



To what extent does the existing Welsh devolution settlement enable youth offending teams to develop bespoke and innovative approaches to youth justice in Wales?

Joseph David Janes

Department of Criminology, Sociology and Social Policy Swansea University

Doctor of Philosophy December 2022

Copyright: The Author, Joseph D. Janes, 2023.

Abstract:

The focus of youth justice-related discussions most commonly studies singular elements and the voices of those who are consistently looked at by policymakers and Governments both locally and nationally. As a result, often, the voices of those who live youth justice at the coal face of research are overlooked. This research intended to understand the role and influence of youth-offending team managers in Wales, which has been measured in the context of a complex devolution settlement in Wales pertaining to youth justice.

The research was qualitative in nature, aiming to illuminate new understandings of justice in pre-devolution Wales, exploring the experiences and voices of policymakers, policy managers, practitioners, and young people. The research has a 3-tier effect, which effectively means that three different components come together to complete the data set. Those who implement policy, those who manage and study policy implementation, and those who deal with the policy at the coal face. Through the research, it was found that YOTs in Wales may enjoy a unique but also complex relationship both constitutionally and through partner agencies. It was found that YOT managers in Wales have significant levels of autonomy and influence in the decision-making process.

Reflecting on the findings found through this research, the following key messages were distilled. The structure of YOTs suggests that there is localised discretion in Wales, as shown within the data, it is visible if the youth justice board gives them localised power, youth offending team managers are the principal authority; there is a persuasive authority that may not be visible but is powerful. Moreover, a youth justice space has been created by the constitutional setting. Youth offending teams and YOT managers have a significant impact, and their roles and influences in terms of service delivery are vast.

As indicated above, this research was intimately concerned with YOTs post-devolution and the relationships between key stakeholders and how they understand justice for children, research is still evolving, and there is the prospect of further constitutional devolution for Wales it is hoped that this original research will add a unique contribution to the body of knowledge that exists and inform policy and practice across Wales.

Declarations and statements:

DECLARATION

This work has not previously been accepted in substance for any degree and is not being concurrently submitted in candidature for any degree.

Signed: Joseph David Janes (candidate)

Date: 19th December 2022

STATEMENT 1

This thesis is the result of my own investigations, except where otherwise stated. Where correction services have been used, the extent and nature of the correction is clearly marked in a footnote(s).

Other sources are acknowledged by giving explicit references. A bibliography is appended.

Signed: Joseph David Janes (candidate)

Date: 19th December 2022

STATEMENT 2

I hereby give consent for my thesis, if accepted, to be available for photocopying and for interlibrary loan, and for the title and summary to be made available to outside organisations.

Signed: Joseph David Janes (candidate)

Date: 19th December 2022

Contents:

1 - Int	1 - Introduction 1	
	1.1 Research aims and objectives	4
	1.2 Definition of key terms	6
	1.3 Challenging messages from the literature	9
	1.4 Chapter summaries	12
2 – Lit	terature Review	17
	2.1 The development of Policy & Law: Devolution, Youth Justice, and Children's Rights.	19
	2.2 Theoretical Foundations: Crime Control and the Purpose of the CJS	22
	2.3 A Contemporary History of Crime and Punishment in the UK	29
	2.4 Legislative Evolution UK and Wales	36
	2.5 21 st Century Devolution	39
	2.6 Has a distinctive and 'Welsh' approach been developed in Wales?	49
3 - Me	thodology	66
	3.1 Epistemology: A Strategic Overview	69
	3.2 Data Collection Instruments	73
	3.3 Sampling	78
	3.4 Research with Children	89
	3.5 Ethical Considerations	92
	3.6 Analytical Framework	98
	3.7 Reflection on Operationalisation	106
4 – Fir	ndings	113
	4.1 Emerging Themes, an Overview	115
	4.2 Has the current Welsh devolution settlement led to a distinct youth justice system in Wales?	118

	4.3 The impact, role and influence of Youth Offending Teams and their managers in Wales	139		
	4.4 The Practicality of Youth Justice in Wales	151		
	4.5 Chapter Summary	165		
5 – Di	– Discussion			
	5.1 Has the current Welsh devolution settlement led to a distinct youth justice system in Wales	168		
	5.2 The impact, role and influence of Youth Offending Teams and their managers in Wales	176		
	5.3 The Practicality of Youth Justice in Wales	203		
	5.4 Concluding Discussion Points	220		
6 – Co	- Conclusion			
	6.1 Contribution to Knowledge made by this thesis	223		
	6.2 Key Messages from the Literature review	224		
	6.3 Methodological Reflections	228		
	6.4 Key Findings	230		
	6.5 Recommendations for Policy Change	231		
7 – Re	– Reference List			
Apper	ppendices			

Acknowledgements:

This study would not have been possible without the generous funding of the Economic and Social Research Council, the School of Social Sciences and Swansea University. A personal thank you must go out to my friends and family who have been there for me throughout the time undertaking this work. Mum, Dad, Roz, this one is for you; I couldn't ask for a more supportive family. Who would have thought it hey' the used car salesman prevails. David, Ziggy, and Cherry yr holl gariad.

It has been a long old road, one of which I could never have done without the support of my friends; in particular the BTTS'log boys. Gill, Bright, Nath, Dazz, Tom, Matt, Will, Simon, Ash, Luke, Rhys, Fearg, Jamie, James. Emma, 5% JJ who? I know you are probably all sick to death of hearing about my research by now, but don't worry; plenty more to come. Meg and Atticus, all my love.

I am incredibly grateful for all the support that I have received during the process of completing this thesis, and I would like to extend special mentions to a few people. Firstly, Dr Anthony Charles, your mentorship, supervision, friendship, and untold levels of support have helped me grow not only as an academic but as a human being; I will be forever grateful. Professor Rick Lines, your guidance, and reassuring logic have brought such calmness to my doctoral studies, and I will always appreciate your guidance and the time you have taken to support me. I sincerely hope that this work makes you both proud. Professor Tracey Sagar, you have been a mentor, guide, and friend who always believed, even when I may have given you reason not to all those years ago.

Special thanks go out to my incredible team within the Criminology department at Swansea, both past and present. Jon; Sam, Matt; Joe W, Zoe B-G, Debbie, Prav, Gemma, Lella, King Steve & Kevin, none of this would have been possible without your belief & encouragement. Phatsi, Aaron and Helen, thank you for all your advice, support, and friendship. The Coffee#1 Team in Penarth, & Bryn for creating the best atmosphere & serving the best Caramel Macchiato's to get me through.

Finally, to Dr Jordan Dawson, who has been there every single step of the way, I have gained a true friend and was so lucky to share this experience with the Ant to my Dec; your support has been unrivalled. I look forward to an adequate toast with you very soon.

This study was made possible by those who have contributed their experience and expertise to it. I cannot express my gratitude enough to the participants who engaged in this study; with special appreciation for the lived experiences of young people, I hope I have represented your voices in the ways they deserve. 'Gorau Chwarae Cyd Chwarae'.

List of figures:

Figure	Title	Page
1	Original Participant Sample Plan	103
2	Final Sample Table.	107
3	Familiarisation Process (analysis)	129
4	Refined Themes	149
5	Chronology of youth justice and children's rights	398

List of abbreviations:

Abbreviation	Full Term
YOT	Youth Offending Team
YOS	Youth Offending Service
YJB	Youth Justice Board
MOJ	Ministry of Justice
WG	Welsh Government
WAG	Welsh Assembly Government
WDA	Welsh Devolved Administration
YP	Young Person: Throughout this thesis the term young person will be used to discuss any person under the age of 18. However, in some cases this will include people up to the age of 25 (this will be explicitly explained).
CADA 1998.	Crime and Disorder Act, 1998
AWYOS	All Wales Youth Offending Strategy
CRC	Children's Rights Convention
UNCRC	United Nations Convention on the Rights of a Child
EE	Extending Entitlement
GOWA	Government of Wales Act, 2006
YCC	Youth Conditional Cautions
RO	Referral Orders
YRO	Youth Rehabilitation Orders
ISSP	Intensive Supervision and Surveillance
DTO	Detention and Training Orders
JRF	Joseph Rowntree Foundation
NACRO	National Association for The Care and Resettlement of Offenders

Page intentionally left blank

1 Introduction

"Most of the direction comes from UK government policy and what it wants, but what you then have is local autonomy, to find a way of doing it (youth justice) that suits your local environment."

(Welsh Policy Expert 1).

This thesis critically explores the complex pragmatic and perceived relationships between youth offending teams (YOTs), central and devolved government and key stakeholders to understand whether there is a distinct type of Welsh youth justice. It addresses the paucity of literature concerning the operation of post-devolution youth justice in Wales.

As suggested in Welsh policy expert one's quotation above, there is an inherent tension in 'youth justice' as it operates within Wales, namely that whilst primary legislative power rests with the UK Parliament, there simultaneously exists a Welsh policy dimension. The Welsh dimension of youth justice is arguably essential, not least because of the different policy frameworks that Wales, and Westminster have promulgated; frameworks that have a degree of variance in terms of local decision-making, children's rights, and the imperative to provide welfare support for children and families. This thesis seeks to understand these various dimensions and comprehend their significance and impact from the view of those most affected by them.

Traditionally, the voices of children, young people and practitioners have been overlooked, particularly when seeking an understanding of formal and public systems' design, including operation and impact (Spencer et al., 2020; Creaney, 2018; Drake et al., 2014). Instead, reliance has been placed on the perspectives of policymakers, legislators, and senior managers. In fact, within youth justice, it could be argued that there has been a type of metrification of this area of crucial public policy, with the emphasis being placed upon the attainment of performance measures (or KPIs) at the expense of the experience and understanding of those affected by the activities of formal systems.

This metrification obfuscates attempts to understand the realities of youth justice as experienced by those who come into contact with the system and instead privileges the views of powerful or elite actors. As research suggests, the dominance of influential voices about justice narratives may result in valuable knowledge being lost or hidden, despite this knowledge potentially being transformative (Cook-Sather, 2006; Wilkinson et al, 2018; Ralls,

2020). To understand youth justice in Wales more fully, this thesis seeks to move beyond a systems analysis approach, recognising the dynamics between different stakeholders, and actively engage with a broad range of stakeholders who have contact with, plan for, and operationalise youth justice.

Youth justice in Wales has been characterised as 'dragonised' (Jones, 2006). Much like the efforts made by academics in Scotland to use 'tartanisation' to measure its own divergence from the policies and practices adopted in England and Wales (Evans et al., 2022). 'Dragonisation' was conceived as an attempt to capture the emergence of a distinct approach to community safety and youth justice in Wales in comparison to England (Edwards and Hughes, 2009; Haines, 2009).

Yet this now-dated hypothesis fails in many ways to capture the complex reality of the work of Welsh YOTs and their almost symbiotic relationships with key agencies, both reserved and devolved. For instance, although Westminster may strictly control policy levers for criminal justice, that control is an artefact of the Crime and Disorder Act (1998) and the composition of YOTs ordained by that statute that local government has a directive role in local youth justice. Similarly, as recognised by Charlie Taylor, the former Chair of the youth justice board (Taylor, 2016), it might be considered impossible for youth justice to operate if it is not linked to the core service provision which impacts children's lives – for example, schools/education, social services, housing, health services and welfare, all of which in Wales are devolved to the Welsh Administration.

Although the relationship between young people and practitioners is the centrepiece of youth justice provision, little research-based knowledge has accumulated on its minutiae (Drake et al., 2014). Instead, what is seen are debates on the perceived criminological issues surrounding young people, their supervision, and the future of youth justice deliberated on their behalf. By consulting stakeholders at various levels, including those who significantly impact the workings of the youth justice system, this thesis generates new understandings of youth justice in Wales. However, young people have been denied a voice in these debates relating to policy and process, and this thesis seeks to redress this gap.

The impact of the existing settlement in Wales is contested in the literature (Rawlings, 2003; Rawlings, 2018; Jones, 2020). In order to understand the system and its operation, one must comprehend the settlement and its implementation in Wales. There has been a significant transfer of power from Westminster to Wales, although this has been very much an incremental approach in terms of the nature of these transfers, which underlines the point made by Ron

Davies, former Secretary of State for Wales, that devolution was a process, not an event (Davies, 1999).

Since 1999 the Welsh Government has been balancing six tiers of government within different territorial scales, embracing the UN, European Union, Westminster, Cardiff, Unitary Authority and Community Authority which have all played a part in the governance of Wales. It has been argued that multi-level governance of this type can be likened to a 'layer cake' where each government operates in its distinct jurisdiction (Entwistle et al., 2015). Whereas in some cases, compared to a 'marble cake' in which governments have overlapping and interwoven responsibilities (Entwistle et al., 2015).

In terms of 'scales of governance,' places like "Wales have been seen as less alienating than in the larger scale (and more distant) London or Brussels" (Cole & Stafford, 2014:6). Moreover, in the complex world of policy integration, citizens' issues of the most immediate concern should be dealt with locally (Cole & Stafford, 2014). On the other hand, most public services are delivered as part of a complex pattern of 'multi-level governance', hence the Welsh system's intricacies. That is why it is essential to understand why the youth justice system in particular is so complicated and to understand how these intricacies are experienced at an operational level. Reflecting upon the service dimensions of youth justice and the accompanying tensions that arise post-Welsh devolution, Mark Drakeford, the current first minister of Wales, noted in 2010 that:

'Youth justice is not devolved. A key number of services directly related to youth justice practice are housing, health, education, and social services. These service areas are not the responsibility of Westminster but the Welsh Assembly Government'.

(Drakeford, 2010).

Drakeford's analysis is pertinent since it demonstrates nuance regarding the policy and other arrangements that operate regarding youth justice services in Wales. Notably, those services listed above that directly relate to youth justice are funded by the Welsh Devolved Administration (WDA), have accountability to Welsh ministers and must function by the policy framework of Wales. Arguably, this is an important matter because of the complexity of the current settlement which could create challenges for the practice of youth justice.

In his review of devolved powers, Lord Thomas identified that "the way that responsibilities are split between Westminster and Cardiff has created pointless complexity, confusion and incoherence, injustice and policing in Wales" (Thomas, 2019). Lord Thomas's comments articulate the differences between the legal realities of youth justice and how, in practice, this critical area of public policy and service provision is manifested.

The former first minister for Wales, Rhodri Morgan, supports Lord Thomas's findings on the complexity of the Welsh system, in particular governmental language and the rhetoric behind such sentiments as 'clear red water' and 'made in Wales' (Morgan, 2002; Moon, 2013). Morgan once labelled the United Kingdom's devolved bodies as 'laboratories' for the formulation of new ideas to be subsequently shared and learnt from across the Union (Morgan, 2002). Whether youth offending teams become a further branch of this laboratory in terms of their potential for autonomy exploration of this is new and makes an original contribution.

There are 'overlapping, interwoven' forms of governance in Wales, and the UK and Welsh governments' responsibilities which often overlap within the same policy space (Jones & Wyn Jones, 2019). This space has been categorised as a 'jagged edge' of intersecting competencies and responsibilities (Jones & Wyn Jones, 2019). To understand the settlement, these layers of governance will be explored throughout the thesis.

1.1 Research Aims and Objectives

The overarching aim of this thesis is to understand the role and influence of youth offending teams in the context of pre-devolution youth justice in Wales. It will pursue the following objectives:

- 1. Understanding whether the current Welsh devolution settlement has led to a distinct youth justice system in Wales.
- 2. Identifying the interplay and effects between youth justice-related devolved and reserved actors.
- 3. Exploring how the interaction of devolved and reserved policy impacts youth justice in Wales, particularly regarding the role and influence of Youth Offending Teams.

This thesis generates new and original knowledge by engaging with the key actors most associated with planning, decision-making, practising and engaging with youth justice in Wales. It will explore the impact that YOTs and, in particular, YOT managers are having in Wales by recording the perspectives and experiences of key stakeholders in the youth justice system; this is new and makes an original contribution. It will examine questions around legislation and policy and reflect on, for instance, relationships and practice. Moreover, it will seek to understand whether YOT managers have autonomy in the decision-making process, how influential they are in constructing policy and managing young people within the local authority area, and how far their reach as managers goes.

Throughout the thesis, there will be a reflection on critical thematic arguments such as dragonisation. The research will have due regard to key policy initiatives in Wales, such as promoting children's rights. The research tells a story, and participants' voices from all levels of the system in Wales are explored to shape the findings, discussion and ultimately, the concluding comments of the research.

This research is timely because three major reports have been completed within the area (Morgan, 2009; Silk, 2014; and Justice Commission, 2019). What is apparent throughout the three reports is arguably a shortage of engagement with the experiences of young people and practitioners, research from the 'coal face' of the system. For the purpose of this thesis, the coal face is defined as a personal view of the research scene (Swales, 1988) similar to a grassroots analogy, those who have lived experience of the justice system.

Whilst there has been some research around devolution and youth justice in Wales, this has not always been constructed following engagement with those who most know about the system or have had contact with it. Historically, there has been something of a gulf between those at the coal face of youth justice practice and those seeking to understand and complete research in the field (Case & Hampson, 2019). Although young people need to be empowered and the experiences of practitioners heard, existing research rarely offers a voice for either (Kelly & Kamp, 2014; Kellet, 2011).

Within the last decade, there has been a development of devolution through the Wales Act, 2016 and simultaneously an increased willingness for reserved (Westminster) and devolved (Cardiff) actors to engage with each other to achieve common objectives. An example is the youth justice blueprint, a joint strategy between the Ministry of Justice and the Welsh Government (MOJ, 2019). Understanding the journey, that youth justice has been on is critical because, for the first time, those powers are blended, albeit not constitutionally, but in policy and practice terms. The 2019 blueprint is still evolving and not fully implemented.

However, there have been previous joint strategies for youth justice in Wales, for example, Children and Young People First (2014) and the All-Wales Youth Offending Strategy (2004), which illustrates an increase in partnership working between the nations and suggests an acknowledgement of a more distinctively Welsh approach. Innovations such as the blueprint are considered within the thesis because they are flagship partnership endeavours, which are in many ways akin to the original localised intention of the Crime and Disorder Act, 1998 section 39.6, which is still integral yet relatively unrecognised.

1.2 Definition of key terms:

The aim of this thesis is to understand the role and influence of youth offending teams in the context of pre-devolution youth justice in Wales. The following section will explain the key definitions used throughout and introduce devolution to support understandings within the thesis.

The research that underpins this thesis was designed to shine a light on the unique constitutional settlement between Wales and Westminster. It is argued that Wales has a distinct identity. Despite 800 years of close connection with England and the rest of the UK, Wales retains its distinct identity and unique culture (Jones, 2013). Consequently, because of the demographic, cultural uniqueness, language, geography, and social issues, Wales has different needs than parts of Southern England in terms of employment, the economy, an ageing population, poverty, and managing the post-industrial slump (Smith, Stirling & Williams, 2000). Alongside a different political allegiance, the Labour Party dominated Wales for over a century in the popular vote (Bush, 2019). When these factors around culture, identity, and politics are considered, localism and local autonomy emerge.

Take policing as an example of another non-devolved policy area within the wider umbrella of justice. Recent research has highlighted how devolution has transformed police governance, policy, and practice in the UK, such as organizational structures, accountability mechanisms, occupational cultures, and broad policy directions (Jones, Harrison & Jones, 2022). There has been an emergence of Welsh-only policies, funding streams, initiatives, regulations, and even criminal offences means that policing in post-devolution Wales is diverging in several important ways from that in England (Jones, Harrison & Jones, 2022). This thesis will examine whether a similar trend is evident within the youth justice system. The current youth justice settlement requires a specific set of assumptions about responsibilities, responsibilities that could arise through multi-agency working, broad statutory principles and local discretion. There are two key areas to understand: devolution to youth offending teams (YOTs) and the youth justice board (YJB) and Community Safety Partnerships/Local Authorities, and devolution to Wales. Understanding devolution is, therefore pivotal to this research. For the purposes of this thesis, devolution is defined as 'The transfer or delegation of power to a lower level, especially by the central government to local or regional administration' (Stevenson, 2010:481). In the Welsh context, devolution equates to the transfer of powers from the UK parliament to the Welsh devolved administration, including existing and historical devolution to local government, county councils, and parish councils who have significant powers within the settlement. For clarity, the scope of devolution this thesis will discuss are activities post-1998 Government of Wales Act, and the principal focus is on devolution from London to assemblies in Cardiff and Belfast and the Scottish Parliament in Edinburgh (Birrell & Gray, 2017).

The complexity in Wales is significantly increased because of the tensions around competence. Nowhere is this constitutional complexity more apparent than in the field of youth justice services (Drakeford, 2010). In a *de jure* sense, there are no shared powers. Youth justice remains a non-devolved policy domain, the responsibility of the Ministry of Justice and the youth justice board (YJB) with its highly prescriptive control over the work of YOTs (Drakeford, 2010). However, by a clear majority, the core services (housing, health, education, social services) comprising YOTs derive from wholly devolved policy areas. So, although there is no co-equal competence, there are areas of policy where the waters are more 'murky than clear' (Davies, 2015). The tensions between these key policy levers will be discussed throughout this thesis.

Within this system of governance, there are complexities in the negotiations and relationships that exist between the different actors in youth justice. There is added significance to the power of individual decision-makers within youth justice and related services, such as YOT managers whose decisions can guide the direction of travel for the system. This has ramifications for service delivery, and consequently, the role and influence of individual decision-makers must be understood. This thesis approaches this task by assessing the concept of autonomy in the decision-making process in the context of YOT managership/key stakeholder leadership. As defined by Christman and Anderson;

'To be autonomous is to govern oneself, to be directed by considerations, desires, conditions, and characteristics that are not simply imposed externally upon one, but are part of what can somehow be considered one's authentic self'

(Christman & Anderson, 2005).

This definition is essential because it outlines central autonomy and individualism in the YOT managership/key stakeholder leadership decision-making process. Seeking to understand morality and policy as autonomy has traditionally been thought to connote independence and reflect assumptions of individualism in both moral thinking and political designations of political status (Zalta et al., 2003). A significant consideration throughout this thesis is one of autonomy and individualism. Within this discussion, there is a comprehensive comparison with the principles of C. Wright Mills, (Mills, 1959) critical criminology, and in particular, the debate between structure and agency, one which this thesis will explain.

Mills offered an alternative to Marxian critical social science and thus offers today an as-yet-unrealised promise for critical criminology (Frauley, 2015). It is in this light; of being able to challenge intellectually and practically the agendas of the powerful that this thesis finds itself, placing emphasis on critical, exploratory enquiry and analysis without neglecting agency and social action.

The question of the structure and organisation is particularly important to this thesis, because, as Mills argues, society is concerned with the impersonal and remote aspects of social reality, that, in turn, shape individual and collective experience, understanding and action (Mills, 1959). To do that, this thesis consequently argues that albeit the structures that exist in youth justice in Wales, the autonomy and role, the influence of YOT managers must be considered.

After all, do those social structures determine an individual's behaviour, in this case, the YOT manager's decision-making, or does human agency have more influence on the decisions made by individuals? This question is fundamental to discussions in this area because, individuals are often the victims of such societal circumstances without being able to grasp the structural problems in which they are trapped (Staubmann, 2021).

The complexity of the debate can be applied here to the structures that youth justice exists within; as Mills notes, social scientists have followed quite different imaginations and taken different paths; the same could be said for structures of governance; the starting point for this debate is the assertion that society is in a terrible state, haunted by unruly forces, by anarchy, and by alienation (Staubmann, 2021). In the eyes of Mills, some simply pursue the development of a 'set of bureaucratic techniques' (Mills 1959: 20).

When considering the levels of bureaucracy within the criminal justice system (Berry, 2010; Bowman, 2018) this is a noteworthy point, the comprehension is that each youth offending team is scored and assessed at all levels; this has led to the creation of a system which pushes pressure onto individuals and resources, risk, and progressive policy / innovative policy, which misses the point, when exposed, it could be argued that justice may, in fact, be more about population control, class control or conflict (Foucault, 1979; Cohen, 1985).

1.3 Challenging messages from the literature:

As highlighted above, exploring devolution is a central issue to this thesis and its core aim. However, there are challenging issues for devolution in the 21st century. For example, there is much debate around whether 'the honeymoon period of devolution in Wales is now over' (Price, 2019) and what the current and future devolution settlement means for Wales and, by extension, for youth justice. Questions are raised concerning scrutiny and local policy implementation (Hudson, Hunter & Peckham, 2018), with a particular focus on accountability in the youth justice system and related policy, especially surrounding the implementation of policy and process – for example, whether 'due regard' is being fulfilled or whether it is yet another insincere political sentiment (Hafal, 2020).

Building from the above is the wider question of whether there is a distinct approach to justice in Wales? What are the different approaches, pressures and needs? What are the challenges that youth offending teams face in terms of conflict of powers and settlement jurisdiction overlaps (Drakeford, 2019)? This is a challenging question from the literature and sets the scene for the data collection of this research that looks at distinctions in approach across Wales and between Wales and the rest of the UK in both policy and practice terms.

This is important to understand because YOTs are so different across Wales, both in terms of practice and geography. YOTs across Wales differ in need and size, hence the importance of looking at their approaches. Many plaudits have been given to Welsh YOTs over the years, and youth justice in Wales has been a success, as evidenced by rates of first-time entrants being down by 85% since 2007, and a similar reduction in the number of children in custody (NAFW, 2019). This has been seen as a direct result of the holistic approach, commitment, investment, and joined-up work of agencies across Wales with policy and

delivery partners operating in children's best interests (NAFW, 2019), hence why it would be intriguing to find out why and how this 'best practice' has been achieved and whether it is truly distinctive.

A further element of this thesis explores the 'changes' in political rhetoric during this period, from the approach of the Labour Party and its focus on out-of-control young people and anti-social behaviour in the years leading up to the 1998 CADA and understanding what influenced these changes and why they may have been needed (particularly for the revitalisation of the Labour Party).

In 1997, the Labour Party needed to 'win back' Wales and the rest of the UK after four election defeats in a row. Both Tony Blair and Gordon Brown knew they needed to beat the Conservative Party on their own ground, making Labour appear an obvious, safe, reliable party of government (BBC, 2010). A further comprehension within this theme is the aftermath of New Labour and the political swing of Welfare Vs Justice through David Cameron's Conservative Party and their austerity measures (Pautz, 2017); something which will be explored throughout this thesis is the consequences of government policy conducted in the name of austerity (Cooper & Whyte, 2017).

These points are important to this thesis because it must be acknowledged that although there was a clear focus on prevention, intervention, and an influence on youth justice and related fields in David Cameron's post-2010 Government, and the 21st-century "revolution" in the provision of welfare services he called for (Mulholland, 2006). It must be noted that a change in rhetoric on welfare should not be mistaken for a change of ideas (McEnhill, 2012).

1.3.1 Understanding youth offending teams:

YOTs can create social change or support young people and are, therefore, a powerful lever in the decision-making process for young people. They work with young people to reduce the risk of harm and serious harm and reduce the risk of reoffending (HMIP, 2017).

YOTs are defined in statute in the Crime and Disorder Act, 1998, in section 38, in relation to the local provision of youth justice services. The 1998 Act introduced a requirement that local authorities must establish a Youth Offending Team (YOT) comprised of members of the police, social services, probation, health, and education (Home Office, 2020). It is the statutory duty of the local authority to set up a YOT, including the members mentioned above (Crime and Disorder Act, section 38, 1998).

As set out in section 37 of the 1998 Act, the principal aim of the youth justice system is to prevent offending by children and young persons. Although, as this thesis explores, section 39.6 offers a noteworthy legislative point; that a youth offending team may also include such other persons as the local authority thinks appropriate after consulting the persons and bodies mentioned above (Crime and Disorder Act, 39.6, 1998). Meaning although there is a direct statutory duty, there is some flexibility in the formulation of a YOT.

YOT work is governed and shaped by a range of legislation and guidance specific to the youth justice sector (such as the national standards for youth justice) or applicable across the criminal justice sector (for example, Multi-Agency Public Protection Arrangements guidance). Although they are bound to adhere to these national standards, YOTs are statutory partnerships. They are multi-disciplinary in nature and deal with the needs of the whole child (hence why understanding the cross-pollination of policy between devolved and reserved powers in Wales is integral to this study.

They must have staff from local authority social care and education, the police, the national probation service and local health services (HMIP, 2017).

As highlighted above, some of the fundamental levers sit within policy areas devolved to Wales. YOTs are the cornerstone of a youth justice system (YJB, 2015). The local, multiagency and multi-disciplinary nature of YOTs, and the expertise and passion of their staff, make them uniquely qualified to deliver youth justice services (YJB, 2015), which is why understanding their role in the Welsh context is so important, and why the nature of the devolution settlement and its impact upon YOTs is the focus of this thesis.

This research area is dynamic, and the paucity of research on Welsh youth justice is noteworthy given the emphasis that is placed on young people who offend not only by the government but in the mass media (Evans, 2005). This research is also timely given the debates around the future of Wales and justice devolution, and the announcement of a Constitutional Commission into the legal future of Wales (WG, 2021). Other issues examined include the 'postcode lottery' of service provision, whereby the availability of services can depend on where people live, not the needs that children and families may have (National Children's Bureau, 2018).

This was exemplified by the emphasis on localism in the Crime and Disorder Act, of 1998. The state, in an attempt to control different social groups or communities, is constantly changing and adapting in many ways. There is always a liberal class looking for innovative ways to manage people based on calculated risk and algorithms (Cohen, 1985), and if history has highlighted anything, it is that practitioner discretion is integral to a successful youth

offending team (Raynor, 2004). Relationship building is more important than just maintaining a good standard of key performance indicator statistics (McNeill, 2006).

Some scholars maintain that the transition to the risk-based penal system has led to 'deskilling', 'scientification', and 'erosion of professional discretion', or even to the elimination of criminal justice practitioners' use of professional discretion (Hannah-Moffat, Maurutto, & Turnbull, 2009).

It may be questioned as to how success in YOTs is measured, what is an effective YOT, is the reduction of recidivism seen as the only success or perhaps this is part of a broader discussion because how could a fresh approach following devolution change this, when the system itself is embedded in this rhetoric. Devolution is lauded as the answer to all problems for the youth justice system (Antoniw, 2021).

While much of the literature talks about ideas or potential for reform, some of the key stakeholders in youth justice see devolution as a red herring (Police Crime Commissioner, research participant). This thesis will explore debates around whether devolution would change the system and raise questions about how a radical reimagination of the youth justice system in a new-look Wales might look; this is a new perspective and makes an original contribution. The next section of this introduction will offer chapter summaries.

1.4 Chapter Summaries.

1.4.1 Literature Review:

This chapter will critically discuss and review the existing literature within the field, focusing on the following key areas.

- Devolution (tensions in policy and process)
- Whether a distinctive 'Welsh' approach has been developed
- Political rhetoric
- Austerity and resources
- The operation of youth offending teams

This thesis will explore the opportunities and challenges that devolution presents, including debates around multi-level governance and localism, especially autonomy in the local, regional, and national decision-making process.

The literature review will also examine the fundamental changes in political rhetoric throughout the last few decades, including a specific focus on the 'what works' agenda and New Labour, including creating disorder. This will explain how the YOT was created and under what policy constraints to further understand Wales's settlement. Several pertinent issues will be examined throughout this chapter, comprising an understanding of the politics of crime control and the purpose of the criminal justice system.

This thesis also scrutinises government policy around austerity and its impacts, particularly on the post-industrial towns included in the research. This research is about YOTs and their operation. Therefore, it will reference poverty, urban decay, and post-industrialism, but the focus is on understanding YOTs.

1.4.2 Methodology:

This chapter will reflect upon and explain how critical messages from the literature informed the development of a robust research methodology. Ethical considerations and analysis feature within this chapter, together with reflections upon limitations and challenges. The technical design of this research is steeped in real-world research. The aim is to collect and understand the layers of the youth justice system through the first-hand experiences of stakeholders from all levels of the youth justice system.

The methodology is a triple-phased approach. The first phase involves semi-structured interviews with youth justice experts, which will help understand the current structure of youth justice in Wales. Phase 1 is intended to enable the researcher to explore youth justice and how it has developed since 1998 and the start of devolution in Wales. Interviews with these different levels of the justice system will further clarify the formal and informal structures and processes within youth justice and surrounding/relevant areas.

Engaging with youth justice experts, i.e., those who 'do' youth justice, will generate a detailed understanding of policy, process, roles, and practices. Such knowledge will provide a better understanding of the ethos and operational realities of YOTs. Phase 2 takes the form of semi-structured interviews with 'elites' within youth justice - policy experts (either involved in developing or implementing policy) from all policy-related areas concerning youth justice.

This section also includes YOT managers and academics from the field. Phase 3 consists of semi-structured interviews and focus groups with youth justice practitioners and young people involved in the youth justice system.

This is an exploratory research study and will therefore investigate the phenomena within the subject area, in this case, youth justice and the stakeholders within the related services within Wales. An innovative sampling method was developed, developing a purposive sampling model. This sampling method was selected because it suits all stages of the study. Due to the nature of this research, the more targeted approach of purposive sampling was more aligned to the methodology than, for example, random sampling as the participants required for the stakeholder approach in this study would not have been met; making explicit the approach used for participant sampling provides improved methodological rigour (Campbell et al., 2020).

A pragmatic analysis package was developed using the analysis framework proposed by Braun and Clarke (2006:16-23) as a starting point. It takes six steps which are as follows: Patterns and meanings: familiarisation with the data set, creating the framework, searching for themes, reviewing themes, defining, naming themes, and reporting the findings.

Because of the exploratory nature of this thesis, a tailored analysis framework was required. A comprehensive research approach was designed to capture the multiple experiences, voices and opinions and sought to construct research that allowed for comparison and blending. This research has a 3-tier effect, which effectively means that three different components come together to complete the data set. Each tier is tailored for a specific participant group – those who implement policy, those who manage and study policy implementation and those who deal with the policy at ground level each day.

The data generated in this research is qualitative, all transcribed from interviews and focus group sessions undertaken by the researcher. Where possible, all locations have been changed to neutral; in many cases 'Wales' or 'North', 'South' or 'Mid' Wales.

1.4.3 Findings:

This chapter will present the findings of this research, and the themes that emerged from the data. This chapter will discuss the participants' voices and viewpoints, the sample collected, and the subsequent findings from the process, as well as reflect on the methods used and the process of analysis identified.

Taking the three stages of semi-structured interviews and focus groups and highlighting the key findings from the research, each section will follow a similar structure to present key findings, with similar and dissenting views being featured. Starting with the thematic title and then moving on to an explanation of the theme, including an understanding of what the theme talks about, the process of the data analysis and what each group said before offering similarities and dissenting views and offering a summary. This chapter takes the data that the participants shared in this study and highlights the findings generated in the study after applying the analysis framework.

1.4.4 Discussion:

This chapter will critically explore the findings of the research process and distil new understandings of post-devolution YOT activity in Wales in relation to the main research question. Throughout the discussion chapter, the voices and experiences of those who make policy for, lead, manage, practice within, and contact the youth justice system are prominent.

The discussion is critical and engages broader areas of consideration. New insights in the field were generated and considered, insights that have significant policy and practice implications. The data presented in this thesis is principal to understandings of youth justice in Wales. The voices and experiences of the stakeholders interviewed will help to illuminate the views of the people involved in the strategic and practical implementation of justice, as well as the voices of those who live youth justice day-to-day, including young people involved in the criminal justice system and practitioners, alongside related public services with a vested interest in young people in Wales.

Each finding from the data will be critically examined, with constant reference to the literature. Through this process, the story of youth offending team's influence in Wales within the existing devolution settlement will be told. This is not about policy analysis or comparative legislative work.

Rather, this research is about the reality of youth justice and about what YOT managers say. As will be discussed throughout the chapter, arguably, the story of youth justice in Wales is inverse to what many scholars and politicians have outlined because a study of this nature has not been undertaken in youth justice. The stories which emerge through this research highlight what is happening at the coal face, underneath the perceived concepts of legislation and legal structures of devolution. While there will be a focus on critical voices within this chapter, minority voices will also be heard. This research goes below the surface and represents these perspectives.

1.4.5 Conclusion

This chapter goes back to the beginning of this thesis. It addresses the paucity of literature concerning the operation of post-devolution youth justice in Wales, summarising and critically exploring the complex pragmatic and perceived relationships between YOTs, central and devolved government and key stakeholders to understand whether there is a distinct type of Welsh youth justice. It will offer an answer to the thesis's overarching aim, which is to understand the role and influence of youth offending teams in the context of pre-devolution youth justice in Wales, including reflection on the current Welsh devolution settlement, identifying the processional interplay and effects between youth justice-related devolved and reserved actors, and finally summarising the exploration into how the interaction of devolved and reserved policy impacts youth justice in Wales, particularly regarding the role and influence of youth offending teams.

The chapter reflects on what the existing literature, including the development and operationalisation of the methodology. The conclusion highlights the key messages from the data and what has emerged from the analytical approach offering critical reflections on the research in consideration of the central question of this thesis. The chapter will explain how new and original knowledge has been generated through engagement with those most associated with planning, making decisions, practising and coming into contact with youth justice in Wales.

This thesis will now begin to critically explore the literature in the field. As demonstrated by this young person, there is a gap between the understanding of what it is like actually to be on the poverty line:

"I think if an MP got moved into the estate, I live on in 'XXXX' and nobody knew their face they wouldn't even last a week, so it is all good for them to say they care about us and they put us first, but they couldn't live as we do and they never have they will never know what it's like to be me."

(Young person 1, Mid Wales)

This quote illustrates the gap between those in positions of power in Wales and young people. This thesis fills this gap in the understanding; those voices from the coal face are reflected in the data gathered in the thesis. There are certainly questions about the authenticity of those at the top of the system regarding their understanding of living on the poverty line – exemplified by the aftermath of Covid-19 and the impact on families and young people in Wales (Matejic, 2020).

Furthermore, the number of emergency food parcels given by the Trussell Trust has multiplied: from 346,992 in 2012/13 to 1.9 million in 2019/20 (Trussell Trust, 2020). This is supported by observations by specialists that the UK's commitment to children's rights does not go far enough (Joint Committee on Human Rights, 2014; Francis, 2015); these statistics are vital as these are the young people this thesis speaks to; these are the young people at the coal face which YOTs work with. The message from the young person above raises further questions about understanding the needs of young people and whether policy such as due regard has gone far enough; this is new and makes an original contribution that will be comprehended in the thesis.

2. Literature Review.

This literature review will analyse and critique literature surrounding youth justice in Wales, with a direct focus on the role and influence of Welsh youth offending teams in the context of pre-devolution youth justice. The key areas identified in this review will inform the basis of the research focus and methodological considerations; understanding the literature is important as it sets the context for the research.

Starting with the key scholars who have influenced this thesis, this chapter will outline the emergence of devolution and its historical underpinnings, which is essential as it will allow for the context of the current system to be explained and understood. For clarity, this thesis will discuss the post-Government of Wales Act (1998) devolution settlement. The principal focus is on devolution from London to Wales with reference to other settlements (Birrell & Gray, 2017). In this section, devolution will be defined and explained in the Welsh context and policy areas relating to youth justice. This chapter contains a chronology of devolution, youth justice and children's rights which discusses the powers devolved to Wales, allowing for a summative view of the central government legislation that has assisted policy growth in Wales. This chapter will also explore the practicality of devolution in Wales and often underresearched areas, looking at whether the idyll period of devolution (in terms of expenditure) in Wales, if there was one, is now over and the implications for Wales (Drakeford, 2012). Considering the lack of power in critical areas but a significant bill for services, the first decade of devolution may, in retrospect, appear to be a period of 'milk and honey in public expenditure' (Drakeford, 2012:454).

This thesis will question the implications of Morgan's policy pronouncements in terms of a post-Devolution settlement (former first minister for Wales Rhodri Morgan's), including the language and rhetoric behind a 'clear red water' and 'made in Wales' (Morgan, 2002; Moon, 2013) has been proven. Despite not having youth justice powers, Wales has been innovative in its use of social welfare powers, arguably a cause for positivity in Welsh policy development.

Former first minister Morgan once labelled the United Kingdom's devolved bodies as 'laboratories' to formulate new ideas to be subsequently shared and learnt from across the Union (Morgan, 2002). Questions must be raised considering whether youth offending teams, for example, become a further branch of this laboratory regarding their decision-making and influence. This is a crucial element that this thesis will analyse before considering how these complexities in policy and divergence in practice can be questioned in the data collection process.

Building on this discussion, the next section will look at the impacts of Welsh devolution, explore the opportunities and challenges within the Welsh Devolution Settlement looking at several key areas, including multi-level governance, the space for Welsh YOTs to operate, and the application of multi-source provisions. For the purpose of understanding, youth offending teams are multi-agency partnerships that deliver youth justice services locally (Home Office, 2022) they work with young people that get into trouble with the law and look into the background of a young person and try to help them stay away from crime. They work with a variety of agencies, including the police, probation, health, housing and children's services, schools, and education authorities as well as charities and the local community (YJB, 2015).

Further to a discussion around transformative impacts is the question of distinction, studying different approaches to youth justice in the UK, different pressures and needs, and looking at the challenges that youth offending teams face in terms of conflict of powers and settlement jurisdiction overlaps. This section also considers the differences in approach,

pressures, and needs alongside understanding YOT identity to tell the story of YOTs in Wales, including the devolution settlement overlaps.

Further evidence comes in the form of the House of Lords Constitution Committee's inquiry; the United Kingdom Constitution Monitoring Group (UKCMG, 2021) argues that "the absence of a culture of intergovernmental cooperation within the UK presents a serious challenge for effective multi-level governance" and draws attention to 'the [continued] absence of any authoritative statement on the nature of the United Kingdom, whether in the form of a constitutional document or a policy declaration by the UK Government' (UKCMG, 2021:4). This relates to youth justice in Wales because of the layers of multi-level governance which are wrapped around youth justice and related policy areas.

Furthermore, this critical literature review considers the changes in political rhetoric that have come throughout recent years, taking the argument further than welfare vs justice by looking at the more profound changes in rhetoric from WDA to Westminster; another key message that this review focuses on is the broader impact of austerity on public services, YOTs and Welsh communities.

Reflection on the crime and disorder Act, 1998 throughout looking at what came before and what is happening now in specific relation to ideals of localism and the potential for devolution to local councils and YOTs to realise the true purpose of the CADA 1998. Reflecting on managerialism and the risk model that was embedded into youth justice including the broader connotations of risk and the impacts on rights with the final section studying Welsh ethos, rights, and joint working. These points are important to this thesis because it is an exercise of social policy/welfare powers and their impact on creating a new type of 'youth justice' in Wales'.

To set the context and provide an overview of the youth justice system in Wales, including pertinent policy, a process map was developed, which looks at the original devolution plans in 1997 through to the youth justice blueprint of 2019 and acts as a reference point for the chapter. The next section will discuss the historical underpinnings of devolution, moving back to the origins until the present day before a journey of youth justice policy is explained.

2.1 The development of Policy & Law: Devolution, Youth Justice, and Children's Rights.

This section will succinctly discuss policy and law development in Wales in relation to devolution, youth justice, and children's rights. Starting in 1997 with the devolution plans white paper entitled, a voice for Wales in 1997. This was closely followed by a devolution

referendum, a pivotal moment in the devolution story; these plans were endorsed in a yes vote. Furthermore, in 1998 as a next step, the Government of Wales Act was established, closely followed by the 1998 crime and disorder act, which established YOTs and abolished Doli Incapax.

The next step in the process was extending entitlements, which was recognised in Wales in 2000, extending support for eleven to twenty-five-year-olds in Wales, offering a distinct policy stance for young people. Such an approach was seen to prioritise a 'children first' ethos and be entitlements-and rights-based, promoting positive behaviours and outcomes for young people (see Haines 2010; Haines and Case 2009; Case et al. 2005).

In 2004, the All-Wales Youth Offending Strategy was sanctioned, which was the result of the Welsh Assembly Government, the Youth Justice Board and local agencies working together to develop a strategy that provides a national framework for preventing offending and re-offending among children and young people in Wales (YJB/Wales, 2004), a fundamental policy and affirmation towards further partnership working in Wales.

A significant legislative move took place in 2004 within A UK Parliament Act, which for the first time, required local authorities to promote cooperation between local partners to improve the well-being of children in their area, including the police, probation services and youth offending teams (Children Act, 2004). This move, in parallel with the establishment of YOTs, started the linkup between children's youth services and the youth justice system, the move towards a multi-partnership working arrangement which has been followed since.

A substantial move for law-making in Wales took place in 2006 in the Government of Wales Act, 2006 (GoWA 2006) changed the role of the (then) National Assembly of Wales, so that it became a fully-fledged legislature. The executive functions of the National Assembly were then transferred to the Welsh Ministers, who are the Welsh Government politically and hold most of its functions. It was at this point that powers relating to improving the economic, social, and environmental well-being of Wales, and power to support culture, including the Welsh language, were devolved (Law Wales, 2021).

In the following year, in Professor Rod Morgan's (a former YJB chair) review of the youth justice system, it was recommended that a root and branch review of the youth justice system was needed to reverse the soaring increase in the criminalisation of children and young people (Morgan, 2007).

In 2011, the first of two Silk Commissions into the devolution of justice was initiated: Part 1 of the silk report recommended that financial Powers were needed in order to Strengthen Wales. In the same year, the rights of children and young persons (Wales) Measure, 2011 was passed, which made provision for and in connection with giving further effect in Wales to the rights and obligations set out in the United Nations Convention on the Rights of the Child; and for connected purposes (Rights of children and young persons (Wales) Measure, 2011).

The following year saw the Legal Aid, Sentencing and Punishment of Offenders Act, 2012. Which introduced a wide range of reforms to the Criminal Justice System. The main changes to the Act for young people entering the Criminal Justice System were pre–Court Disposals, under the Act, you can no longer be given a reprimand, final warning, or penalty notice. This was replaced by youth cautions and youth conditional cautions Legal Aid, Sentencing and Punishment of Offenders Act, 2012). The Act also established that any young person on remand will be treated as "looked after" by their designated local authority. This means they will be allocated a Social Worker who will assess their needs (Legal Aid, Sentencing and Punishment of Offenders Act, 2012).

In 2014 the second Silk Commission was published; Part 2. Recommended Legislative Powers to Strengthen Wales that the people of Wales will be best served by a clear, well-founded devolution settlement: and by political institutions that operate effectively and efficiently and work together in the interests of the people, they serve (Silk, 2014).

Devolution of power to Wales should benefit the whole of Wales and the United Kingdom (Silk, 2014). In the same year, the Wales Act 2014 was enacted, and the primary legislation imposing taxes was devolved to Wales. The Children & Young People First Act of 2014 followed this, which was a joint strategy between the Welsh Government and the Youth Justice Board to improve services for young offenders or those at risk of offending.

The social services and wellbeing (Wales) Act, 2014 was sanctioned to reform social services law; to make provisions about improving the well-being outcomes for people who need care and support and carers who need support, including partnership working. The Well-being of Future Generations Act, of 2015 came in the succeeding year which gave Wales the ambition, permission, and legal obligation to improve our social, cultural, environmental, and economic well-being. Requiring public bodies in Wales to think about the long-term impact of their decisions (The Future Commissioner of Wales, 2022).

In 2016 the systematic review of the youth justice system in England and Wales was published by Charlie Taylor a key finding of this review which is pertinent to this thesis centres around YOT accountability, as the biggest investor in YOTs, it is to local authorities that YOTs feel principally accountable (Taylor, 2016), but it is the YJB which prescribes the national standards which YOTs must meet, requires them to submit an annual plan and monitors their performance (Taylor, 2016).

Inevitably there is some duplication in the oversight of YOTs between local authorities and the YJB, although this is England and Wales it does raise some serious questions about discretion and accountability, especially with the additional governance layer of the Welsh devolved administration, this is something which has not been explored. In 2017 the Wales Act introduced a reserved powers model, enabling the Assembly to legislate on any subject except those specifically reserved to the UK Parliament (Home Office, 2017).

In 2019 the commission on justice in Wales unanimously concluded; that the people of Wales are being let down by the system in its current state and that major reform is needed to the justice system and to the current scheme of devolution (Commission on Justice in Wales, 2019). The most recent development in the area is the implementation of the 2020; Youth Justice Blueprint for Wales, which sets out a joint youth justice board, and the Welsh Government's vision for youth justice in Wales (Welsh Government, 2020). Taking a 'children first' approach to youth justice, ensure that it is child-centred rather than service-focused, and ensure that it meets the individual needs of children and responds to their best interests (Welsh Government, 2020).

As can be identified in the law and policy chronology (please see appendix 13), there has been a plethora of policies formulated in Wales surrounding the needs of young people; despite youth justice not being a formal part of the devolution settlement, there are still examples of collaboration. Moreover, the push for children-focused, welfarist policies is a policy rhetoric established by the WDA underpinned by those requirements in the Social Services and Well-being (Wales) Act 2014, section five and the Well-being of Future Generations (Wales) Act 2015, section three which requires all local services are provided to prevent children from offending and to promote their future welfare (WG, 2020) however this thesis will explore whether that translates.

Consequently, a continuous challenge that devolution has posed is how Westminster has been accused of adopting a variant opinion on devolution (IFG, 2019), which creates an uneasy tension in policy and process between Westminster government and local government in Wales, unsurprising given the nature of the Welsh settlement. As has been noted by Drakeford, any division of responsibility between different tiers of government is likely to have some 'ragged edges' (Drakeford, 2010). To develop a deeper-rooted legislative understanding of what the future could hold for governance in Wales, the next section will discuss comparative governance and explore legal settlements that resonate with the Welsh settlement.

2.2 Theoretical Foundations: Crime Control and the Purpose of the CJS:

This section will reflect upon the theoretical perspectives of what the 'status quo' is in Wales. Including a theoretical exploration of arguably important successes in youth justice practice in Wales, such as the pro-welfare and pro-diversion lean of Welsh initiatives. Including a review of the critical theorists that have influenced this thesis. A fundamental part of this is exploring the purpose of the CJS, a subject which has been debated since the establishment of justice mechanisms and feature appeals to utilitarian efficiency and instrumental logic, protecting the innocent and punishing the guilty (Garside, 2008).

These perspectives paint a picture of criminal justice as being in the business of crime control, and the challenge, therefore, is one of measuring its effectiveness (Garside, 2008). Social control must be placed at the forefront of the perennial understanding of 'justice' to understand the purpose accurately. As Cohen outlines, there have been some startling changes within the tactics, alliances, and battlefields. However, the fundamental conflicts in the politics of crime control are still expressed in traditional terminology: liberal vs conservative, treatment vs punishment and doing 'good' versus doing 'justice' (Cohen, 1985:245).

Within his research on the purpose of justice, Cohen, 1985 asks what spaces may exist for doing good and doing justice and what can be offered in emerging social control systems. In contrast, this thesis reverts the lens to comprehend what a reimagined youth justice system could look like in Wales, although challenging considering the unclear picture, this thesis does consider the systems of social control and whether it is dependent on the individuality of decision-makers within that system that dictates good vs justice. An example that can be seen in the evolution of crime control is the significant increase in people who are brought into contact with the law, which alongside a toxic mix of deviance amplification and the moral panics created by the state and the mass media around juvenile violence/behaviour and the rate at those who are in contact is increased (Cohen, 2002).

Net-widening has been a significant consequence of this policy rhetoric due to attempts to reduce the scope of the formal criminal justice system through such procedures as decriminalisation, diversion, and deinstitutionalisation (Cohen, 1985; Polk, 1987). A central premise of that analysis is that net-widening is an unintended consequence of a broadly based and theoretically homogeneous "destructuring" movement (Polk, 1987). Moreover, this is not a new conceptual framework but one which needs to be comprehended to assess the questions this thesis seeks to understand, foremost what would or could a reimagined, restyled 'Welsh'

YJS look like if, by extension, the system itself is fundamentally flawed by a risk-based, managerial system (Case & Haines, 2016; Day, A.-M, 2022) then devolution may not be the answer to end all issues, eloquently summarised by Austin & Krisberg, 1981:

'Widening the net' describes the nightmare of the benevolent state gone haywire. This horror has already been vividly portrayed in Orwell's 1984, Solzhenitsyn's Cancer Ward, Kesey's One Flew Over the Cuckoo's Nest, and Burgess's Clockwork Orange. Social scientists and criminologists have just caught up with the humanists'.

(Austin & Krisberg 1981: 188-9)

These nets have increased to become more comprehensive, denser, and different (Cohen, 1985), arguably because of the *number of deviants getting into the system, an increase in the overall intensity of interventions and because of new agencies and services supplementing rather than replacing the original control mechanisms* (Cohen, 1985:44).

More people are being subjected to penal processing; for example, the average annual prison population quadrupled between 1900 and 2022, going from just over 17,400 to around 78,500 (Sturge, 2022). Whilst at the same time, with the development of community corrections, people are being subjected to more intensive and pervasive forms of penal processing. This is deemed as both qualitative and quantitative methods of control (McMahon, 1990:124). There is a gap between the rhetoric of the destructuring movement, which refers to society's move towards more community-based models of criminal justice, a process which has been described as 'destructuring' (White & Perrone, 1997:177). This model can be seen in current youth justice practice in the form of the four 'd' words; diversion, decarceration, decriminalisation and de-institutionalisation (Polk, 1987; Sarre, 1999) and the contrasting reality of the emerging deviancy control system (Cohen, 1985).

This is where this negotiation of policy and process lies; how would a new reimagined youth justice system in Wales look? It would more than likely retain many, if not all, the structures of the current system. This research questions the 'dragonisation' narrative, conceived as an attempt to capture the emergence of a different approach to community safety and youth justice in Wales (Edwards and Hughes, 2009; Haines, 2009). Questions about how young people should be managed and whether the system is sufficient are not new, as outlined below.

"The current system for dealing with youth crime is inefficient and expensive . . . The present arrangements are failing young people."

The above quotation still has some relatability today, and although progress has been made, there is more to be done to improve and evolve youth justice. The youth justice system (YJS) in England and Wales it is argued by progressive academics that youth justice continues to be inefficient, expensive, and strikingly ineffective in parts (Case & Haines, 2020). There are some parts of the system which do really good work; for example, there has been a steep decline in child arrests in recent years (Farrell, 2019) and the commitment to children's rights in Wales pushing for the full realisation of children's rights in Wales (Children's Legal Centre Wales, 2022). In the case of 'Welsh' YJ, the most significant push in the 21st century is for further devolution powers.

Changes in social control have occurred throughout history, from public execution before the 18th century, where punishment was directed at the human body (Foucault, 1979; Simpson, 2002; Innes, 2003). Executions were a public spectacle aimed at teaching a lesson and deterring others from committing similar crimes. In the 18th century, French reformists questioned the penal system and called for less spectacular and violent punishments. However, it was not the welfare of criminals that concerned them, but social control. The spectacle of torture would often provoke unintended consequences: witnessing extreme violence, citizens would sometimes side with the tortured convict, which led to riots (Foucault, 1979).

This is important to this thesis because as time has changed, so have the principles and motives behind the punishment, often stylised in different ways and adapted to suit a political narrative (see New Labour or Diversion 1980s). This style of social control in the western world, not just of criminal justice but a whole system that contributes to power and control, is what Cohen describes as 'everyone being busy doing the same thing': teachers, prison wardens, psychiatrists; this, in essence, is a social control (Cohen, 1985:2).

The introduction of a new economy and politics of the body during the 18th century took the art of punishment to a new level (Foucault, 1979). Reformists of the penal system believed that the primary goal should not be to take revenge on the criminal but to prevent future crime. Although it is terminology from the 18th century, the same terms are used for the current criminal justice rhetoric. (Davis, 2011; Montford & Taylor,2021)

The repackaging of policies and ideas is not something just reserved for the 21st century, as Cohen argues, building on the theory of net widening and looking at the system itself:

'The original structures have become stronger; the reach and intensity of state control have been increased; centralisation and bureaucracy remain; professions and experts are proliferating dramatically, and society is more dependent on them; informalism has not made the legal system less formal or more just; treatment has changed its forms but certainly has not died'.

(Cohen, 1985: 37)

Within these repackaged layers of policy, it is essential to understand Foucault's (1991) genealogy of 'governmentality', in which he traces a paradigmatic shift from a Machiavellian style to what is seen in the modern form of justice systems today (Gilling, 1997). These questions are perennial in the youth justice debate, especially considering the managerialist approaches of the 21st century. As outlined by Smith & Gray, 2018, in an era when audit culture remains firmly in play despite attempts to 'roll back the state, 'managerialism themes continue to influence youth justice plans' (Smith & Gray, 2018).

Akin to the above points, whether they are predominantly guided by 'welfare', 'justice', 'developmental' or 'participatory' themes, plans are infused by the language of targets, performance indicators, strategies, monitoring and inspection (Smith & Gray, 2018).

Within this style, the principal object of government is the sovereign's selfpreservation, to a more recognisable modern style, one seen today, where the principal thing becomes, similar to the utilitarian maxim, the well-being of the entire population (Gilling, 1997) (Bentham, 1789). This stance of 'the greatest good for the greatest number' lends itself to these theories of power and control, as decisions are taken based upon the perceived 'wants' of society, which are often dictated by the powerful and not of the people.

For criminal justice and particularly youth justice, understanding this is imperative because what is best for young people is decided not by young people but by those in power, who are more often than not too far removed to understand or even comprehend what happens on the ground, outlined in recent electoral polling: "Two-thirds of the public feel powerless over decision-making and feel that they have little or no opportunities to influence decisions made at Westminster" (Mortimer, 2021).

Moreover, a significant consideration throughout this thesis is one of autonomy and individualism. Within this discussion, there is a comprehensive comparison with the principles of C. Wright Mills (Mills, 1959) critical criminology, and in particular, the debate between structure and agency, one which this thesis seeks to comprehend.

Mills offered an alternative to Marxian critical social science and thus offers today an as-yet-unrealised promise for critical criminology (Frauley, 2015). It is in this light; of being able to challenge intellectually and practically the agendas of the powerful that this thesis finds itself, placing emphasis on critical, exploratory enquiry and analysis without neglecting agency and social action.

The question of the structure and organisation is particularly important to this thesis because, as Mills argues, society is concerned with the impersonal and remote aspects of social reality that, in turn, shape individual and collective experience, understanding and action (Mills, 1959). To do that, this thesis seeks to understand the structures that exist in Welsh youth justice and whether they permit or prohibit agency (Mills, 1959). Understanding the agency of those who make fundamental decisions for youth justice in Wales is a significant gap in the current literature, and this thesis will provide an original contribution to the area.

After all, do the social structures that determine an individual's behaviour, in this case, the YOT manager's decision-making, or does human agency have more influence on the decisions made by individuals? This question is fundamental to discussions in this area because, individuals are often the victims of such societal circumstances without being able to grasp the structural problems in which they are trapped (Staubmann, 2021). This thesis offers a resolution to this.

This poses questions about the power of individual decision-makers and where those decisions are formed. This thesis looks at the extent to which the existing Welsh devolution settlement enables youth offending teams to develop bespoke and innovative approaches to youth justice in Wales.

Therefore, questions around decision-making raise a thought-provoking discussion point because of the focus this research has on assessing the level of autonomy that individuals possess in the CJS, which is interconnected to, for example, moral and legal responsibility (Ripstein 1999). That responsibility is considered a criterion of political status, in that autonomous agency is seen as necessary and sufficient for the condition of 'equal political standing', in this case, the management of services. Furthermore, *being autonomous stands as a barrier to unchecked paternalism*, both in the personal and informal spheres and in legal arenas (Feinberg 1986). The consequence of which in this area, is the recipe for a postcode lottery of service provision.

Understanding the role of the YOT manager is pivotal to this thesis because they stand in the centre of something that touches education, probation, health, and community safety, and although the coordination and influencing of services in a multi-agency context is not in the job description, it does give them the power to influence other agencies (Smith, 2013).

This is again not what is written in the legislation; that is another measure of a Welsh approach or result of the devolution settlement, and this is what will be explored in this research. This is integral to this thesis, understanding the true nature of the role, what power it possesses and how significant the influence of YOT managers is across policy and practice in Wales.

The Crime and Disorder Act, 1998 only goes so far in terms of the instructions for YOT managers (Souhami, 2012). Although the YJB offers detailed guidance, and agencies themselves and bodies such as local authorities, there is a relative presumption for the rest of the role, with an implied emphasis on their discretion (Haines & Case, 2015).

Reflecting on the autonomy of YOTs, specifically YOT Managers, raises questions about individuals' decision-making systematically (service managers) and politically (policymakers). Public choice research takes the same principles that economists use to analyse people's actions in the marketplace and apply them to collective decision-making (Shaw, 2002).

Using public choice permits a focus on the government as an institution, studying the structure of incentives and constraints that affect the decisions of voters, politicians, and bureaucrats (Niskanen, 1998). Public choice is often described as 'politics without romance' (Buchanan, 2003). Public choice is relevant because of the focus on people's decision-making processes within the policy-/process-making territory. Much focus is paid to YOT managers and autonomy in the managerial process, and public choice theory allows for those discussions to be analysed and understood. Looking at choice and decision-making by applying the tools of economics to both the market and political strategies (Gwartney, 2013:186), there is a significant danger that comes with this level of individual autonomy at all levels if (and this does assume the worst in people) the question this poses is whether agents of the state can be trusted to act in the best interests of the people:

"Careful analysis of the motives and opportunities of the agents of the state reveals that they cannot be expected to act in the public interest."

(Sitter & Eliassen, 2008:6)

Even if this is not accurate, there must be a collective analysis of accountability in the decision-making process, for government and policy creation are decisions based on

empirically tested evidence, and whether those decisions are beneficial for the many or the few, an example of where this does not work is the scaled approach (Haines & Case, 2012).

This focus on decision-making, because of those links to Bentham's utilitarian maxim (1798) and the cycle of policy that ensures youth justice must respond to political approaches, has created a volatile political context for youth justice policy (Case et al., 2015). However, it must be noted that there has never been so much stability in the youth justice system, albeit in a politically volatile context, so, despite the ostensible dynamism of the youth justice policy field (Case & Hampson, 2019) this is anchored to stability and manifested through tinkering and bolt-ons, themselves often the product of socio-political-economic anxieties, investment, entrenchment, and austerity in the system (Case & Hampson, 2019).

As noted by Case, the overriding sense is that the current government, operating in a context of economic austerity and increasing socio-political insecurity, which has been exacerbated by Brexit, lacks the political will, stability, focus and resources to follow through on the recommended changes to the youth justice system and related policy areas (Tetlow & Pope, 2020; Case & Haines, 2021).

The history of youth justice is one of 'conflict, contradictions, ambiguity, and compromise... acting on an amalgam of rationales' (Muncie & Hughes, 2002:1). It has been an area steeped in public and political controversy and has generated intense media interest. Fluctuating between the 'caring ethos of social services and the neo-liberalistic ethos of responsibility and punishment' (Muncie & Hughes, 2002:1), youth justice policy is often largely dependent on political imperatives about which approach is favoured resulting, primarily, in policies shaped by the political rhetoric of punitiveness (Downes & Morgan, 2012; Case et al., 2015). This chapter explores the role and influence of YOTs in Wales, alongside an analysis of the devolution settlement; the next section of this chapter looks at the emergence of devolution.

2.3 A Contemporary History of Crime and Punishment in the UK

This section explores the history of crime and punishment in the UK from the 1997 election until the present day; this era of policy is chosen because it commences in the prominent legislation which created youth offending teams, the Crime and Disorder Act, 1998. Such as approaches by political parties on youth justice matters that affect Wales and young people, including anti-social behaviour, in the years leading up to the 1998 Crime and Disorder Act. Discussed here is what came slightly before, in terms of political rhetoric, what influenced these changes and why these changes may have been needed (particularly for the revitalisation of the Labour Party), which will be discussed in more detail.

The commonly used New Labour phrase "Tough on crime, tough on the causes of crime" was a crucial soundbite in the 1997 election and, for many, was part of the way the Labour Party planned to 'win back' Wales and, frankly, the rest of the UK (Wickham-Jones, 2005).

It differed from home secretary Michael Howard's "Tough on crime" in appearing to offer a more fundamental solution to the problem of law-breaking while still being hard-line rather than soft as the party was seen publicly for the previous 20 years plus (Clarke et al, 1998). It was clear that Labour had to drop some of its old orthodoxies to convince the public that it was ready for power (Howell, 1997). As has already been discussed, one of those orthodoxies was to dispel the myth that the Conservative Party was the only leadership that knew how to manage criminality (Newburn, 2007).

There was significant public pressure placed on politicians to develop a more punitive system (UNICEF, 2002), and although this pre-dates New Labour, it certainly has an influence. The aftermath of the James Bulger case created a robust media discourse about the 'dangerous child', with the media reporting from a preferred image of children as 'little innocents' to that of 'immoral monsters' (Franklin, 2002) there was a significant public pressure for the government to deal with the perceived youth crime problem. The remedy from the Labour Party considering this pressure was the white paper 'Misspent Youth'. The Labour Party were willing to make radical reform to the CJS.

As outlined as precedent for this white paper, 'Youth Crime is one of the most severe problems facing England and Wales' (Select Committee: Home Affairs, 1996). A significant milestone would be the aftermath of the audit commission's misspent youth; Jack Straw (then home secretary) wrote a paper titled 'The criminal justice crisis', which clearly outlined Labour's strategy for fighting crime; some snippets from this document need to be read to fully appreciate what was to come next: 'Tackling crime will be one of the top priorities for the Labour government... It is time to consider a new strategic framework to help parents ensure better parenting... No area is sicklier than the youth justice system'. (Straw, 1996).

As outlined above, the move was to radically change the YJS and pressure parents to make their children better. They claimed the YJS was sick; in terms of the failing structures, the cumbersome nature of justice and the high recidivism rates (Straw, 1996). It has been argued by scholars that the rhetoric was too short-sighted (Brownlee, 1998; McLaughlin & Muncie, 2001). Moreover, it must be understood that not all the propositions are poor. A

handful was significant and created an 'opportunity for a fantastic system', which we see today (in some areas) as space for innovative working and diversion from the formal CJS (Fisher & Lab, 2010) however, the application and implementation of these reports were poor. (Moss & Stephens, 2006).

The Audit Commission found lengthy delays, an overuse of caution without appropriate interventions, and a lack of support for parents (Misspent Youth, 1996). Featuring as both the cause and solution to youth offending, parents were also a prominent feature of the white paper that preceded the anti-social behaviour bill, respect, and responsibility (Home Office, 2003). However, rather than the solution being, to work with parents, the rhetoric was far more punitive towards the families of juvenile offenders (Arthur, 2005). Furthermore, instead of supporting families, the Anti-Social Behaviour Act served to underline the government's intention to punish and penalise the parents of persistent young offenders (Arthur, 2005), which does not address the lack of support for parents but, in turn, points the finger at parents as the root cause of juvenile delinquency.

This was seen as another proverbial accusation at perceived poor parenting, alongside comments from then education secretary Ruth Kelly about zero tolerance for disruptive behaviour in school, who placed the blame again on parents (Braun, 2005), which were followed by increasing intervention into family life, designed to improve 'poor' parenting, most notably the use of parenting education programmes (Peters, 2013). ASBOs have since been abandoned because they were not feasible and do not deal with the causes of crime (Robins, 2012).

Scholars argued that the parenting form, was a classist finger-pointing mechanism which needed removal, considering evidence also suggested it was not effective (Holdaway et al., 2001; Ghate and Ramella, 2002; Holt, 2008), and because of the likely adverse psychosocial effects on parents, including issues of stigmatisation and blame (Bowers, 2002).

In particular, the report and the government's focus at the time was 'youth crime', alluding to a 'misspent youth', and youth justice was the critical area for reform. Throughout the timeline of youth justice, there have been some vast jumps and, arguably, steps backwards (Case, 2017).

One of those steps forwards can be seen in the Children Act, of 2004, which extended safeguarding duties to criminal justice agencies and demanded greater cooperation between services (Bateman, 2014). Whereas a backwards step could be seen in the introduction of managerialism risk functions, rather than practitioner discretion (Case, 2016), risk became

synonymous with danger, threat, and irresponsibility. Risk and youth needed to be managed through prediction and prescription (Case 2016).

However, one of the most significant pieces of legislation was the abolishment of *doli incapax* for children under 14. Part Section, 34 of the Crime and Disorder Act, 1998 act was to abolish 'Doli *incapax*', which meant that a person was no longer allowed to be 'deemed incapable of forming the intent to commit a crime or wrongdoing' mainly because of age (Arthur, 2010). It must be noted that this was a rebuttable common law presumption; the discussions on this in 1998 often overlooked the fact that the presumption was rebuttable (Crofts, 1998).

Although there have been changes in the 24 years since this research was undertaken, there are still major challenges; for example, whilst there has been a welcome reduction in the number of children entering the youth justice system and subject to its interventions, the reductions have not benefitted all children equally (Little, 2020). Moreover, the over-representation of ethnic minorities; increases as children move deeper into the system and more than half of those currently deprived of their liberty descend from a minority background (Little, 2020). It must also be noted that children in care are also more likely than their peers in the general population to be criminalised (Bateman, 2020).

With reference to inconsistency amongst areas dealing with young people in 1996, that would refer to the social service areas as opposed to the (15) YOTs in Wales that exist today. Yet still, there was a reference to diversion away from the justice system (Misspent Youth, 1996), something which has taken hold in the youth justice of today. The Audit Commission confirmed the 'concerns' New Labour had about YJ:

'The youth justice system is characterised by delay and inconsistency. Too little is done to change behaviour when young people start to offend. The youth court procedure is cumbersome. Demanding and intensive community supervision programmes are spread unevenly across the country'.

(Misspent Youth, 1996).

Although there have been changes to the 'slow and cumbersome' (Straw, 1996) youth court procedure. Arguably a more youth-focused system has made it far easier to process and organise diversion and prevention (Lord McNally, 2015). However, there are still major problems with the system; for example, hundreds of children a year end up in intimidating and

unsuitable adult courts because of unacceptable delays caused by police and the judicial system (Pidd, 2019). This has been personified by Covid-19 (Raab, 2021).

There is a further question that builds on these issues, the question of whether the devolution settlement has created a postcode lottery of service delivery across Wales, as in many cases, YOTs have some degree of space to create and shape delivery (Smith & Gray, 2019), although the YJB retains oversight power as also do Youth Justice Management Boards in Local Authority areas.

A running theme for both Misspent Youth and the Crime and Disorder Act was that of 'partnerships', the idea of all services working together to share information and analyse data to identify outcomes; this is the beginning of the creation of multi-agency teams (such as YOTs). Whether this change in practice and process was a financial incentive rather than a child-centred approach to help young people in a more holistic fashion was and is very much still up for debate.

There had been calls by the home office to move towards a more partnership-focused approach which, as outlined in the Morgan report into crime prevention strategies, 1991, that the *key to successful crime prevention lies in partnership*' (Morgan, 1991). This highlights how the narrative had been moving towards partnership working long before the crime and disorder act was developed, with a similar stance to other areas for example, partnership working is embedded in ideas of community safety, which follows the same model (Berry et al., 2011).

The strategy required local authorities, the police, local people, businesses, and the voluntary sector to 'share information, analyse the crimes that cause most problems in an area, and work out a package of measures to deal with them' (Straw, 1996). This should hopefully outline the transition that began injustice to move towards a more structured, managerial (almost business-like) approach to criminal justice services, which historically was a move many would not have expected from a traditional Labour Party (Pike & Hindmoor, 2019).

As Straw outlined in 1996 about the youth justice crisis for local communities, 'sometimes, a local community is so undermined by crime that something more radical is called for'. (Straw, 1996). This relates to calls for a more punitive system to target those committing crimes in certain areas, a punitive system that would use community safety orders, which was the birth of the ASBO. All of this was to soothe the 'chronic' criminal anti-social behaviour problem in the UK (Straw, 1996) that had become an epidemic (self-declared by the Labour Party) among the young people of the UK who were 'out of control' (Cook & Laub, 1998). This community safety order would be: '...a special form of an injunction to restrain the behaviour of named individuals. Application for an order would be made jointly by the police

and the local authority when other methods of solving the problem like mediation had failed... Breach of the community safety order could lead to imprisonment'. (Straw, 1996).

The idea of anti-social behaviour was nothing more than an imaginative academic term coined in lecture halls across the UK before Tony Blair brought it to the mainstream in the 1990s (Easton, 2009), having consulted with residents of problem estates near his home in Hackney. Blair began to realise that millions of potential Labour voters were turned off the party because they thought it didn't understand the realities of crime and disorder, this was cynical ploy (Easton, 2009).

Many have discussed that law and order were famously seen as a Conservative issue (Rhodes, 2020), but as Jack Straw outlines, there was a clear move by Blair to change the vision of the electorate: 'I remember Tony coming to the shadow cabinet and saying: We are going to change. And then he tried to get going which has now become a famous phrase about 'tough on crime and tough on the causes of crime'. (Straw interview in Easton, 2009).

The change in emphasis of the Labour Party in 1997 was paramount to the election success. Which in turn allowed for the creation of the Crime and Disorder Act 1998, which defined anti-social behaviour for the first time in law as: 'Behaving in a manner that caused or was likely to cause harassment, alarm or distress to one or more persons, not of the same household as himself'. (CADA, 1998).

Misspent youth had two main aims. Firstly, to assess the effectiveness of the reformed system in preventing offending and re-offending by young people, and secondly, to identify the best way to structure and manage the agencies (Misspent Youth, 1996). Therefore, the audit commissions report was so pivotal to how the CADA developed, especially in terms of structure, management and 'prevention of offending'. The report 'Misspent Youth: Young People and Crime' was very influential in creating YOTs; the emphasis of the paper by the audit commission was the identification of several problems the current system had dealing with young offenders and how they could be rectified. One of the most telling sections of the Misspent Youth Report regarding the youth justice of today was the claim that: "Local agencies need to pilot such interventions in the areas where they are most needed and evaluate them to learn what works." (Misspent Youth: Executive Briefing, 1996:4)

As the political rhetoric changed in 1997, it did again in 2010, again with a significant focus on law and order and, young people in conflict with the law, with a continued get-tough politics approach (Smith, 2014; Case, 2015). In the aftermath of the collapse of New Labour, David Cameron placed a great deal of attention upon youth offending in his speech at the Annual Convention of the Youth Justice Board, declaring:

'I want to do things differently. Their approach (Labour) is national. Our approach is local. Theirs is about economics. Ours is about relationships. Theirs is structural. Ours is human. In a word - they trust the state. We trust society'.

(David Cameron, 2006).

An evident change in narrative is apparent here; with the admittance of mistakes and an acceptance of youth crime being in a poor state, there seemed to be only one way forward during the next leadership contest and with austerity on the horizon, sentiments from David Cameron such as 'hug a hoodie' were born, calling for more 'love' of adolescents (Hinsliff, 2006), which was certainly a step away from the ASBO treatment and demonisation of young people in the UK. As has been outlined, there had to be a change because, 'Bang for buck, the criminal justice system is one of the least effective means of reducing and controlling crime' (Garside, 2014:51).

This was a thought-provoking time of policy and governance. Following the riots in England in August 2011, there was a shift in political attention back to crime and particularly youth justice (Hollingsworth, 2012). In the initial aftermath, the spotlight was once more on young people, with David Cameron suggesting that problem families (particularly those headed by single mothers) and gangs were to blame for the disturbances (Cameron, 2011).

There are questions this thesis seeks to comprehend around the lived experiences and the impact of austerity, this new agenda of innovative justice practice. The problem with the Government's 2011 reforms was that despite the emphasis on rehabilitation and early intervention, 'the combined effect of austerity measures, deregulation and lack of accountability is to exclude and stigmatise children and young people' (Hollingsworth, 2012: 21) rather than enhance their inclusion, belonging, and participation, in line with the UNCRC, 1989.

It must also be stated that COVID-19 impacted the end of the data collection stage of this thesis and is acknowledged in the literature in a reflective manner because of the wider impacts that have been seen in the criminal justice system across the UK. The impact of COVID-19 on children has been described as 'devastating', as not only have pre-existing vulnerabilities been

exacerbated, but many more children and families are now exposed to new challenges (Harris & Goodfellow, 2021).

Although a challenging period for all policy areas, there were joint approaches in Wales. A localised approach to the YOT response to COVID-19 was deemed effective by the HM Inspectorate of Probation, allowing local services the flexibility to prioritise the most vulnerable and 'at-risk' children. YOTs in Wales took a coordinated approach and worked together on their plans (Harris & Goodfellow, 2021).

Although the rhetoric under Boris Johnson's government has been in line with prevention being better than cure and the new turnaround scheme with a focus on diversion, through a local focus on funding for local authorities to manage as outlined by then justice secretary Dominic Raab: "When we have ground-breaking team efforts - with the police, NHS, probation and local councils working together with great leadership - it can help draw young people away from a life of crime.' (Raab, 2022)

However, it must be noted that although there have been drives towards diversion and a youth-focused, localised team effort for service delivery peddled by the government, the reality is much starker: "*The majority of children in penal establishments have been subjected to awful conditions for months on end, deprived of education, visits and contact, and amounting to solitary confinement.*" (Harris & Goodfellow, 2021) Which is a complete breach of any UNCRC guidance (Scottish Alliance for Children's Rights, 2020). The next section looks at the legislative evolution in Wales.

2.4 Legislative Evolution UK and Wales.

This section discusses devolution: how devolution in Wales commenced and what led to the current system, providing context, and explaining the Welsh devolution journey. The discussion around the historical underpinnings of devolution is essential because it allows for the formulations and motivations of youth justice policy to be understood regarding what led up to the current settlement and what it means for youth justice in Wales.

For the purpose of this thesis, devolution is defined as 'The transfer or delegation of power to a lower level, especially by the central government to local or regional administration' (Stevenson, 2010:481). Devolution is about how parliaments and governments make decisions, and in Wales, there are distinct cultural matters associated with devolution, such as language and social welfare; this is important in consideration of community matters (Morgan, 2002). In the UK, there are separate legislatures and executives in Scotland, Wales, and Northern Ireland, including the major mayoralties such as London and Greater Manchester (Civil Service, 2017). They have many powers to make laws and deliver public services. These are referred to as devolved powers. The UK Parliament and UK Government retain some powers across the whole of the UK. These are often called reserved powers (Civil Service, 2017).

Devolution is not new. There have been different forms of devolution in the UK for decades, and it is common in other parts of the world (Civil Service, 2017). Devolution brings decision-making closer to the citizen and is more democratic (see localism, page 46). Devolution has opened the doorway for policy in Wales to be more distinctive to the Welsh people (Lord Thomas, 2022). For example, the Welsh Office was a form of devolution, which was considered less desirable because it lacked power in essential areas of governance (Senedd, 2021). Although, it must be noted that post-COVID there are differing views of the extent of decision making which should be devolved (House of Commons, 2021).

The principal focus of UK devolution is transferring certain authority from London to the assemblies in Cardiff and Belfast, and the Scottish parliament in Edinburgh (Birrell & Gray, 2017). In the Welsh context, devolution equates to transferring powers from the UK parliament to the Welsh Devolved Administration,¹ including existing and historical devolution to Local Government. Unitary Councils and Community and Town Councils have had (and still have) quite significant powers.] Such as the constitution of principal councils in Wales (Home Office, 1972) and powers for councils to promote the economic, social, and environmental well-being of their area. This also follows the duty to develop Community Strategies (NAfW, 2000) These are both reflected in the Local Government Acts of, 1972 and 2000, respectively.

A considerable part of this evolution was the development of legislative competency in Wales, during which time the Welsh Assembly increasingly received greater competence in the public financial policy area. (Evans, 2022). This ties in closely to the original message from the secretary of state for Wales in 1999 that "Devolution is a process, not an event" (Ron Davies, 1999:1). Following the second referendum for devolution powers in Wales, the UK parliament passed the Government of Wales Act 1998.

The Act established the National Assembly as a corporate body, with the executive (the government) and the legislature (the Assembly itself) operating as one (Government of Wales

¹ Welsh Devolved Administration refers to the various titles the Welsh government has held since its culmination; the catchall term WDA will be used for clarity throughout this thesis.

Act, 1998. The first referendum for devolution powers in Wales, in 1979, talked only about the establishment of an executive; it was never about law-making powers, with only 20.3% of the Welsh population voting in favour. There was no joined up approach in the first referendum for devolution powers to Wales with several fractions within the labour party and a refusal to engage with nationalist parties, which was a stark contrast to the 1997 referendum (Duclos, 2006). The second referendum, in 1997, placed far more emphasis on establishing powers to legislate in Wales, which is arguably why there was a significant change in stance between the first and second referendums in Wales (Gay, 1997).

Although this seemed an exciting opportunity for Wales to establish some legislative competence (Wyn Jones & Scully, 2006), this was arguably in response to the desire to examine the processes by which Wales was governed and the subsequent problems it experienced (Schofield, 2014). This initial period following the second referendum for devolution powers to Wales showed the tensions within the system, which were personified because the minority Labour administration experienced difficulties in securing agreement from other parties (Welsh Parliament, 2022)

These difficulties highlighted the need for constitutional change and stability in Welsh politics. It led to an agreed resolution in 2002, which separated the roles as much as possible within the existing framework (Welsh Parliament, 2022). There are some important constitutional matters to comprehend, for example, the separation of powers; under the doctrine of separation of powers, the governance of a state is traditionally divided into three branches, each with separate and independent powers and responsibilities: an executive, a legislature, and a judiciary (Welsh Government, 2021) to create a greater degree of separation between the executive and legislative powers associated with Welsh devolution, therefore helping to clarify roles and avoid confusion within the settlement. Which mattered because in 2002 Wales did not have legislative competence on these matters.

An imperative element of this is the Government of Wales Act 2006 (GoWA 2006) significant steps were taken in 2006 to create a greater degree of separation between the judiciary, executive and legislature and avoid confusion within the settlement. The creation of a separate Welsh Government and National Assembly for Wales (now known as Senedd Cymru) by way of the Government of Wales Act 2006 (GoWA 2006) meant a more conventional and familiar system was formally put in place.

So, it must be noted, it was not until the Government of Wales Act 2006 that the Welsh Assembly Government became distinct from the National Assembly for Wales (Children in Wales, 2014). This matters because, at this stage, Wales started to gain more competencies to make decisions on what matters in Wales.

2.5 - 21st Century Devolution:

This chapter will look at the actuality of devolution in Wales and reflect on the question of whether the honeymoon period of devolution in Wales is now over (Drakeford, 2012). What does the system mean for Wales, this thesis will consider where the influence lies in critical areas and the ramifications of austerity in Wales. Since the 2008 financial crisis began, those already in poverty have seen their impoverishment worsen, and millions more have become more vulnerable (Oxfam, 2013).

While the first decade of devolution may, in retrospect, appear to be a period of 'milk and honey' in public expenditure, the rate of growth in that spending declined in each Assembly term (Drakeford, 2012). In the second Assembly term, these figures had fallen to 6.5% and 4%. Between 2007 and 2011, budgets grew each year by an average of some 4% cash, and under 2% in real terms (figures derived from NARS, 2011). This is because of the lack of support through the Westminster block grant for funding. There has been criticism of the original formula which dictates the share of additional funding to devolved administrations, called the Barnett Formula, developed in 1978, it aims to provide each administration with the same pounds-per-person change in funding as the equivalent UK Government spending (HM Treasury, 2021).

The Barnett formula has been criticised because it risks long-term underfunding in Wales (Institute for Government, 2020). The independent Holtham Commission, 2010 on funding arrangements in Wales, proposed a new needs-based approach to replace the Barnett Formula, which would have considered factors such as each nation's level of income poverty. Alternatively, the share of children and pensioners in the population (Institute for Government, 2020) would bring a more suitable level of equality to finances between the devolved nations, although this is about more than just fiscal policy.

There have been some financial increases and decreases in the devolution aftermath, with many scholars arguing that spending, particularly in Wales, has been hampered, by an out-of-date formula (Williams, 1998; McLean, 2005; Birrell, 2012). A House of Lords report in 2009 agreed there was a compelling case for a needs-based system for funding the four nations and criticised the "failure of the Formula to take account of population changes over time" as "arbitrary and unfair" (HM Treasury, 2009).

This consistent decline in spending is being mitigated by other services that the WAG has power over, and youth justice is a perfect example of that. Mark Drakeford, now the first minister of Wales, outlined the complexity of the current devolution setting in his 2010 article:

'Youth justice remains a non-devolved policy domain... however, by a clear majority, the core services comprising YOTs derive from wholly devolved areas of policy. Any housing worker, health, educationalist, or employee of local social services are not the responsibility of Westminster but the Welsh Assembly Government'.

(Drakeford, 2010:139).

The WAG indirectly funds youth justice, through those services that directly relate to youth justice and, in turn, help to aid youth justice service delivery. Such as funding summer programmes and other initiatives which directly affect young people in Wales (Miles & Roberts, 2022). This is an essential factor to consider because of the implications it has on finance and decision-making, which has become very apparent in Welsh policy and practice. An area in which this thesis seeks to discover in more detail.

2.5.1 Tensions in Policy and Process Welsh Devolution: Visions for the future.

This next section will look at the policy and process tensions created by the emergence of devolution, why devolution matters to Wales, the opportunities, and challenges that devolution has created in Wales, understanding of multi-level governance, and finally, the role that Westminster and Whitehall have in creating policy. Throughout this section, there will be an acknowledgement of the tensions that arise from conflicts in power. This section looks to the future, debating the constitutional situation in the UK and a reformed set of practices that has potential, especially considering the most recent discussions of radical constitutional reform surrounding the creation of a federal system in the UK (Griffin, 2020).

Within these tensions, there is a complexity in the current settlement. Criminal justice is reserved to the UK Government and UK Parliament, and this is arguably a positive challenge. However, there are settlement overlaps in policy between merging areas such as social services, education and health and youth justice. Therefore, the devolution settlement is complex in practice. Youth Justice remains a non-devolved policy domain and is the responsibility of the Ministry of Justice and the youth justice board. As alluded to earlier, when one understands where the expenditure comes from, that is where the competence or authority lies (see Bretton, 1980., Arrighi, 1994., Ellul, 2009).

'While there is an absence of any formal responsibility for youth justice or YOTs, at the devolved level, almost all the services on which YOTs have to rely their direct functioning on to carry out their general responsibilities are under the control of the Assembly. The negotiation of that boundary and the creation of that space to work (including the sometimes-uneasy constitutional embrace in which both parties are bound together) is the backdrop to the policy process'.

(Drakeford, 2010:140).

So, the settlement overlap is not only vast, but also intense because, simply put, YOTs could not operate the way they do without the WAG. The YJB control the smallest segment of a youth offending team, but ultimately that control is the most powerful because justice is not devolved, so the idea of intertwined expenditure and control may not ring true in the case of youth justice, the issue is complicated by the settlement overlaps.

A recent update in offending statistics has shown the more 'holistic' side of justice in England and Wales, with an apparent drop in child arrests by 68% since 2010, as police are working to ensure that vulnerable children being exploited are treated as 'victims' and not criminals (Howard League, 2020). This statistic alludes to the children first, offender second philosophy that has been adopted by the WAG as well as the number of young people entering the youth justice system declining due to a process of 'attrition' whereby offences committed by children are progressively filtered and diverted away from custody (Bateman, 2017). What happens to those young people when they have been 'pushed out of the system? This is a pivotal area of policy about which more needs to be known.

The current model of devolution that has evolved within Wales remains comparatively faint in terms of both self-rule, "the authority that a subnational government exercises in its territory", and shared-rule "the authority that a subnational government co-exercises in the country as a whole" (Stafford, 2016). This could be a somewhat expected consequence of the lack of political power to do more for young people in Wales and the cause of significant tensions because of that lack of political influence, even with some powers and a more flexible constitution in the UK.

However, even with an unwritten constitution, this tension still does exist, mainly because not all powers have been devolved (Drakeford, 2010). This will constantly pressure legislators

because each country has their ideas and political agendas. This is what would be expected within a federal model, where there is an expectation of a wider range of powers and cooperation arrangements.

There are some considerable constitutional challenges and opportunities which devolution poses, as this chapter discusses scrutiny and local policy implementation, focusing on accountability in the youth justice system and related policies. Which will help to understand the question this thesis poses to what extent does the current devolution settlement enable youth offending teams to develop bespoke and innovative approaches to youth justice in Wales. The next section will look directly at children's rights impact in Wales.

2.5.2 Children's rights and their impact on youth justice policy in Wales.

Although the commitment to rights in Wales is stated through the adoption of the United Nations Convention on the Rights of the Child (UNCRC) into Welsh policy in 2004 (Children's Commissioner, 2021), elements of children's rights are already directly affected by Welsh law under the Rights of Children and Young Persons (Wales) Measure 2011, underlining Wales's commitment to children's rights and the UNCRC, 1989. The law places a distinct due regard duty on Welsh Ministers in all their duties and enables the filtering down of information and policy from the Government. Ministers must give the appropriate weight to the requirements of the UNCRC, balancing them against all the other factors that are relevant to the decision in question (Welsh Government, 2022).

However, it is subject to the extent of the Assembly's devolved competence. For example, it cannot bind the UK parliament or ministers. Since 1999 the UK government has followed the Sewel convention, that the UK parliament "will not normally legislate with regard to devolved matters without the consent" of the devolved legislatures (Institute for Government, 2022). The due regard duty was born from various factors, including political impetus for the effective use of enhanced legislative competence (Nason, 2019). It must be noted that although it cannot bind, it does not stop influence, as noted in the Welsh Blueprint, 2019. There should also be a note to the recent Supreme Court case regarding Scotland and the CRC that in this case, following the Supreme Court decision, the Scottish Government must find a way to bring the UNCRC Bill within their powers so it can become law in Scotland (Supreme Court, 2021).

Aside from due regard, other available options were a light touch requirement to consider the UNCRC, later enacted in Scotland, or the more vital individual right to public

body compliance, which was seen as too radical considering the combined legal jurisdiction (Nason, 2019). This is because the Secretary of State could still intervene to prevent the Bill from going for Royal Assent if he had reasonable grounds to believe that the divergence would have an adverse effect on the operation of the law as it applies in England (GoWA, 2006).

As it was enacted, due regard functions as an upstream preventative provision designed to generate systematic changes; it does not confer new legal rights on individuals (Williams, 2017). However, in terms of absolute legislative clarity, Sweden is the only country that makes commitments to children in policy (Lagerberg, 2020). Within the EU charter (Official Journal EU, 2007), fundamental rights talk about all citizens, which is understood to include children.

In Sweden, there has been a sustained effort to recognise children's rights. This is clear when looking at the laws, government programmes and children's organisations supporting children in Sweden (Lagerberg, 2020). The rhetoric behind this point is that children in the UK are consistently an afterthought in policy and process that are more regulated by policy statute than constitutional law; their voices are not listened to in the formative processes (Butler et al., 2006; Morrow, 1996:14). Until these rights are enacted in legislation by Westminster and secured in YOTs, they are, as highlighted by the criticisms of CRIA, seen by many as an afterthought (Hoffman; Neagal, 2019).

It must be noted that although the UK does have a legal obligation to ensure that domestic legislation is compatible with international agreements, the UK has done little to collectively make children's rights a priority through legislation (McCall-Smith, 2019). Consequently, the devolved UK nations, including Scotland and Wales, have had to individually formulate political and legal commitments to further entrench children's rights in line with the UNCRC in their own ways (McCall-Smith, 2019).

Further evidence of this would be during the Covid-19 pandemic, how there was a disparity between young people across the country and their access to learning resources which has increased educational disparities (Institute for Fiscal Studies, 2020), consequently demonstrating how easily children are left with no voice, even as governments struggle to deliver the policy to benefit them (Adamson, 2020). As pointed out, the current government policy does not in any way adhere to the UNCRC or article 12 (UNCRC, 1989) and participation. According to Adamson, "Policy has been created that excludes the voices of those who are most affected" (Adamson, 2020), which is backed up rather poignantly from a young person explaining the severity of the situation. "Life-changing decisions being made during coronavirus have felt like playing a game... every time it should be our turn, someone

skips over us, and we end up left behind and forgotten." (Abigail, Young Person in Adamson, 2020)

Arguably in Wales, there is a more explicit focus on children's rights, especially when considering the wealth of outputs in Wales regarding rights for children and young people (Children's Commissioner for Wales, 2017). However, in many cases, children are still an afterthought, especially those in care and involved in the justice system, possibly because of the lack of justice devolution.

The Rights of the Child and Young Persons (Wales) Measure 2011 places a duty on Welsh ministers to have due regard to the rights within the UNCRC when making decisions, policies, and laws. However, these duties do not give all children the right to seek direct help in the courts if their rights are violated by those delivering services to them. There are two distinct arguments within this enforceability: and the embedding of legislation (Senedd Research, 2017).

So, although steps have been taken, there is still much more work to be done to ensure the systems that involve young people within the UK adhere to the principles of the UNCRC and champion the rights of young people. This was noted by the Welsh Parliament Children, Young People and Education Committee that children's rights are not driving the Welsh Government's decision-making as the legislation intended (Welsh Parliament, 2020) the committee argued that the law in Wales was not being properly met. These changes are driven by the influence of the Children's Commissioner in Wales, who protect and promote children's rights (Children's Commissioner for Wales, 2022).

There are mechanisms of accountability, especially concerning children's rights within the UK through child rights impact assessments (CRIA), which provide the systematic consideration of the direct or indirect impact of legislative, policy or administrative decisions on either an individual child, specific groups of children, or children generally. These impacts can be short-, medium- or long-term (UNICEF, 2014). A particular tension that rises from CRIA is the adoption by UK Nations to submit. For example, from 2012 to 2017, around 260 CRIAs from across the Welsh Government were undertaken, whilst during the same period in England, only 5 CRIAs were submitted (UNICEF, 2014).

Arguably mechanisms have been initiated, such as the CRIA, and although the process is seen as positive, there are concerns that policy may not be followed as best as it can. An example of where CRIA has not been used is the Welsh Government's budget, where one would anticipate that there would be a CRIA, but no CRIA was carried out (Hoffman, 2019). For many, it is considered an afterthought because some CRIAs are being carried out after a policy has been introduced; there are retrospective CRIAs taking place (Neagal, 2019).

So, although there is potential to evaluate the impact policy and the process has on rights, if the tools are not used appropriately then changes do not happen. There is so much more that can be done, especially to bind these processes constitutionally. A bill of rights could be a way of enshrining these accountability checks in law (Joint Committee on Human Rights, 2008). Another solution would be to adopt the Scottish stance by introducing The United Nations Convention on the Rights of the Child (Incorporation) (Scotland) Bill. Scotland became the first country in the UK to directly incorporate the UNCRC into domestic law (Scottish Government, 2020). However, it is yet to be resolved – see HM Gov Vs Scottish parliament (the bill has been sent back for further revision) (Attorney General, 2021).

There are more profound challenges for Wales under the current constitutional arrangement, with Westminster taking a different stance on these issues; a further example of this would be the incorporation of the UNCRC into domestic law. Westminster currently has no interest in incorporating UNCRC, and calls from the Children's Commissioners for England, Scotland, Wales, and Northern Ireland for "the full, direct and urgent incorporation of the UN Convention on the Rights of the Child (UNCRC) into domestic law" in each of the home countries have fallen on deaf ears (UK Children's Commissioners', 2019). The Commissioners say that it should also be a requirement for all impact analyses of new legislation in the UK to include a section on the effect on children's rights (UK Children's Commissioners, 2019).

This directly relates to YJ because these are impacts on young people, and the young people affected are predominantly those in the most vulnerable situations who may encounter these support services, so the stance by Westminster on this issue is telling of the philosophy of rights and the future of rights policy in the UK. An example of this comes from Gavin Williamson, the education secretary. He was recently found to have acted unlawfully after removing safeguards for children in care at the start of the Covid-19 pandemic without consulting children's rights organisations (Justice Lieven, 2020), showing the lack of clarity surrounding rights for the most vulnerable young people in the UK.

The changes made were to legal protections for children in care, seen as an emergency response to the coronavirus pandemic, which has been condemned as 'deregulation on steroids' by children's rights campaigners (Weale, 2020). However, to take a further example of this lack of clarity surrounding rights and due regard, the UK has not incorporated most of the

UNCRC's provisions into domestic law, which means that individuals cannot generally rely on it directly in the courts within the UK (Senedd Research, 2017).

It must be noted that there have been concerns raised in General Comment 24; the Committee argue that although public safety is a legitimate aim of the justice system, including youth justice, the view would be best served with full respect and implementation of the Convention on the Rights of the Child (CRC) (UN, 2019). There are also the problems of domestic recognition of the CRC, with heavy criticism of the UK via the Periodic Review (UN,2016); although Article 40 of the CRC is included within The Rights of the Children and Young Persons (Wales) Measure 2011, due to competence issues, it may be said to be something of a weaker provision.

2.5.3 Localism

The term localism, for the purpose of this thesis, is defined as the transfer of power, authority, and resources from the central government to local government and other local public agencies, who in turn devolve to and empower communities (Jameson, 2013). This is important to the thesis because it will help to understand whether there is a distinct form of localised policy and legislation in Wales and how that differs across the nation.

Who makes the critical decisions and why do they make those decisions, and how the process of choosing what is 'right' for Welsh YOTs is decided? Localism and community-based planning evolve differently in the devolved UK nations (Pemberton, 2017). The Local Government Act 2000 placed a duty on local authorities to produce community strategies as part of the modernisation of the public services agenda. With slight changes in the Welsh model in response to the Well-being and Future Generations Act (2015), creating public service boards (PSB) with responsibility for well-being plans, they are reflecting ambitions to move to a more statutory footing and link-local activities of PSBs to the seven goals set out in the 2015 Act (Pemberton, 2017).

What must be understood is the delegation of responsibility, authority, and resources from Central Government to Local Government and how other local public agencies devolve those powers to local communities (Jameson, 2013). However, there is a tendency for central and local governments to use the terminology as a political sound bite rather than attempting to achieve actual fully-fledged localism. Because of the political climate and austerity measures facing local communities, services and agencies have to find ways to survive and be innovative to keep their funding streams running whilst delivering the best service they can (Jameson,

2013). This may be an answer to the Welsh Youth Offending Teams' increase in autonomy; at the end of the day, if satisfying results are being produced on a budget, then would the central government want to get involved?

The Local Government Act 1972 and more recently the Local Government Act 2000 created the opportunity for local authorities across the UK to use their unique local make-up to configure services around local people. This, too, is described as a localism, a tailor-made approach born out of uncertain, unstable times of government funding. Still, it uniquely allows local services and, in this case, YOTs to diversify and offer their community what they need, not what central government 'thinks' they need. Whilst there may be a significant degree of political consensus across the parties and layers of government that localism is, in fact, a good thing, there remains an argument over 'postcode lotteries' the media term used to describe different services in different areas (Graley, 2011).

As mentioned above, this 'critique' can be a good thing and, in some ways, becomes a 'postcode choice' where the local public vote for the services they need when it comes to local council elections and the general election. Although the local bodies and partnerships deal with some functions of the system (CADA, 1998), YOTs were created by the Act. They were not made in isolation, local problem-solving, and local decision-making; this is what was underpinning the Crime and Disorder Act, a focus on localism. It must be noted that all local government power is created by Parliament; the question this conveys is how youth justice and local government powers interact to meet local needs.

People are beginning to think locally more often than nationally (Jameson, 2013). Further to this point, under former secretary of state for local government David Miliband, the expression 'double devolution' became very popular in describing the shift of power from central government down to local government, and in turn, down to local communities (Jameson, 2013).

Before this, the local government had used the term to argue for decentralisation of power from the government, but with less emphasis on passing powers on to localities and communities, making for a less focus on local needs (Jameson, 2013). This avails localism lives and will indeed have an even more significant say for years to come. It has been said that post-2010, a new way of community-led local needs swept across the United Kingdom, following the coalition government's statement, "The coalition government will revolutionise the planning process by taking power away from officials and putting into the hands of those who know most about their neighbourhood – local people themselves." (DCLG, 2010)

This highlights that the localism agenda since 1998 is still the narrative, because one of a range of rights and powers introduced by the localism agenda of 2011, neighbourhood groups were able to draw up statutory land use plans, creating a new tier in the planning framework. There are significant links between this rhetoric and youth justice, in particular, Section 39.6 of CDOA and the responsibility placed on local authorities to create a youth offending team. It is important to note that councils were given the responsibility for YOTs and not, for instance, the police because of their ability to work holistically with services, from a multiagency point of view (AYM, 2022), and the emphasis on well-being, because councils responsible for the safety and wellbeing of all young people in their areas (Local Government Association, 2018).

This sentiment of localism is significant because it show cases of the government's willingness to use existing local government areas which were co-terminus with other services. (Brownill & Bradley, 2017). A significant part of localism is finding local solutions to local needs, effectively what a YOT does day in and day out, working with the community to find solutions to the problems young people are facing and diverting them away from such problematic areas and situations.

In order to link this argument back to the overall question the thesis poses, there must be a link made between the concept of localism, the what works agenda and some of the work of the Audit Commission; in terms of local influence, it must be noted that the Audit Commission was set up in 1983 to audit local authorities, to improve the quality of local audit and to promote and develop value for money studies (Department for Communities and Local Government, 2010). It must be understood that the latter here, value for money in the local area and tying in concepts of the what works agenda around the central idea from the wider 'what works' debate is about using evidence to make better decisions to improve public services (Pampaka et al., 2016). Locally, better value services to suit local people, is where the influence of local service managers could lie, and this will be comprehended in this thesis.

It has been suggested that there is a constant tension between government and forms of localism operated and practised by practitioners on the ground who respond to the needs of that local community and adopt a scientific view by researching with universities to understand what is best for that YOT and the local area, many practitioners engage in reflective or research-aligned practice (Allen, 2011).

One of the regularly cited areas of misconception or where 'localism' has gone wrong lies where its positives also lay in the interpretation. The most resounding areas this occurred in were the ASBO as outlined in the Crime and Disorder Act, 1998. The postcode lottery created by such policy interpretation is dangerous, with areas of Wales demonstrating a different policy approach in terms of ASBO rates and variation of sentencing outcomes from area to area: "Variations in sentencing practice may be the result of 'local justice' or the 'human factor', defined as the need to establish and maintain the consistent policy in individual courts, which may have taken priority over maintaining consistency at local levels." (Mason et al., 2007:3)

It must be noted that in reference to Wales and ASBOs, the report of the Welsh Select Committee agreed with what practitioners and local policymakers were doing, rather than the more punitive approach that had been adopted in England (Welsh Select Committee, 2005). With Nacro Cymru arguing that local areas should seek to tackle anti-social behaviour as part of a balanced strategy, which includes prevention, education, enforcement, and rehabilitation (NACRO Cymru, 2005). This shows a level of distinction in practice and policy observation.

However, it must be highlighted that local authorities have significant power to make changes to their areas, especially relating to well-being. A power introduced by section 2(1) of the Local Government Act (2000) permitted local authorities to do anything they consider likely to promote or improve their area's economic, social, and environmental well-being, so there is a range of discretion for councils emanating from a range of statutes that together, could enable them to create significant change.

Such provisions on well-being within the Local Government Act 2000 and the Well-being and Future Generations Act, 2015 highlights the ambition of the Welsh Assembly Government to improve social, cultural, environmental, and economic well-being (Future Generations Commissioner, 2015), which is significant for Welsh policy in realising local solutions to local needs. The following section builds on the concepts behind localism and ponders whether a distinctive Welsh approach has been developed in Wales.

2.6 Has a distinctive and 'Welsh' approach to youth justice been developed in Wales?

This section looks at youth offending teams in Wales, studying their different approaches, pressures, and needs, and looking at the challenges that youth offending teams face in terms of conflict of powers and settlement jurisdiction overlaps. A significant question raised by the current devolution settlement is how many masters YOTs in Wales must satisfy simultaneously. Westminster, the Welsh Assembly Government, and Community Safety Partnerships all play their part in decision-making, finance, and service delivery. This could

very well be an issue, as there are so many different public bodies making decisions to suit their agenda.

One of the interesting topics considered is the role YOT managers play in this process of decision-making. This could be what helps to create a distinct approach to justice in Wales. In terms of the distinction of a Welsh approach, CFOS offers an interesting perspective on a distinguishing style.

CFOS (an umbrella term which encapsulates a range of child-focused practice examples) is a notional construct in youth justice of research forming into policy. CFOS is a positive approach to youth justice that is built on a set of policy and practice principles, the key to which is to treat children in child-friendly and child-appropriate ways (Haines and Case 2015). This formalisation in Welsh youth justice policy (Welsh Government and YJB 2015) shows a change in direction for youth justice in Wales (Case & Haines, 2020).

CFOS is conceptually/theoretically underpinned by social control, and strain theories that understand offending (by children) is the product of disengagement, disadvantage, and blocked opportunities/access routes at the socio-structural level (Haines and Case, 2018). This does offer a precedent for consideration of a distinctive Welsh approach, and although research has been undertaken within the area, it is arguable that this has not gone far enough. This research is based on data from 2000-2004 and from South Wales, in particular from Swansea (Case & Haines, 2004). The truth is that elements of this data and consequent research are now 20 years old, rendering them outdated and in many ways out of touch with the authenticity of today. Adding to this, the study claimed, 'children's feedback was utilised' (Case & Haines, 2015:234), so although children were included this was more of an add-on rather than a centralised part of the methodology. Thus, there is a significant gap in the field to study the views of children and young people in youth justice across Wales today as a whole country and not limited to just one area in South Wales.

Research has been undertaken about several YJ policy and operational activities, (Silk, 2011; Thomas, 2015; Thomas, 2019; MOJ, 2019; YJB, 2022). Although, this has not gone far enough in the context of Welsh devolution, hence the need for further understanding in the area. As outlined by Evans et al, 2022, a second wave of research studies is needed (following on from the original focus of 'Dragonisation') on Wales' role within the England and Wales jurisdiction can ensure that wider criminological research agendas reflect the fact that Welsh devolution has already radically modified an 'England and Wales' system once regarded as monolithic (Evans et al, 2022).

Something that is not known is whether this distinction in approach and best practice is the result of Welsh policy legislation, academics who claim to have created a new emphasis or is it because of the space created by devolution and the will of YOT managers to make positive changes rather than follow a Positive Youth Justice model. There is a clear gap in the literature to question the current YJ narrative. There is also the question of how Welsh YOTs operate in the Systems, Processes, Policy, Legislative interpretation, and Partnerships. This discussion will help formulate an understanding of how Welsh YOTs work to compare YOTs, and the mechanics of those teams is essential to the understanding. This will help identify the impacts, opportunities, and challenges that devolution poses to how YOTs work.

2.6.1 Universal and targeted services, entitlements, and welfare-based approaches.

This section will discuss universal and targeted services welfare-based approaches and investigate the nature of entitlements and their pertinence to youth justice discourse. This section will also explore some of the strategies and policies that align with a distinctively 'Welsh' approach to children and young people. The National Assembly for Wales strategy Extending Entitlement was issued in 2000, followed up by secondary legislation in 2002 (EE, 2002) is significant because it aimed to unify and strengthen policy and practice for young people in Wales and increase the support for 11- to 25-year-olds in Wales. Extending Entitlement was a Welsh Assembly Government flagship policy for targeted youth support services in Wales. The difference here was that EE, 2002 expected adults to provide the entitlements for children, rather than children having to claim or request them (EE, 2002).

It set out to make a significant difference to young people's lives, with a focus on those between 11 and 25, recognising all the services and support which might contribute to their development and all the experiences and opportunities that have the potential to enrich their lives and their learning, with an added emphasis on 'ALL' young people, not just those within formal education, specifically those on the periphery (EE, 2002). The Welsh strategy sets out a Universal Entitlement for young people in Wales which includes a defined and concrete set of 10 basic entitlements which are centred on the needs of young people (Case et al, 2005).

The policy takes complete account of the Assembly's commitment to the UN Convention on the Rights of the Child, which has a universal focus on rights. Young people themselves should, for instance, design services, identify opportunities, and evaluate their impact in line with their rights. Which is reflected in articles such as 12, 13 and 42 of the CRC (UNCRC, 1989)

Realising these entitlements for young people encompasses the Youth Work Curriculum for Wales pillars, which is another sign of a distinctive form of a universal approach in Wales, and ensures that the curriculum is educative, expressive, participative, and empowering (Youth Work Wales, 2005). Another significant milestone was the Learning and Skills Act of 2000 (LSA, 2000). Under section 123 of the Act, the National Assembly may 'direct local authorities to provide, secure the provision of or participate in the provision of youth support services.' It was the LSA, of 2000 that enabled the secondary law implementing EE to be usable.

It is argued by scholars that policy relating to young people in Wales needs to be strengthened in several ways, which include: a more positive focus on achievement and what young people have to contribute; building the young person's capacity to become independent; make choices and participate in the democratic process; improvements in the quality and responsiveness of the services available to young people; involving young people and more effective co-ordination and partnership at the local level (Welsh Assembly Government 2000: 22). It could be argued that even in 2000 there was a clear policy stance that strove for rights and entitlements of young people in Wales.

For clarity, there are significant differences between rights and entitlements, rights can be acted on by individuals without the assistance of the government and without forcibly interfering with other individuals (Yates, 1994). Whereas entitlements, cannot be fulfilled except through specific government actions which require forcible interference with others (Yates, 1994).

This is noteworthy because it comes with an expectation that children will have their entitlements met; often, this is not the case, as noted in the Committee on the Rights of the Child (UN, 2016); despite good intentions, children's rights are still not at the heart of policymaking in the UK (Chakrabarti, 2008).

The information here was clear: to help young people and treat them with dignity and respect – along with more effective cooperation and communications at all levels – will help children and young people in Wales (Welsh Assembly Government, 2000). As has been discussed, youth justice is not devolved, but those services within a YOT, which are funded and managed by the WAG, certainly influence YOTs in Wales. If the WAG emphasises rights for young people, this will be echoed through the policy that is created. This is pivotal and

matters to YJ because it is the first time WG, and Westminster have worked together on a joint strategy.

Another report co-written by the YJB, and the Welsh government was the 'All Wales Youth Offending Strategy' (AWYOS), which is underpinned by the UN Convention on the Rights of the Child and its requirement for consideration of the universal rights of young people in Wales. Until that time, the focus was still very much on 'prevention better than cure', providing a clear strategy to prevent offending and re-offending, emphasising individual responsibilities and obligations to civic society (Jamieson, 2005).

The 2004 AWYOS strategy changed the policy and rhetoric, and in 2004 the AWYOS emerged with an emphasis on children's rights which the CADA did not have. The YJB and WDA at that point were of the opinion that prison should be the last resort, sentencing guidelines emphasised custody as a last resort, but the AWYOS went further through stating this explicitly and also requiring greater work 'lower down' in the YJ system (AWYOS, 2004).

The language in 2004 was that support services are critical, and more about understanding the lives of children and influences upon them rather than punishment as outlined in the principles of the strategy: "The most effective way to prevent youth offending and to secure the welfare of children and young people in Wales is to stop them entering the youth justice system." (AWYOS, 2004:3). The children first offender second rhetoric is arguably paramount to this (Case & Haines, 2016).

In many ways, this helped to restore the original intention of section 37, CADA, 1998, which was more about prevention; this is the original intention of (section 37): *It shall be the principal aim of the youth justice system to prevent offending by children and young persons (CADA, 1998 S.7)*. Moreover, studying the Hansard Debates in 1998 around the 1998 Act, including section 37 embrace debate and reflections on participation and local solutions for local needs, this is important as this was the undertone of the Crime and Disorder Act, 1998 (Hansard, 1998). Although not explicitly stated, it is implied, that the duty of local authorities to form a YOT is part of that, giving further clarity to the influence of the local authority and, consequently, the YOT manager.

The government lost track of that focus on local needs, with a greater focus on punitive sanctions that did the opposite of prevention. They amplified net-widening, and younger people were brought into the formal system (Cracknell, 2000; Brown, 2004). The 'ASBO politics' of New Labour, with their focal point being the enforcement of discipline, intended to remake and reimagine social work (Garret, 2007).

The framework underpinning AWYOS was that prevention is better than cure, focusing on CFOS, using custody as a last resort, and focusing on service intervention (*AWYOS*, 2004). The AWYOS is steeped in early intervention and children's rights with more link up with education and diversion from the formal system, with direction for devolved and non-devolved services to work together, emphasising the safety of children and appropriate provision and advice (AWYOS, 2014.)

It set out a holistic approach to end-to-end youth justice services in Wales and was premised on a shared belief that 'prevention is better than cure.' Another significant policy stance in Wales in terms of a different approach is the focus on welfare in terms of policy and principles for youth offending teams with a 'distinctive emphasis on the primacy of welfare and children's rights' (Field, 2015:172). The remarkable result of this policy focus was that Welsh policy began to influence the central government. They did not have to listen, but they did; this is because so much positive work was coming out of Wales it must be noted for context, that the AWYOS, 2004 and the youth justice blueprint, 2020 echo that sentiment. Developments in youth justice policy and practice during the period which this thesis focuses on, post-1997, have been characterised by a fluctuation between punitive and welfarist interventions rooted in a range of disordered philosophies, ideologies, and approaches (Case & Haines, 2015).

Welfare-based justice must be understood because of the alternative ethos between the 'caring ethos of social services and the neo-liberalistic ethos of responsibility and punishment' (Muncie & Hughes, 2002:1), youth justice policy is often largely dependent on political imperatives with regard to which approach is favoured resulting, largely, in policies shaped by the political rhetoric of punitiveness (Downes & Morgan, 2012).

When establishing an understanding of what is meant by welfare injustice, a reflection must be made on three critical eras of justice-based welfare. As outlined by Smith, 2011 in terms of policy rhetoric there is certainly a cycle of policy focus (Smith, 2011) moreover, there is further evidence of the cycle reverting to ideas of welfarism, from 1968 to 1997 and back to 2004, there is a pendulum of focus swinging between welfare and justice:

"The aims of protecting society from juvenile delinquency and helping children in trouble to grow up into mature and law-abiding persons are complementary and not contradictory."

(Home Office, 1968).

"The Government does not accept that there is any conflict between protecting the welfare of a young offender and preventing that individual from offending again."

(Home Office, 1997).

"There is no contradiction between protecting the welfare of young people in trouble and the prevention of offending and re-offending."

(YJB/ WAG, 2004).

It must be noted that children first was a major policy innovation (Case & Haines, 2016), alongside Children and Young People First and the CRC respecting provisions of the Blueprint in Wales, this again shows a narrative of distinctive child-focused youth justice strategy in Wales.

2.6.2 Diversion

This section discusses diversion-based policy and process in Wales and reflects on the impact of policy on the criminal justice system. The rhetoric behind this move to divert young people away from the formal justice system is echoed throughout youth justice literature. Diversion schemes are a way of addressing low-level criminal behaviour without putting young people through traditional criminal justice processing (Justice Innovation, 2016).

The evidence base for diversion is substantial (Kelly & Armitage, 2014; Bateman, 2019; Case, 2021). For most young people involved in crime, criminal justice processing makes them more likely to commit crime again (Bateman, 2017). A solid evidence base, nationally and internationally, clearly shows that youth diversion is a better way of addressing low-level criminal behaviour; youth diversion can reduce crime, cut costs, and create better outcomes for young people (Justice Innovation, 2016; Case, 2021).

The WAG and YJB were clear with their intentions in 2004, All Wales Youth Offending Strategy and in Children and Young People First in, 2014 ensuring that young people should be treated as children first and offenders second, striving to ensure the universal entitlement is extended to all children and young people (AWYOS, 2011). This is very clear – not just pockets of cities in Wales should have access to universal entitlement, but all children

across the nation without exception (including those in the youth justice system – after all, they are still children). This also widens the range of young people to include those aged 11-25 to avoid young adults slipping into the system. It must be noted that although the policy extended statutory support provided to under-18s by a range of agencies to people up to the age of 25, there still needs to be a consideration of legislative change to recognise the developmental status of young adults (House of Commons Justice Committee, 2017).

To be processed through an 18-25 diversion scheme, a young person must accept responsibility for his or her actions, which results in a tailored programme of intervention, and the young person avoids receiving a criminal record (Centre for Justice Innovation, 2018). That age group of 18-25 has been focused on even more so in Wales, which the PCC has backed up for South Wales outlying that there is a need to identify solutions for 18-25-year-olds that will:

'Improve the life opportunities of young people and empower them to take control of their lives and make positive contributions to their communities. Improving the transition pathway between youth and adult services is also a key factor in preventing relapse and keeping young people engaged in services'.

(PCC South Wales, 2015a.)

This further shows the drive within Wales (even within a non-devolved body) from the police to use holistic approaches to divert young people away from the CJS and into preventative, supporting services. The findings in the most recent review of this project have been overwhelmingly positive: they have made a 'considerable impact' on the young people who have taken the opportunity to have a community resolution, rather than being processed by the formal CJS where they could have received a criminal record (PCC South Wales, 2015b).

In Wales, therefore, there is a drive for holistic approaches which aim to divert young people and engage and develop them, which considers the delivery of the universal entitlement for all children, not just those who come into contact with the youth justice system, to ensure all children have the same opportunity to develop and grow (WAG, 2004). Another critical factor for consideration is the will to improve cooperation between all relevant agencies, initiatives, and partnerships at the local and national levels.

Another factor explored by the AWYOS is to guarantee that all levels and agencies are communicating and cooperating to ensure the smooth running of initiatives and partnerships locally and nationwide, also reducing the risk of young people or policy/processes slipping through the gaps (WAG, 2004).

Even if these points were just hopeful wishes of the WAG and YJB, it is obvious to see the intention that the WAG must promote a children-friendly policy, although whether this filters down into day-to-day practice is something that has not been tested. Without that helpful link and the development of joint strategies by other relevant partnerships, the needs of young people and those at risk of offending are not adequately considered, for example, the seven core aims, children's maternity service frameworks and families' measures. (Welsh Assembly Government, 2004; National Assembly for Wales, 2010; Turley et al, 2011).

Further consideration must be given to the divergence between legislation existing, such as a minimum age of criminal responsibility (MACR of ten years old in England and Wales., and the way in which YJ legislation, policy and practice have evolved. There are arguably Welsh influences involved in this, for instance, via the Swansea Bureau (Haines, Case & Charles, 2013) and the work of South Wales partner agencies, because all partner agencies within the YOS ensure strong adherence to the principles, of the United Nations (UN) Convention on the Rights of the Child, Extending Entitlement and the Seven Core Aims defined by the Welsh Government (Swansea YOS, 2012).

Furthermore, Children and Young People First (CFOS), as previously mentioned in the introduction, is a critical vision in youth justice, echoed in the AWYO strategy and shows the different emphasis by the Welsh government in how they work with young people. The strategy is another joint enterprise between the Welsh government and the Youth Justice Board and their commitment to improving services for children and young people from Wales who are at risk of becoming or are already involved with the youth justice system. The vision of CFOS is:

'[A] a country in which we all work to prevent children and young people from entering the youth justice system...Wales will be a country where young people can contribute more positively to their communities, crime is reduced, and there are fewer victims of crime'.

(YJB/Welsh Government, 2014:4).

It must be noted that CFOS claims to be something. Yet, arguably, YOS staff have always been CFOS as an artefact of their social work or youth work training, especially if their employment pre-dates the creation of YOTs. The most resonating point here is the added emphasis on 'prevention', whether that be early intervention and diversion or prevention and care. Once a child is involved with the youth justice system, the Welsh government, with the support of the YJB, sees prevention as integral, as is reflected in the second part of the vision:

'Reducing offending and safeguarding children and young people in Wales is best achieved by devolved and non-devolved services working together. We need all services and the communities they serve to be supportive places where children and young people feel safe and have access to appropriate provisions and advice'.

(YJB/Welsh Government, 2014:4)

Whether devolved or non-devolved powers is the perceived philosophy of youth justice in Wales, working together supporting young people and ensuring they have access to appropriate services and counsel is a gap in the literature that has not been empirically tested. These strategies, reports, and policies allude to the fact that Wales does have a distinct approach compared to the rest of the UK.

While there are overlaps, the question remains whether there is a Welsh way defined as a focus on prevention rather than detention and a focus on a rights-based approach to working with young people in conflict with the law (The Howard League, 2016). In terms of policy formulation and focus on children's rights, even if this can only affect policy controlled by the WAG. As highlighted by Drakeford (2010), the majority of services within a YOT are governed by the WAG, so in one way or another, there is a level of control.

One of the critical questions that flow from this is how influential YOT managers are in this process and what is the proper role and influence of YOTs in Wales. Since devolution commenced in the late 1990s, there has been a suggestion of a difference in social and youth justice policy between England and Wales because Wales does not have justice powers devolved.

After all, justice is reserved to the Westminster government, and nor can the WAG operate legislatively on justice matters. The difference can only be located in devolved powers that are blended and have an interface with those reserved matters. The area this is most pertinent to is youth justice (Drakeford, 2010) which is why the question that remains is more about the interpretation of policy than the creation. Many academics have argued that England has followed a targeted, risk-based opportunities and responsibilities model in the past. (Case, 2006; Case & Haines, 2015; Goddard & Myers, 2016).

In contrast, Wales operates on a framework of universal rights and entitlements focused on maximising positive outcomes (Haines & Case, 2013). However, it is far too simplistic to think of youth justice policy in this way; the complexity of the inter-agency relationships needs to be explored in further detail. Some Welsh policy has indeed been lauded for good policy outcomes; however, those 'good outcomes' are still open to interpretation. To understand Welsh approaches, the geopolitical conditions of Welsh devolution in the non-devolved context of youth justice must be recognised.

They have led to an opportunity for the children first, offender second approach and similar approaches like to be standardised, although it may be that these approaches follow the Welsh policy principles of universalism, entitlements, engagement, and participation (Haines & Case, 2013).

There is a relationship between prevention and diversion, even diversion being a type of prevention, arguably (Gaffney et al., 2021) Minimising contact with the criminal justice system is a key element of diversion; the YJB has rooted its vision for the youth justice system in a child-first approach, which they define as treating children as children, and minimising contact with the youth justice system where possible, (Centre for Justice Innovation, 2021) this is a step forward. Several models of diversionary schemes or triage currently exist across England and Wales, such as the Swansea Bureau, the Youth Justice Liaison and Diversion Scheme in Liverpool and the Durham Model devised by the County Durham Youth Offending Service (Tyrell et al., 2017).

There is a significant body of evidence which argues that diversion programmes prevent children and young people from offending or re-offending, and by diverting them from coming into the criminal justice system and assessing and delivering targeted interventions at an early stage, they will be less likely to offend or re-offend (Scottish Government, 2015; Tyrell et al., 2017; Brown, 2018; Gaffney et al., 2021). This next section will look at the different pressures facing youth offending teams in Wales.

2.6.3 The Ability of YOTs to Chart Their Course

With a complex legislative package comes different pressures, because, effectively, a youth offending team is controlled by different levers of power and decision-making, Westminster, The youth justice board is a QUANGO created by statute to advise ministers and undertake a distinct range of duties laid down (primarily) in the CDOA, 1998 and another being the Welsh Assembly Government through those linked policy areas controlled by the WAG.

There are also pressures to follow the procedures outlined by the youth justice board, such as that of Asset Plus, which has been drawn on previously. Does the youth justice board

develop a risk assessment and planning interventions framework to replace the original 'Asset' and associated tools? Asset Plus was designed to provide a holistic end-to-end assessment and intervention plan, allowing one record to follow a child or young person throughout their time in the youth justice system (YJB, 2014). Consequently, there is pressure on YOTs' ability carefully consider their priorities, although their flexibility and autonomy to manage requires further research. There is an argument that YOTs have found ways to mitigate policy and process; for instance, nobody has proposed an alternative to this framework with asset and risk-based protocols, and therefore, the YOT works with what is in front of them.

This factoring of risk has become a mainstay of youth justice policy in the last decade, especially within offender management (Case, 2006; Case & Haines, 2015; Goddard & Myers, 2016). Part of the managerialist target-focused ethos, it does provide a rigid assessment framework. However, how effective that is at diverting children away from the system is still very much up for debate. This is one of the most significant pressures for youth justice, especially when looking at distinctive child-focused rights incorporating youth justice that is required to follow a rigid, almost non-human structure; the question that must be asked is 'Do youth justice practitioners with decades of knowledge and experience make better judgements on how to deal with young people at risk than a systematic tool?'

On the contrary, the pressure to follow the aims that the Welsh Devolved Administration is pushing towards must be considered, for example, following the children first, offender second approach and ensuring that prevention and early intervention are at the heart of each youth offending team (Field, 2007; Youth Justice Blueprint, 2019). When taking this into account in the age of austerity, with low staff numbers, and high levels of young people requiring services (not necessarily justice services) (Burnton, 2015), questions must be explored about how the YOT deals with those on the periphery of the system, and whether children's rights are acknowledged and comprehended in practice by practitioners (UNICEF, 2018).

This section explores and reveals some of the nuances around YOT identity, including how the system operates at different levels and where systems overlap, to understand the ethos and identity of YOTs. Whether that is, for example, the running of local crime prevention programmes, helping young people at the police station once they have been arrested, assisting young people and their families in court, supervising young people serving community sentences or staying in touch with the young person if they are sentenced to custody. All the above have their systems and organisation. This section will analyse how those systems work and see where they start and effectively finish, including how different systems take over. As previously mentioned, youth offending teams were created by the 1998 Crime and Disorder Act to prevent offending by children and young people. Arguably they are the key to successful intervention in the lives of children and young people who commit criminal offences and their families (AYM, 2017).

Many stakeholders in youth justice, including academics, government organisations and policymakers, have tried to explain what the purpose of a YOT is (Ryrie, 2006; Drake et al, 2014; Smith & Gray, 2019). Even though there is an explanation and guidance in the Crime and Disorder Act, of 1998. Much of the assembly of the youth offending team is down to interpretation of the local authority (CADA, S.39, 1998), so because of these different, localised forms of a YOT, it is essential to highlight how complex that policy interpretation is.

It is also essential to look at how YOTs view themselves. For example, various YOTs in Wales describe their practice as follows; Preventative programmes and structured activities to divert young people from offending and anti-social behaviour; the YOT aims to help young people to stop offending by enabling them to take responsibility for crimes they have committed and offering alternatives'. These interventions might include work specific to the offence the young person committed, support with education, training, and employment, help with substance misuse and or with any health issues. (Pembrokeshire Youth Offending Team, 2003; Powys Council, 2022; Ceredigion Youth Offending Team, 2022). It is important to note that the organisational culture of a YOT can have a significant impact on the treatment that young people receive (Morris, 2015) as well as interpretations of how national policy should be delivered on a local and individual level, yet it has been a largely under-researched area in comparison to other key criminal justice agencies, hence the need for further research in this area (Morris, 2015).

Although there is a procedure to follow for YOT creation, section 39.6 of the CADA (1998) states *youth offending team may also include such persons as the local authority thinks appropriate after consulting the persons and bodies mentioned*. Hence, the interpretation of inclusion and YOT identity is crucial to this research. It could very well be suggested that sections of the CADA outline the individuality of YOT identity as identified by the YJB themselves when reflecting on the impact of evolution following the establishment of YOTs in 1998: 'Local innovation regarding models of service configuration and delivery, driven by the desire to improve service delivery while achieving maximum efficiency and value for money.' (YJB, 2013:5)

YOT identity is not just about how many officers are employed, it is about the framework and what agenda is being followed (Morris, 2015); there is, as the legislation

suggests, an intended divergence between YOTs (Crime and Disorder Act, 1998; Section 39). This is an area this research will explore. It is about understanding ideology but also who is in charge and the importance of the YOT manager's role; there must be a space for discussion around the risk of system instability.

It is also about aspirations, what that YOT want to do, and what pathway the YOT want to follow. If it still complies with the statutory guidance and law, however, question marks surround whether that goes as far as it could. That is the danger of localism; it can depend on one leader. This can be influenced by an increase or decrease in priorities, and the budget for YOTs is an example of this (Drakeford, 2010).

Moreover, when reflecting on service configuration and delivery, one must question national expenditure and jurisdictional decisions when considering YOT identity. The questions pertain as to where the money for services comes from. Overall, in 2019/2020, the YJB spent five million pounds of its net expenditure (£84.4 million) on central staff, administration, and other non-staff and a further 80.2 million pounds on YOT programmes, including staff, IT and local authority grants (£72 Million) (YJB, 2020) showing the significant expenditure in recent years.

However, when reflecting on previous points by Drakeford (page 41) studying the financial aspects of youth offending, "quite clearly over half and quite possibly over 70% of the total budgets of YOTs in Wales are provided through services that are entirely outside the direct control of the Home Office and the Youth Justice Board" (Drakeford, 2010:139), So although this expenditure may seem high, it is propped up in the majority by the WG and other services such as the PCC's annual budget. Further evidence came in terms of spending in 2007-08. The total cost of youth justice in Wales was £17,741,352. Of this full figure, £2.9m was given to the YJB, £1.6m to the police, £1.4m to the probation service, £8.9m to social services, £0.7m on education, £0.8m on health and £1.4m on local authority chief executives (Welsh government 2009).

Further to these considerations around expenditure and budgets, a motive for research in this area echoes that above point. However, different YOTs/related agencies start with the same principles. They do so with such open-mindedness and so many other agencies involved from the beginning that there will be some differences in approach and practice, whether that be innovative or recycled. It is essential to understand if there is a distinct Welsh approach to youth justice coming out of Wales, and how does this happen and why? Another critical factor this literature review has uncovered surrounding identity is the language used by YOTs: some refer to young people as young offenders or to a youth offending service; what is the most appropriate and what is used by YOTs across Wales will be explored in the data collection stage of this research and whether they think the language used affects a young person considering what we know about labelling theory (Becker, 1963; Lemert, 1967).

There are a various diversion, prevention and intervention programmes that work to keep young people away from crime. They involve working with the community in local areas and include parents, carers and families (Home Office, 2017). The more important question is not what the programme is but moreover what sort of plans different YOTs are using and why they feel that the plan in question is more critical than others offered by different YOTs across the country; this line of thought alludes to questions around the postcode lottery of service delivery born out of varying YOT identities. The following section builds on this discussion within this chapter by offering a reflective summary of the key findings within the literature review.

Concluding Comments:

The operation of YOTs in Wales post-devolution is becoming more complex because of the unique constitutional and governance settlement that exists in Wales. The following section outlines the key themes which most relate to the operation of YOTs in Wales.

Considering the literature, in the context of the research questions, it became apparent that critical themes existed; therefore, it is appropriate to summarise and reflect to consider these. This section will discuss the key findings from the literature review and provide a brief recap to ease chapter reading. The section will explain how they are relevant to the study and why they matter to the overall concept of the thesis and form the basis of the consequent chapters; there are gaps within the literature which have been identified, and they will be coherently explained below.

A key finding from the literature refers to changes in social control that have occurred throughout history, from public execution before the 18th century, where punishment was directed at the human body (Foucault, 1979). This is important to this thesis because as time has changed, so have the principles and motives behind the punishment, often stylised in different ways and adapted to suit a political narrative (see New Labour or Diversion 1980s) exploring the new changes to policy and process in Wales is important to this thesis. Another gap that has become apparent is how the UK has done little to collectively make

children's rights a priority through legislation (McCall-Smith, 2019).

Consequently, the devolved UK nations, including Scotland and Wales, have had to individually formulate political and legal commitments to further entrench children's rights in line with the UNCRC in their own ways (McCall-Smith, 2019) exploring this notion of a distinctive form of rights and consequently justice in Wales will be sought out.

It must be further understood that elements of the data and consequent research, reflected on within 'Welsh' youth justice is now 20 years old, rendering them outdated and in many ways out of touch with the authenticity of today. Adding to this, the study claimed, that 'children's feedback was utilised' (Case & Haines, 2015:234), so although children were included this was more of an add-on rather than a centralised part of the methodology.

Thus, there is a significant gap in the field to study the views of children and young people in youth justice across Wales today as a whole country and not limited to just one area in South Wales. A further point this the literature review has considered is how although research has been undertaken about several YJ policy and operational activities, (Silk, 2011; Thomas, 2015; Thomas, 2019; MOJ, 2019; YJB, 2022).

This has not gone far enough in the context of Welsh devolution, hence the need for further understanding in the area. As outlined by Evans et al., 2022, the second wave of research studies is needed (following on from the original focus of 'Dragonisation') on Wales's role within the England and Wales jurisdiction can ensure that wider criminological research agendas reflect the fact that Welsh devolution has already radically modified an 'England and Wales's system once regarded as monolithic (Evans et al., 2022).

Whilst there may be a significant degree of political consensus across the parties and layers of government that localism is, in fact, a good thing, there remains an argument over 'postcode lotteries', the media term used to describe different services in different areas (Graley, 2011).

Exploration of whether this 'critique' can be a good thing and, in some ways, becomes a 'postcode choice' where the local public vote for the services they need when it comes to local council elections and the general election. Although the local bodies and partnerships deal with things (CADA, 1998), YOTs were created by the Act. They were not made in isolation; local problem-solving, and local decision-making, this is what was underpinning the Crime and Disorder Act; a focus on localism and the idea of a post-code lottery of service provision will be explored throughout this thesis.

The final gap in the literature which requires exploration is the role of the YOT manager; this is pivotal to this thesis because they stand in the centre of something that touches on education, probation, health, and community safety, and although balancing the best

interests of so many agencies is not in the job description, it does give them the power to influence other agencies, (Smith, 2013) which is again not what is written in the legislation; this thesis will question whether that is another measure of a Welsh approach or result of the devolution settlement.

Integral to this thesis, understanding the true nature of the role, what power it possesses and how significant the influence of YOT managers is across policy and practice in Wales. The Crime and Disorder Act, of 1998 only goes so far in terms of the instructions for YOT managers (Souhami, 2012). There is a relative presumption for the rest of the role, with an implied emphasis on their discretion (Haines & Case, 2015).

The literature review is a strong tool to identify gaps in knowledge, and bearing in mind those gaps, methods were developed, which will be looked at in the next chapter. This thesis sources an enhanced understanding of specific areas within youth justice research, assessing the role and influence of youth offending teams in Wales to adapt and implement policy and practice. There are significant gaps in the literature as outlined above, and this PhD thesis takes the policy and rhetoric of criminological research in youth justice a step further, considering the gaps in the literature and research surrounding youth justice and devolution. There is no research study that consults all stakeholder levels of the youth justice system, including those who have a significant impact on the youth justice system yet lack a voice in the policy and process debate.

These identified gaps will be discussed in more detail about the research in the methodology chapter; this exploratory research project will contribute to knowledge and not just provide a brief insight into factors that have been studied before. The literature review is a strong tool to identify gaps in knowledge, and bearing in mind those gaps, methods were developed, which will be looked at in the next chapter.

This chapter has discussed the research-related gaps that need addressing in the research, assessing the role and influence of youth offending teams in Wales to adapt and implement policy and practice. There are significant gaps in the literature, as outlined above, and this thesis takes the policy and rhetoric of criminological research in youth justice a step further, considering the gaps in the literature and research surrounding youth justice and devolution.

There is no research study that consults all stakeholder levels of the youth justice system, including those who have a significant impact on the youth justice system yet lack a voice in the policy and process debate. These identified gaps will be discussed in more detail about the research in the methodology chapter; this exploratory research project will contribute to knowledge and not just provide a brief insight into factors that have been studied before. The next chapter will look at the methodology of this thesis to address the research questions.

3. Methodology:

The methodology will detail and justify the methods that you selected in order to operationalise the research. The research, which will address key gaps in the literature. At its heart, this chapter is about developing an appropriate methodology to address those questions posed at the end of the literature review and the overarching question this thesis seeks to understand, which is shown below:

To what extent does the existing Welsh devolution settlement enable youth offending teams to develop bespoke and innovative approaches to youth justice in Wales?

Reflecting upon key issues identified through an analysis of the literature, there is arguably an imperative that the research should seek to engage those stakeholders who possess knowledge and understanding to inform the main research question.

This methodology has been developed in the context of the main question and the key findings from the literature. This chapter will offer a structured framework that sets out how the research was constructed and how a meaningful methodological approach was created. 'There is nothing more necessary to the man of science than its history, and the logic of discovery... the way error is detected, the use of hypothesis, of imagination, the mode of testing.' (Lord Acton, 1895).

The aim is to understand the layers of the youth justice system through the first-hand experiences of stakeholders from all levels of the youth justice system – from young people who conflict with the law, to youth offending team staff and managers, to the police and crime commissioners for each regional area in Wales. In the context of the CRC debate and Welsh policy, which does emphasise participation, this methodology seeks to promote a dialogical and participatory methodology.

Another critical factor that will be explored are the ethical and research process issues raised by the research. The thesis will explain the ethical approval process undertaken, how the sample was selected, and why it was chosen. It will explain the importance of researching and understanding the views of key youth justice stakeholders from all levels of the youth justice system. This study has adopted a qualitative approach to capture and understand the views and lived experiences of those who come into contact with or are formally a part of the youth justice system. This chapter sets out and justifies the data collection methods used in this thesis to ensure the research is as valid as possible.

Interviews with practitioners are important to this research because discussions of programme successes and failures can lead to fine-grained hypotheses; the researcher must think about what works for whom and in what circumstances and respects (Pawson & Tilley, 1997:11). As Pawson and Tilley suggest, this stage is seen as the launching pad for realist evaluation and is, in many ways, its most distinctive phase, although this is an exploratory methodology, the process discussed above is key. What is involved in bringing the imagination to bear in 'thinking through' how a programme works (Pawson & Tilley, 1997:11) is what the research does. It explores and discusses how What could be said to be the 'Welsh youth justice system' works and operates.

This is an exploratory research study, which seeks to determine the ways that people construct understandings or notions of justice and the operation of the system. Understanding what meanings, they give to actions and what issues concern them (Bachman & Schutt, 2006). Exploratory research, as defined by Vogt, 1999 is a broad-ranging, purposive, systematic, prearranged undertaking designed to maximize the discovery of generalisations leading to the description and understanding of an area of social or psychological life (Vogt, 1999).

This research study will investigate the phenomena within the subject area, in this case, youth justice and the stakeholders within the related services within Wales. As with all exploratory research, the goal is to investigate social phenomena without expectations (Bachman & Schutt, 2006). This research is exploratory because there are no prior expectations of stakeholders' views or opinions. Participants' voices lead the research in the study without any deeper agenda.

The specific focus of this research has not been comprehensively addressed within research, and thus, the enquiry is timely. Therefore, it is essential to note that this thesis has no set agenda, and the researcher will let the themes and consequent findings emerge from the data set, providing something new. Without the ambition to say something new, research becomes a standstill; non-exploratory research can, by definition, only result in the repetition of what is already known (Swedberg, 2018). Therefore, this thesis follows an exploratory

research approach. This thesis will provide a contemporary viewpoint of youth justice rather than a review of the existing research in the field.

This research should therefore be conducted in a transparent, honest, and strongly selfreflexive way – and follow a set of guidelines to ensure its reliability. Exploratory research can achieve great validity and provide new and innovative ways to analyse reality (Reiter, 2017). This research lends itself to this rhetoric because it broadcasts the voice of participants and elucidates an understanding of the youth justice system; therefore, exploratory research is the most suitable style because, as Reiter suggests, history unfolds dialectically. Exploratory research uses dialects as an analytical tool and a way to look at reality; this is what the research does – it takes reality and seeks to understand and explore that (Reiter, 2013).

The participants guide the research. Their opinions and views will guide the study and consequent discussion, conclusions, and recommendations. Many methodological ideas and concepts have been studied in the build-up to completion of data collection and subsequent analysis. This chapter will explain how the research was done, which tools were used to complete the study and why all steps were decided. This chapter strives to provide a manual for conducting qualitative research with elite stakeholders and young people whilst providing the ethical understanding required in modern social science research. The following section reflects on the research questions and their meaning to the thesis.

The methodology informs the research agenda and questions. To operationalise these five gaps as indicated at the end of the literature review:

- A need to Understand the changes in policy and process
- Are there Distinctive forms of justice in Wales
- A radical refresh of young people's voices is needed
- Has a postcode lottery of service provision been created
- How much influence do YOT managers and, consequently, YOTs have in Wales

The research aims and objectives are offered below to unravel these four gaps and satisfy the overall question of this thesis; they have been created to explore this question and the subject area in greater detail. The aims and objectives for the research are stated on page (4) above.

Research Design:

In terms of the technical design of this research, it is steeped in real-world research; which is, as Robson & McCartan outline, real-world research examines personal experiences, social life,

and social systems, including policies and initiatives, all of which this research does from the outset as real-world research can shape the world and explain why the world is in the shape that it is (Robson & McCartan, 2016). However, this is most certainly mixed with a combination of theoretical understandings of the subject area through criminological theory and through the practical experiences of the subject area, both of which are equally important and equally rewarding in terms of outcomes (Baddeley, 2013:443).

A three-phase research methodology was developed. Those phases will discuss the target audience being researched, their role in the study, and their importance to the idea. The research instrument used in all the phases will be discussed along with the sampling strategy for each phase and will be covered in greater detail in the sampling and data collection sections.

3.1 Epistemology: A Strategic Overview.

Due to the focus of this research, an epistemological research project is needed to understand to what extent the existing Welsh devolution settlement enables youth offending teams to develop bespoke and innovative approaches to youth justice in Wales. To understand effectively the nature, operation and experiences of key stakeholders concerning youth justice in Wales and how their various roles interact and influence youth offending teams and youth justice more broadly. Exploring the realities of youth justice in Wales, post Devolution.

The data collected in this study will therefore be interpreted to understand the critical issues discussed surrounding notions of autonomy, control, and influence within the field of youth justice and youth offending teams. This element of the design section will discuss the theory of knowledge that underpins the thesis. Epistemology is defined as:

'Epistemology (from the Greek episteme = knowledge, science; and logos = study) the science of knowledge studied from the philosophical point of view, or the science of knowledge in its ultimate causes and first principles, studied using the light of natural reason.'

(Horrigan, 2007).

To fully comprehend the methodology this thesis operationalises it is important to identify the theoretical foundations the research is grounded within; this allows for the formulation of the methodology to progress from theory to the data collection instruments that are chosen and the overall stance the research will take. In this case, the ontological perspective is defined as 'the study of being' (Crotty, 2003:10). It is concerned with 'what kind of world we are investigating, with the nature of existence, with the structure of reality as such' (Crotty, 2003:10).

The perspective allows for the identification of the epistemology that provides a strategic assessment of the methodology and the methods most suited to the research programme (Howell, 2013). In this case, that is a doctoral thesis. The theoretical perspective is defined as 'the theoretical stance informing the methodology and thus providing a context for the process and grounding its logic and criteria' (Crotty, 2003:7).

This thesis is interpretivist, meaning that it follows the idea that society is socially constructed and is the product of interactions and interpretations of meaning. Therefore, people interpret situations and actions and react accordingly to said action (Eklundh & Turnbull, 2016). A subjectivist ontology underpins this, because the goal of subjective research is to develop understanding, increase sensitization to ethical and moral issues, and personal and political emancipation (Denzin & Lincoln, 2005). To understand how and why things happen, the researcher must delve into the meaning of those reasons and interpret the data set. This is fundamental to an interpretivist research study and is typical of an analytical approach.

This approach or stance has some practical advantages as it facilitates questions such as 'how' and 'why'. This is particularly beneficial to the semi-structured interview format used throughout the thesis. A further advantage of such a stance is that it enables the researcher to be ready for changes as they occur (due to the flexibility of the semi-structured interview) (Williamson & Johanson, 2017).

An interpretivist approach, however, has some disadvantages, such as the timeconsuming reality of data collection, especially when researching elites and the challenges of engaging children in research. This will be minimised by a robust research timeframe. The research comprises three work packages, and each stage informs the next, which is supported by the timeframe. Therefore, the initial interview stage needs to allow for the identification of tensions, concepts, and a further understanding of the phenomenology, which is defined as:

'Phenomenology is the study of structures of consciousness as experienced from the first-person point of view. The central structure of an experience is its intentionality; it's being directed toward something, as it is an experience of or about some object'

This research is immersed in the theory of pragmatism; as a research paradigm, pragmatism is based on the proposition that researchers should use the philosophical and/or methodological approach that works best for the research problem that is being investigated (Tashakkori & Teddlie, 1998) because research this research combines the triangulation of stakeholders from all levels of the youth justice system and different methods to gather information, it lends itself to pragmatism, which *asks the key question:*

'What difference would it make to act in one way rather than another? And the only way you can answer that question is by tracing out the likely consequences of different lines of action and ultimately deciding on a way of acting that is likely to resolve the original uncertainty in the situation.'

(Morgan, 2014:28)

This philosophy is taken into the research to understand the opinions and perspectives of those at the heart of youth justice in Wales, understanding what they think will make a difference in the lives of young people and hopefully change their lives for the better.

A mixture of data collection methods were developed throughout this study because it was the hybrid data collection approach (Cresswell & Plano Clark, 2018; Verd, 2022) in order to satisfy different levels and circumstances; this allowed for the testing of a common meeting place of views and opinions, which will be discussed further in this thesis. It is seen as a major strength in data collection to use a multi-method approach, to provide a richer picture of the events or issues that would be found by a single method (Sawyer, 2001; Yin, 1994).

Because the participants are so different in terms of experience and demographics, other data collection forms will help draw out information from participants in settings that suit them. Hence the use of focus groups/group interviews and semi-structured interviews; in turn, the thesis will make practical considerations and offer practical solutions to real problems that emerge from the data. There are many ways of interpreting the world and undertaking research, but no single point of view can ever give the entire picture and there may be multiple realities; therefore, using a mixed methodology is essential (Saunders et al., 2012). Punch further explains this:

'Pragmatism is not the only philosophy or paradigm associated with mixed methods research, but it is the main one... the essential idea of pragmatism [is to focus on] 'what works' in getting research questions answered.'

(Punch, 2014:304).

Writers on empirical research, such as Denzin, argue that the researcher should be aware of the history of social research to ensure that voices of marginalised communities are brought into the research world to keep their experiences in the current discussions (Denzin, 1996). Although one could argue that YOT workers are not marginalised per se, they are a significant group within the youth justice system whose voices are overlooked consistently within policy creation, hence the importance of inclusion in the study. The same goes with even more emphasis on young people whose voices are consistently overlooked in policy creation and development. Often invisible voices of young people, but also, of those officers who work with hidden and vulnerable communities (Lowe, 2006), who are sometimes themselves advocates for change. This is also true of some of the elites, for example, PCCs.

It must be recognised that the research proposed is original. It is essential to focus on effective practice; as mentioned above, to understand what works, it is necessary to look back to previous research within the social sciences to understand how effective mixed methods can be. In terms of eliminating bias and ensuring actual validity, many have championed using mixed methods or triangulation (Bergman, 2008). Others have taken the advocacy to the next level, explaining the real purpose of triangulation:

'The purpose of triangulation (as this multimethod approach is often called) is to ease validation which... involves comparing various readings of the same or nearly identical social situations. From these comparisons, we infer the level of measurement validity that the measures have obtained.'

(Brewer & Hunter, 2006).

The idea of a mixed methodology to support this phased methodology is important when developing an understanding of power narratives supported in the research because understanding aspects of the voices of different stakeholders in the diversity of their 'standing' could be interesting and illuminating.

3.2 Data Collection Instruments:

This section will describe and detail the data collection instruments used to research this thesis. This section will explain the data collection instrument used at each stage of the research and why it was selected. This thesis defines an instrument as a 'mechanism for measuring phenomena' used to gather and record information and make decisions that hopefully form an understanding of the phenomena in question (Colton & Covert, 2007). Although the information is subjective and personal interpretation plays a large part in the data analysis because of the mixed methodology and triangulation of methods, this 'interviewer bias' towards selecting material for analysis should not be a problem.

Flexibility in terms of how and in what sequence participants can answer questions, whether areas of interest can be followed up with further questions or topic changes, and whether certain areas can be dropped due to lack of relevance allows the researcher to shape the course of the interview, allowing themes to emerge and the discussion to stay on track (Lewis-Beck, Bryman & Futing Liao, 2004). The semi-structured interview, qualitative in nature, offers flexibility to the interviewer. When a robust plan of themes and topics is at the interviewer's disposal, the semi-structured interview becomes a powerful tool that allows one to capture the voices and the ways people describe their previous experiences (R Taylor & O'Driscoll, 1995; Rabionet, 2011; Guang Tian, 2016). The next section will explain thee methodologies used at each stage.

3.2.1 Stage One. Strategic Vision: Those who create policy and influence decision-making.

Stage one of the research involved interviewing elite research participants; this part of the study used semi-structured interviews because there are influential individuals with determinative power being interviewed (Cook-Sather, 2006; Wilkinson et al., 2018; Ralls, 2020). There are other tools for collecting data; however, semi-structured interviews are the most effective way to engage with these participants. Their participation needs to be managed in a form that works for both the participant and the study. The research participants in stage one of this study are categorised as 'elite'.

These are those people who have the executive authority to make decisions. This works in two ways because, elites can be powerful and dominate research agendas and yet, at the same time, due to accessibility or political issues, may be invisible on occasion. There is a lot of evidence from YOT managers, (Justice Committee, 2011; Day, A.-M, 2022). Yet there is a lack of evidence from those who create policy and those who work at the coal face, including young people who have system experience.

This is where this research differs, looking at all system levels. Semi-structured faceto-face interviews with 'elite' youth justice stakeholders will take place at all layers of this study. Elite interviewing has been used to study the views and activities of generals, businessmen, politicians, and church leaders and has been of concern to social thinkers since the earliest days of Western thought' (Moyser, 2011) For the purpose of this thesis, it is defined as;

'Elite research focuses mainly on political and economic notables in practice...those at the 'top' of any stratification system, be it in sports, academia, social status, religion, or beauty. The study of elites touches on some of the major and perennial issues of social analysis'

(Moyser, 2011).

Although the method may be called 'elite interviews', it is simply the semi-structured interview process with the addition of interviewing elite members of society. Therefore, this section will consider the benefits of using semi-structured interviews and interviewing the elite.

Because of the nature of qualitative research, one must be prepared to ask open-ended questions that build on previous queries and information to get the richest data. Many academics have argued that semi-structured interviews allow for the exploration of lived experiences and can facilitate the telling of a story whilst allowing the interviewer to keep the discussion completely on track (Galletta, 2013). This open-ended question approach enables the interviewer to ask relatively direct questions that require one or two-word answers or to understand the context or factual basis, but it also allows for more open questions which will enable the interviewee to elaborate; this is a strong advantage of using semi-structured interviews as opposed to completely structured (Given, 2012).

In the 21st century, there has been a significant increase in the drive to interview elite members of society, whether that be business professionals, politicians, or government workers. They have a clear role to play in research because of the wealth of knowledge they have acquired during their time in their respective roles. However, because of the structure that is incorporated into the interview process the challenging factors of this group are somewhat mitigated (Harvey, 2011).

It must be noted that there is a broad understanding of elite interviewing across social sciences; scholars have adopted several different approaches (Harvey, 2011). For example, Zuckerman, 1972 uses the following terminology: 'Ultra-Elites, individuals who hold significant amounts of power within a group that is already considered elite... U.S. senators constitute part of the country's political elite, but among them, there is a subset of particularly powerful or prestigious influential defined as Ultra Elites.' (Zuckerman, 1972:160). Many of the participants in this research are in significant positions of power which pertains to the usefulness of the quote above.

This definition is constructive when interviewing 'elite' members of the Welsh Government, or heads of services in Wales. These Elites are the highest members of their sector and are significantly more prestigious in authority and political clout, it must be noted that these participants are elite in the context of the research. This stage will also help to support the other stages of the research using snowballing to be connected to further participants.

'It is not necessarily the figureheads or leaders of organisations and institutions who have the greatest claim to elite status, but those who hold important social networks, social capital and strategic positions within social structures because they are better able to exert influence.'

(*Harvey*, 2011:4).

Hence why this will, in turn, allow the researcher to snowball through the contacts and networks of the said participants to allow access to groups and individuals who would be very difficult to access otherwise.

3.2.2 Stage 2 - Operational Vision: Those who implement policy

Although stage 2 involves elite interviewing the focus slightly changes from policy creation to policy implementation, therefore in this capacity, the appropriate terminology would be 'Professional elites', because they are highly skilled and professionally competent (McDowell, 1998:2135) however, they will be referred to as policy experts and YOT managers throughout this study.

This would be a suitable explanation for 'elites' such as youth offending team managers, who will be interviewed at stage 2 because they are professionally elite in their high skill set and have an advanced level of professional competency. However, all participants, especially in qualitative research, are valuable and important. An example of this would be civil servants or Welsh ministers, or politicians. They may have influenced policy through discussion and debate (see Hansard, 2000) but may not be directly referenced in a policy paper or government report. Therefore 'Job titles can entirely misrepresent the role of workers and therefore are by no means an indicator of elite status.' (Harvey, 2010:195).

Semi-structured interviews will be used at stage two because of the knowledge of those participants who have an operational vision, they implement policy. They have experience with change in youth justice and related policy areas. Within this context, qualitative, semi-structured interviews are one of the most widely used data collection methods within the social sciences (Bradford & Cullen, 2012). They are valuable because they allow researchers to explore subjective viewpoints (Flick, 2009) and gather in-depth accounts of people's experiences (Evans, 2017). Because of the nature of this study, there is a push for genuine conversation, and as has been outlined by (Rubin & Rubin, 2005; Choak, 2012), interviews should resemble a flowing conversation.

Within the semi-structured interview methodology, this conversational technique will allow further explanation of questions and the interview to deviate off-script and clarify specific points (Lavrakas, 2008). It also allows the interviewer to unravel some critical issues relating to the topic area but not included within the original script. This conversational style can undoubtedly help to build rapport and helps with improving rapport and trust between the interviewer and interviewee and the time spent within an interview setting, with an 80% increase in some instances (Lavrakas, 2008).

3.2.3 Stage 3- Stakeholder & Practice Vision: Those in contact with the youth justice system.

Stage three is split into two parts; the first part of this section will discuss the data collection instruments used for practitioners and the second part will discuss the instruments used for young people. The data collection instrument selected for the young people in stage three has two elements semi-structured interviews and focus groups, the reasons for their selection will be explained below.

There are many child participants at stage three, and all questions within the discussions will be meaningful to the project, and they also have to be appropriate for the children. For example, either focus groups or semi-structured interviews will be offered to young people, depending, on the time, setting and day, and importantly which method young people wish to engage in. It may not always be possible to conduct a one-on-one interview with a young person, for example, because of time constraints in their schedule; however, all young people will be offered the choice of participating in either, the concept of interviewing children will be discussed in detail further into this chapter (see page 89, research with children).

It must be noted that although interviews will take place with different demographics, they will all be conducted in the same format. The interview questions will differ depending on the participants. The interview style will also vary depending on whether the research is with adults or children.

Focus group/group interviews will be offered for stage three with the young people. This session will consist of a focus group structure following the same question format as the one-on-one interviews and will be used for timescale purposes when collecting data in youth offending teams. It will use a technique called circle time, which has been commended as a valuable tool in both data collection and as an intervention strategy because it can help to develop pupils' social skills, improves self-esteem, and can address the needs of pupils with behavioural difficulties (Canney and Byrne, 2006; Lown, 2002). To mitigate potential data-sharing differences associated with each method, the circle time technique is better at enabling children to share data (Mosely & Tew, 2013).

Specifically, it has been argued that circle time can help pupils cooperate and improve pupils speaking and listening skills (Housego and Burns, 1994). Researchers have also found a link between the use of circle time and more effective group work in the classroom (Lown, 2002). Because the young people involved are within this age category (10-17) and are engaging in the educational curriculum for England and Wales, in various capacities, this style is helpful for the data collection process. Within this concept of circle time, young people give their opinion when holding a prop (in this case, a football). If they would like to speak or offer comments, they ask for the ball and then provide comments – one person at a time. 'A focus

group is a discussion involving a small number of participants led by a moderator, which seeks to gain an insight into the participants' experiences, attitudes and perceptions.' (Hennessy & Heary, 2005:236)

3.3 Sampling:

This section will discuss the sample used in the study, the sampling strategy and why this sample was chosen for the research. This study uses a layered and incremental data collection approach, with each research phase informing the next; in summary, figure 2 shows how the process works and is further outlined in figure 3, which demonstrates the importance of the participant's voice from all stakeholder levels within the youth justice system. The first part of this sampling section will outline the sampling framework and methods used for this study before looking at the participant groups in more detail. Multiple sampling techniques were adopted; these will be explained and comprehended in this section. Purposive sampling will be used to identify participants for the research study. The definition of 'purposive sampling' that will be used throughout this project is as follows:

'Selecting a sample based on your own judgement about which units are more representative or useful.'

(Rubin & Babbie, 2010:148).

This sampling method was selected because it suits all stages of the study. This section will explain how it resonates with each stage and why it was the best decision for the study, comparing purposive sampling with a variety of other samples that were considered to showcase why purposive sampling was the most appropriate method. Purposive sampling is widely used in qualitative research to identify and select information-rich cases related to the phenomenon of interest (Palinkas et al., 2016).

Due to the nature of this research, the more targeted approach of purposive sampling was more appropriate, given the aim and objectives of the research than, for example, random sampling, as the participants required for the stakeholder approach in this study would not have been met, making explicit the approach used for participant sampling provides improved methodological rigour (Dube & Rossi, 2019; Campbell et al., 2020).

The style is very flexible in nature. It incorporates a greater level of elasticity than other techniques such as 'systematic sampling', where the sample is fixed from the start of the project. Purposive sampling allows changes at various stages of the fieldwork to ensure the

project includes the most appropriate sample (Emmel, 2013). This systematic decision-making system lies in the researcher's hands with a certain degree of flexibility essential for elite interviews (Harvey, 2010).

This sampling strategy does include some elements of snowballing. Snowballing is a sampling technique that is very common in the social sciences, beginning with an individual gatekeeper or network with the guise of collecting further contacts or details of potential research participants, effectively relying on the expertise of others to identify others for the sample (Dantzker et al., 2016).

As those included in the sampling plan have their networks and contacts, the idea from the outset was to develop a research network during the study and expand the sample to suit the stages, hence the difference between the plan and the final sample table. Many different public bodies, agencies and teams were included in the sample framework.

Referring to the data collection methodology, this purposive sampling approach was intended to increase the number of participants, whether that be through word of mouth or by the participants acting as gatekeepers to further contributors, this sampling strategy is inductive and interpretive because it relies on the researcher's experience to decide the project's path (Emmel, 2013). Many of the participants involved in stages one and two can create change and influence policy at the top of the stratification system, youth justice and related policy areas. The participants have been selected because of their knowledge, interest, and influence at the top of their stratification system.

It has been suggested that researchers conducting elite interviews should employ purposive sampling to generate a 'pool' of interview subjects that are relevant to the subject area and that reflect sufficient variation on theoretically relevant variables (Mosley & Lynch, 2013), hence the scope of the participants selected for this study. There is a wealth of experience across the youth justice system, which is of tangible importance. Reflecting on the research question and the aims of this study, it was imperative to identify those who would give the best-lived experiences of youth justice in Wales and those who directly affect the dayto-day running and future of justice policy and process. 'If the study entails interviewing a pre-defined and visible set of actors, the researcher may be in a position to identify the particular respondents of interest and sample those deemed most appropriate for the research needs.'

(Tansey, 2007).

As can be seen in the sampling table, which details the participants in each stage of the study and the 'original participant sample plan', the vision of this thesis has always been a large one, with particular attention paid to those who control and influence and those who have lived experience of the youth justice system. The original participant sampling plan was created to develop a study that was as relevant and reliable as possible because with 'accurate judgement, and an appropriate research strategy', purposive sampling can be used to ensure the data collected is as 'relevant and reliable as possible' (Kidder et al., 1991). The sampling plan is below:

Stage:	Participant:	Number of Participants
Suige.	Turberpunt.	52
Stage 1:	YJB Cymru	2
	YJB	2
	Welsh Ministers	4
	Justice Commissioners	2
Stage 2:	PCCs	4
	YOT Managers	4
	Policy Makers	4
Stage 3:	YOT Practitioners	15
	Young People in conflict with the law	15
	Youth Parliament	10 (2x focus groups)

As this table shows, there are some omissions between the 'original participant sampling plan' and the final sampling table, which is detailed below. The original plan contained 62 participants, and all participants were approached via email, telephone, and face-to-face contact. Attrition was expected at an elite level because of duties and the Covid-19 pandemic due to lack of time and space. Moreover, when considering interviews with young people who often lead chaotic lives, there was attrition with missed appointments and timings, which was expected and accounted for.

As outlined above and for a variety of reasons such as time constraints, safeguarding and ethical considerations, this original sample number was not possible. This will be explained in the final section of this chapter titled 'challenges of the research'. There are also some different participant groups in the new table. These groups were identified because of the sampling style incorporated in this study. It must be understood that this research plan was a forecasted sample plan, and not every participant approached agreed to participate; considering the length of research and various factors that will be discussed throughout this thesis, it will be made clear why some potential participants did not take part in the process.

3.3.1 Widening the Sample:

Due to the nature of elite interviewing, each participant in this research design can arguably become a gatekeeper, as mentioned above. The upper echelon of policy creation and implementation can be a rather hard-to-access group. Without those 'elite' gatekeepers, access would not be possible. The flexibility of this research will help ensure the most appropriate participants will be interviewed. Purposive sampling, as a tool, was identified because the researcher can use their prior knowledge and expertise to choose respondents that will help understand the research aims and questions to maximum output (Bailey, 1994).

Participants need to fit the research criteria and reflecting on the above point about the researcher's prior knowledge, it is those networks developed by the researcher in the process that allows for additional participants and access to those who may not have been accessible at the start of the process. An example of that would be the inclusion of trade unions and the Welsh Local Government Association. Other approaches, as mentioned above, include random sampling. Although they have some positives in gaining participants for studies, those are

outweighed by the strength of purposive sampling and snowball, which offers a more direct in approach (Miles & Hubermann, 1994; Palinkas et al, 2016).

3.3.2 Gatekeepers

In terms of the sampling, process gatekeepers were integral to this study because of their working relationships with participants. This was true for all layers of the youth justice system and broader services. Within the research process, gatekeepers have a crucial role in ensuring access to potential participants and locations for research (McFadyen & Rankin, 2016). Positive influences of the gatekeepers can be invaluable to the research process by facilitating the smooth running of research activity to completion (McFadyen & Rankin, 2016). At times, gatekeeping within this study was problematic. The researcher had limited or no access to specific departments or areas, and in some cases, when the gatekeeper changed, so did the access.

The access to young people within the study was mainly reliant on gatekeepers because of the lack of extra layers of ethical considerations managed by those who hold access to vulnerable groups. Although this required much more rigorous detailing and planning to involve young people, the central objective of this PhD is to gain the views of all stakeholders within the YJS and fundamental to that is the voice of young people. Since the UN Convention on the Rights of the Child in 1989, there has been a growing recognition both in Europe and internationally that children have a right to be heard in matters that affect their lives and have a valuable contribution to make (Coyne, 2010). This research wanted to listen to those views. So, although obtaining ethical approval and access to children can often take months which can cause problems with funders and deadlines (Stalker et al. 2004), it was decided early in the research journey that this was a risk worth taking for all voices to be heard.

There are certainly risks with adopting this recruitment strategy and having so much power lie in the hands of the gatekeeper, such as how the screening process is dependent on personal idiosyncrasies and how certain children may be excluded without sound rationale or adequate justification for such exclusion (Coyne, 2010). In many cases, this is because of gatekeepers' personally held views/belief system of children and varying positions on protection and participation (Coyne, 2010). Fortunately, the YOTs that were approached were very helpful with organisation and open access to all young people, after signing a 'Research Gatekeeper Checklist', which helped with the negation of expectations with young people included from differing levels of system involvement and case severity, as opposed to just the perceived 'best' young people to make the YOT look favourable.

When interviewing 'elites', the relationship with the gatekeeper is also essential. Arguably each participant in this research design can become a potential gatekeeper, as mentioned above. The upper echelon of policy creation and implementation can be a rather hard to access group, and without those 'elite' contacts developed through the study, access simply would not be possible; this flexibility will help to ensure the highest calibre of participants will be interviewed. This is the most appropriate sampling measure for this research project because this project requires the viewpoints of key stakeholders and experts from the youth justice system to gauge the whole picture and ensure all areas are represented equally. The sample is as helpful as possible; the sample has been chosen to fit the questions and topic hence the importance of this method (Babbie, 2015).

3.3.3 Sample Table:

The following table comprises the participants involved in this research thesis – three stages containing ten different groups with varying numbers in each.

Final Sample Table. Figure 2.			
Stage:	Participant:	Number of Participants:	
		36	
Stage 1:	WLGA	1 -	
	YJB Cymru	2	
	Welsh Government Officials	1	
	Trade Unions	1	
	Welsh Ministers	2	

Stage 2:	PCCs	4
	YOT Managers	2
	Policy Makers	2
Stage 3:	YOT Practitioners	12
	Young People in conflict with the law	9

As has already been discussed above, there are some differences between the tables. The 'new participant groups' for stages one and two have already been discussed, but this section will reflect on the loss of one group and change in numbers at stage 3. In the final table, there is an absence of 'youth parliament members'; this was due to constraints in time and ethical considerations. The youth parliament was approached, and the gatekeeper agreed to allow access, but unfortunately due to time constraints for this thesis a reasonable time for focus groups to take place could not be agreed. This will be looked at in more detail in this final section of this chapter.

There are also differences of 3 (YOT Practitioners) and 6 (Young People in conflict with the law), respectively, between the plan and the final sample table. In total, 6 YOTs were approached. Unfortunately, only three could or were willing to take part. Within those YOTs, it was very much a case of who was available on the day. Ethics were agreed upon by the Ethics Committee at Swansea University. Prior to the commencement of data collection, young people's consent was sought by gatekeepers. More than 20 young people agreed to participate before the researcher's arrival at said YOTs, but for various reasons such as missing appointments, fear of the researcher's role and unwillingness to engage, they were not able to take part on the agreed days.

It was felt to be unethical and against the core values of the study to ask the young people to complete interviews via Skype or telephone as the researcher wanted to be present for all final stage interviews. This is because of the sensitivity and gravity of the discussions, which deserved a face-to-face presence; a further factor was that the ethics committee had not agreed to digital engagement, so this would have been unethical in terms of prior agreement. It must be noted that this research and the voices of young people were captured pre-covid 19, whereby digital engagement was not as prevalent as it is now.

It is essential to acknowledge the pitfalls of a strategy to counteract those pitfalls as best as possible. This study encompasses a wide range of participants in the youth justice settlement in Wales. These are the people required for purposive sampling; professionals who understand the nature and context of the system and can offer valuable insights to inform the research objectives. Because of challenges around politics and resources, a process was conducted where the researcher would discuss the research and highlight the nature of the study and avoid discussions around politics and consequently the bias that may come with it.

Therefore, due to its empirical nature, the 'inherent bias' contributes to the research efficiency. Purposive sampling stays robust when tested against random probability sampling (Tongco, 2007). The purposive sample can be enormously beneficial if the researcher is competent and understands the topic's wide-ranging nature.

With 'elite interviewing', purposive sampling is a very positive tool because it allows the researcher to look at new research areas. The analytical nature of this research lends itself to that (Etikan, 2016). '*Purposive sampling is a non-probability sampling procedure in which elements are selected from the target population based on their fit with the purposes of the study and specific inclusion and exclusion criteria.'* (*Dannie, 2012*).

It must also be noted that YOT officers might not want to say things contrary to that specified by the YJB. This is reflected on in detail in the reflection on operationalisation section (see page 106).

3.3.4 Inclusion and exclusion criteria:

The inclusion criteria are youth justice stakeholders. All participants are pre-selected, so there is no exclusion criterion because each participant has been chosen specifically for each research project stage. It is essential to establish inclusion and exclusion criteria for study participants when designing high-quality research protocols, it is a standard, required practice (Connelly, 2020).

As highlighted above, the inclusion and exclusion criteria for this research stage are clear. Therefore, this piece of research lends itself to having a purposive sampling strategy, the target population is known, and those included are for the benefit of the research project. As has already been alluded to, there is a commitment to interviewing those at the ground level. If one is going to understand and gain clarity about youth justice in Wales, then those working

face-to-face with children and young people need to be included, as do those young people who have lived experience of the youth justice system.

Although difficult to access, these young people have lived experiences of youth justice and are an asset to any study. Qualitative researchers have great interest in hard-to-reach populations such as homeless people, transient youth, IV drug users, sex workers, and incarcerated, institutionalised and cognitively impaired individuals, among others which – although difficult to arrange access – is not a reason to exclude the views of in this case young people (Abrams, 2010). The more complicated part of the process is building connections with gatekeepers who provide access to the given population of interest (Abrams, 2010).

In summary, this section has discussed the sampling method and framework for this study, including information on the participant groups at each phase of the research.

3.3.5 Research Environment:

This research study will engage with key stakeholders in their environments. This is because this workplace or YOT setting is far more 'natural' as opposed to a constructed atmosphere in a neutral location. It also lends itself to a far more reliable/valid data collection setting; in many cases, it is that natural habitat that offers the most 'normal' environment for participants (Denscombe, 2010). Qualitative researchers undertake their work in the natural setting, attempting to understand or interpret phenomena based on the meanings that people bring to them (Halcomb, 2016). Unlike an unnatural environment such as a laboratory, from a social science perspective, the research is about their thoughts and opinions. Therefore, the more comfortable the setting is hoped for, the more valid the data will be. For children, given their experiences of formal environments, this could be an important element of research practice.

Although there are many ways to gather qualitative data and understand opinions and experiences of phenomena (Halcomb, 2016), there are other approaches that could have been used for this study, such as using online surveys; however, non-face-to-face methods of data collection were deemed less appropriate for this methodology than using semi-structured interviews because of the lack of human-to-human interaction. Although this method puts more pressure on the researcher in the room (Given, 2008), this face-to-face interaction helps to build relationships with participants (Oltmann, 2016), the quality of data and openness of participants will be discussed in the data collection section.

It has been mooted that all qualitative and semi-structured interviews have core features in common, an interactional exchange of dialogues, a thematic or topic-centred approach but with the addition of a flexible structure, and finally a researcher who understands how to deliver the appropriate context and focus so that further knowledge can be produced which is an effective form of co-production (Mason, 2002). The process itself (especially for this piece of research) allows the participant to reflect on their work and the work of others and reflect both critically and positively on what has gone before. This essentially creates a learning process, where participants can discover and uncover ideas and information they may have not necessarily thought of during the initial conception (Holland & Ramazanoglu, 1994).

Therefore, the most suitable data collection instrument for this research project is the semi-structured interview because of the flexibility it offers (Kallio et al., 2016); it allows the researcher to be creative and avoids a rigid data collection instrument, which risks the chance that some data will not be collected because conversational topics may pass the interview by.

This creativity cannot be underestimated when researching phenomena; new issues, ideas, and information can emerge at any point, and building rapport is key to this (Bell et al., 2016). The researcher must be creative enough to ensure the study clarifies understanding; otherwise, the research risks are less valid, and the chances of replication will be low. This is important because, as stated above, gaining the views of the most intimately involved in youth justice processes in Wales is key to this understanding and to expressing the voices of those people.

3.3.6 Establishing Trustworthiness in Qualitative Research:

With the cooperation of key stakeholders, the aim of this study is to put the knowledge created through research into practice. Therefore, it is essential that the research is recognised as familiar and understood as legitimate by researchers, practitioners, policymakers, and the public. Trustworthiness is one-way; researchers can persuade themselves and readers that their research findings are worthy of attention (Lincoln & Guba, 1985). Lincoln and Guba (1985) refined the concept of trustworthiness by introducing the criteria of credibility, transferability, dependability, and confirmability to parallel the conventional quantitative assessment criteria of validity and reliability. Furthermore, qualitative researchers must demonstrate that data analysis has been conducted precisely, consistently, and exhaustively (Nowell et al., 2017).

Although there is a danger of asking leading questions within a semi-structured interview, to mitigate this, leading questions must be avoided entirely. An example of this from Given would be asking a question such as: 'How would you evaluate your mother's stay in the respite unit?' rather than 'What was the main benefit of your mother's stay in the respite unit?' (Given, 2012:2).

This presumption, better known as a leading question, can disrupt the validity of the data. When the research topic in question, devolution, is applied to this theory, it would be unacceptable to ask a loaded question such as 'What are the advantages of further devolution to Wales?' A more appropriate question would look as follows: 'What is your opinion on further devolution to Wales?' By simply adopting this approach, validity is instantly improved and diminishes one of the drawbacks of using unstructured interviews. A further benefit of using the semi-structured interview is providing context and responding to key messages from the literature.

Throughout the literature and during the preparation of the methodology chapter, it has become clear that semi-structured interviews are best suited to this section because they will allow the researcher room for manoeuvre in terms of questions and responses. However, the interviewee will receive the themes of the interview. There is an anticipation of many themes and policy conflicts to arise, and therefore the slight flexibility of a semi-structured interview will allow the researcher to explore thematically. This stage will include 'elite' interviews with key stakeholders within youth justice, and the next section of this chapter will highlight why each elite sector is essential and why they need to be included in the research.

The desired data collection instrument for this thesis is the face-to-face interview because it is very beneficial when researching elite members of society. However, if time becomes an issue, Skype or telephone interviews will be used to conduct the interview (this will also include those who live at an unreasonable distance to travel). This section will continue to look at the benefits of using semi-structured interviews. It will reflect on other data collection methods and why they would not offer the same quality or, in this case, flexibility.

'The semi-structured interview, valued for its accommodation to a range of research goals, typically reflects variation in its use of questions, prompts, and accompanying tools and resources to draw the participant more fully into the topic under study.'

(Galletta, 2013:45).

For this piece of research, flexibility is critical. The semi-structured format offers flexibility in abundance as opposed to a more rigid structured interview. However, in dealing with elite stakeholders and experts in the field, some structure is needed hence the need for a semi-structured nature for this part of the data collection.

3.4 Research with Children.

Historically, children have not been involved meaningfully in the research process (Kellet, 201; Garcia-Quiroga & Agoglia, 2020; Hunleth et al., 2022) and were avoided mainly on the premise that they did not have anything to offer and that children did not have the 'social competence' to recall credible accounts of their experiences (Chawla, 2007). Another reason why the views of children have been avoided is because of the complexity both logistically, ethically and in terms of having a skill set to engage with children and young people in a research setting (O'Reilly & Dogra, 2017). However, without the views of children, this research would be far less valid, and with appropriate training and ethical safeguards, it is possible to engage with children in research and ensure they are protected. Moreover, how can the research seek to understand youth justice without understanding how the system treats those it is allegedly designed for.

In terms of the child-related research processes, there is a difference between genuine participation and non-meaningful participation. Roger Hart talks about the ladder of participation and tokenisation within research with children, such as manipulation of research to effectively increase the numbers of participation within a study (Hart, 1992), which is not meaningful engagement, to what this research engages with: the top end of the ladder, engaging with young people who have a shared responsibility, hence why the push in this study is on the child's voice – if they want to talk about something or change anything they can and they will. It must be noted that Hart's ladder is itself limited and, for example, does not recognise children's independent decision-making or capacity to act (Parker, 2011), something that is important for this research.

Hart's model (1992) has eight rungs and two main zones called 'Non-Participation' and 'Degrees of Participation'. In the 'Participation' zone, the top five rungs represent different but valid forms of participation, while the three lowest rungs are all designated as 'non-participation'. This research involves participation, not just because of compliance with Article 12. This is not anecdotal participation but that all parties shall assure that the child (who can

form his or her own view) has the right to express those views freely in all matters affecting the child, the views of the child being given due weight in accordance with the age and maturity of the child (UNCRC, 1989).

Still, it was essential for the analysis and engaging meaningfully with children not just to satisfy Article 12 but to be accurate and to present the authentic voice of young people in Wales who are engaging with the system.

To help echo this point, children's rights must be considered because this research follows the guidance of the UNCRC, 1989. There is no way this research could take place without the views of young people in Wales; after all, as article 12 outlines, participation of children and young people is one of the General Principles of the Convention on the Rights of the Child as it plays a fundamental role in realising all the rights in the Convention for all children (UNCRC, 1989).

Children should have a say on matters affecting them, which affects them directly, hence the need for their views on the subject matter. Contemporary research does have a more significant emphasis on engaging with children in the research process, and it has become far more commonplace for children to be interviewed. Arguably this is down to changing attitudes regarding children and childhood with greater emphasis on child-centred philosophies and children's rights, ensuring children's voices are heard on decisions that impact them and the environment in which they live (O'Reilly & Dogra, 2017). After all, children are experts in their own lives.

This research looks at matters that involve children's lives to an extensive level in the youth justice system. The future of that system should consider and perhaps even base its grounding on the views of children who have lived experience of justice in Wales and young people in mainstream schools. This section has already talked about children's rights, but this must be central to the thesis if Wales implements article 12 across the board.

This ideology is not only gaining momentum but is already an established view in social research both inside and outside of Wales and the United Kingdom (Mason & Danby, 2011). It must be illustrated that since the CRC is a whole convention treaty, it is a useful frame in supporting the involvement of children since they have rights to many services which are provided by YOT partner agencies. As previously mentioned, circle time will be incorporated into the focus group; this is by no means a new method, and although it is a children's play method used across the world, it has been adapted to suit this research methodology and already

has its plaudits for engaging with children in a research capacity. For the record, circle time is defined as:

'A child-friendly approach encourages the practice of socio-emotional skills in an inclusive, caring and democratic climate. A variable number of individuals can participate in a circle, which helps everyone be of equal status and encourages all to participate.'

(Mosley, 2009:120).

The reasons behind this choice are simple – it is a method children understand in the school setting. It has a proven track record of engaging with children and young people mainly for the reasons mentioned above. It is 'inclusive, caring and democratic'. The only difference between the traditional circle time method and the method included in this study is the use of a prop, which will be passed around the circle (only the participant who holds the prop, in this case a football, will be able to speak; this will help to ensure no participant talks over each other and will ease the flow of the focus group). Within this, there is also a reference to restorative practice in the context of circle time; this emphasises the safety of the circles and that they can be places for sharing opinions which are divergent in a kind environment (Thorsborne & Vinegrad, 2017).

Focus groups come with some risks that must be considered, namely risk of participant disclosure and breaches of confidentiality by other participants. This is combatted in two different ways. Firstly, no personally identifiable information will be collected. Secondly, participants will be asked to keep the discussions confidential at the start of the focus group and then reminded again at the end of the importance of confidentiality (Davis, 2017).

It has been suggested that focus groups are instrumental when working with children, because they enable the collection of in-depth data providing more details of the phenomenon under study (Barbour, 1999; Adler et al, 2019)

This data collection method has been seen to reduce the power imbalance between facilitator and participant (Heary & Hennessy, 2002; Carey & Asbury, 2016). Others have argued that the focus group enables a more dynamic collaboration between researcher and participant than other research methods, for example, the one-on-one interview (Morgan & Kreuger 1993; Gibbs, 1999; Belzile & Öberg, 2012).

This is particularly important when working with children and vulnerable groups. In terms of empowerment, focus groups have successfully empowered participants, especially young people (Horner, 2000). This 'empowerment' is particularly successful when participants can resonate with each other; in the case of this section of the study this is a likely outcome – all the participants will be of similar age, and the subject matter will discuss issues that are close to their hearts, hence the likelihood of powerful lines of thought.

3.5 Ethical considerations:

This section will discuss and consider the ethical considerations identified during the research conducted in this thesis. This section will reflect on the ethical approval form signed off before this research process begins. All participants at stages 1 and 2 will be over 18 and a mix of male and female participants. The inclusion criteria are youth justice stakeholders aged 18 and above. All participants are pre-selected, so there is no exclusion criterion because each participant has been chosen specifically for each research project stage.

However, for stage 3, there are participants under the age of 18. This has been addressed methodologically. There is a triple-locked confidentiality check, and all reviews are in line with GDPR, so they are opt-in rather than opt-out. Consent from parents/guardians will be sought in loco parentis, and permission from the under 18s who are taking part in the project. All Youth Offending Team practitioners at stage 3 will be over 18, receiving the same consent forms as stages 1 and 2.

3.5.1 Informed Consent / Assent.

This research embedded an informed consent/assent approach for all participants in the study. Informed consent is an ethical and legal requirement for research involving human participants (Nijhawan et al., 2013). This process is where a participant is informed about all aspects of the research, which are imperative for the participant to decide. After receiving appropriate information about the research, the participant can voluntarily confirm their willingness to proceed (Nijhawan et al., 2013).

Because the sample group at stage 3 (young people involved in the youth justice system) are under 18, their consent will be secured through a triple-lock process; in line with GDPR, all consent will be opt-in rather than opt-out and will be sought from parents or guardians at the point of informed consent, from the service/individual in charge of their safety at the second point, in loco parentis, (the school, youth parliament guardian/manager, youth

offending team manager or practitioner in charge) and point three their consent will be sought individually both in the form of a verbal agreement on record (interview recording) and through informed assent.

Children's informed assent is important because they have the right to be heard and to give their opinion (Cotrim et al., 2021), which should be taken into consideration, in line with article 12 of the UNCRC, 1989. Parents, guardians, or carers must give their consent for their child to participate in the research and ensure that they can pull out at any time and have the final say.

Although, informed consent is sought from those who are parents/guardians. The young people can decide their participation or engagement levels, and it will be emphasised throughout that they can leave or stop the interview at any point.

There will be an informed consent form to complete before participating in the study, explaining what is expected from their participation and what they can expect from the researcher. Throughout the whole process, all interviewees will be reminded of their absolute right to walk away at any point and withdraw from the research without penalty. The clarity of these rules or instructions is essential when interviewing elites (see Lenihan Tape²) because the researcher and participant must both be clear on what the purpose of the interview is and what the data will be used for to be considered ethically appropriate (Bruter & Lodge, 2013).

3.5.2 Scheduling, Flexibility and Clarity in the interview process.

The preferred method of data collection for this thesis, as mentioned previously, is the face-toface interview. However, if time or scheduling becomes an issue as the thesis progresses, Skype or telephone interviews will be used, in stages one and two, to conduct interviews instead. This will also include those who live at an unreasonable distance to travel; for example, a professor – one of the youth justice experts involved in stage 2 of the thesis – is based in Trinidad and Tobago, and it would be both logistically and financially impractical to travel when the interview can take place over Skype or the telephone. Due to the anticipated data collected from the participants involved in the study, it is imperative to be clear from the outset. All

² Establishing clarity of rules is essential. For example, in an Irish presidential election, Brian Lenihan failed to get elected in late 1990 after a tape from an interview conducted with a master's student for the latter's research dissertation was utilised in press articles by the student. Lenihan insisted he had given the interview 'off the record' while the then student Jimmy Duffy suggested the interview was 'on the record' (Bruter & Lodge, 2013:192).

participants will not have their titles and names disclosed in the study – pseudonyms will be used along with professional titles to ensure integrity.

3.5.3 Risks

There are risks involved in the interview process, such as the disclosure of information. This risk will be dealt with by ensuring it is evident at the start of the process that the information they give will be published in a PhD thesis and, consequently, in research papers that follow. This will be made clear in the confidentiality and anonymity section. The question sets were designed to focus on the system and engagement with it. Interview subjects will be reminded of their right to withdraw, and the researcher will check that they are comfortable several times throughout the process.

No personal data will be collected and stored. All data collected will be protected by the safeguards that have been put in place; please see the appendix gatekeeper checklist for example.

3.5.4 Confidentiality and Anonymity

Stages 1 and 2:

These stages will have a triple-lock confidentiality and anonymity check. Firstly, before the research begins, they will receive the questions and outline of themes discussed; Because the interviews are semi-structured, there will be room for manoeuvre in terms of discussion, but the topics will not be strayed from. Also, at this first check, they will receive a complete, clear consent form, stating exactly what they are being asked to do and asking for full consent to use their name and quotes in the research.

At check two during the interview, they will again have everything explained regarding consent and the usage of names and quotes. At this point, permission will be rechecked – this will be seen in the attached interview question sheet. The third check will take place after the interviews have been transcribed; all interviewees will be sent a copy of their exact quotes to be used to finally check whether they are happy with all the comments that will enter into the

PhD thesis. Throughout the whole process, all interviewees will be reminded of their absolute right to walk away at any point and withdraw from the research without penalty.

For stage 3, all information collected will be completely anonymous. The locations or names of any offending youth teams or children involved will not be released. Participants will only be known to the researcher, the only identifying factor will be that they are from a Welsh youth offending team. There will be no unique identifier that would reveal who is who. For the youth parliament, the only identifier will be that they are in the youth parliament. There are 60 members, so although the group is relatively small, no personal information will be collected, so there will be no links to the sample. None of the information collected will be personal; it is all entirely opinion-based with no other agenda than to inform future policy and ensure that children and young people get the best opportunities in their lives.

3.4.5 Data Storage

All interview recordings and consequent data, including consent forms, will be kept in a locked drawer only accessible by the researcher in a room requiring card access. All computer-based files will be held on a password-encrypted laptop, stored in a locked drawer only accessible by the researcher in a room requiring card access.

Interviews will be recorded using a digital voice recorder and then transferred to the laptop before being deleted from the recorder before travelling between locations. All collected consent for every stage will be kept in a password-secured laptop, in a password-locked file only accessible by the researcher (digital). For example, all interview recordings contain second-stage consent. All paper-based consent forms will be kept in a locked drawer only accessible by the researcher in a room requiring card access. Data will be deleted on completion of this study. All data will be held in the university mainframe, which is encrypted, and password protected.

Data integrity will be guaranteed by maintaining records and ensuring that all questions asked are accurate and reliable so they will not confuse or lead to participants misunderstanding the questions asked. This research project has been through a rigorous ethical approval process, and this thesis will fall in line with all data protection act measures. This research will adhere to all these principles.

3.4.6 Gaining Access to Participants.

This is another significant consideration for the research project and a critical issue in criminology and the broader social sciences. Successfully negotiating access to specific public bodies or individuals requires careful consideration and a detailed planning process to ensure that the requirements are simplistic for the potential participants and accurately represent the aims of the study. More importantly, continuing access after it is first given; simply because one has gained access, is not enough and does not guarantee access to the rest of the institution or others within that organisation (Bryman, 2016).

Understanding this concept is essential to this piece of research because the aim is to interview elites within the field, many of whom are from the same or very similar departments. Although it will help with snowball access, it is not guaranteed and cannot be presumed.

There are further ethical considerations explicitly relating to data validity, and access, such as suspicions about the interviewee's intentions could crop up (this specifically relates to the stage 3 YOT practitioners) as it is widespread for members of organisations to believe that the researcher has been placed to check on them or judge their work (Bryman, 2016). This will be managed by ensuring that when the YOT manager introduces the researcher, the research purposes and goals will be explained explicitly. All staff are made aware that research participation is not compulsory.

Further to these issues, another factor must be considered, especially regarding all participants. Because of their diaries, training, other engagements or for example a national pandemic, children may also have sports practice or other activities which prevent engagement in the research. The researcher must be aware of the possibility of cancelled interviews, and stumbling blocks in the process are combatted in two systematic ways. Firstly, the target sample is extensive and encompasses several participants from each group; this will ease the 'lack' of data if some interviewees cannot fulfil their interview. The researcher has sought to generate a strong sampling frame which hopefully could withstand any potential attrition.

Secondly, the time frame of the interviews will be open and flexible because of the nature of the participants. They will need plenty of time and flexibility with their interview schedules. This access is slightly eased because the researcher has easy access to Cardiff and Swansea for interviews to be arranged (where most participants reside and the home of the WAG).

3.4.7 Reliability, Integrity, and Validity

These three pillars are essential to the thesis; for one to complete a meaningful piece of research that adds to the research field, the study must be reliable, have strong integrity and be as valid as feasibly possible. This thesis will ensure that all pillars are succinct. As articulated by Greg Guest et al.: 'The terms validity and reliability are part of the research vernacular across multiple disciplines, and the connotations associated with these terms are as varied as the fields that use them.' (Guest et al., 2012). There are many definitions and meanings behind validity and reliability; this section explains the terms and their importance in this research thesis.

To start with, validity can be enriched throughout all stages of the research process, from the design to the sample. The most common way to improve the validity of a thesis is to ensure there are elements of triangulation (*Guest et al., 2012*), whether in the data collection method or through the sources used and the sample. However, this thesis only uses two methods of data collection. The sample and sources used vary across the board, ensuring a fair view across the youth justice spectrum and more comprehensive services. Reliability is another essential aspect of the research thesis. One of the logical ways to increase reliability in the research is to ensure the samples used in the study are proportionate to the population.

This is a challenging task when the researcher is faced with a niche topic. To increase reliability, many stakeholders have been included from the Welsh governance and decision-making systems. This research aims to cover the principal sections of the youth justice system in Wales. However, there is a trade-off between reliability and time/cost (Pierce, 2008).

Due to timelines and access for this research, only a certain number of participants can be included. All things considered; this research aims to be as reliable as possible by showcasing a fair view of the voices of stakeholders within youth justice in Wales. Everyone responsible for using personal data must follow strict rules called 'data protection principles; these include being fair, lawful, and transparent with collected information, ensuring that data is only used for the purposes that are outlined in any agreement with participants, providing that information is accurate and kept up to date and handled in a way that safeguards appropriate security of data (Home Office, 2018). The following section looks at the challenges the researcher and research faced; these challenges are written in a reflective style, reflecting on the research process and how each element affected the research process.

3.6 Analytical Framework.

This section will discuss the analytical framework of this thesis to analyse the data, including a post-data collection stage and analysis. The analytical method that has been chosen for this thesis is thematic analysis; Braun and Clarke's, 2008 strategy was used to sharpen this framework which was the proper process for the research.

This framework will be discussed and rigorously contested during this section with references to other forms of analysis and why they perhaps did not match the aims of this thesis or why a thematic method was more appropriate. For understanding and coherency, the definition of Thematic Analysis being utilised by this thesis is as follows: 'A search for themes that emerge as being important to the description of the phenomenon.' (Daly, Kellehear, & Gliksman, 1997). The thematic process does require the researcher to carefully read and re-read the data to identify themes and patterns within the data, which are then analysed in further detail (Rice & Ezzy, 1999).

Thematic analysis has various meanings, whether that be 'analysing concepts underpinning the production of scientific knowledge (Holton, 1973) to simply 'organising sections of the data into recurrent themes' (Kitzinger & Wilmott, 2002:330). Thematic analysis in this thesis will do both. The aim from the outset is to discover the topic and let those themes emerge from the data, and thematic analysis allows that to happen straightforwardly.

Themes will be identified in the data, and once they are established, they will be studied in detail to help answer the overall question. This process began by critically examining the literature and then in terms of developing a method of analysis. Processes from the social science research field were drawn on, for example (Braun & Clarke, 2008; Malterud, 2001; Thorne, 2000); those processes worked well in their context, so they were modified for this approach.

The thematic analysis offers a theoretically flexible, accessible approach to analysing qualitative data, which allows the researcher to draw out relevant themes from the data set (Braun & Clarke, 2008). Another vital aspect to understand about thematic analysis is 'learning

by doing'. Just as in most qualitative approaches, the researcher must understand the context and the data, hence why (as discussed previously) it is essential that the researcher transcribes the data themselves. Only once a proper understanding of the data is completed can a comprehensive thematic analysis take place (Braun, Clarke & Terry, 2015).

The researcher must familiarise themselves with the data, which begins at the data collection stage. It provides a good entry or starting point for the researcher to begin the analysis, especially if the researcher is faced with an overwhelming amount of data, in this thesis (Terry et al., 2017). There is potential for upwards of 50 research participants and their data and considering all will be one-on-one interviews or focus groups lasting approximately 30-45 mins each, the amount of collected data will be considerable. This familiarisation also allows the researcher to notice patterns in the data that one who absorbs the information would miss (Terry et al., 2017).

The theme development stage will begin once the researcher has familiarised themselves with the data set and transcribed all the interviews/focus groups; at this stage, an initial list of ideas and what is beginning to emerge from the data will be created. Then the production of initial data themes will begin. 'Codes identify a feature of the data (semantic content or latent) that appears interesting to the analyst, and refer to 'the most basic segment, or element, of the raw data or information that can be assessed in a meaningful way regarding the phenomenon'.' (Boyatzis, 1998: 63).

At this stage of the research process, the researcher essentially organises the data into meaningful groups (Tuckett, 2005). However, this data will differ from the 'units of analysis' (themes), which are often broader than the initial codes (Braun & Clarke, 2006).

The themes, which begin to develop in the next phase of thematic analysis, are where the interpretative analysis of the data occurs and in which arguments about the phenomenon being examined are made (Boyatzis, 1998). This is where the actual analytical process begins. Those themes will be developed and explored within the data set; this interpretation stage will decide what direction the research takes and what happens following that in terms of suggestions on policy reform and recommendations of changes in the youth justice process.

3.6.1 Analysis Structure:

- 1. Patterns and Meanings: Familiarisation with the Data Set
- 2. Creating the Framework

- 3. Searching for Themes
- 4. Reviewing Themes
- 5. Defining and Naming Themes
- 6. Reporting the findings

Using the analysis framework proposed by Braun and Clarke (2006:16-23) as a starting point, this pragmatic analysis package has been developed. It takes six steps which are listed below. Because of the nature of this thesis, a tailored analysis framework was needed. The reasons for this approach will become clear at each stage of analysis. After all, developing themes, as with developing codes, there is no set format or golden rule for the process: 'Coding is a process for which there are no rules, merely guidelines.' (Henn et al., 2002:202)

This outlines that all analysis packages have something to offer to the following analysis package. In this case, the most appropriate was Braun and Clarke because of the emphasis placed on familiarisation and the drive for the researcher to immerse themselves in the data and read through the entire data set. This emphasis was a definitive reason that Braun and Clark, 2006 were used as a starting point for this analysis framework. This research is placed firmly in the convention of Ervin Goffman: 'Better, perhaps, different coats to clothe the children well than a single splendid tent in which they all shiver.' (Goffman, 1967:11). Reflecting on different perspectives is paramount to this research and is in line with Goffman.

As can be seen above, this reflects a clear call to analyse social reality based on different perspectives rather than applying a one-size-fits-all model. This idea of analysing different perspectives ensures a tailored approach to the analysis. There is a constant reviewing process between each stage of the analysis which allows the researcher to think about the already-collated data and how even better-quality data can be extracted: 'Analysis during data collection lets the fieldworker cycle back and forth between thinking about the existing data and generating strategies for collecting new-often better quality-data.' (Miles & Huberman, 1994:50). This refers to the adaption applied to semi-structured interviews due to the data collected and subsequent analysis during each stage.

Questions can be adapted and aligned to ask the most pertinent questions for the research. As qualitative research becomes increasingly recognised and valued, it must be conducted rigorously and methodically to produce meaningful and valuable results. For a study such as this, the notion of having meaningful or useful results is imperative (Nowell et al. l,

2017). To achieve this, the research must showcase its 'trustworthiness' to be seen as credible, the analytical structure. This thesis does that and provides a framework for credible research. The first step outlined below will explain the patterns and meanings, and familiarisation with the data set.

Step 1: Patterns and Meanings, familiarisation with the data set

The process starts when the analyst notices and looks for patterns or meanings and issues of potential interest in the data; this takes place in some part during data collection.

Familiarisation is a process standard across qualitative analysis approaches and is arguably the bedrock of doing 'good' analysis (Willig & Rogers, 2017). It is the first opportunity for the researcher to immerse themselves into the dataset post-data collection; familiarisation is about intimately knowing the dataset. This enables a deeper engagement with the data and elucidates how important the opportunity to immerse is. Without that intimate knowledge of the data, the researcher cannot embark on a developmental thematic journey.

The themes developed in this thesis come from the initial familiarisation and drawing on the priori issues and the emergent themes arising from the data collection. As the research progresses through the stages of analysis, these themes will be developed with constant reference to the interview transcripts from each stage. The data will be familiarised by using a 4-point approach (Braun & Clarke, 2006) to the next level.

Familiarisation Process. Figure 3:		
Point One	Transcription of recorded interviews 1 by 1 in full	
Point Two	Listening through each interview 1 by 1 in full – with notes	
Point Three	Final listen of each interview to complete familiarisation process	
Point Four	Strategic data collapse to refine themes	

This process allows the researcher to immerse themselves in the data and, in turn, informs the next stage where the initial thoughts will be generated post-familiarisation.

There are two layers to this stage of the research process. The first layer involves the analysis framework (6 stages, outlined above). However, a second layer looks at 'negotiating themes'. This layer can only be completed when all interviews are transcribed, and the

familiarisation process has begun. This dual-layered analysis and theme-building approach was used to elongate the process and help understand the overall findings of this thesis. A strategic data collapse of discussion points from stages 1-3 was run following the initial analysis process because so much data was generated. Reflecting on the wealth of data collected, it was clear there was a linkage between smaller layers that became intertwined. This 'data collapse' allowed for those smaller layers to be merged.

The researcher immersed themself in the data to understand and familiarise themself with the depth and breadth of the data. Becoming immersed in the data involves actively reading the data; this process allows for a thorough search for meanings and patterns. At the same time, there must be engagement with the analysis through objective reflection on the accounts presented in the data, whilst being honest and vigilant about their perspectives, any pre-existing thoughts and beliefs and developing theories (Starks & Trinidad, 2007). This process does exactly that.

Step 2: Creating the framework

This phase begins when the researcher has read and familiarised themself with the data; this stage immerses the frequently occurring concepts into tables highlighting their section. An example of one of these concepts from the arising data would be devolution, which commonly arose during the interviews at all stages. However, because this is a large subject area, it is too broad to be a concise theme per se. Hence, the following steps will streamline those areas of interest into set themes.

This process involves creating a table to input data corresponding to the subject area. For example, if enhanced case management (ECM) was discussed 'X' times in stage 1, the corresponding transcripts of the interview are placed into the relevant field 'ECM'.

At the end of this process, all data from stage 1 is merged into discussion areas, for example:

Devolution, Distinctiveness, Children First (CFOS), ECM, Localism, Prevention, Early Intervention, Diversion, Children's Rights, Autonomy, YJ Pre 1998, Local Authority, Trauma-Informed Practice, YOT info (which includes: size, makeup, organisational structure, strategy, pros & cons), Finance, YOT Managers, Inter-Agency Communication, Wales; geography and demographic. As can be seen above, this would be far too large a set of themes to engage in analysis (and is only for the first stage). It would be far too generalist and does not allow for critical thematic analysis. The crucial point at this stage is finding the stimuli; there is a risk of bombardment in terms of the level of data, but that is refined during the next stage (Miles & Huberman, 1994).

Step 3: Searching for themes

This phase begins when all data have been initially collated, and a long list of the different concepts identified across the data set exists. This step, which re-focuses the analysis at the broader level of themes, rather than ideas or discussion points, involves sorting the different concepts into potential themes and collating all relevant data within the identified themes.

It is important to note that from the outset, the researcher is searching for links between the interviews and identifying potential themes:

'Already during the initial fieldwork, the researcher is looking for threads that tie bits of data together.'

Miles & Huberman, 1994:68

At this phase, those discussion areas are studied for further links and similarities to search for those themes. So, for example, the 15 discussion points from stage 1 have been reduced.

There are several ways to identify those themes from the data set. This step will explain what is being searched for in the data. Reflecting on Ryan and Bernard, 2003 there are eight observational techniques which help to look for themes. Five of these ideas have been incorporated into this phase such as Repetitions, Metaphors and Analogies, Similarities and Differences, Missing Data, and Theory-Related Material (Ryan & Bernard, 2003:56-63). These will all be looked at to interpret the streamlined themes before entering the final review stage.

By definition, rich narratives within the data contain information on themes that illustrate participants' experiences. However, understanding how qualitative data illuminates questions of theoretical importance is needed, hence the drive to search for theoretical concepts (Ryan & Bernard, 2003).

Step 4: Reviewing themes

The phase begins when the researcher has devised a set of candidate themes, involving the refinement of those themes. During this phase, it will become evident that some candidate themes are not themes (e.g., if there are not enough data to support them, or the data are too diverse). In contrast, others might collapse into each other (e.g., two different themes might form one theme). The validity of individual themes will be considered to determine whether the themes accurately reflect the meanings evident in the data set as a whole (Braun & Clarke, 2006).

In this phase, inadequacies in the initial coding and themes will be revealed, requiring various refinement (King, 2004). At this stage, if the researcher identifies a relevant issue in the text not covered by an existing code, a new code may be inserted (Nowell et al., 2017). At the end of this phase, researchers have a good idea of the different themes, how they fit together, and the overall story about the data (Braun & Clarke, 2006). The researcher should clearly show how each theme was derived from the data (Nowell et al., 2017).

Step 5: Defining and naming themes

The phase begins when the researcher has systematically development a thematic map of the data. The researcher can then define and further refine the themes presented for analysis and analyse the data within those themes. During this fifth phase, the researcher determines what aspect of the data each theme captures and identifies their interest and why (Braun & Clarke, 2006). Researchers need to conduct and write a detailed analysis for each theme, placing the story that each theme tells (Braun & Clarke, 2006). Braun and Clarke suggested that theme names need to be punchy and immediately give the reader a sense of the theme. Data sections may include multiple themes and/or overlapping themes (Pope, Ziebland, & Mays, 2000).

However, there must be a point at which the process of defining and modifying themes ceases. King (2004) advised that it is possible to alter and refine definitions of themes forever, and one of the most challenging decisions to make is where to stop the process of development (Nowell et al., 2017). It has also been suggested by King (2004) that the themes should not be

considered final until all of the data have been read through and the coding scrutinised at least twice. Investing sufficient time to develop the themes will increase the probability of developing credible findings (Lincoln & Guba, 1985). It is essential that, by the end of this phase, researchers can clearly define what the themes are and what they are not (Braun & Clarke, 2006).

Step 6: Reporting the findings

This phase begins when one has a set of fully worked-out themes and involves the final analysis and write-up of the report. The task of the write-up of a thematic analysis, whether it is for publication or a research assignment or dissertation, is to tell the complicated story of the data in a way that convinces the reader of the merit and validity of the analysis. The final phase begins once the researcher has fully established the themes and is ready to start the final analysis and write-up of the report (Braun & Clarke, 2006).

The write-up of a thematic analysis should provide a concise, coherent, logical, nonrepetitive, and exciting (in terms of future discourse concerning YOTs in Wales) account of the data within and across themes (Braun & Clarke, 2006). Thorne (2000) encourages researchers to communicate the logical processes by which findings were developed in a way that is accessible to a critical reader, so that the claims made about the data set are rendered credible and believable (Nowell et al., 2017). Halpren (1983) recommended that researchers keep methodological notes, trustworthiness notes, and audit trail notes to ease the reporting process.

This section will break down the analysis framework into three distinctive sections, stage 1, stage 2 and stage 3, before linking all three sections together in the conclusive part of the analysis chapter. Having conducted interviews in stage 1 (all recorded using a Dictaphone), the voice-recorded 'data' will then be transcribed; this allows the researcher to immerse themself into the interviews all over again and familiarise themself with the data set. The process was about listening back to the conversations to fully grasp the meanings of the data, this was a cycle of engagement with the data.

3.6.1 Comprehensive research approach

A comprehensive research approach was designed to capture the multiple experiences, voices and opinions and sought to construct research that allowed for comparison and blending.

This research has a 3-tier effect, which effectively means that three different components come together to complete the data set. Each tier is tailored for a specific participant group: those who implement policy, those who manage and study policy implementation, and those who deal with the policy at ground level each day. The three tiers will now be explained.

Strategic Vision: Those who create policy and influence decision-making.

Those who develop a plan and implement youth justice in Wales. Those with a strategic vision of the system and related policy areas who currently control, and influence policy and strategy include Welsh government officials, Trade Unions, WLGA, YJB Cymru, and Welsh ministers.

Operational Vision: Those who implement policy.

Those involved in the operational reality of youth justice have experienced a change in youth justice and related policy areas. The sample includes a mixture of different levels of governance and practice in Wales, including Police Crime Commissioners, YOT Managers, and Policy Makers.

Stakeholder & Practice Vision: Those who live youth justice day-to-day.

This stage is integral to the research, is perhaps the most critical section. The views of the young people involved in the criminal justice system and youth justice practitioners who do the job day in day out to discuss matters associated with justice, policy, and children's rights.

This stage will allow the researcher to understand what is happening within youth justice, considering all of the data collected at stages 1 and 2, stage 3 enables the researcher to understand the reality of youth justice in Wales.

3.7 Reflection on Operationalisation:

This section will discuss the challenges the researcher has faced and reflects on the operationalisation of the methodology.

The reflective research approach allowed the researcher to identify points at which the process could have been improved, and areas looked at in more detail. It also allowed the researcher to apply meaning and more profound understanding to practical research factors: 'In order to be not mere technicians but competent practitioners of research, should be able to reflect deeply. That means they should reflect not only on the practical acts of research but also on the mental experience which constructs the meaning about practice.'(Mortari, 2015)

One of the significant methodological challenges that need to be addressed is the difficulty of scheduling interviews with 'elite individuals'. This will typically require many lines of communication, including emails and telephone calls with themselves, assistants, and gatekeepers (Gubrium & Holstein, 2001). Hence, a flexible interview schedule has been drawn up with plenty of room for manoeuvre. This will be integral to the research process.

3.7.1 Covid-19. A universal challenge.

The period in which this research took place saw a global pandemic, which did severely impact the data collection and made it very difficult to access participants, especially for any checks and clarification of questions. Access to certain participants, especially those in stage one who had delayed initial interviews was also delayed significantly. Therefore, the Covid-19 pandemic is a prime example of a universal, or international, challenge (Leach et al, 2020). Undertaking research during such a turbulent period, often in very challenging contexts (Taylor & Knipe, 2022), has led to innovation and fresh approaches within this thesis.

3.7.2 Limits of Sampling:

The limits of sampling in this thesis are an artefact of covid-19 and early formulation of the sample. As noted above, it was difficult to access certain participants in the research. The original framework for sampling had to change in terms of the framework design for pre- and post-operationalisation, there were differences, but this research did manage to access the intended participant groups from the initial sampling framework. The research was swiftly adapted to meet the demands of the pandemic.

The initial proposal had to accommodate the research process, flexibility was required to dip between phases of the research and time allowed to follow up and move data collection around. Due to the specific timeline of the PhD, certain groups and participants became untenable. In particular, politicians and those working within government. As the deadline came closer and closer, it became apparent that some targeted participants would be almost impossible to reach, because they were involved in helping to manage a national crisis.

Many participants in stages 1 and 2 were not accessible even for telephone interviews (Due to busy schedules and multiple office locations, this was simply unpreventable given the time frame. Even though most research 'targets' for interviews were obtained if this project was to be improved, some participants would have been able to offer some exciting opinions. However, the timescales do not allow for this. Therefore, it must be acknowledged there was a natural attrition rate within this study; attrition occurs when cases are lost from a sample over time or over a series of sequential processes (Sumner, 2006). It must be noted that participants did help to form the analysis and outcome of this study.

3.7.3 Ensuring flow within the Narrative:

Another essential factor to consider is that when interviewing 'elites', is the ensuring flow within the narrative, often, there are curveballs and topics of interest that participants may want to discuss in detail (Liu, 2018). It was important to manage the room when interviewing politicians and ministers. As noted by Marshall, 1984 when the research setting is a fast-action, games-playing, power-loving arena, special considerations, and time are needed to manage the research setting (Marshall, 1984).

Even though the consent forms explained explicitly that names would not be used, only the participants' job titles, many participants would suggest they would like to be referenced, especially on current campaign issues. Two participants even asked me whether they could have copies of their interviews and use the recordings, a positive response to the interview, (which was agreed upon after completing the PhD thesis). 'You can quote me on this'; 'I have said this before. Please quote me on this.' 'Could you please send me this recording? I am currently writing my memoirs, and this would be rather helpful,' hence why much of this interview in question was about self-glorification.

The scenario of referencing non-related subjects to swing the interview back to their agenda was encountered several times. A participant would not answer a question but instead offer a solution to a different problem that was only minimally relatable. An example here would be a debate on whether women should be imprisoned. The analysis framework helped to safeguard the research and stick to the narrative.

3.7.4 Young People:

The most important stakeholder group in this research thesis, because this is about their lives and lived experiences which will influence future generations of young people. The difficulty of gaining participants through gatekeepers was significant, due to the ethical concerns about the project, and consent was needed through a triple lock. The only acceptable way to interview young people was face-to-face which required travelling all around the Welsh regions. Face-to-face interviews are synchronized in time and space, which makes this method superior in this respect (Saarijärvi & Bratt, 2021). As opposed to video, telephone, which is synchronous communication in time, but asynchronous communication in place (Saarijärvi & Bratt, 2021).

Parents and the YOT granted consent several times; however, on the day of the interviews, the young person was not in the YOT for several reasons:

- 1. Didn't show up to the appointment
- 2. I didn't get up in time for an appointment
- 3. Did not want to talk
- 4. Double booked
- 5. Schooling
- 6. End of order

The young people in the study had busy lives, and additionally, some might have chaotic lifestyles, in which participation in research was not a priority (at least at that stage in their lives). In several cases, because the interview was 'booked' up to one month in advance, that young person was unavailable because of changes in their circumstances. Even though nine interviews were completed with young people, there were over twenty booked. Schooling came into play. In some cases, young people were back in education when the interview day came around, being double-booked with another service on the day, or simply not getting up in time and other factors getting in the way.

The conversational style applied to interviews with young people was very interactive, talking about life and their experiences; this worked well during discussions in the final YOT where the young people were engaging in a workshop during the group interview or in the second YOT where the young people were completing a woodwork task and chatting with me

at the same time; this allowed them to feel under far less pressure. The rapport built in those second interviews was far more significant, and this can be seen through the power of the data.

It was noticeable that some of the young people initially demonstrated bravado during interviews, but, as they settled into the process, a different side to them emerged. This is common in research with young people, as some participants may, through bravado, exaggerate their drug use and criminal behaviour (Hough, 1996). After this is broken down and a comfortable level of respect is reached, the authentic voices and truths start to come out; this backs up my previous point about engaging in activities during an interview, as an unnatural setting can prohibit the young person from showcasing their true self and opinions. This is explained by the Hawthorne effect, which is the tendency, particularly in social experiments, for people to modify their behaviour because they know they are being studied, and so to distort (usually unwittingly) the research findings (Payne & Payne, 2004).

There are several ways to mitigate this effect, and building rapport and trust with participants is one of them; another is to inform the participants of the purpose of the study so that they do not feel like they are under the microscope. In this instance, honesty is the best policy and can help build that relationship (Harrell et al., 2013).

Another relevant point to understandings of managing the Hawthorne effect comes from (Oswald et al., 2014), where a situation is described early in the research process: '*You must be clever to be at University... aged 12.*' David Oswald goes onto say that this 'light-hearted and cheeky comment' made about his youthful looks by one of the construction workers was delightful because it meant even though he was a researcher investigating behavioural safety, he in this circumstance appeared not to be perceived as a threat, not to be influencing their behaviour and that the workers seemed relaxed around him, making headway in becoming what Kellehear (1993) calls an unobtrusive researcher.

Similar comments were made during the research process. There is a crucial moment halfway through an interview with two practitioners where they flip a question back to the researcher, and ask their opinion... following an answer, they look at each other and laugh giving their 'real' views in the process. Before this moment, it was felt as though they were trying to be very partisan with their answers, but their realisation that there was a type of social justice camaraderie taking place allowed them to discuss their views. That change of tone can be heard in the interview.

This experience of feeling like an outsider is not uncommon amongst social researchers (Pink et al., 2013). Agar (1996) even titled his book 'Professional Stranger: An Informal Introduction to Ethnography'. Researchers must build relationships with surrounding participants (Jorgensen, 1989) to extract more accurate and detailed data. This is the crucial point: if one can make that rapport with participants early in the process, the Hawthorne effect is mitigated significantly.

3.7.5 Practitioners:

It took several minutes or, in some cases, most of the interview, for practitioners to understand or believe that the researcher was not from the YJB or government and was not there to test them on their job or find faults in their practice; one participant even asked the researcher if they were a spy! This shows a lot in terms of reflection, on the dress code.

The researcher dressed down for all the interviews with young people, using their previous experience of working with young people and reading the situation, it is as Bernard, 2013 describes the little things that count, proper dress depends on the participant and the venue (Bernard, 2013:194). Still, with many practitioner interviews, the researcher wore more formal clothing (a majority of YOT staff are casual) so straight away with persona and jargon (presumed but not understood), the power dynamic was altered. Because power dynamics are inevitable in research (van der Riet & Boettiger, 2009). Although there has been an exploration into how one fits into the gap between researcher and youth worker, in this capacity, the researcher occupied a position of 'betweenness' (Barker & Smith, 2001), falling somewhere between youth worker, friendly face and researcher. This may be due to the negative experiences of authority figures by young people (Howard League, 2016).

Participation in research, particularly involving young people, should be approached in a way that opens possibilities for creativity, resistance, and rebellion, with space for fun and humour along the way (Davidson, 2017). This research environment needs flexibility and responsivity from the researcher and demands both ethical rigour and consideration of exclusionary practices between participants since, rather than reducing or minimising power, it embraces it as a fundamental aspect of research, and of wider society (Davidson, 2017:237).

'The police officer', 'The senior manager', 'The spy'

In several interviews, after the barriers were broken down and they started to feel comfortable with the researcher, they admitted that they thought the researcher was a spy or senior manager looking to dismiss them from their role (YOT Staff). With young people, many thought that the researcher was a casually dressed police officer. Again, this was remedied by changing the

dress code to suit the research setting. From the outset, the researcher told all participants about their job, and research aims to showcase the intentions and the purpose of the study to explore the field scientifically.

This chapter outlined the project's methodological framework, specifically looking at 'To what extent does the existing Welsh devolution settlement enable youth offending teams to develop bespoke and innovative approaches to youth justice in Wales?'

It recapped the literature highlighted in the literature review, outlined the methodology framework and philosophy, and the research design stressing the importance of each data collection instrument and why they are suitable for the research design. It also showcased the different methodological stages and why the sample was chosen, explicitly demonstrating why each stakeholder was selected to participate. It also considered the ethical issues raised in the ethical approval form and emphasised the importance of confidentiality and anonymity where appropriate. Each data collection method has been debated, and each stage of the research project has been explained in layman's terms. Each stage has been broken down into analysis, data collection instrument, sample, and participants to understand the sample framework, why that group has been included in the research, what they offer to the project, and how they will be accessed. In terms of data collection instrument, what instrument is the most appropriate at each stage and how the data collected will be analysed and using what analytical method.

The epistemology of the project has also been discussed to show where the research comes from, the reasons for this project, and whether it has any set or obvious agenda. The epistemology is reflected in the methodology through the stance the research takes and the methods that have been incorporated.

Reflecting on the research, it is essential to understand that many of the challenges would have been prevented by a longer time scale, in particular reflecting on the proposed sample table in comparison to the final sample table. There are participants who may have added to this study, but due to the limited time scale and the scope of participants, this project hoped to reach this was not possible. However, the data gathered is more than significant and there is much potential for further research looking at several of the issues that have been covered in this thesis. The next chapter will look at the findings of this research.

4. Findings.

This chapter will present the findings in a confidential manner; these are the real-lived experiences which express the voices and experiences of participants in the research. The quotes presented in this chapter are not amended; this is the data. This chapter will display similar and differing views within the research.

Chapter Structure:

When the methodology was operationalised, a significant corpus of data was collected from a variety of participants; this chapter will discuss those participants' voices and viewpoints, the sample that was collected and the subsequent findings that emerged from the process. Reflecting on the methods used and the process of analysis identified, this first section will explain in detail an overview of this chapter and then present key findings of the research. Taking the three stages of semi-structured interviews and focus groups and highlighting the key findings from the research. For the purpose of clarity, this chapter will reflect on data only, and the following chapter will reflect with regard to broader literature.

Each theme will be discussed in the following format:

- 1. Thematic title
- 2. Explanation of theme what was this about process of the data analysis
- 3. Each group and what they said
- 4. Then similarities and differing views
- 5. Summary

Data Context:

The data generated in this research is qualitative, all transcribed from interviews and focus group sessions that the researcher undertook; where possible, all locations have been changed to neutral in many cases, 'Wales' or 'North', 'South' or 'Mid' Wales.

A study of this size, including this variety of participants, has not been done before in the field. As can be seen, by the participant table and consequent explanations, there was a wealth of data collected; all of the data generated is qualitative from extensive face-to-face and, in some cases, telephone interviews lasting from 30 minutes to 2 hours per interview.

The findings of this study are both thought-provoking and integral to the future of understanding of youth justice, devolution and policy frameworks as well as the space in which services can operate under the current devolution settlement. The participants who took part in the research and the initial sampling framework can be seen in Figure 1 (see page 80).

Development of themes:

During the data familiarisation process, the original discussion points from interviews at each research stage, using the 6-step analysis, are reflected in this section. Regarding developmental themes, some of the critical areas for discussion are outlined below.

Stage One:

Devolution, diversion, autonomy, distinctiveness, YOT managers, Wales (including demographic and geography), CFOS, ECM, localism, prevention, early intervention, finance, trauma-informed practice, YOT information (including size, organisational structure, operations, strategy), inter-agency communication and YJ pre-1998. **Stage Two:**

Missing Voice, Devolution, ECM, Children's Rights, Local Authority, General Finance, Pre 1998 YJ, Distinction of System Autonomy Trauma-Informed Practice Policy Structure Youth Offending Teams Politics, Media Influence.

Stage Three (Practitioners):

YOT Manager Autonomy, Challenges for the YJS, Funding Mental Health Agencies, Services that are important to your job, Children's Rights, Biggest Changes since starting, what changes are needed, something different in Wales / Devolution, Sense of Pride, does your work impact government policy.

Stage Three (Young People):

Reflections on the past, Missing Voice (rights of the general population), not those who are disadvantaged / in the justice system, YOT influence, Preparation for adult life / the future, Original Feelings when engaged with YOT, if you were in charge what would you do? What can be done by LA/council for YP in Wales, Access to Support and Services and whether they have helped / Could more be done.

4.1 Emerging Themes, an Overview:

This section explains the application of thematic analysis; adopting the thematic approach allowed themes to emerge. These themes are highlighted below and relate to what participants said in the interviews and focus groups. As themes emerged, there was a process of revising themes; this was done during the first analysis stage, listening to the voice of participants because they are essential to the research; themes were revised and merged where they were linked and overlapped, for example, some people used different terminology for the same thing.

This section will explain how each discussion point was refined into the final (5) refined findings, how some of the more minor discussion points were merged and how some were found to be too unconnected to the overall question to be utilised within this thesis, however, can be used in the future for other questions relating to the broader debate within youth justice.

This overview will be supplemented by a detailed thematic findings section which follows this section. The revision of the themes led to them coalescing into overarching themes. To understand the breadth of those thematic areas, each will be considered below, where there is a brief explanation of each of the thematic areas.

As seen from the above, in the development of themes, there is a wealth of thematic areas; the next step following the 6-step analysis framework is to refine those themes into more direct thematic areas. The following themes were identified as key to this study.

- Has the current Welsh devolution settlement led to a distinct youth justice system in Wales.
- 2. The impact, role and influence of Youth Offending Teams and their managers in Wales.
- 3. The Practicality of Youth Justice in Wales.

1. Has the current Welsh devolution settlement led to a distinct youth justice system in Wales:

The notion of devolution was a constant discussion throughout the data collection process, whether it was from questions asked relating to the devolution question or whether it found its way into the debate. This discussion point was a significant theme throughout the interviews and focus groups.

The concept of a distinctive system is something that shone through the data collection process, whether that be Wales having a distinctively 'Welsh' approach to justice and, frankly what a 'Welsh' style is, how different the politics between Westminster and Wales is with constant reference to the unique nature of Welsh culture and how that interplays with the systems which look after young people.

2. The impacts, role and influence of Youth Offending Teams and their managers in Wales:

This theme explores the impact YOTs, particularly YOT managers, are having in Wales by recording the perspectives and experiences of key stakeholders in the youth justice system. It will examine questions around legislation and policy and reflection on, for instance, relationships and practice.

Moreover, it will seek to understand whether YOT managers have autonomy in the decision-making process, how influential they are in constructing policy and managing young people within the local authority area, and how far their reach as managers goes.

3. The Practicality of Youth Justice in Wales:

This theme looks at the resources within Welsh youth justice; there are several layers to this theme, including austerity measures and their direct impact on service provision, how finance in Welsh youth justice is structured, including the power of devolved and non-devolved areas in providing funding and security for YOTs this finding emerged from the collapse of several linked discussion areas, with a consistent mention of resources throughout the data collection phase.

Another consistent discussion point throughout the data collection process was children's rights; this is discussed in detail throughout all stages of the research, with particular emphasis on access to rights for young people outside of the formal education system.

Refined Thematic Findings Section:

This section discusses in detail each of the findings listed above in the overview section. Merged into each of these findings are the sub-findings that were discussed previously. The refined themes are outlined in the table below for structural purposes before each finding is explored.

Refined Themes. Figure 4:	
Has the current Welsh devolution settlement led to a distinct youth justice system	
in Wales	
The impact, role and influence of Youth Offending Teams and their managers in	
Wales:	
The Practicality of Youth Justice in Wales:	

To clarify the order and structure of the way the findings are presented, the structure below will explain the breakdown of themes in this chapter.

The structure for this section is as follows:

- 1. Thematic title (Finding).
- 2. Explanation of theme
- 3. Each group and what they said:
- Stages 1 & 2 are followed by stage 3 in 2 parts (practitioners and young people).
 - 4. Similarities in views
 - 5. Differing views, which are views beyond the consensus, people who ventured beyond the standard remit.
 - 6. Summary

4.2 Has the current Welsh devolution settlement led to a distinct youth justice system in Wales?

The overarching topic of youth justice in post-devolution Wales focused upon four critical issues that relate to the current settlement, service delivery, the reality of devolution of justice powers and whether Wales has a distinctive justice system.

This section looks at devolution in Wales, particularly the potential for devolution of youth justice and the challenges and barriers that would come with it. This, considering its relevance to the question this thesis poses, was a substantial finding in the research there is particular attention in this stage is paid to the areas listed below:

Matters Considered in theme 1:

Current settlement problems including confusion around devolved and reserved power as well as policy conflicts. Aspects surrounding service delivery including who pays for what and how are children's services delivered in Wales. Further findings are around the reality of the devolution of justice powers and whether Wales has a distinctive justice system.

<u>Stage one; Those who create Policy and Influence decision-making - strategic</u> (devolution).

This section showcases views on devolution from strategic participants who were interviewed in the research process; this first quote talks about differences in culture and significant funding differences, in this case, how the Welsh Government match the funding from the youth justice board:

'We are talking about different animals here, and I think devolution would be a much more natural step for us in Wales, and I think my personal view... I am not being political, but it would make a great deal of sense, and when we have quite strong links with Welsh Government, they have actually funded quite a lot of our work and arguably, they have funded as much as the youth justice board in recent years we also get support from the PCC. It would make sense to my mind that we moved in that direction (devolution)'. A YOT manager reflects firstly on devolving the whole of the justice system as opposed to just youth justice, and how it would allow Wales to look at points around the age of criminal responsibility and then looks to what could be done without devolution of justice but with some legislative changes around control, this point reflects a clear trend amongst participants around the expected future step of justice devolution to Wales. This participant reflects on the ideas of localism, which is a constant theme throughout the findings; surely, local areas understand the local issues better than Westminster:

'Localism...We surely understand people's issues better, and well yeah, exactly the same, I suppose, for the Northeast of England'.

(YOT Manager 2)

A 'messy' situation has been created by the complex devolution settlement and how Wales has a different form of youth justice in Wales so devolution of those powers would be a sensible and logical decision:

'I think at the moment it is a 'little bit messy' you know you have some devolved services, and some services are not devolved in Wales. We have something (youth justice) that looks different to England. We are a lot smaller. For example, YOT managers Cymru is made up of 15 YOTs whereas the English version has over 130 odd!'.

(Policy Expert 3)

The concept of a distinctive system is something that shone through the data collection process, whether that be Wales having a distinctively 'Welsh' approach to justice and, frankly, what a 'Welsh' style is, how different the politics between Westminster and Wales is with constant reference to the unique nature of Welsh culture and how that interplays with the systems which look after young people, this was a common trend amongst participants.

A policy expert reflects on the cultural uniqueness of Wales and how there is a distinctive youth justice system in Wales which, in many cases, Westminster does not understand; this has an impact on how Wales is treated, suggesting devolution would help Wales get a better deal for the young peoples and communities:

'They just don't get it. They don't get the cultural uniqueness, the language, the size. They think that cause were small, we are not important, but there is creative and innovative stuff (youth justice) going on in Wales, and I think we know our audience well. I would say that, yes, Wales would gain a lot from devolution'.

(Policy Expert 2)

Building on the view that the complex devolution settlement in Wales has created major issues, there are clear examples of a lack of understanding and lack of communication between Wales and the YJB, including YOT managers, as outlined by a policy expert:

'There are definitely complexities between the devolved bodies when you're working in a mixed economy of devolution. I don't think example.... I was on the phone with someone from the youth justice board last week because they want to send out some information on BAME (which is one of their priorities at the moment) to the English YOT managers. I just started talking to him about Wales and the different considerations. He clearly did not have an idea about education and health being devolved currently, so I think there is this misunderstanding (between Wales and the YJB)'.

(*Policy Expert 2*)

The difficulties of working in an England / Wales oversight are showcased by a policy expert, particularly when, in some cases, Wales is overlooked because of a lack of understanding of the intricacies of Welsh communities and culture, arguing that Wales is distinctive and would benefit from more control:

'I think we know what we are dealing with in Wales, but I think that when we are under this England / Wales oversight, I think it gets overlooked from the England standpoint because they don't necessarily understand the intricacies of it, so I think that is a disadvantage for us. We know what we are dealing with, and we know what we are working on within Wales, but I think that its England that are sort of pumping out many strategies, lots of policies making the decisions, and we fall foul of that sometimes when actually we are in a much better position to know what we need'.

(Policy Expert 2)

This suggestion of a distinctive system is a clear trend among participants in the research. There is evidence to suggest that the Welsh Government does not always agree with the direction of travel of the UK government; examples are shown in for example a policy expert explained their opinions relating to secure schools and privatisation of the probation service:

'The Welsh government does not always agree with the direction of the UK government. They have opposed secure schools, which are being developed now in Medway; I think they are generally not pro custody and won't be with Mark Drakeford in place. 3 or 4 years ago, part of the probation service was privatised, and they opposed that. Anti-Social Behaviour... There can be tensions between what the UK Government wants and where it fits with Welsh government policy direction'.

(Policy Expert 2)

The style of practice that is delivered in YOTs especially considering access to rights again, is very dependent on where the YOT is situated and their relationship with children's services; A YOT manager quote alludes to a postcode lottery in terms of children's rights and service provision, which was a clear trend amongst participants in the study:

'Because you get YOTs created in loads of different departments, for example in 'xxx' were looking to the children's and education department, but I am under education, but I have worked hard to make sure we have a good relationship with the head of children's youth services. Because I think that bearing in mind the need to make sure that young people are treated as children first, you really have got to make sure that children's services are on board with that'.

(YOT Manager 3)

A Welsh Government official discusses the emphasis of the Welsh Government on children's rights is significant and is having a significant impact on the delivery of services by YOTs:

'Youth offending services have done a pretty good job in trying to shift from seeing an offender first to seeing a child or young person first. Not saying it doesn't happen in England, but in Wales, we have a more central driver for this. It does seem to be filtering through and having an impact (CFOS)'.

(Welsh Government Official)

A youth justice expert talks about a clear disconnect between the language used by policymakers and the language used by practitioners; there is a gap in the understanding of what the reality of 'good children's rights work' is:

'Policy makers talk about children first; I am not sure the practitioners always talk that same language... you know nobody has ever said to me I have done a really good piece of children's first work today, you know.'

(Youth Justice Expert 2)

On the face of it, an emphasis on rights, this civil servant reflected on this by saying that schools are playing a great part in securing rights for young people; however, this is an already devolved area in which Wales has made a commitment to following the UNCRC, as a Welsh Government offical outlines:

'There's a lot of rights focus schools now as well across Wales that play a big part in that, I suppose. If you are joining up services and provisions between education, health, the schools play a massive part....'

(Welsh Government Official)

This stage outlined the views of those at a strategic level of the youth justice system; the next stage will look at the findings from those at an operational level of youth justice.

Stage 2: Those who implement policy - operational (devolution):

This section looks at the findings from stage 2 regarding devolution with a particular focus on youth justice. Some parts of governance in Wales are already acting in a 'devolved' capacity but without the statutory legislative competence to take things further:

'I think in Wales we have acted in a devolved way, but what we haven't got then, as a result, is we haven't got the statutory footing in order to take it to that next level, so if we want to make further steps towards that (devolution) things like the Charlie Taylor review they don't specifically acknowledge the Welsh context so when we talk about youth justice or wider criminal justice data and statistics it is difficult to make a detailed analysis of what we have at play here because it is wrapped up into the England and Wales set up and very often the developments which are perhaps lagging a little bit

behind again without any substance behind it (that is my perception) lagging behind in England, we then see them pushing towards some activity which might not suit us in Wales and would allow to do something slightly different.

(*Policy Expert 3*)

There are significant issues in the current devolution settlement which is stunting Wales' growth in terms of outputs and the potential to achieve a truly children-first offender-second working philosophy:

So I think I think there's a restriction to the current settlement... it is not devolved, if it was devolved we could take it a step further than, you know the Welsh strategy from Welsh government in relationship to the children first offender second is and then out of that Sally Holland the children's commissioner who only recently sent me a letter around a discussion we will be having tomorrow and in that she talks about'.

(YOT Manager 2)

The majority of participants in this area said that youth justice is legally developed enough in Wales for devolution to work, but it just is not happening. The following participant, a policy expert, reflects on the nature of non-devolved governance in Wales:

'So, I suppose, taking one step back is obviously working for a policing service, and the PCCs is that policing and remit for PCC is currently non-devolved. So, I think there's a reality that criminal justice and youth justice are not, and that is the point I made earlier, legally devolved in terms of devolution settlement'.

(*Policy Expert 3*)

The policy expert below, indicates how the PCCs have all committed to backing criminal justice devolution, and the fact that they work together and are all funding YOTs and prioritising youth justice is significant in the devolution debate, coming from a non-devolved public body:

'The PCCs have all made the principal position that they believe policing and criminal justice should be devolved. So, the chief constables have remained neutral on the question as operational leads for the delivery of the policing service... but I think what we've agreed as an all-Wales policing group and the 4 PCCs is that we should be working together.'

(*Policy Expert 3*)

A police and crime commissioner, asks whether it is just a matter of time for Wales. Arguably, devolution of policing is inevitable and just a question of when it happens, not if, especially considering the other Celtic nations have these powers already devolved to their respective governments:

'I think youth justice is the easiest element in the criminal justice system to say yes to, but I think there needs to be attention between the wider responsibilities of Welsh government and the justice issues so that unless you devolve the whole of criminal justice or significant elements of criminal justice, devolving youth justice on its own or just devolving youth justice delivery – youth offending teams, I think would miss the point, so in my view, it is inevitable that policing will be devolved one day the present government is absolutely set against it but in my view that will happen and not least if you look at the fact that Northern Ireland and Scotland both have responsibilities...'.

(PCC 2)

All participants in this area echoed these points, this was a clear trend. It is not just about devolving for the sake of it, this is clearly needed, and there is a plan, as this PCC outlines. If justice is devolved, Wales must take it on and improve the standard of service:

'Yeah, I would. I have already made a submission to Lord Thomas and the Thomas commission; we have done oral and written evidence to Lord Thomas; I think I have probably approached this more than one occasion with the commission, and I am on the record stating I want youth justice devolved even before my election...It was a manifesto promise; I am absolutely convinced, and to be honest, I don't want to think, and even though I am Plaid Cymru, I don't want things devolved just for the sake of devolving something. I want things devolved because it actually provides additionality rather than just an ideological thing that we should just devolve everything just because Wales should do it; it has got to improve the service if we are going to devolve things, to be honest'.

(PCC 1)

A PCC reflects on the already devolved areas of power and how youth justice is simply the final piece of the puzzle in relation to Wales having control of all parts of children's services:

'One of the reasons I want to devolve youth justice is because youth justice is the only part of children's services that is not devolved to Wales... everything else is devolved, so it's nonsense not to have youth justice devolved'.

(PCC 2)

The idea of a distinctive system was also a common finding from participants in stage 2, as this first quote outlines that the Welsh Government wanted to take a different approach, and the UK government gave them space to do so; this came in the form of the development of the youth justice blueprint for Wales the created space is very unique:

'The Welsh Government needed to take a very different approach and get much more hands-on but also that the UK Government gave them the space and permission to do so and hence the work towards the development of the distinct justice blueprint – that space that has been created in Wales by devolution is really unique'.

(Policy Expert 3)

The idea that youth justice in Wales is very fragmented was a clear trend amongst all participants. This is a clear distinction between the rest of the UK, and in some cases, that fragmentation makes it difficult for things to get done most effectively, as a PCC highlights:

'To be honest, I find it quite frustrating that youth justice in Wales is pretty fragmented... when I came into office, one of my manifesto intentions was to try to influence the devolution of youth justice because I worked in youth justice as a councillor in my previous role and was responsible for youth justice... and I can see how fragmented it was!'.

PCC

There is a layered approach in Wales with a big push for multi-agency communication and a serious commitment to dealing with young people as young people and not as offenders, as this PCC shows:

'This is a tough one for me to answer because I am obviously sitting within a Welsh setting with a limited understanding of what is happening in England.... I can articulate how fantastic I think the youth justice system is in Wales and genuinely, I do think it is fantastic for the very reason I described earlier really... that layered approach with multi agencies at play across the whole of that layered approach and what I mean by a layered approach is those hurdles of incremental seriousness of the way in which young people are dealt with'.

PCC

The distinction in approach comes from a focus on prevention and early intervention by the Welsh Government, and as a policy expert demonstrates, Wales has made it a significant mission in their approach to dealing with young people:

'Identifying and signposting people who are deemed to be at risk of offending and dealing with them prior to that offending taking place which I think is a massive feather in the cap and what we should be considerably proud of in terms of youth justice in Wales is our prevention work'.

Policy Expert

Dropping the offender's second tag and focusing on a child-centred approach, which is what Wales has done, creates a further distinction. As a YOT manager shows, the geographical differences in Wales are noteworthy. Comparing London and Greater Manchester to the majority of Wales just does not work; there are different dynamics in Wales:

'I think there is. Yes, we've had this strategy of child first offender second for a long time. We have now dropped the offender second stuff, and it is just child first, which makes it a very child-centred approach. We have probably a different make-up for many areas of Wales that are only similar in England to say maybe Cumbria or North Yorkshire, maybe Somerset or maybe Devon, Cornwall, sort of areas out in the fens, Norfolk places... we have our large port / industrial towns in the south and we have port and market towns in the North, and it is not that we are without crime, you know, crime is there, but we maybe don't have the same dynamics as maybe elsewhere.'

YOT Manager, North Wales

There are fascinating discrepancies between practitioners' and policy experts/strategic participants' ideas about the relationships between Westminster and Wales, and Westminster and (formerly) industrial heartlands of England, and how this links potentially to devolution, as well as opening discussions about class, inequality, and power, this will be reflected on in the discussion chapter (Page 166).

Even though justice is not devolved, there are distinctly Welsh styles and philosophies coming in from the top of the system. As this policy expert summarises, there is a clear consensus amongst participants in this area that there is a distinction in the system.

The collaborative approach between the YJB and the Welsh Government in many areas is important to note and is evidence of this, especially when you consider that the YJB and WG jointly appoint the head of YJB Cymru. There is a Welsh emphasis and voice as the following participant, a policy expert, explains:

'The strength of the approach in Wales has been that although justice and youth justice aren't devolved... youth justice has been pursued in partnership with the youth justice board and the Welsh Government that, means that in keeping with the Welsh Governments philosophy about children and about the rights of the child they have taken what has been described as a children first approach I think that has helped the approach to offending and those who offend for the first time for a time the head of the YJB Cymru was paid for and believe appointed by the YJB and Welsh Government and there has always been a YJB board member who comes from Wales'

Policy Expert

There are some clear areas of conflict between governments with the complex devolution settlement; the notion of complexity was a common theme among participants. One of those critical areas, as outlined by this YOT manager, the difference in approach to rights and entitlements and looking at more than just criminal responsibility:

'There is clear conflict because of the complex set-up of devolution, the rights and entitlements-based approach, and the fact that our current criminal justice system doesn't recognise human development and behavioural science. It is an arbitrary figure in terms of criminal responsibility etc.'

YOT Manager North Wales

There is a significant difference between policy rhetoric and practice reality, as outlined by a YOT manager; a minister having 'due regard' may sound prodigious, but many would argue it has not been carried out in practice. This YOT manager highlights the problems between what policy promises and what is delivered:

'I would question to what extent it has been reflected in Welsh practice (children's rights) ... on a couple of levels... 1. The practice of ministers in the Welsh Government

so having ministers have due regard for the rights of the child. I think many people would say it is an aspirational thing that has not been carried through in terms of what happens in policy terms. There are those that have said children's rights impact assessments that under the new legislation aren't done to a great degree, and again having these commitments as a part of your cultural makeup is important and shouldn't be underestimated... kind of scrutinised effectively to the extent that it is really happening.'

YOT Manager North Wales

This stage outlined the views of those at an operational level of process in the youth justice system; the next stage will look at those who 'live' youth justice day to day, the practitioners working on the front line.

Stage 3: Practitioners (devolution):

This section looks at the findings from practitioners at stage 3, there were no findings from young people directly involving devolution, so they are not included at this stage. This first quote highlights the rhetoric surrounding policymakers and managers using language that may not be understood at a practice level:

'Right, I have no idea what that means. What do you mean devolution? No (head in hands shakes head and laughs) you sound like 'xxx' using these big words (another practitioner)'.

Practitioner Mid Wales

Despite 20 years of devolution, there are still problems around this and practitioner understanding, despite the positive rhetoric, some practitioners still do not understand, this lack of conceptual understanding was a trend amongst practitioners in the research. Following an explanation of devolution, the question was asked; 'Do you think that Wales should have justice powers?' A practitioner reflects on what it would mean for Wales to have the same powers as Northern Ireland, for example:

'Well yeah, I don't see why not; Ireland seems to be doing pretty well; I have been to Ireland and seen theirs (I wouldn't want to be in trouble there) that was years ago... but I don't see. Why not! Someone here surely knows better what to do about things here than someone who doesn't live here or know the area'.

Practitioner Mid Wales

A practitioner looks at the ideologies of local governance at the step after devolving power. Moreover, how the different areas and regions of Wales would suit having control of what happens in their local areas because the needs are different in those different areas for the best interests of young people in Wales. The idea of localism was a clear trend amongst participants with all participants reflecting on some level of localism throughout the data collection process:

'I think yes, there is merit in the idea; at the moment, you have a system that is sort of split in the sense that the Welsh Government controls certain aspects of our work, so health, education but other aspects are coming from Whitehall, and we have touched on some of them already where you get disconnects, and you get this idea that and I would argue that even within Wales the needs of places like Newport, Cardiff, Swansea and the South Wales valleys will probably be different from the needs of Carmarthenshire and actually there is a role in Carmarthenshire shaping what we do with our young people, no issue with overarching guidance and principles, but I think there is a role for the Welsh Assembly to have that oversight role in setting what we want for Welsh young people'.

Practitioner Mid Wales

As the following participant, a practitioner, indicates, Wales is its own political entity, and because of that, unique cultural differences in Wales. Devolution should follow as local areas should be dealing with what they know is appropriate for the young people they work with and the communities they are supporting; the concept of local solutions to local needs was a common theme amongst participants in this stage:

'If Wales is a distinct political entity, if Wales has a distinct political region with its own culture and we think it is important enough to have an assembly that looks after education and stuff, and then why would we lock children up in England there is no reason why you wouldn't necessarily have a similar criminal justice system cause the law the history and all that kind of thing but why would we not want to shape it according to what we think is appropriate (and I say we as an Englishman that lives in Wales) if it is a political entity as a region I don't see why you wouldn't want it and I understand devolution is a 'process and not an event but why would you not want to have that control over criminal justice'. A practitioner below ponders the question of whether there is a more significant issue with local areas not having power because their cultures and communities are so different to what happens in London; in this respect, those local communities know best and should have the powers to exercise control and decision making on that local need, again this was a commonality between participants in this stage:

'This is not just an issue for Wales. You look at the North East and all of the old docking communities their needs and the needs of the young people are completely different to those in London for example'.

Practitioner North Wales

This practitioner reflects on local solutions to local needs and how the local areas know how to deal with what happens in their area better than those in Westminster, who may have never been to those local areas, all participants reflected on this idea:

'Umm, well, I think it is important... passing the power down the chain so they can sort it themselves, so yes, I think that it should happen as long as it is done in the correct way. I think the more power the WG get from Westminster, the better we need to be able to solve our own local problems. We know better than those in Westminster what the issues facing us are'.

Practitioner South Wales

A practitioner argues that all powers should be devolved, including the police and the courts: *'I think we should pass all powers down to the WG rather than Westminster, so that includes the police, the courts, the whole system.'*

Practitioner North Wales

A practitioner debates the idea of powers in the Senedd rather than in Westminster and how those in London simply do not know what it is like to be a young person in North Wales. For example, to have people who are not knowledgeable about local issues deciding how these areas are operated is illogical, as demonstrated in the views of this practitioner, all participants found localism a key topic of interest: 'I think I am in favour of it; I think having it based in Cardiff in the Senedd and having policies and people represent from all parts of Wales so local people being able to represent what is going on in Wales on the ground would be beneficial for the young people of Wales like I said earlier London don't really know what it is like to live on Anglesey and vice versa I wouldn't be able to tell you what Joe Bloggs 18 in London thinks about living in housing estates in London and be able to create a policy to try and fix that lads problem he has been socialised in a completely different way that I don't understand and maybe London don't understand what being socialised in Anglesey is like or Gwynedd or rural ways in comparison to urban ways'

Practitioner Mid Wales

A practitioner champions more control for Wales because then services can be tailored to local needs and is representative of participants in this stage:

'If devolution means more control for Wales, then yes, it is a very good idea... I don't know how far away devolution could be, but yes, we need devolution as Wales has different needs to England; therefore, you need to tailor the services to the local area'. Practitioner North Wales

There was also a significant debate surrounding the distinctive nature of the youth justice system in Wales, as these quotes from stage 3 participants will showcase. This first quote looks at how the type of offending is different in Wales and a different culture.

When youth justice has a blanket approach to an issue such as knife crime, this can have a negative effect on young people in different areas, this is echoed by all participants in the area; localism and local discretion was a common theme at stage two:

'We are so different in Wales, and especially in youth justice the way housing is run, the social services, and everything we work with has been devolved except for youth justice, and I think one of the boys explained earlier things like knife crime, knife crime is pretty bad in England at the moment, but it is not down here whereas they probably have higher penalties and sentences for knife crime in England that will affect us down here and someone (young person) may have forgotten they went fishing on the weekend and still have a knife in their bag.'.

Practitioner North Wales

There is a severe difference in geography between Wales and the majority of England. Some YOTs, like the one, talked about by a practitioner that the North of Wales, have entirely different issues as opposed to city locations. This practitioner is arguing for more powers for local government to do best with their knowledge of the local people and local community:

'I think because we are so rural here, they don't understand what it is like down here. We are so different even in comparison to somewhere like Cardiff, so I think we do need more control, the central government may not understand the issues, but I think our government in Wales will understand better what is going on and have more of an impact. With us now, we do have issues with drugs which we are concentrating more of our work on now, whereas different areas have completely different problems; we need to share best practices and do what is best for our communities and the young people within them'.

Practitioner North Wales

There are clear distinctions in the local areas and differences in the issues faced at local levels. This YOT, in particular, has a mix of rural farming communities and a deindustrialised valley town which has a particular need as opposed to city locations or rural locations. A practitioner looks at how divergence from the UK governments approaches is needed at the local level, as demonstrated below this was a common theme in the research at this stage:

'We have issues in 'xxxxxxx' that are more like Swansea and Cardiff, but we also have issues around rurality and a population that is spread out, including a farming community that looks very different than places like Blaen Y Gwent, which is a deindustrialised valley, so we have deindustrialised 'xxxxxx' we have the 'xxxxxx' valley, but it is about the scope to shape it at a regional, county and national level and that can diverge from England it doesn't have to be taking its guidance from England.' Practitioner Mid Wales

There are problems with the current devolution settlement, and Wales needs more of a voice in the debate to decide how best to deal with local communities. Issues and complexity within the settlement were a clear trend amongst participants which is demonstrated by a practitioner. The risks of the current system are that Wales could increasingly lose its voice and that voice could become less influential, this practitioner looks at more controls for Wales in terms of justice to ensure those distinctions in the system can be adequality addressed: 'England will be dominant because it is the largest part. Its priorities will always outweigh or trump what direction Wales wants to go in; it will always be outvoted – and if you get things like Scotland going alone and if those places fraction away, Wales becomes even smaller and even less influential with a smaller voice, so there is definitely scope for that control'.

Practitioner South Wales

A practitioner identifies how devolving justice would allow Wales to be even more flexible and with even more discretion over the needs of young people and Welsh communities:

'We do have some flexibility and discretion, and I would hope that if justice were to be devolved, we would get much more!!'.

Practitioner Mid Wales

There are clear differences in the language because Wales is a bilingual country. There are some significant distinctions, especially when you look at North Wales, which is the first language of Welsh in most cases; a significant number of participants referred to this as an issue. This practitioner states that:

'Yeah, I suppose you could say that we are a bilingual country, so I suppose yes, it is distinct purely on that fact. It is like if the court proceedings are in Welsh, it will obviously be distinct from other areas because of culture, especially in North Wales.

Practitioner North Wales

There is a distinction in the way that YOTs in Wales think about the child's voice and listen to young people, but that is very much location-centric, with more opportunities in South Wales for young people to engage in decision-making as a practitioner shows more needs to be done in North Wales, this again was a common theme within the data:

'What I have heard, I would say the distinction is around the child's voice and listening to the voices in young people – unfortunately, though it is very South Wales centric in terms of support, we need more in the North'.

Practitioner North Wales

There are distinct geographical differences between Wales and England again the difference between approaches of city locations as opposed to rural are obvious to see for example in North Wales transport is a significant issue which affects access to services: 'There are geographical differences between Wales and England for example, when you have these big rural places in Wales in comparison to the big cities like London, Manchester etc. there is almost a rural criminology with differing types of crime here – in Wales, it may be not as dangerous, but we still have the ACES here, and it is still difficult to manage work because of the area and for example the difficulties of transporting young people around here.

Practitioner North Wales

Similar Views (devolution): Consensus:

Wales has a different culture and needs, similar to pockets of the Northeast of England and the old docking communities around working-class England, and their local areas better serve their needs. Wales would be better off having control of justice powers in the Senedd than in Westminster was a common theme amongst participants in the study.

Devolving youth justice has constitutional ease that many other areas do not possess because of the joined-up approaches and services within a YOT that are already devolved. Local solutions to local needs and devolution need to happen for local communities and local authorities to decide what is best for their areas and the young people they serve. Devolution would allow for tailored services for young people in Wales and for the Welsh Government to continue with the children's first offender second ethos and the focus on children's rights.

A common theme among participants was how devolution has created a unique space in Wales for youth justice to operate; even though there is no legislative control, the UK government have given Wales a space to do what they think is best. Since the creation of the YJB, there has always been a Welsh voice in the YJB and since the establishment of YJB Cymru, which helps to give Wales a sense of empowerment.

The WG has a distinct focus on prevention and early intervention, which take place in areas that are devolved but directly affect youth justice. Significant cultural and geographical differences in Wales as opposed to England; therefore, blanket approaches by the YJB are detrimental to practice in Wales. A greater emphasis is placed on the child's voice in Wales, which is distinctive. This aligns closely with the creation of the youth parliament exclusive to Wales. There is a lack of universality in provided services and approaches between

YOTs in Wales, with differences between opportunities in North and South Wales. There is a historical, cultural, and political difference between Wales and England, hence why the styles and approaches differ. Examples of such a difference come from opinions on privatisation and secure schools, which were echoed by most participants at this stage.

Differing Views:

However, it must be noted that within the findings, there were some differing views around devolution. These views are an essential finding within the research because they are different from the mainstream view of 'devolved everything now', and the viewpoints of those who believe devolution is not actually needed are showcased below. This section showcases views from all three stages of the research. A participant from YJB Cymru ascertains that a lot can be achieved without actually pushing for devolution; if the system and services work together for the good of young people in Wales, there can be great successes:

'I don't think you definitely need devolution to do that; I think it just needs all of the services in Wales to work together around the young people'.

YJB Cymru

Does it always have to be 'devolution now' should Wales deal with what is in front of it first before getting too focused on having devolution:

'I think I suppose for me it is not always getting hung up on 'it has to be devolution' actually are we doing enough with what we've got I think that is a key question here....' Policy Expert

Is devolution the red herring for Westminster and Wales to detract from the more extensive conversations around getting services in Wales to take more responsibility for the young people they are meant to serve instead of passing on responsibility; this does represent a trend amongst participants which was different to the devolution narrative:

'I think can be a little bit of a red herring (devolution), or it can detract from the main conversation, I think, and the main conversations are how can we get devolved services in Wales to take better responsibility for young people who happen to be in the youth justice system'.

Welsh Policy Expert

The service can be successful in preventing offending and helping young people without devolution. A Welsh Policy expert, claims that at all the things that can be done without devolution:

'I don't think you need devolution for that; I think if you can provide suitable accommodation, secure and non-secure for young people who are in the justice system who have welfare needs, mental health needs who have substance misuse needs, they are often the same young people whether they are in the justice system or they are the welfare young people it's justice what route they have come in from.'

Welsh Policy Expert

There are clear fractions between governance styles in Wales and England, with the clear socialist lean in Wales; however, in terms of 'prioritising improving justice', devolution is not top of the list; there is more to be done in Wales, and that is achievable without devolution:

'So I suppose that's the overarching concern, and where you have got a more traditional socialist labour government in Wales and at the moment a conservative government in the UK, you always run that risk of them conflicting, but at the moment, I think if I were to prioritise how we are going to improve youth justice, devolution wouldn't be at the top of the list... there are things we could do to improve youth justice in Wales without devolving it.'

Welsh Policy Expert

A suggestion that more needs to be done before devolution happens was a common theme amongst participants, so although not the central narrative a clear trend was identified in terms of scepticism at this stage. Young people are more critical, and some practitioners do not care what happens in terms of devolution; they will still get up and do their job the same way as they do now, with passion and drive, and let other people worry about these things (devolution):

'I don't really have a strong view. It is not something I think about or understand. I just do my job and crack on with that. I just want to do the job the best I can and let other people worry about things like that. I have reached a stage in my life and my career where I don't really dwell on that... regardless of what happens, I will still do my job'. There is a degree of scepticism about the outcomes of devolution; not everything is to be seen through rose-tinted glasses; yes, devolution comes with flexibility and could free services up to do what they think is best. This was a common theme amongst participants. However, if you have less money than you had before devolution, the situation is not as flexible or as desirable as this YOT manager explains:

'If it is the same as central control when the probation service had it, then yeah, I think we maybe should as there was too much central control and everything being standardised, and you had to do this or that because London was doing so, that isn't good for our young people there is no local flexibility at times, you might think national/local control might free things up for Wales however if you suddenly divorce from that system you find you haven't got the money you had previously in that other systems you are a bit stuck.'

YOT Manager

Summary (Devolution):

This section summarises the findings from 3^{rd} theme, devolution. There are some very interesting findings at this stage, with split opinions on what is best for Wales and for young people in Wales.

All 4 PCC's not only offer funding for a large proportion of the YJ budget, which they are not constitutionally forced to do in Wales, but they are all publicly backing the devolution of justice powers. In some cases, establishing PCCs in Wales has been seen as a small form of devolution because they serve the four regions in a structure similar to what many have proposed. Some parts of governance in Wales, namely youth justice, are already acting in a devolved capacity; this links to the findings from the first theme, 'autonomy'. Managers of YOTs are, in many cases operating in a devolved capacity with an outstanding level of autonomy in the decision-making process.

Of all the areas that are debated regarding devolution, youth justice is primed and ready for the process, which would, in the opinion of many, help out the already devolved areas that associate with YJ, for instance, children's services, education, and social care. However, there

is significant scepticism about whether devolution will ever happen under the current Westminster Government. Also, could more be done in Wales without devolution to continue to improve services for young people there are many examples of services that young people rely on not providing adequate services; CAHMS would be an example of this.

As many sceptics of devolution noted in interviews, devolution would give flexibility and allow for a real children's first stance, or achieving being a 'zero custody' nation; however, would the money be there? The actuality of the devolution of justice powers is far different to the aspiration. Devolution has created a unique space in Wales for youth justice to operate; even though there is no legislative control, the UK government have given Wales a space to do what they think is best. This is a very interesting finding about the question this thesis poses.

The Police Crime Commissioners have managed to build upon the non-devolved areas being distinctive in their joined-up approach to criminal justice policy decisions and funding; this has brought the police into closer alignment with children's services in terms of philosophy of how to deal with young people. Linked to the above point and supported by much of the non-devolved areas in Wales, the Welsh Government has a distinct focus on prevention and early intervention, which take place in areas that are devolved but directly affect youth justice.

This backs up the finding that there is a specific, distinct way of working in Wales because of the nature of the devolution settlement. The geographical size of Wales helps for collaborative working and multi-agency communication and creates a distinctive style. However, it is far too simplistic to state that Wales is better than England; frankly, this is not what this thesis is about. This outlook is both uninformed and naïve in the grand scheme of policy and practice analysis, so a wealth of data has to be taken with caution; although in some cases valid, it is too easy to say, 'Wales is better, because it is'.

There is a significant difference between policy rhetoric and practice reality. There are too many examples of children's rights not being adhered to or not supported across the board in Wales at the practice level. It is dependent on the practitioner and the YOT and not universal.

Although significant steps have been taken to improve the rights of young people in Wales, much more can be done to improve access. Taking Due Regard as an example, policy needs to be entrenched in law for it to be taken seriously and acted on appropriately because, at the moment, there is only lip service paid to rights in most cases.

There is a lack of understanding of what a children's rights-based service would look like or what it means. Consequently, young people do not feel comfortable talking about their rights, even to those in society who should be supporting them. Clear restrictions in the system make it challenging to be a rights-friendly practitioner, for example, being reduced to a number with an inherent focus on risk and not need. Even though the philosophy of children's rights is an excellent step in Wales, the implementation and training for practitioners need improvement.

Young people often do not understand what the services and processes they endure actually mean or what they truly aim to do; there is not enough emphasis on ensuring young people understand the system and what it is doing to them. There is still a postcode lottery in terms of provisions of rights and services that support rights for young people across Wales. The following section looks at the second theme, which is YOT Manager Autonomy.

4.3 The impact, role and influence of Youth Offending Teams and their managers in Wales:

The first commonly arising thematic area is that of YOT autonomy. This theme explores the impact YOTs and YOT managers are having in Wales by recording the perspectives and experiences of key stakeholders in the youth justice system. It will examine questions around legislation and policy and reflection on, for instance, relationships and practice. Moreover, it will seek to understand whether YOT managers have autonomy in the decision-making process, how influential they are in constructing policy and managing young people within the local authority area, and how far their reach as managers goes.

Matters Considered in Theme 2:

Where the YOT manager has come from (previous experience and networks) includes whether they have worked in health, education, or social care, for example. The strength of the YOT manager as a leader and decision maker, as well as whether there is a willingness to change and break the status quo. Each participant stage in the research commented on this theme in great detail, as will be demonstrated below:

Stage one; Those who create Policy and Influence decision-making - strategic

Participants in this section discuss various points relating to YOT manager autonomy. A policy expert, talks about the significant impact that YOTs have in the youth justice process, including bringing services together, which was a common trend amongst participants.

'I feel that the YOT drives a lot of the developments you've got the youth justice board which is producing strategy and guidance. I think that the youth justice team works hard to bring other agencies on board. I think that depending across England and Wales, especially in Wales where the YOT is created, is quite critical.

Policy Expert 1

The following quote talks about how important it is to understand which department the YOT sits within, in particular children's services and because of that, the links with that service area are much more substantial:

'Because you get YOTs created in loads of different departments. For example, in 'xxxxx', we're looking to the children's and education department, but I am under education, but I have worked hard to make sure we have a good relationship with the head of children's youth services. Because I think that bearing in mind the need to make sure that young people are treated as children first, you really have got to make sure that children's services are on board with that'.

Policy Expert 1

Much of the discussion surrounding YOT manager autonomy in phase one was concerned with the development of local practice and local autonomy, and how those local stakeholders, in particular YOT managers, are having influence. This idea of YOT manager influence was a clear trend amongst participants in this stage;

'Yeah, I think most of the direction comes from UK government policy and what it wants, but what you then have is local autonomy to find a way of doing it that suits your local environment so you can get practice developments and innovative practice it tends to come along that way but then there is always the difference of well if it works well in 'South Wales' will it work equally well in 'North Wales.''

YJB Cymru – Policy Expert 2

A policy expert offers further evidence of worries surrounding consistency between YOTs and the lack of universality, in particular, the lack of 'upscaling positive innovative work'; this was a common trend amongst practitioners this idea of consistency and the drive for always having something 'new' as opposed to developing what already exists:

'I think that it is true, but again I worry about consistency and sustainability, and I do think we do have a bit in Wales of what I have begun to describe as 'initiative itus' that

we have in lots of lots of public policy people doing innovative stuff, but then we find it works and why do we not upscale it so that everybody is doing it... and my take is that applies to youth justice as much as it does to a whole load of other public policy areas....'

Policy Expert 3

In terms of influence and driving partnership, working YOT managers have a large part to play in the process, this was a common trend amongst participants in this stage;

'Driving partnership working, I would say that would be the YOT Manager, and again it will depend to some extent on their background, but you know YOTs are located in local authorities'

Policy Expert 3

As the following participant, a policy expert explains, there appears to be inconsistency between YOTs and the way they operate. Questioning who is taking the lead on driving partnership working and dealing with the issues that face the youth justice system in Wales. This idea of inconsistency and a suggestion of a postcode lottery in Wales was a common trend amongst participants:

'My experience and I am not saying I am speaking for everybody, is that was inconsistent in itself, and that again might depend on the individuals on who was prioritising what where... when I was working in south Glamorgan, it was very much a kind of equal partnership between the probation service and youth justice services and social services, my perception was that in other places it wasn't and in some places actually some of the places I worked in the valleys it was actually the police taking a very key lead in that because they would see that actually the only way they were going to deal with these little so and so's was if somebody intervened in their lives and sorted things out for them so I mean that would be my perception, but I wouldn't claim that I have got anything other than an anecdotal view'.

Policy Expert 3

The policy expert below discusses how certain YOT managers assert their influence by deciding what they do and do not take on in terms of service provision; in this case, the participant is referring to enhanced case management.

'Enhanced case management. Some YOTs have absolutely embraced it and really buy into it; believe it, that starts with the YOT manager saying this will be a really good thing to do, let's try and embed it. You will get others that are completely ambivalent to it. One of them called it shit, actually!! So, you know you do not get things implemented with the same degree of fidelity, so I think the YOT manager kind of determining the direction and culture of the team is really significant'.

Policy Expert 2

A policy expert below is discussing the impact of YOT manager personality and drive in terms of encouraging innovation and willingness to try new ways of working, this idea of a YOT managers personality and drive having a significant impact was a common trend amongst the participants at this stage;

'I can think of a YOT to the west where the YOT manager is a real enabler who encourages innovation and is always like; give it a go, and I will always defend you and your decision making (emphasis added) if I go to the east I can think of one YOT which is completely command and control – you will do it my way, and that is the only way it is done, so you get a lot of local differences, but the YOT manager is key in that in terms of direction; how their team operates and the culture of their team'.

Policy Expert 2

Similarly, to the above quote, this next point looks at YOT managers 'being innovators' or 'champions of change' as opposed to just sticking to the safety of the status quo, this was a common trend amongst participants at this stage:

'Some YOT managers have been a champion of change; he was an innovator; I have seen some quite lazy YOT managers who are completely happy to just sort of tick along; they are not looking to do anything new to try and make things better they are just happy with the status quo...'.

Policy Expert 2

A policy expert, refers to the fear of YOT managers to be too closely aligned to different services to effectively save their autonomy and their worth as a youth offending team:

'There has been a reluctance in Wales to be close to social services and children's services. I think a lot of YOT managers in the past have tried to strategically link themselves to other departments because they have been concerned they will be subsumed into children's services, especially with the small statutory caseloads and

the fact that sometimes the YOT, especially in prevention, does tend to work with cases that are maybe are more welfare-based than criminogenic because the YOT can almost be seen as a specialist in dealing with naughty children rather than a specialist in dealing with offending behaviour'.

Policy Expert 5

This first section highlighted the findings from those at a strategic level concerning YOT autonomy; the next stage will look at the views of those who implement policy.

Stage 2: Those who implement policy-operational

Participants at this stage, were very vocal in their feelings about autonomy within YOTs, as highlighted below by a participant, a PCC. There is a significant point about how important the relationship between YOT managers and their chief executives is; in this case, a very positive relationship has led to a positive partnership working, and this was a common trend amongst participants:

'Very little, that is purely a personality question really, where I have seen YOT managers have very significant influence it is because they have very effective relationships with their respective chief executives, and I will give you an example '<u>xxx</u>' in 'XXXX' obviously had the ear and trust of his chief executive <u>'xxx'</u> and was very influential very knowledgeable and lots of experience'.

PCC 1

This PCC talks about chief executive and YOT manager relationships on the contrary. How in this case, the breakdown of a relationship has led to a YOT having a negative outcome for YOT autonomy as they are not seen as a big priority. This discussion of the importance of relationships was a common trend amongst participants at this stage:

I have seen YOT managers whom their chief executives basically despise, and it is like, hmmm, I am not really interested in what you have got to say, or this is not a big priority for me, so it is more about personality and relationship.

PCC 1

A Welsh Government official indicates that the YOT managers role is dependent upon the individual's background and how that dictates the outcome of the type of service they deliver, again alluding to a non-consistent role across youth offending teams in Wales:

'The role and influence is very dependent on the individual and their background (housing – then housing strong; social services; health etc.) I will give you a really good example of how that has worked out in 'XXXX' – I used to sit on 'XXXX' YOT management board. We were receiving anecdotal evidence, so this was back in 2008 / 2009 that we were having a growing gang problem... and that some of those issues were related to the carrying of weapons, particularly knives and sharps (all of that sort of stuff), and this was anecdotally coming through the YOT workers to the YOT management board we flagged it up within the local authority. The community safety partnerships and pretty much the response was 'oh no, you are talking rubbish, this is absolute nonsense.'

(Welsh Government Official)

About the point above, a Welsh Government official discusses when an individual YOT had more autonomy, then they would have been able to make significant changes to battle the problems they were facing:

'Now, had the youth offending team had more of a say and prominence in partnership working at the time, we might have done a lot more work with what's causing this, where is it going, and where is it coming from, you might may well have avoided some of the issues we are now dealing with on the streets of 'XXXX' because that has grown and mutated and as the county lines phenomena of gangs coming in effectively recruiting those street gangs we may well have been much more prepared than we are today in dealing with in and that was oh it's because the youth offending team were getting excited really'.

(Welsh Government Official)

A PCC describes how significant the level of autonomy YOT managers really have as being one of the 'most devolved' (small d devolution areas) in policy and process; YOTs make their own decisions about who sits around the table within teams and services, this sentiment was echoed by a majority of participants at this stage:

'A tremendous amount of autonomy it is one of the most devolved and I mean small d devolution now not national devolution... it is one of the most devolved areas of practice really the act when you look at the act, it is not necessarily a big collection of instructions for what a youth offending team needs to look like got to have a certain amount of partners, but you can have more if you want....'

(PCC 2)

As this Welsh Government official suggests, YOT managers have significant authority as long as they adhere to the basic principles. In this case, the youth justice plan; as long as the manager adheres to the national standards, the service they deliver is up to them. This concept of flexibility was a common trend amongst participants:

'You have got to adhere to a youth justice plan, but the youth justice board for a good few years now have said do one for three years and update it every year, you have got to abide by national standards, but national standards have been shrinking and shrinking over the years you have got to use a single assessment system, and we did do, but that has been derogated for a certain number of years now but apart from that similar to what I was saying earlier really the stuff that you actually put in the basket is pretty much up to you.'

(Welsh Government Official)

The following quote refers to the different levels of risk associated with managing youth justice in comparison to other areas of policy and how that affects the decision-making process and restrictions around what can and cannot be done:

'I mean it is different in terms of the risk is different I guess for sectors like probation and youth work I guess to a certain extent, or social services or education the risk is usually on the client whereas criminal justice/youth justice you have also got to throw in the fact that some of these children do some very harmful and terminal things to other people, so there are a bunch of restrictions and procedures around that I think can make it seem highly regulated from the outside'.

(Welsh Government Official)

A Welsh Government official comprehends risk in service provision and service integrity and how the services may not meet clients' needs. The following section looks at the views of practitioners and young people who 'live' you justice daily.

Stage 3: Those who 'live' youth justice daily – practitioners and young people.

There was no mention of autonomy in the stage three interviews with young people so this section will contain only practitioners' views. Practitioners talked about the importance of

strong management and how much of a role that plays in terms of autonomy in the broader decision-making process. This practitioner reflects on the strength of the individual YOT manager. How they are happy that the manager takes their concerns to the highest level, giving them a voice and giving them the space to work 'innovatively':

'I know our manager is very good. If I have any questions or concerns, she will always help and address them. I know she has our back here, and the team trust her so much. She always takes forward our concerns up the food chain, and I know she believes in the work we do, giving us as much space as she can for us to be innovative'.

(Practitioner Mid Wales 1)

This practitioner reflects on previous work within youth justice and how some YOT managers exude influence and power to change in the areas they believe in. Whereas some have not exerted influence and are happy to just 'tick boxes'; this culture was a common trend amongst participants at this stage of the research:

'Our YOT manager is very influential because of their experience and the power they have. When they believe in something, they will make it happen and make it work. I have worked with a lot of YOT managers over the past 20 years, and some are just tick box they don't want to change things. They just go about day to day without really trying to grow as a service'.

(Practitioner Mid Wales 2)

A practitioner reflects on how much influence the YOT has on the broader policy development and implementation discussion. This practitioner highlights how YOTs can have a significant degree of autonomy. A further reflection by this practitioner highlights the risk of post-code lottery creation when there is a lack of universality in service delivery. Echoed again here is the concept of lack of consistency and a postcode lottery of service provision, which was a clear trend amongst participants at this stage:

'I think there is a degree of autonomy in the sense that we have been able to and we have volunteered to pilot ECM initially, you know, right at the start of it, we have been involved in shaping bureau we have a cannabis diversion at the moment, we can be *quite innovative if we want to be so the whole thing about 'xxxxx' we have the scope to do that.'*

(Practitioner Mid Wales 3)

A practitioner highlights the multi-agency set-up of a youth offending team and how there is a will to provide effective services within the local area. However, reflecting that there must be a drive to give equitable treatment to young people across the board to avoid the postcode lottery of service provision in Wales. This was a common trend amongst participants:

'appreciate that we sit within a construct which is multi-agency, and some of it is because you want effective services, but you don't want a postcode lottery, you do want children that are being dealt with getting equitable treatment, but you don't want a postcode lottery, so I do think we are sometimes hamstrung by things like funding formulae's you know the funding you get is the funding you get and if halfway through your budget government changes like it did one year decides it needs to claw money back there is nothing you can do they will take that money back... there is nothing you can do about those things!'

(Practitioner South Wales 1)

This practitioner refers to the importance of having a strong YOT manager with strong leadership skills. How that influence can have a significant impact on the service, the YOT provides to young people and the working process. The concept of strong leadership and influence was a common trend among participants;

'A strong YOT manager is vital. If you don't have that influence leading, then the things I have just mentioned are personified as there isn't a kickback or any sort of fight against it!! I won't name names, but I have worked for the YJB looking at ECM, and I worked in a number of YOTs, so it was interesting to see from a practical point of view how other things are done, and you also pick up different vibes on what it is like to work there how it is, both positive and negative – one of them, in particular, was really struggling and other ones had a positive change staff coming in had a positive impact, and that was clear examples of good leadership that drove on and improve what we were, and they were trying to do!!'

(Practitioner North Wales 2)

Participants' views on how their manager's autonomy and how their managers have made them feel, including how they elucidate information / support them in the job they do. A practitioner explains how important it is to have a YOT manager who is a 'champion of change' and promotes the work that practitioners do. All participants in this area believed this:

'Yes, I do, but it isn't that straightforward. You have to have champions for change who promote the work you do; I feel as though our YOT manager does that'.

(Practitioner North Wales 1)

A practitioner specifies the importance of a good YOT structure which comes directly from the work of the YOT manager. The practitioner also highlights the promotion of partnership working, and how these foundations or relationships have led to a better understanding of partnerships:

'Our manager runs a pretty good ship. We are very well structured, and a lot of us are spilling out and engaging with the youth services and strengthening those links. Like I said, working with the youth clubs, I am getting to know more about the related service. I don't think we need to be doing a lot more different than what we are now other than my voice for the victims needs to be heard a bit more and just to shout out the restorative justice a bit more and maybe not so child friendly (in certain instances)'.

(Practitioner Mid Wales 3)

A practitioner raises the point of their YOT manager having a lot of autonomy in the broader decision-making process. How their work ethic has led to a staffing team that is motivated and knows they have someone who has their best interests at heart:

'Our manager has a lot of autonomy. She is a sharp button. She keeps her ship tight, and she is fair. That is all we can ask for! That time when we had 'big time price loss' she wasn't in the post then someone else was, and they didn't sort it out, and then my team manager and line manager were all meant to do it, and nothing... soon as our manager now got into the post within three months she has sorted it all out. I can send her an email now, and you will guarantee I will still get a response back today, and it is nearly 3 pm. That is a manager, someone who has that door open whenever and you know she has your back'.

(Practitioner Mid Wales 2)

A practitioner explains the importance of having a strong YOT manager who will support and champion practitioners. Reflecting on their experience of working with other YOTs and how the system is not the same, and they have 'fallen apart':

'If you don't have a strong YOT manager who will champion you and support you in the work you do, then the service will fall apart, luckily here we have a very positive, forward, thinking manager, but I know other places not too far away who don't and look what happens there'.

(Practitioner South Wales 2)

The similarity of views between stages:

This section looks at the vast quantity of similarities between the three stages when reflecting on 'YOT autonomy', namely:

- The individuality of YOT management styles and YOT manager personalities determines the service the YOT provides.
- Good working relationships with the chief executive and the experience of YOT managers dictate how much autonomy they have in the decision-making process and directly affect how much freedom a YOT has to do what they think is best for their service.
- There is a significant risk of post-code lottery creation across the board because of the divergence in working styles and the lack of consistency between how YOTs operate.

An interesting side to this finding was the similarity in views between all participants. Whether they thought their YOT manager had autonomy or not, they all felt that it certainly mattered who was in charge of the YOT because that determined how the whole service was run. (Although that may seem obvious, the style or standard of the service being determinant on the YOT manager and their influence is a staggering finding when you consider they answer to the YJB).

Differing views between stages:

This section looks at the similar views held between participants and then discusses the differing opinions between participants. There was a distinct lack of differing views among participants at this stage; all participants from all levels felt that practice differs depending on who is in charge of the YOT. Also, what their working relationships with the chief executive of the local authority were like. As well as how willing they were to break from the status quo and be innovative. This lack of disparity between stages is a significant finding and relates directly to this thesis's question, in terms of space to create bespoke an innovative practice.

Summary:

To summarise, the finding in question discussed the levels of autonomy that youth offending teams in Wales have in the greater decision-making process. As can be seen above, a great wealth of data was collected on this theme. It offers some interesting points when considering the research question that this thesis poses.

Within this theme, the following key themes were visible and critical among the findings were the importance of leadership roles, space within the decision-making process and the individuality of YOTs. This is akin to the local services for local needs explored in the literature review, section 37 of the CADA, which is an important finding. This autonomous nature of the role YOT managers have is born out of the original legislation and intention of the CADA, 1998 and a developmental culture of individuality and localism. This is what the data points to; this is the light and dark. The central point is that YOT managers hold an autonomous role that allows them, under the guise of the local authority, YJB and the WDA, to make decisions for their local communities.

Even if it is not in the direct interests of the YJB, local authority and the WDA. They have the space to make decisions and formulate internal processes with independence and flexibility. Flowing from this point is that of Dragonisation, which arguably is not visible here.

There is, however, a growing theme of the individuality of YOT managers, which is very much a part of the autonomous nature of the role, using this data as a precedent that will be explored in the next chapter.

There was a significant level of consideration surrounding how important the individuality of YOT management styles is, and how that affects the service delivered by youth offending teams and associated services. How the breakdown of relationships between the chief executive of the local authority can have a detrimental effect on the autonomy of a YOT manager.

Including, the freedom that managers have to 'do what is best for their local community and the young people in the area they serve. These points, in turn, can create a post-code lottery of service delivery across Wales as, in many cases, YOTs are left to their own devices to shape and create service delivery. The discussion chapter will consider whether this is good for policy and process.

The next theme looks at issues relating to resources in Wales, particularly around funding/finance allocation and the impact that austerity has had on service delivery and provisions for young people in Wales.

4.4 The Practicality of Youth Justice in Wales:

This section looks at the practicality of youth justice in Wales, with particular focus on finance/funding allocations. As well as the impact that austerity has had on effective service provision in Wales. It will also consider how the future looks in reference to those factors. Particular attention in this stage is paid to practitioners and young people.

Matters Considered in theme 3:

In the final theme, the following findings are deliberated in detail; a key feature was YOT funding and questions around service delivery and the impact of austerity. Much debate was found around the future of finance (where will the funding come from, for example), including discussions on post-devolution finance. A further matter which was frequented was the cost of secure schools and other services that may not be needed/wanted; these include questions around bureaucracy, and essential matters relating to children's rights are considered in this theme.

Stage one; Those who create Policy and Influence decision-making - strategic

The first section looks at the findings relating to finance and austerity measures from strategic participants at stage one. With reference to the 'honeymoon' period which followed the CADA 1998 (with reference to Drakeford, 2012 - honeymoon), A YOT manager reflects on changes and growth:

'I mean, the main worry is always, regardless of the situation is, where the money is going to come from to support the delivery of services. When they were first formed by the crime and disorder act, YOTs were very, very small, and then I remember when I joined the YOT in 2002 as a seconded probation officer originally, and there was a massive growth around that time'.

(YOT Manager 2)

This YOT manager refers to the and the 'massive' levels of growth that were seen then, following the enactment of CADA. Also reflecting on the start of austerity measures which came in around 2008/2009, and the impact that had on staffing levels. Noting the change in funding being significant, this was a common trend amongst participants at this stage:

'There was a lot of money coming in and massive growth (certainly in xxxxxx) in terms of staffing, and then you know around 2008/9 there was a shrink back again and over the years since then the YOTs when staff have left they just haven't been replaced etc. We are running on fumes... I wouldn't want to see any further shrinkage. I think what has been happening sort of year to year concern over what money we are going to be getting'.

(YOT Manager 1)

A YOT manager reflects on funding from the Welsh Government matching what is given by the YJB. Including the worries that come with having to fight for funding each year, including the lack of financial security for the YOT, including the services they provide:

'We get the promoting positive engagement grant which comes from Welsh Government that from April this year is going into the children and communities grant, and that amount of money matches really what the YJB happen to give us, so there is a lot of worry around funding at the moment and what will come out of that grant going directly into the local government and what the local government will decide to do with that funding there are a lot of risks, what we would be looking for is a lot more security around a commitment to funding services as opposed to just limping from year to year'.

(YOT Manager 1)

This policymaker refers to austerity measures that have been in place over the last ten years. These have affected not only service delivery but staffing levels which is having a detrimental impact on how the YOT operates. Referring to how the service seems to just limp from year to year, there was strong representation on this point from participants in the study. The following quote reflects on the more expensive services that are being delivered when there are significantly cheaper alternatives.

'I understand they are keen on ensuring links across other education providers and what have you.... Surely you can sort these things out before offending (early intervention). The cost of a secure school is significantly more in comparison to a mainstream school'.

(YOT Manager 2)

A policymaker highlights how much of a critical issue funding is, how the cutting of budgets for services across the sector has a detrimental impact on young people. Including the services they access, no matter whether there are a handful of young people in the local area or 300 plus

:

'Well, funding is always an issue; I have got to say funding, and I mean one of the main... not just reductions from the YJB (because we tend to come under attack a fair bit on this) what happens is we receive an amount of money from the ministry of justice we then determine how that money is divided/spent amongst YOTs, and it funds the YJB as well, it is not just about reductions from the YJB it is health cutting back, the local authority cutting back probation particularly has scaled back (those services are so important) it does not matter whether you have got 3 or 4 kids offending in your area or 334 you still need to provide that service you still need the resource to do that, I think funding is an issue.'

(Policy Maker 2)

The following quote above demonstrates the unforeseen or unintended consequences that may flow from austerity beyond resource allocation. For example, an impact on morale or the willingness to be thorough in the service they provide; this was a common trend amongst participants in this stage:

'I think what austerity does is it puts people in a position where they do the minimum because that's what they have to do... so I think there has been the innovative and interesting practice, but I think that has been despite austerity and not because of it....

I mean, you could argue it has pushed people into cooperating more. Still, actually, those cooperation's often consist of people sitting around a table arguing about who is going to pay for something... so that is probation, education and social services sitting in a room agreeing that Johnny needs someone to get him out of the house and bring him to school ... it takes them all of two seconds to agree that then they spend 3 hours arguing well who is going to do that is it going to be the education welfare officer, is it going to be the social worker, is there going to be some poor unfortunate soul from the third sector or is someone going to shout at his mum until she does it? That is not a good situation.'

(Policy Maker 3)

These unforeseen circumstances are demonstrated further by a policymaker. Referring to people doing the bare minimum to cover their backs legally. The policy maker argues that this in turn, is not an environment that sparks innovation but an environment which stifles it:

I know from all of my experience of managing in public sector settings is that when money is tight, you do what you know you will be in trouble if you don't do, so you do the absolute bare minimum. You make sure that your back is legally covered, and that is not an environment that leads to innovation'.

(Policy Maker 3)

Stage 2: Those who implement policy-operational

A YOT manager explains how the lack of voice in some areas affects how things are done, reflecting on the lack of support and guidance from the MOJ and the YJB. How they have had to produce their budgets early and still have no security six weeks into the new financial year:

'We don't have a strong voice in the political sphere. I will give you an example in the November / December last year, my local management board, which is made up of Chief officers from across the partnership...They say to me; that they want the budget by January; we want to know what your budget is for next year so we can make funding decisions... 'okay, great'...So I go into a mode of contacting everybody; what's your commitment? This is what I need... this is the budget; this is what will be expected from you, blah, blah. And they all get back to me; yes, no, you can have this, or I can do this, whatever... the last two funders to youth justice in Wales were the Welsh Government and the Ministry of Justice were the last two to come back... in fact, the Ministry of Justice has not given me my budget, or confirmed my budget from them yet today, (14th of May) I am 6 weeks into the new year, the financial year. They haven't confirmed how much money I'm getting for this year. What sort of financial planning is that'.

(YOT Manager 1)

This YOT manager expands on the comments by explaining their disbelief at how the YJB and MOJ have managed to get away with such a poor timescale:

'It is absolute madness; our finance officer is going '; how on earth do they get away with that' how does the Ministry of Justice and the YJB get away with that.... That is ridiculous; auditors have been on us to say, auditors from central government and Welsh government have been on the council's back for months saying we need your planning for your funding for next year we need your planning for it'.

(YOT Manager 1)

A Welsh Government official reflects on the potential for a postcode lottery in Wales. Because of the complex funding set-up that exists within some regions of Wales, potentially benefiting from greater access to services for the young people in that local authority. This was a common trend among participants:

'Also, when you look at the funding model for youth justice systems, it is managed by local government. The ministry of justice owns it, and it is funded through a variety of sources, including the Welsh Government, PCCs, probation service, and a bit of health money..., so depending on local authorities, if they wish to cut back or reduce something, we are likely to have a postcode lottery amongst the youth justice boards in Wales!!'.

(Welsh Government Official)

The participant below discusses the counterproductive situation that austerity creates. How success following budget cuts does not lead to more funding to secure service provision. This participant argues that this leads to a tighter squeeze financially in the next budget. This stifling of innovation through budget cutting was a common trend among participants:

'Especially since 2009/2010, because we have cut funding and support to youth justice since then, you know, more than we have cut anywhere else, we've been victims of our own success because we've taken kids out of prison we have taken them away from court... you know, they'' say, 'oh well, the jobs done now we can cut the money. That's the thing with austerity; you know it is a lose, lose the more successful you are with the little you have, the more likely they'll cut that next year.'

(YOT Manager 1)

A YOT manager reflects on the 'never-ending' cycle of austerity. If a service continues to perform on a budget, those cuts will continue to happen, which gives further rise to austerity stifling innovation in youth justice:

'The cycle goes on and on and on. You don't need this. You don't need a probation worker five days a week anymore because you only need them two days now your caseload has gone down, your FTEs have gone down... realistically, that doesn't solve the problem!'

(YOT Manager 2)

There is a strong critique about where that 'saved money is reinvested. In particular, the critique of the financial arrangement is that 'saved money' from diversion in Wales. This participant argues that this does not come back in its entirety to Wales but via the Barnett formulae. Which is a significant reduction in the saved amount of funding. Many of the participants echoed these ideas in the study:

'There is also, in terms of structures, a real issue which is that... probably the quickest example would be that the amount of effort and investment that has gone into prevention/diversion the ultimate cost-benefit of that falls back on the criminal justice system which is non-devolved back to the UK Government coughers (money pot) as opposed to our coughers in Wales and logically you would say if we are saving money cause not so many kids are being locked up which is a costly process that money should be reinvested in doing more of the same or reinvested in working with the harder core of young people – cause what we have seen is although we have reduced the number of first-time entrants we have seen the levels of reoffending with those who are harder to reach go up – that group hasn't changed! Then when you add the Barnett formulae into all of this, it doesn't add up; you get peanuts back for what you save....'

(YOT Manager 1)

A YOT manager discusses the resourcing challenges and how much more expensive custody is in comparison to other outcomes. Including the risk of what happens if justice is devolved at this current time. Reflecting on those 20 or so young people in custody at the moment, what happens if there is a change in the figures? Can Wales cope with a budget that small:

'It is a resource challenge and a resource challenge that goes two ways... so, custody is very, very expensive, and community interventions to keep children out of custody are not as expensive but are still very expensive, so that is the risk we always talked about when I had to do all those bloody papers for every subject!! Projecting what would happen when custody rose (at the moment, there are approx... 20 odd kids in custody from Wales), at the moment, let us say that costs worst-case scenario, they are all in secure children's homes £160k per year each kid... and that is what gets devolved so here you go Welsh government here is your 4 million to deal with that and then we have the 'Welsh riots', and then it doubles, where is that money coming from?'

(YOT Manager 2)

Stage 3: Those who 'live' youth justice daily - practitioners and young people.

There was also a significant amount of discussion about the impacts of austerity and finance considerations by participants at stage 3. As highlighted below, there is a big focus on the lack of funding from practitioners and young people. Further to this looking at how this has significantly impacted service delivery and the availability of things like youth clubs. A practitioner reflects on the uncertainty over jobs for YOT workers and the problem of short-term or 0 hours contracts. This practitioner highlights how this is counterproductive to

Over the past years, it has to be the uncertainty around jobs, funding finance wise for

relationship-building with young people. This was a common trend among participants:

all YOT workers it has been all short-term contracts, and a lot of the team started on a 0 hours contract... it becomes tough to build that relationship with young people when

you only think you have a short time left of your contract you do not want to just up and leave after building that rapport it isn't fair on the young person and is completely impractical!'.

(Practitioner North Wales 2)

Austerity and budget cuts have affected access to services for young people; in this case, mental health has taken a big hit over the last few years. A practitioner demonstrates that point:

'That is an interesting question... should and could be two different things, so look at the resource and what is available. The obvious crisis at the moment is around mental well-being. In an ideal world, we would have loads of CAMS workers who would treat loads of young people, but in reality, that is a massive resource that we don't have the money or luxury to finance'.

(Practitioner Mid Wales 2)

A practitioner reflects on class issues and the wealth gap that affects access to services and support for the more vulnerable young people in Wales:

'It is a huge class issue if you have the money then you can afford to live in a nice area with better schools and or pay money for private school or extra tuition, sorry but most of the young people in these areas we work with don't have that luxury and it is a travesty that they get left behind'.

(Practitioner North Wales 1)

A practitioner talks about the importance of using resources adequately to support young people in the local area. The participant argues that there is currently a lack of funding in critical areas. This sentiment was reiterated by all participants in the stage:

'I would get more funding in as I have said previously, we need more finance to support the projects we have and initiate other projects to help divert and support young people in the criminal justice system. I would also like to see more emphasis on the young person's voice in the process'.

(Practitioner South Wales 1)

These participants are elucidating their thoughts on cuts to funding which have, in turn, affected service delivery. This first quote talks about better funding for prevention and mentoring, again reflecting on the importance of building rapport with a young person:

'We need better funding for more intensive prevention/mentoring work. Also, more emphasis is needed on 'acceptable and adequate' housing for homeless YP'.

(Practitioner South Wales 4)

Here, a practitioner emphasises the need for funding to provide adequate services that actually help young people to be diverted away from the YJS:

'Funding, we need more funding, and I know that may sound obvious, but it is so true!! If we are going to provide a service that will divert and prevent young people from entering the formal justice system, we need more funding to do so'.

(Practitioner North Wales 4)

The following quote raises the point of spending on skill-building services to ensure young people leave the system with skills. Also, so that they do not come back in or have a better chance of transitioning into the community:

'Increase funding to training, literacy/numeracy, life skills, counselling (victim and perpetrator), participative justice at Ward level before sentencing'.

(Practitioner Mid Wales 4)

The difficulty of funding formulae is discussed by a practitioner, including the struggle of the Government changing the budget when trying to save money. How this has an impact on the service provided. Often, as this practitioner argues, the YOT is left to pick up the pieces and provide that service. This was a common trend among participants in this stage of the research:

'I do think things like funding formulae sometimes hamstring us, you know the funding you get is the funding you get, and if halfway through your budget government changes like it did one year and decides it needs to claw money back, there is nothing you can do. They will take that money back... there is nothing you can do about those things!'

(Practitioner South Wales 4)

A further critique of temporary contracts and the pitfalls of not having permanent staff to build rapport with young people are showcased below:

'I think we are also hamstrung in the way that sometimes the funding means that posts are funded temporarily, 12 months contracts you want a young person to build a relationship, but sometimes there isn't job security to ensure that happens....'

(Practitioner South Wales 2)

There is a clear need for services to be financed in their entirety, rather than the government funding something to look productive and then taking that funding away when it starts to show good results. This practitioner critiques short-sighted Government initiatives, again this echoes suggestions from participants in stage two and highlights a common trend in the data:

'There is such a need for youth clubs and youth workers loads of money will be chucked into things from the government, and then when things start to look better, they take it away again (the funding), and you start to see anti-social behaviour more and more petty crimes that maybe just wouldn't happen if young people had the right level of support. It is a vicious cycle. Young people shouldn't be punished for these things just because they were born in an area with crap services. It just is not fair.'.

(Practitioner South Wales 3)

Another example of this short-sighted funding is highlighted by a practitioner below:

'You know the funding you get is the funding you get, and if halfway through your budget, the government changes like it did one year and decides it needs to claw money back, there is nothing you can do. They will take that money back... there is nothing you can do about those things!'.

(Practitioner South Wales 3)

Young People's views: Practicality

This final section looks at the views of young people on practicality, especially austerity measures. Reflecting on finance and what the local authority / YJB should be spending money on. As a young person comprehend, the need for money to be spent on support and how critical that is:

'Yeah, they need much more money... I know it may be hypocritical for me to say, but I have seen some people who are getting money and support from social services whilst they have money in the account, whereas I have nothing, and I am getting almost no extra support'.

(Young Person 2 Mid Wales)

In terms of practical resources, this young person argues the case for practical funding because of the lack of financial support for the most vulnerable in society. This represents a common trend amongst participants at this stage:

'I would fund and help kids get their driver's license because not every parent in the UK can afford to fund a driver's license, mine certainly can't, and it isn't fair! Sometimes on TV, you will see 18-year-old kids not even on the provisional driving their dad about, do you know what I mean because their mum has got pissed or whatever and hasn't got any money'

(Young Person 1 Mid Wales)

Again, further reflections on practical expenditure and how that would help develop the future of young people are showcased by this research participant. A young person, on the idea of practical funding, which was a common trend amongst participants:

'I would love a forklift or driver's license as it will open up so many avenues for me. I could work driving takeaways or something. I would be able to go to the college on the other side of the valley as it wouldn't be as hard with a car – so many things I would be able to do! It would give me so much independence... but apparently, there is no money for that, but there is plenty for new Xbox and computers in social rooms and

pool tables but not money for the real practical things that will help me – we need actual funding for those things!'.

(Young Person North Wales 1)

Although trivial, this young person is reflecting on what they would need and how difficult buying a house in the UK is for young people. This young person advocates for practical support and resource allocation to help with finances to develop the young person, which leads to independence:

'What would I spend money on? Umm, things that I need ... like if I am still living with my mum then loads of new clothes and that and if I were living on my own then I would have to pay for rent, bills and all of that I would like to be independent though one day! I told my mum I will still live with her till I'm 30 so I can buy my own place.'.

(Young Person South Wales 2)

These young people are reflecting on what they need in terms of things that can be funded for more practical reasons. Including the significant lack of access to modern-day essentials that most young people have, in this case, computers and WIFI:

'Open up more places to go like, when I was about 12; they had this club with computers and that which is helpful when your parents don't have decent computers or good wifi and all that...'.

(Young Person South Wales 2)

A young person looks at the diabolical reality of the UK with some young people not having access to food and clean water and a rise in the use of food banks. The Trussell Trust, which supports the largest network of food banks in the UK, had around 35 food bank centres in 2010/11, 650 in 2013/14 and nearly 1300 in 2019/20 (Sosenko et al., 2022), a significant increase. This reflection was a common trend in the data:

'All kids should get food and clean water like so many people I know have had to use food banks, and that just isn't right.'.

(Young Person South Wales 2)

This is an important reflection by a young person on poverty and austerity. Which will be expanded on in the discussion chapter (see page 166). This young person is reflecting on the levels that cases have to go to to be seen as a priority. In this case, they feel as though they would not get help with gas, electricity and bills unless they were in the hospital. The fact that for some young people that this is even considered is a travesty. This statement is a strong representation of what all young people in this stage thought:

'Our country is messed up – cause in the world yeah you have to pay for gas, electric and all that extra stuff and some people just don't have enough money to stay warm... they would soon start taking notice if all of died of pneumonia because we didn't have enough money for heating and we weren't rich enough to get all the extra blankets and keep warm!'.

(Young Person South Wales 3)

The similarity of views:

This section looks at the similar views held between participants and then discusses the differing views between participants, which will be outlined below.

Austerity has directly affected the quality-of-service delivery and access to support for young people, especially those seen as the most vulnerable. This is showcased in comments from the young talking about the lack of youth clubs and help with personal growth. These affected areas have a fundamental level of resources. A significant amount of funding is needed to provide adequate support for young people to be adequately diverted and transitioned out of offending. Currently, funding is either inadequate or is pulled before any real success can be equated and measured. This is also backed up by the young people's comments on having services that are 'practical'.

The austerity and budget cuts 'cycle' has created a system of Zero-sum gains – no reward for innovation, and savings mean more cuts in the future in the majority of cases. There is a significant weakness in the Barnett formulae, especially when considering recovering 'savings' by services. Money being misused spending on non-essential areas, such as further commissions and reports or, in some cases, resources not being used effectively after their directive would be in the case of seconded officers who are consequently forgotten about. The

Welsh Government fund a significant percentage of youth justice and related service in Wales, even though they have no legislative control over the system.

Funding needs to be more practical; this can help with personal development and growth. Examples include driving licenses, help with bills, practical training/education rather than the rushed, not empirically backed, and quick-fix solutions. A lack of access to essential services and clubs, for example, youth work and youth clubs, is evident across Wales. A rise in young people having to use food banks or even consider using them is apparent across Wales; the young person's voice is distinctly lacking in all areas.

Differing data

There is a lack of differing data in this section. The viewpoints of all stakeholders were very similar about the lack of resources. The only slight difference is that young people placed a greater level of concern about having 'practical' funding for support services; no other stakeholders mentioned securing a driving licence, for example. This was a key concern for young people wanted to leave the system with skills to not come back into it.

Summary:

This section summarises the finding of resources in Wales, as mentioned above, with a particular focus on finance/funding allocations and the impact that austerity has had on adequate service provision in Wales. Participants discussed several vital points that this section highlights. It is clear to see in the data that the youth justice system in Wales is being propped up by non-devolved resources such as the PCCs and the Welsh Government, who fund a substantial percentage of YOT funding with little to no direct control of the service.

The system that has been created has left YOTs having to fight for their funding from several areas; this creates a yearly battle for security and financial safety for jobs and services that the YOT provides. This, in turn, affects the likelihood of a young person building a consistent relationship with a practitioner, which is detrimental to their chances of transition. There needs to be more clarity over who pays for what because of the complex devolution settlement and the structure of the Barnett formulae, which in many cases, leaves Wales far worse off financially than other regions. There are unforeseen or unintended consequences that flow from austerity beyond resource allocation, for example, an impact on morale or the willingness to be thorough in the service they provide. Stifling innovation and increasing fear of job cuts equates to practitioners being pushed to do the bare minimum and cover their backs.

4.5 Chapter Summary:

Within the chapter, vibrant views and data have been presented, which help to explain the overall question this thesis poses; To what extent does the existing Welsh devolution settlement enable youth offending teams to develop bespoke and innovative approaches to youth justice in Wales? Reflecting on the key findings uncovered in this chapter, there are three major areas for discussion, as outlined below and with points to supplement for further exploration:

1. Has the current Welsh devolution settlement led to a distinct youth justice system in Wales.

Within these findings, it is evident that participants felt that devolving youth justice has a constitutional ease that many other areas do not possess because of the joined-up approaches and services within a YOT that are already devolved. Furthermore, there was a clear trend amongst participants that further localism was needed; local solutions to local needs and devolution need to happen for local communities and authorities to decide what is best for their areas and the young people they serve.

2. The impact, role and influence of Youth Offending Teams and their managers in Wales.

YOT managers have a significant level of autonomy and influence. The autonomous nature of the YOT manager role was a common trend amongst participants and was born out of the original legislation and intention of the CADA, 1998 and a developmental culture of individuality and localism. This is what the data points to; this is the light and dark the central point is that YOT managers hold an autonomous role that allows them, under the guise of the local authority, YJB and the WDA to make decisions for their local communities. Even if it is not in the direct interests of the YJB, local authority and the WDA.

They have the space to make decisions and formulate internal processes with independence and flexibility. Within this finding, there was clarity amongst participants that there is a significant risk of post-code lottery creation across the board because of the divergence in working styles and the lack of consistency in how YOTs operate.

3. The Practicality of Youth Justice in Wales.

There are unforeseen or unintended consequences that flow from austerity. It is clear to see in the data that the youth justice system in Wales is being propped up by non-devolved resources such as the PCCs and the Welsh Government, who fund a substantial percentage of YOT funding, with little to no direct control of the service. The financial constraints often mean it is hard for a young person to build a consistent relationship with a practitioner, which is detrimental to their chances of transitioning into support and desistance from criminality. There are some significant points to develop and comprehend, which will be discussed in detail in the next chapter, which will discuss the key findings of this PhD and critically analyse them with the use of literature and reflection on the data collected in the research.

5 **Discussion:**

This chapter will discuss the key messages from the findings chapter. Those key messages are driven by the voices of participants from all stages of the youth justice system, this is important because this thesis is exploratory, it is underpinned by those real voices from key stakeholders, they are the voices that are fundamental to this research and that is what this research does, it flows from those voices and the experiences of the stakeholders interviewed in the research. This style helps to illuminate the views of the real people involved in the strategic and practical implementation of justice as well as the voices of those who live youth justice day to day including young people involved in the criminal justice system and practitioners, alongside

After adopting the 6-point analytical process, key findings were expressed in data commonality in this chapter and an in-depth discussion of what these findings mean to the

related public services with a vested interest in young people in Wales.

research question. The previous chapter outlined the findings of the thesis; this chapter will critically discuss those findings in detail. Using literature to solidify points and tie the thesis together, this chapter looks at three key messages which have been developed by this thesis and are outlined below:

- 1. Has the current Welsh devolution settlement led to a distinct youth justice system in Wales.
- 2. The impact, role and influence of youth offending teams and their managers in Wales.
- 3. The practicality of youth justice in Wales.

Each of these areas will be critically examined. With constant reference to the literature, the story of youth offending team influence in Wales within the existing devolution settlement will be told. Reflecting on emerging theoretical underpinnings of this thesis, such as issues of class in Welsh society and the criminal justice system, urban decay, the post-industrial slump, and the significant lack of expenditure on public services, including how that has affected resources and resource allocation in Wales, with particular emphasis on young people. This is not about policy analysis or comparative legislative work. This is about the applied reality, such as commissions all about legislation; this research is about what YOT managers say; this is about the reality of youth justice, reflecting the authentic voices of participants.

The voices of all levels of the youth justice system will be reflected in this discussion; particular importance within this study is the voices of young people, especially when reflecting on article 12 of the UNCRC (UNCRC, 1989), the quote below from a young person who took part in this study summarises the tenacious tone of this research.

'We need the NHS; we need free healthcare (we don't want to be like America), more things for kids, so they don't get in trouble as much then you would not have as many kids just hanging around on the streets at night! If we had youth clubs, we could offer all the drug and alcohol stuff (information and treatment) and show people about doing better, like all the stuff we do now'.

(Young Person, South Wales 1)

This young person is reflecting on the austerity cuts that have led to the closure of youth clubs and opportunities for young people to seek sanctuary where they would receive vital pastoral information. This quote epitomises the experiences of young people in Wales. It is reflected in all interviews with young people and offers a thought-provoking narrative within this chapter that gives key insights and new understandings of youth justice in Wales.

Arguably as will be discussed throughout the chapter, the story of YJ in Wales is inverse to what many scholars and politicians have outlined in Wales; because a study of this nature has not been undertaken in youth justice, these stories showcase the true story and the below the perceived reality of legislation and legal structures of devolution. Within this chapter, whilst there will be a focus on key voices, minority voices will also be heard; for example, whilst a majority of YOT staff said that children's rights were at the epicentre of their roles, there was one practitioner that proclaimed, *'Call a spade a spade'* (Practitioner, North Wales) when reflecting upon whether young people should be referred to as just that rather than as 'offenders' within the system. This research goes below the surface and demonstrates that reality would never be read about in a YJB policy report. The first section will discuss youth justice in post-devolution Wales.

5.1 Has the current Welsh devolution settlement led to a distinct youth justice system in Wales.

This first section critically discusses the key messages from the first theme, which looks at youth justice in post-devolution Wales. There are some very interesting findings at this stage with a splitting opinion on what is best for Wales and young people in Wales. All four PCCs not only fund a large proportion of the YJ budget, which they are not constitutionally forced to do in Wales, but they are all publicly backing the devolution of justice powers. In some cases, establishing PCCs in Wales has been seen as a small form of devolution because they serve the four regions in a structure like many have proposed.

This section examines the different fragments of governance in Wales, namely youth justice, which is already acting in a devolved capacity; this links to the findings from the first theme, 'autonomy' managers of YOTs are, in many cases operating in devolved power with a great level of autonomy in the decision-making process. Youth justice is primed and ready for the process of all the areas that are debated regarding devolution, which would, in the opinion of many YJ stakeholders, assist the already devolved areas that associate with YJ, for instance, children's services, education, and social care.

However, there is significant scepticism about the extent of devolution that will ever happen under the current Westminster Government. Could more be done in Wales without devolution, to continue to improve services for young people there are many examples of services that young people rely on not providing adequate services. CAHMS would be an example of this. Although health is devolved to the WDA and local authorities have duties regarding mental health, they did not have any further specific public health powers prior to the coronavirus crisis (IFG, 2021). Therefore, the Mental Health Act is very much a Westminster issue, as this is where the legal responsibility pertains.

Further to the critic's points around mental health provision for young people and their policies as discussed in this thesis, it has been argued that children and young people are missing from the MHA provisions; apart from one small specific section, there is very little information provided on how proposed changes will work in practice for under-18s (CYPMHC, 2021).

As many sceptics of devolution noted in interviews, devolution would give flexibility and allow for a real children's first stance or in achieving the aim of becoming a 'zero custody' nation; however, the question remains, would the money be there to do so. Furthermore, is the extent of devolution of justice powers different to the perception, the actuality of the settlement will be critically discussed.

Although devolution in Wales has evolved over the past few decades; on many occasions, the two prevailing factors in devolution decision-making have been compromised, and that which has gone before is a lack of a break from the status quo. As a result, there has been little emphasis put on designing a system of government that is the most effective and produces the best outcomes for the people of Wales (Welsh Gov, 2018).

This section will also discuss one of the critical messages linked very closely to devolution, that of distinctiveness. Starting with youth justice, this section will look at the cultural differences that the key stakeholders see in Welsh youth justice and related policy areas. Other ideas discussed in this section are consistency and sustainability in youth justice and whether there is 'something different in the Water' in Welsh Policy and practice. The final part will look at whether Wales does, in fact, have a distinctively 'Welsh' youth justice system, reflecting on policy and process and claims of Dragonisation from youth justice scholars.

Devolution has created a unique space in Wales for youth justice to operate; even though there is no legislative control, the UK government have given Wales a space to do what they think is best, this sentiment was a common theme among most participants at all stages of the research. This is a very interesting finding about the question this thesis poses. The Police Crime Commissioners have built upon the non-devolved areas being distinctive in their joinedup approach to criminal justice policy decisions and funding; this has brought the police closer to children's services in terms of philosophy of how to deal with young people.

Linked to the above point and supported by much of the non-devolved areas in Wales, the Welsh Government has a distinct focus on prevention and early intervention, which take place in areas that are devolved but directly affect youth justice. This backs up the finding that there is a specific, distinct way of working in Wales because of the nature of the devolution settlement.

The geographical size of Wales helps for collaborative working and multi-agency communication and creates a distinctive style. However, it is far too simplistic to state that Wales is better than England. This outlook is uninformed and naïve in the grand scheme of policy and practice analysis, so a wealth of data must be taken with caution; although in some cases valid, it is too easy to say, '*Wales is better because it is*'.

The concept of a distinctive system is something that shone through the data collection process, whether that be Wales having a distinctively 'Welsh' approach to justice and, frankly what a 'Welsh' style is, how different the politics between Westminster and Wales is with constant reference to the unique nature of Welsh culture and how that interplays with the systems which look after young people, this was a common theme amongst participants in the research.

5.1.1 The Unique Space created by Devolution:

There has been a unique space created by devolution, and opportunities for partnership working developed, especially in areas of devolved powers such as social welfare policy. The interface between these powers, for example, health and social care, may be something of a catalyst for greater devolution in policy areas that work together; two levels of government can and do work together. As outlined in the previous chapter, participants agreed in their entirety that devolution had created a unique space in Wales for youth justice to operate, even though there is no legislative control (Evans, 2021; Lord Thomas, 2022).

The UK government have given Wales a space to do what they think is best this has culminated in several joint YJB, Welsh Government initiatives and policies such as 'extending entitlement', the 'All Wales Youth Offending Strategy' and more recently, the 'Youth Justice Blueprint' for Wales. These joint policies and initiatives highlight both a distinctiveness of a Welsh approach to working with young people and to youth justice (Jones & Jones, 2022). These findings also point to a direct 'power' influencing how youth justice operates in Wales. Even in the non-devolved settlement, this was a common trend among participants. As outlined by policy expert:

'The Welsh Government needed to take a very different approach and get much more hands-on but also that the UK Government gave them the space and permission to do so and hence the work towards the development of the distinct justice blueprint – that space that has been created in Wales by devolution is really unique'.

(Policy Expert 2)

This idea of a unique space being created in Wales is supported by the expectation of 'devolution opportunities' when in 1999, the Governments of Wales, Northern Ireland and Scotland took office, there was an expectation for the smaller Governments to develop policy in a different way:

'There was an expectation that devolution would create space for each part of the UK to innovate in the policy process, to test out new ways to address old problems and to develop policy solutions better suited to the local context. Given the possibility for divergent policy, devolution created an opportunity for policy learning between governments and for the UK to become a 'living laboratory' for policy'.

(Coutts, 2019:122).

Echoed in these comments from participants in the research is the cultural uniqueness that has arisen in Wales; in the eyes of this YOT manager, the Westminster Government do not get it:

'They just don't get it. They don't get the cultural uniqueness, the language, the size. They think that cause were small, we are not important, but there is creative and innovative stuff (youth justice) going on in Wales, and I think we know are sort of audience well. I would say that yes, Wales would gain a lot from devolution'.

(YOT Manager 2)

There are differences in Wales, and devolution could mitigate some of those differences (Wales Governance Centre, 2016), mainly when reflecting on this idea of 'cultural uniqueness', which was a common theme within the findings of this thesis (NAFW. 2019). Most participants in the study referenced this cultural uniqueness, in particular, the size of Wales and how much it contrasts to England in terms of culture, with a specific difference between the bilingual nature of Wales. Alongside the different style of system, Wales is small arguably; arguably, this makes multi-agency communication more accessible with a suggestion that 'things do not slip through the gaps as much', (NAFW. 2019) managing 15 YOTs as opposed to managing 140 is a significant difference as this Welsh Policy Expert outlines:

'I think there are some distinct features... I want to just qualify that first of all; there are 15 youth offending teams in Wales. Wales is small... if I go to meetings with the Welsh Government over a range of issues over a week, I think a few weeks ago, I did three meetings 3 slightly different topics by the end of the week, I had seen everybody twice there is a sort of cycling around. We are all well known to each other it is easy to access people; you can get a reasonably good handle on what is going on... I think, as I have said before, scale in Wales is important. You can be pretty sure about what is going on, whereas 140 YOTs in England, you are not all collectively meeting in the same place all of the time. It is just not possible'.

(Welsh Policy Expert 1)

This idea of size and culture is fundamental to the '*distinction*' between Wales and England. Not to say that one is better than the other but as this policy expert explains, there are distinctions (Farrell & Law, 1998). One of those is how easy it is to see 'everyone' the stakeholders involved in youth justice in Wales. If that can be done, surely the sharing of information and collaboration will be more accessible as the links are there, as this policy expert acknowledges, making it easier to work together with those YOTs:

'The scale in Wales does make a difference here... we can capture 15 YOTs and say 'oh yeah, look at that', whereas, with a 140, it is much, much more difficult... Although enhanced case management is an approach that started here, I am just involved now in trying to start ECM in an area of England. I think our structure here in Wales has lent itself to its establishment, whereas working with the NHS in England, different structures, different organisations, different ways of doing things, you know you have to take a fresh approach to it....'

(Welsh Policy Expert 2)

This participant is talking about how because of the system and the structure in Wales, it is easier to capture the imaginations of these YOTs and help them understand and implement policy changes (Taylor, 2016). When considering the autonomy that YOT managers have, this is very important as getting managers to understand and implement a philosophy is as there are, drawing on the suggestion from a policy expert, 'different ways of doing things, you know you have to take a fresh approach to it' that is taking a fresh, new approach to youth justice in Wales and being willing to do so, that makes it distinctive.

Another distinction would be seen in the eyes of Enhanced Case Management (ECM) as outlined by YOT Managers Cymru; this would be the case for the implementation of enhanced case management, which started off as a pilot in Wales and as highlighted by YMC:

'There are a number of approaches to the delivery of youth justice services that work particularly well in Wales. These include Bureau and triage (partnership diversion); Prevention work undertaken prior to diversion; resettlement panels; Enhanced Case Management (ECM); the fact that there is a defined strategy (Children First); good working partnerships; a knowledgeable, experienced workforce; the relationship with YJB Cymru; the relationship with Welsh government.'

(YOT Managers Cymru, 2019)

It is by many participants' own admission and through the literature review, too simplistic to say Wales is better than England, but there are distinct approaches such as ECM:

'Well, we know about enhanced case management which is a distinct approach. I am not sure that... well, the Bureau a lot of the diversionary stuff that started here but with the bureau, I just don't know enough about what has gone on in England to say 'well, it is just the bureau, you know because when you look at the downward trajectory of first-time entrants into the youth justice system, England and Wales follow a similar path....'

(Welsh Policy Expert 2)

Clearly, on a majority of processes, England and Wales follow the same path, which should not really be a surprise when considering they follow the same KPIs and work in the same system, so ideas and practices such as pre-court diversion or early intervention/prevention are not just Wales centric. However, the application may be different:

'So, someone is doing something right over the border, and they all, they will be delivering precourt diversion. It may not look like our bureau, but they will be doing something... (It is too simplistic to say Wales is better than England, in terms of partnership working, why can't we work with other YOTs in England for best practice...).'

(Welsh Policy Expert 3)

This participant argues further the matter that although the application of the approach may be different, the performance of YOTs is still monitored by the same public body, the HMIP. So, it would be rather shocking if there was a stark difference in the processes between YOTs in England and Wales, again there is not enough known about the application differences to make the bold statement that it is completely different:

"...but again, there is ECM as one model, her majesties inspectorate of YOT public protection work advocated that all YOTs should develop trauma-informed practice well I would be amazed if there is nobody in England who is sort of doing so... we just again don't know, it might not be ECM...there are different models approaches out there we just don't know enough about them'.

(Welsh Policy Expert 2)

As noted above, different models of justice are being administered all across Wales, so it is too simplistic to state that Wales is the best. However, what must be discussed is how a distinctive, autonomous youth justice in Wales has been developed, and clearly, the role and influence of YOTs in the Welsh settlement is strong, this was a common finding among participants in the study. The current space has created a great position for YOTs to be in, which links to another finding looking around the positive points of autonomy. YOTs have been working in a 'devolved manner' for a significant period, which was a common finding among most of the participants in the study, as explained by this participant:

'What has happened over the last few decades is that we have in effect, and I quite like this... we have worked around it in a devolved manner, and it has been allowed to be flexible in that way because it is delivered at that local level that granary level that local authority level that gives freedom in effect for people within the local authority setting.'

(PCC 4)

There is flexibility to work in a devolved manner; this has been created in Wales, which is contrary to what is being said by the UK Government. There is no legislation to say '*Wales can do as it likes with youth justice*', however, because of the policies and partial devolution that exists, this has been able to happen. Under the noses of central Government, there have been some unique developments in Wales in terms of working with local need and the community in mind:

'Within youth justice in Wales, there has been a unique development, which is commensurate to the local need, developed in terms of the local community that we have.'

(PCC 2)

This informal local power in the decision-making process has an impact on the direction and philosophy of local practice with an emphasis on the community at local needs, which is achieved without devolution. However, although working in this quasi-partially devolved setting has its advantages, it is difficult to make further changes that may impact some of the fundamental issues and make a legislative change to the system:

'So I think that is positive (local power to influence local need); however, the sad thing about it is that it doesn't allow you to then take it to the next step and what I mean by that is it doesn't allow for you to make any further legislative changes and I don't want to change any of the legislation dramatically... you might ask me a question about, well, what would you want to change? If I am honest, I don't particularly know which areas I would want to change straight away!'

(PCC 1)

This quasi-set up of YOTs leads to a distinctive form of justice, as the evidence suggests: 'The Welsh Government needed to take a very different approach and get much more hands-on but also that the UK Government gave them the space and permission to do so and hence the work towards the development of the distinct justice blueprint – that space that has been created in Wales by devolution is really unique' (Policy Expert 1). There has been a significant number of joint strategies between the Welsh Government and YJB Cymru, with the flexibility being granted to explore new ways of dealing with young people in conflict with the law, as highlighted below by Jonny Matthew:

'YJB Cymru (the Welsh division of the YJB) has partnered up with the Welsh Government and FACTS (the forensic adolescent consultation and treatment service) to test a new way of working with prolific offending young people. Instead of addressing the offending, there's a focus on development'.

(Jonny Matthew, 2017)

So clearly, the Welsh Government is having its own impact on youth justice in Wales, with other examples of joint working coming in the form of (AWYOS, extending entitlement, and YJ Blueprint). This 'innovative' new way of working with young people in conflict with the law has been seen as ground-breaking; in many ways, the current climate of growing recognition around the impacts of adversity and trauma provides an opportune moment for innovation and collaboration in approaches to criminal justice (Papamichael, 2019). Please note: the following section looks at the impact, role and influence of YOT managers; because of the connections with the central question this thesis poses, this finding and the explanations consumed within it are larger than the other findings in terms of the depth of discovery.

5.2 The impact, role and influence of Youth Offending Teams and their managers in Wales.

- Autonomy; understanding and application.
- Local Negotiation, Local Power
- The individuality of YOT management styles
- Post Code Lottery: Lack of Consistency in Practice

This second section will discuss the key messages from the findings when looking at YOT Manager Autonomy, which was the first of four critical messages demonstrated in the findings

chapter. This finding is central to the question this PhD poses, especially when considering whether the devolution settlement has enabled Welsh youth offending teams to develop bespoke approaches and whether there is a form of a Welsh national approach to youth justice.

This thesis considers the possibilities of whether Welsh YOTs have used the devolution settlement to develop individualist approaches or if there is a type of Welsh YJ approach. There are two levels of data that will be discussed throughout this thesis, the views of individual YOTs and a Welsh national level which demonstrates the opinions of strategic stakeholders who have the power to influence and change policy at the highest levels of governance.

This finding is one of the developing areas uncovered during the literature review, allowing this thesis to look in more detail at how YOT managers are hardly mentioned in the CADA, 1998, which created YOTs and the YJB. Yet they play a pivotal role in youth justice's systemic and organisational structures. Although there is a notable mention of partnership and multiagency work in sections 6 and 7 of the crime and disorder Act, 1998, to provide local frameworks and strategies for identifying crime and disorder problems (Arthur, 2010).

There is a lack of focus on YOT managers; this finding surrounding autonomy makes something visible that is invisible, that is, the power and role or influence of a YOT in the decision-making process, something which is very much hidden in public policy and national understanding of public service structure. The complexities have helped this in the devolution settlement, which constantly blurs the lines of responsibility between Wales, Westminster, Local Government and YOT Managers. These notions will be explored and discussed throughout this first key message. A crucial point which must be understood is that this discussion is driven by the views of participants who took part in all stages of this study; throughout this theme, there will be a reference to strategic, operational youth justice stakeholders and those who 'live' youth justice day to day.

It has become apparent whilst reflecting on the data that the management structure of YOTs adds another layer to local decision-making. However, it must be considered that with another decision-making layer comes challenges; one such challenge which will be explored throughout this chapter is the lack of accountability and what the ramifications for that are.

There is confusion around what the role of a YOT is and particularly how much influence the role has across the UK; there will always be inconsistencies in practice and service delivery between YOTs if they are treated in an individualistic manner. This area of criminology needs to be considered and critiqued as it directly affects the communities and young people who live in Wales. There are significant question marks about the role of and influence of YOT managers who, as this thesis has identified, have a substantial amount of autonomy, so the focus is not just on statutory and multi-agency roles in Wales but the role of YOT managers. Many examples will be provided throughout this section to explain and evidence this. Following the management change in the Welsh YOT, they were put under special measures after failing their inspection (HMIP, 2019). However, if you go back five years, this YOT was a pioneering UK YOT providing some excellent examples of best practices. As councillor Jennifer Raynor said, the previous youth offending service was 'one of the highest rated' in the UK, 'It is very depressing to see what has happened' (Raynor, 2019).

Conversely, now they are seen by HMIP as a 'failure of risk', which means they are failing children; the only change in the YOT was the management, showing that the person at the helm of this service makes an immense difference (HMIP, 2019). The only change was the YOT Manager the person at the helm makes a big difference. The previous YOT Manager ran the service for a substantial period. The service, albeit merged into a more extensive local authority area, fell apart and, in 5 years, was gone, dissolved back into one local authority area (Youle, 2019). This was echoed by the majority of participants in the study.

Whilst arguably not featuring prominently in legislation or policy, this thesis found that YOT managers strongly asserted a pivotal role. This arguably transcends devolved and reserved areas of activity and suggests that the complex interactions by YOT managers with other agencies are critical to how youth justice is conceived and operationalised this was a common trend amongst participants in the study.

There is an interrelationship between the governments of Wales and Westminster, which is not as straightforward as it may seem from the outside looking in; unfortunately, in Wales, there is a constitutional arrangement which is often complex, confusing, and incoherent (Welsh Gov, 2019). Devolution has created a unique space and a system where YOT managers have a significant amount of autonomy in making critical decisions and deciding how youth justice operates in Wales.

5.2.1 <u>Autonomy; understanding and application.</u>

This first sub-theme will discuss and define autonomy to assist in understanding and set the context for how this discussion is applied to the thesis, using the data and literature to support ideas and critical debate. When discussing the notion of autonomy, it is essential to this thesis

to understand and define the term from a philosophical lens to comprehend what the theoretical impacts on criminology and policymaking are; this thesis uses the definition of autonomy below as a starting point:

'Autonomy has traditionally been thought to connote independence and hence to reflect assumptions of individualism in both moral thinking and political designations of political status'.

(Zalta et al., 2003)

This definition is important because it outlines how central autonomy is when reflecting on independence, individualism and both moral and political thinking in the policy process, also because one of the most prominent findings within this theme was the importance of leadership roles, something which this thesis looks at in detail. Much of the rhetoric behind philosophical questions about autonomy stem from Kantian traditions of moral philosophy; however, it is also given fundamental status in John Stuart Mill's version of utilitarian liberalism (Kant 1785/1983, Mill 1859/1975). Although the office of the YOT manager does not exist, YOTs have significant power, and the YOT managers exercise that, so their role is powerful. Still, the power is not visible in law or policy.

This section focuses on the role and influence of YOT managers, reflecting on the views of participants and the ways that these explain how autonomy functions in Welsh YOTs. This section discusses what they were saying. This research is based on experiences of interviewing participants with lived experiences of the mechanisms and applications of youth justice in Wales; as highlighted previously, the data collection for this research was vast, so the data had to be searched through to make sense of what it is saying and what it means to the YJS and the research question. Although the YJB set a precedent for what a basic YJS looks like, there is still a significant amount of local autonomy for the YOT manager to decide what is best for the local environment, this was a common trend among participants who overwhelmingly agreed with the statement, as outlined by a policy expert:

'Yeah, I think most of the direction comes from UK government policy and what it wants, but you then have local autonomy to find a way of doing it that suits your local environment'.

(Policy Expert 3)

Although this localised discretion has been acknowledged previously, looking at section 37 of the CADA (see page 11), this whole concept of autonomy is significant because what was found in this research is that at the strategic level, YOT managers were recognised as having power which is not echoed in policy or within the legislation at all. In Wales, there is undoubtedly something different happening with youth justice management structures, YOT managers being the party which decides the direction of travel and culture of the team rather than the YJB, which is evidence of the significance of YOT manager autonomy and further indication that their role in enabling youth offending teams to develop bespoke and innovative approaches to youth justice in Wales is very strong.

There is a suggestion that YOT managers help to create something different in Wales, and in many cases, it is the YOT manager determining the direction of travel for the YOT was a common trend in the data within this study, with most participants reflecting on this. An example of this from a strategic voice is highlighted below:

'You do not get things implemented with the same degree of fidelity, so I think the YOT manager kind of determining the direction and culture of the team is really significant'.

(Policy Expert 2)

The statement above is a poignant finding because behind the scenes in Wales, there is some moving around that is not seen. There are operational and strategic decisions made by YOT managers that influence the way youth justice operates, although that is not reflected in the legislation. It has an impact on the structural foundations of youth justice; having that much individual autonomy in the decision-making process is significant in a non-devolved area because, legislatively and from a policy perspective, this is not happening. However, when you begin to look beneath the surface. There is a distinct power that YOT managers have, a power which, because of the lack of understanding and legislative oversight, comes with a low level of accountability, this was a common trend among participants in the study.

This is a thought-provoking discussion point because autonomy is interconnected to, for example, moral and legal responsibility; on some views, as discussed above (Ripstein 1999). It is considered a criterion of political status, in that autonomous agency is seen as necessary and sufficient for the condition of 'equal political standing'.

In this case, the management of services; furthermore, *being autonomous stands as a barrier to unchecked paternalism*, both in the personal, and informal spheres and in legal arenas

(Feinberg 1986). The YOT manager stands in the centre of something that touches on education, probation, health, and community safety. Although that is not in the job description, balancing the best interests of so many agencies, it does give them the power to influence other agencies which again is not what is written in the legislation, that is another measure of a Welsh approach or result of the devolution settlement, which was reflected by most of the participants in the study.

Akin to previous understandings of 'paternalism', this definition refers to individuals assuming control for the greater good rather than connotations behind being paternal as a father per se. Paternalistic interventions can be both interpersonal (governed by social and moral norms) and a matter of policy (mediated by formal or legal rules). Such interventions are identified not by the kind of acts they involve but by their justification. Hence, paternalism involves interference with a person's actions or knowledge against that person's will for the purpose of advancing that person's good (Zalta et al., 2003).

Regarding YOT manager autonomy, this paternalism refers to managers making decisions for that local area and the local people they serve as they 'know best'; some have referred to this form of governance as government by a benign parent (Blackburn, 2008). However, what must be considered is what happens when that 'benign parent' does not know best and does not act in the best interests of the local area they serve.

Paternalism is commonly used broadly to refer to any intervention in private decisionmaking and elitism by governments or other authorities (Thomas & Buckmaster, 2010). For example, according to one critic of the former British Labour Government, one of that Government's least attractive features was 'its paternalistic contempt for ordinary people (Furedi, 2010). To put into perspective what this paternalism means for youth justice, that is the idea that managers can set up their YOTs as directed by the CADA 1998, local authority chief executive and decide what is best for the local authority without (in many cases) significant accountability for the decisions they make.

This raises a further question, what is the impact on policymaking and practice provision when one person has sole autonomy, this idea will be looked at in detail throughout this thesis. YOT managers are value-driven, there are YOT managers that are perhaps more visionary or expansive, who promote innovation and push the boundaries of management requirements, and there are managers who must adhere to the statutory minimum, this was a common trend among participants in the research.

Compared to those who go above and beyond, there are YOT managers who stick to the status quo and do not take those risks, which is fine as the job does not require them to go above and beyond. However, this point shows the significance of who is in charge of the YOT, this sole autonomy can be advantageous. At the same time, it can become detrimental because of the lack of clarity and accountability, this was highlighted by the majority of participants in the study, and only the young people did not reflect on this point. This brings the chapter to the second sub-theme, which discusses how vital the individuality of YOT management styles is, which is one of the most remarkable findings in this PhD thesis.

5.2.2 The individuality of YOT management styles:

This second sub-theme discusses how the individuality of YOT management styles and YOT manager personalities is pivotal to delivering the service. This intersects with autonomy because it is evident that a YOT manager's personality dictates how significant the impact of a YOT manager is, again bearing the question, what if that personality does not work, what if that YOT manager has no influence, is that how youth justice should be operating. No influence on the broader youth justice sphere does not necessarily mean no influence in local practice; it just means the communication lines between the different levels are not as strong. Consequently, the positive practice may not get in or out of the YOT, and the implementation or implementation of policy won't be as successful as there will be a lack of understanding (Gabriel, 2003:232). An example of participants' views on this from a strategic level is shown below;

'I can think of a YOT to the west where the YOT manager is a real enabler who encourages innovation and is always give it a go, and I will always defend you and your decision making if I go to the east I can think of one YOT which is complete; command and control – you will do it my way, and that is the only way it is done, so you get a lot of local differences, but the YOT manager is key in that in terms of direction; how their team operates and the culture of their team'.

(Policy Expert 3)

Reflecting on the above quote, it is obvious to see the power and influence that YOT managers must decide how their YOT looks and what the direction of travel for that team is, this was a common trend among participants in the study. Consequently, because of the differences in implementation across Wales, there is a lack of consistency in provided services and approaches between YOTs across Wales, with differences between opportunities in North and South Wales. This is highlighted in particular by how important the individuality of YOT management styles is and how that affects the service delivered by youth offending teams and associated services; this quote exposes the flaws in the current system looking at YOT managers as 'being innovators' or 'champions of change' as opposed to some who are just sticking to the safety of the status quo:

'Some YOT managers have been a champion of change; he was an innovator; I have seen some quite lazy YOT managers who are completely happy to just sort of tick along; they are not looking to do anything new to try and make things better they are just happy with the status quo...'.

(Policy Expert 2)

This approach is fundamentally detrimental to the services YOTs provide, with some YOT managers exerting their autonomy to provide a tailor-made approach to serve the needs of young people in their local area. This was highlighted by the majority of participants in the study. Still, for some YOT managers, this equals a system that is not consistent with better opportunities for young people in areas with leaders who are 'champions of change'. It must be noted that the determinant factor in policy delivery is not just a YOT manager.

Personality matters, clearly, and this thesis demonstrates. However, this is not the only thing that matters in service delivery. There are a complex set of factors within which consistency must be considered. Structure matters and austerity has clearly caused havoc in youth justice, as will be explained on page 204. This is not about bad outcomes being down to bad managers.

This lack of consistency in practice between YOTs in Wales is dangerous. Because it makes certain areas likely to fall below the national standards as there is a lack of oversight. Wales has seen the fallout of a high-performing YOT fall apart after the amalgamation of youth justice services from different local authority areas was poorly implemented. The organisation created in 2014 failed adequately to protect the children and young people and the wider public, as the Her Majesty's Inspectorate of Probation found (HMIP, 2019). All stemming from changes in the management structure.

The young people did not miraculously change, but the structure did and consequently failed. To quantify the importance of this, a strong example would be a Welsh YOT which was once described as a '*highly progressive local youth justice team*' working in a context of '*highly progressive national social policy*, guided by '*highly progressive youth justice professionals*' (Case, 2016). What followed these 'innovative' years was driven by an innovative and brave YOT manager (Case, 2016). It was a complete reshuffle of services and an amalgamation of

youth justice services from different local authority areas in 2014 (HMIP, 2019). These statements were emphasised by the majority of participants in the study, especially those from a strategic and operational level.

Interestingly for the points this thesis argues and considering the point around YOT leadership and personality, under new management and a different local authority setting, the newly formed YOT significantly underperformed and was deemed to be ineffective:

'The governance and leadership of the service are ineffective. There is no shared vision, understanding of the purpose or suitable strategy to provide a high-quality personalised, responsive service to children and young people'.

(HMIP, 2019: 4)

Leadership and governance were seen as ineffective, highlighting the importance of individual leadership; when an 'innovative brave leader' walks away from a high-performing YOT, the outcome can be catastrophic. This quote refers to the importance of having a strong YOT manager with strong leadership skills and how that influence can have a significant impact on the service the YOT provides to young people and the working process;

'A strong YOT manager is vital. If you don't have that influences leading, then the things I have just mentioned are personified (lack of funding, job security, belief).'

(Practitioner Mid Wales 2)

As seen in a Welsh YOT, this outcome and the loss of a strong manager run the risk of new management not being able to cope and, in this case, falling apart within a few years. Which was a common trend among participants in the study. It does highlight the weaknesses of the current system. Further evidence of this weakness is in the lack of accountability shown by a Welsh YOT, linking to the previous points about the lack of accountability in Welsh Youth Justice.

'There is no challenge or accountability. The recently appointed Chair has a developing understanding of the deficiencies of the Board'.

(HMIP, 2019: 4)

To be hypercritical of policy formulation and especially when not empirically grounded as with many cases in YOT practice (see evidence you have already written), the conventional worry is that when rulers are 'politically unaccountable' to the governed, they will rule in their interests, rather than the interests of the governed.

They will restrict the liberties of their subjects in ways that benefit themselves rather than the ruled (Brink, 2017:375). This is a very dangerous form of governance, especially when dealing with young people because one must question the purpose of policy and process.

Are those cuts about reducing the deficit or is there a more significant concern is it to destroy the welfare state, especially in times of austerity and abject poverty in certain parts of the UK and as Barry Kushner, Labour councilman and cabinet member for children services outlined *'the government has created destitution... Austerity has had nothing to do with economics. It was about getting out from under welfare. It's about politics abandoning vulnerable people* (Kushner, 2018). This is an important consideration when reflecting on the actual purpose of policy and process creation, mainly the reasons why changes have been introduced. This point will be expanded in the resources section, which follows this one, resources. This next section looks at local negotiation and creation of YOTs and how that assumption impacts the autonomy of youth offending teams in terms of local negotiation and local power.

Local Negotiation, Local Power.

The third sub-theme, when discussing the central theme, autonomy, is local negotiation and local power that transpires in Welsh youth justice. Undoubtedly, YOTs play a pivotal role of YOTs in influencing budgetary and resource allocations as outlined in the joint strategy from the MOJ and Welsh Government, the youth justice blueprint for Wales. The WG is making a clear commitment to supporting resources in an area with no direct control;

'Support the youth justice sector with resources, training and qualifications to improve practitioner skills in recognising and responding to trauma'.

(Welsh Government, 2019)

There is a local negotiation of youth justice policy and practice in Wales between stakeholders, including YOT managers, YJB Cymru, the Local Authority, PCCs, the Welsh Government and the YJB. However, many of the critical elements of the administration of youth justice are currently a matter of local authorities (Morgan, 2009: 19). This is further demonstrated by the recent policy in Wales, looking at the Social Services and Well-being (Wales) Act 2014 and the Well-being of Future Generations (Wales) Act 2015 they set out requirements to ensure local services are provided to prevent children from offending and to promote their future welfare.

Another key message here looks at the due regard legislation and where this emphasis on rights in Wales is coming from; much of the evidence points towards the WG because this is a Wales-only policy, and is very much dependent on the individual for how much children's rights play a part in service delivery, within a YOT that is the manager, they will determine the emphasis on rights. However, one must question the policy rhetoric, especially with 'due regard', whether it is adhered to or whether it is political lip service. Do ministers have due regard for the rights of young people, and does what happens at the top of the system match what happens on the ground, at the coal face, this was a common trend among the participants in the study. This participant from WG reflects below on whether this emphasis on 'due regard' is actually happening on the ground:

'Well, there should be. Whether it's happening on the ground, I can't say for sure, but I sat on the committee that introduced the children's rights measure. I remember the discussion at the time about was about delivery and whether or not ministers would properly take into account the convention, in all decisions that they were making'.

(Welsh Government Official)

There is clearly scepticism as to whether these children's rights philosophies are incorporated into practice and policy-making or, again, whether they are just political lip service and whether ministers take the convention into account.

'And I don't think they are, to be honest with you (complying with the convention). I think that different decisions would be made, like, for example, the decision about the m4 relief road. How do they think about children and future generations in that decision?'

It is a significant consideration which must be taken into account. Are ministers thinking about young people when they make these decisions that do affect their lives (article 12, UNCRC)? One must ask what is happening on the ground. Do young people know who their minister is? In many cases, as this thesis explored, no, they do not, and importantly, trust or understanding in those who represent them is low, as demonstrated by this young person:

'I think if an MP got moved into the estate, I live on in 'xxx' and nobody knew their face, they wouldn't even last a week, so it is all good for them to say they care about us and they put us first, but they couldn't live like we do and they never have they will never know what it's like to be me'.

(Young Person 3, Mid Wales)

This is a compelling quote as it demonstrates the gap between those in positions of power in Wales and young people; the reality is that many do not know and will never know what it is like to live on the poverty line; this needs to change and needs to be acknowledged for any positive steps forward, this was a common trend in the data, all young people reflected on this. Another important message is shown through this young person in North Wales who talks about only being considered an adult when people want them to be:

'Yeah, we are only adults when they want us to be!!'

(Young Person, 1 North Wales)

There are significant impacts on how that makes young people feel in particular when you consider the differences between legal ages in the UK, driving, drinking alcohol, smoking, sexual consent and age of criminal responsibility, reinforced by this young person:

'We can't vote until we are 18, and I got charged first when I was 12; how does that work so I can decide to commit a crime, but I can't decide what happens in the country I live in!!'

(Young Person, 2 South Wales)

Reflecting on something like the difference between voting age and the age of criminal responsibility, this is a resilient quote because it shows how young people feel when they find out they can decide to commit a crime at ten, but they have to wait until 18 to vote, another positive step would be how Wales has changed its stance moving to 16 in Wales for Senedd elections (Senedd, 2021) but that is still very much out of touch with the UNCRC recommendations (Charles & Brown, 2019).

Turning the lens back to autonomy and the postcode lottery regarding children's rights is very important. It depends on who is in charge of the local authority or that area as to whether you receive a particular level of service, in this case, rights; this non-universality amongst service providers in Wales is not fair to young people and is not rights-friendly.

'Only certain pockets of levels of really adopted these things in terms of due regard. It seems to me that local leaders are critical, so if you have got somebody in your local authority or in your local youth justice team or whatever that was really on the case with this and keen to promote it, more seems to happen. Still, if you don't have a local leader, it tends to maybe not happen'.

(Welsh Policy Expert 3)

Again, this emphasis on local leaders being necessary to the access for young people speaks volumes of this autonomy concept for local managers; for example, strong manager with a focus on children's rights means, in many cases, better rights-friendly services and practitioners who understand rights. There is further scepticism about how far children's rights have gone in Wales. It has not gone far enough; how can we claim to be children's rights focused and yet consistently cut funding to youth provisions? This was a common theme amongst all participants in stages two and three. There need to be more provisions for young people:

'If as a nation we want to improve our lot and our communities, then we have to seriously invest in not just early years but that whole spectrum of early years development, including the provision of appropriate youth services, a meeting that I have just come from one of the issues they are talking about is the current contracts around what is left of youth provision and the fact that youth workers take summer holidays probably at the point they are most needed, or they don't work nights and weekends. Youth provision has been smashed over the past ten years plus'. Clearly, as this YOT Manager highlights, there need to be more provisions for young people. With that, appropriate services and again, the importance of relationships between services and how certain powerful individuals are within youth justice come into the discussion. Without that help and support of other services, young people would miss out even more. It was a thought-provoking finding that participants talked about the complex relationships that YOT managers have to negotiate, such as the chief executive of local authority or chief probation officers; it must be considered that there are no authentic protocols governing this, and relationships can be positive or fraught. Those who go above their statutory duties, those who innovate on top of their statutory responsibilities make a difference in youth justice in a specific way as they put their stamp on the process of creating this distinctive form of justice seen in Wales, this was a common trend among the views of participants in the study.

'We've done rights in an essence, but we've done it without any statutory footing and legislation to the framework. It's been done because we've acknowledged in Wales, because we're a smaller community, we are well connected, we have good, strong networks, and we're working together in a more collegiate way. We are able to do it because we know it is the right thing to do'.

(PCC 4)

In the case of PCCs funding YOTs, this is significant as there is no statutory requirement for PCCs to fund youth justice in Wales. Yet, they do, and they fund a considerable amount which shows the local power and influence exerted in Wales by individual PCCs:

'They (YOTs) are reliant on the goodwill of the PCC to give them 45k to retain that service; my election is next may, I could be out of office, then the new commission that comes into town not interested in youth offending potentially takes that money away and what happens thereafter?'

(PCC 2)

This is a vital point because it does highlight how much that individual power can influence the power of YOTs to provide services, which is a risky settlement. After all, as highlighted above, if the next PCC is not as in touch with youth justice as the previous, then the YOT would lose that funding, which is detrimental to the young people using that service. Many local stakeholders are involved in key youth justice decisions in Wales, as will be discussed in more detail throughout this section. The local authority chief executive does bare the overall responsibility and accountability of the decision-making process, even if YOT managers have a significant level of autonomy which is confo rato to what the legislation states.

However, there was an important finding in this thesis which explored the individuality of YOT management styles; it was clear that the individuality of YOT management styles directly affects the service delivered by youth offending teams and associated services. It also looked at how the breakdown of relationships between the chief executive of the local authority can have a detrimental effect on the autonomy of a YOT manager. It does also affect where that 'local power lies'. There is much negotiation on the ground in Wales regarding youth justice. Depending on the chief executive and their relationship with service managers, how much freedom managers have to 'do what is best for their local community and the young people in the area they serve, consequently backing up the previous point about YOT manager autonomy.

This quote talks about the chief executive and YOT manager relationships and how, in this case, the breakdown of a relationship has led to a YOT having a negative outcome for YOT autonomy as they are not seen as a big priority; this is evidence of local power complexities:

I have seen YOT managers who are basically despised by their chief executives, and it is like, hmmm, I am not really interested in what you have got to say, or this is not a big priority for me, so it is more about personality and relationship.'

(PCC 1)

This concept of relationships between youth justice levels dictating how practice is delivered is a common theme as highlighted by this PCC and by the majority of participants in the study, when reflecting on the relationship between YOT managers and their chief executives; in this case, a very positive relationship has led to a positive partnership working:

'Very little, that is purely a personality question really, where I have seen YOT managers have very significant influence it is because they have very effective relationships with their respective chief executives and I will give you an example 'xxxxxx' in 'xxxxxx' obviously had the ear and trust of his chief executive 'xxxxxx' and was very influential very knowledgeable and lots of experience'.

(PCC 3)

Although this quote looks at the positives of a strong relationship between levels of youth justice practice, it is clear to see from the start of the quote that this PCC feels as though it is a question of personality dictating how significant the impact of a YOT manager is, again bearing the question, what if that personality does not work, what if that YOT manager has no influence, is that how youth justice should be operating, this was a common trend among participants in the study.

No influence on the broader youth justice sphere does not necessarily mean no influence in local practice; it just means the communication lines between the different levels are not as strong. Consequently, positive practice may not get in or out of the YOT, and the implementation or implementation of policy won't be as successful as there will be a lack of understanding (Gabriel, 2003:232).

These local power struggles have formed different formulas and structures of YOTs across Wales. This has led to a post-code lottery of service provision in Wales. There are a few parts of legislation and policy which show where the actual decision-making for youth justice practice positions itself (CADA, 1998), as neither YJB Cymru nor the YJB in London, have the power to issue tailor-made directions to YOTs and how they should perform their functions (Field, 2015). In the CADA 1998, section 41.

The statutory functions of the boards are outlined as follows: monitoring practice, advising ministers about, for example, national standards and the promotion of good practice and, among other things using grant-making powers (CADA, 1998).

However, what can be taken from this, and the findings of this thesis is that there are really no direct levers enabling the YJB to direct YOTs as to how to perform and deliver practice and their functions (Field, 2015). Highlighting again the power of the YOT manager in forming and delivering justice in Wales. YOT managers have significant autonomy, as long as they adhere to the basic principles. In this case, the youth justice plan; as long as the manager adheres to the national standards, the service they deliver is up to them:

'You have got to adhere to a youth justice plan, but the youth justice board for a good few years now have said do one for three years and update it every year, you have got to abide by national standards, but national standards have been shrinking and shrinking over the years you have got to use a single assessment system, and we did do, but that has been derogated for a certain number of years now but apart from that similar to what I was saying earlier really the stuff that you actually put in the basket is pretty much up to you.'

(Welsh Government Official)

This gives YOT managers a high degree of legal autonomy and solidifies why their approaches and decisions impact youth justice significantly, setting YOT managers apart from the other levers of justice as influential autonomous multi-service managing individuals. Under sections (38-39) of the crime and disorder act, local authorities have the duty to provide youth justice services and establish a YOT (CADA, 1998). The YOT manager plays a significant role in this YOT identity as this practitioner outlines:

'Our YOT manager is very influential because of her experience and the power she has. When she believes in something, she will make it happen and make it work. I have worked with a lot of YOT managers over the past 20 years, and some are just tick boxes they don't want to change things. They just go about day to day without really trying to grow as a service'.

(YOT Practitioner 3, Mid Wales)

As noted above, clearly different YOT managers bring different levels of experience and philosophies of how YJ should work, with some just following the status quo and others being more ambitious to try to change the service, this was a common trend among participants in the study. As explained above, the YOTs decide who sits around that table once the YOT manager is put in place, hence the diversity in practice and approach between YOTs around Wales. Another sign of this level of power comes in the form and influence of YOT Managers Cymru, which is a conglomerate of YOT Managers in Wales and a place where managers can reflect and discuss practice as outlined by the Association of YOT managers:

'The AYM offers members a number of opportunities to support staff development and share and improve best practices'

(AYM, 2019)

What must be considered is the size of Wales in terms of information sharing; Wales has 15 YOTs England has (approx. 140) so information sharing is far easier and getting influential

stakeholders from all regions in Wales around the table is more straightforward, all participants in the study reflected on this. As outlined by this quote from a research participant:

'In Wales, we have something (youth justice) that looks different to England. We are a lot smaller. For example, YOT managers Cymru is made up of 15 YOTs whereas the English version has over 130 odd!'.

(Welsh Government Official)

This idea of scale is a significant one because it means multi-agency communication becomes a far easier challenge increasing access to critical people and ensuring the right people are sitting around the correct table, this quote talks about how a WG official managed to see all of the critical youth justice stakeholders in the decision-making process twice in one week through a range of meetings and events:

'There are 15 youth offending teams in Wales. Wales is small... if I go to meetings with the Welsh Government over a range of issues over a week, I think a few weeks ago I did three meetings 3 slightly different topics by the end of the week, I had seen everybody twice there is a sort of cycling around!!'

(Welsh Government Official).

This notion of scale means that the key partners are well known to each other consequently increasing access and communication, this makes sharing information easier and means there is less risk of information being lost in translation, this idea was a common theme between participants in the study:

'We are all well known to each other it is easy to access people, you can get a reasonably good handle on what is going on... I think as I have said before, scale in Wales is important you can be pretty sure about what is going on whereas 140 YOTs in England you are not all collectively meeting in the same place all of the time it is just not possible'

(Welsh Government Official)

This concept of YOT manager autonomy was a significant finding from the literature review and was put to the test in this thesis, considering Rod Morgan's comments about the subject back in 2009:

Welsh YOT managers are to some extent able to resist both sides on the grounds that they must do the bidding of the other'

(Morgan, 2009:33)

It is of great interest to this thesis to see whether this concept was not only grounded in empirical evidence but what the extent of that autonomy is and whether that autonomy is a good thing for youth justice in Wales. As outlined by this Welsh Government official YOT managers have a 'tremendous' amount of autonomy:

'A tremendous amount of autonomy it is one of the most devolved and I mean small d devolution now not national devolution... it is one of the most devolved areas of practice really the act when you look at the act, it is not necessarily a big collection of instructions for what a youth offending team needs to look like got to have a certain amount of partners but you can have more if you want'

(Welsh Government Official)

This ties into findings from the youth justice stocktake in 2015 which acknowledged that YOTs have significant autonomy when trying new interventions in order to meet the needs of young people (Deloitte, 2015). Although this stocktake did not produce a detailed analysis of YOT manager autonomy, it does point to an acknowledgement of autonomy for YOTs in the system Which is further solidified by this next quote from a WG official highlighting that as long as managers adhere to the national standards which seem to shrink year on year then managers can be very autonomous and effectively decide how their YOT looks and operates:

'You have got to adhere to a youth justice plan but the youth justice board for a good few years now have said do one for three years and update it every year, you have got to abide by national standards but national standards have been shrinking and shrinking over the years you have got to use a single assessment system and we did do but that has been derogated for a certain number of years now but apart from that similar to what I was saying earlier really the stuff that you actually put in the basket is pretty much up to you'

(Welsh Government Official)

This gives rise to a further debate within the wider youth justice sphere surrounding whether YOT managers would even want to have 'more' power and whether devolution could see them lose that autonomy? As outlined by Case and Haines some YOT managers are resistant to devolution because of the fear of drawing them closer to partnerships with children's services which in turn threatens their relative local autonomy in the decision-making process (Case and Haines, 2015). This is backed up by findings in this thesis from policy experts who believe YOT managers are actively fearful of becoming too closely aligned to different services, this was a common trend in the data and makes for an interesting reflection of the overall findings of this PhD thesis:

'There has been a reluctance in Wales to be close to social services and children's services I think a lot of YOT managers in the past have tried to strategically link themselves to other departments because they have been concerned they will subsumed into children's services especially with the small statutory caseloads the fact that sometimes the YOT especially in prevention does tend to work with cases that are maybe are more welfare based than criminogenic because the YOT can almost be seen as specialist in dealing with naughty children rather than specialist in dealing with offending behaviour'.

(Policy Expert 5)

This strategic linking away from children's services really does paint a picture of YOT managers being fearful of their autonomy being taken away, or at least an acknowledgement of their autonomy being reduced by further devolution. This gives rise to the argument that the situation YOT managers find themselves in at the moment optimises their power and influence in a way full devolution would not, a key reflection within this thesis and an ode to the complex but beneficial position YOT managers find themselves in.

YOT managers have dual masters, the Welsh Government and the YJB which puts YOT managers in a very unique position even though there is not full devolution of powers. It is an interesting and unique settlement because no other officers work in the way YOT Managers do. Although not described in the Crime and Disorder Act 1998, YOT managers hold responsibility for the delivery of the duties of a YOT (YJB, 2004).

Post CADA, 1998 the critical functions of a YOT manager have been established as co-ordinating local youth justice services and managing of the operation of the YOT according to the youth justice plan CADA, 1998 Disorder Act 1998 Section 39 (7)(a) and (b). This

includes managing staff and resources; allocating work, having a say in which staff serve in the YOT; liaising closely with courts; driving up performance and developing and maintaining partner relationships (YJB, 2013). However, the most significant in relation to the above point about no other public service officer having the space to work in this manner, whilst there is no specific requirement concerning the grade of the YOT manager, it is a strategic role and the YOT manager should be sufficiently senior to act effectively (YJB, 2013).

'[...] youth offending team managers should not be 'buried' within the management structure of any of the partner agencies; it is essential that they are able to engage, as appropriate, at a senior and strategic level with all the relevant local agencies, including by reporting directly to meetings of the chief officers' steering group'.

(Home Office, Inter-departmental Circular, paragraph 44)

This stance to ensure YOT managers are not 'buried' with extra responsibility within any management structure leaves them with significant space and time to deliver a tailor-made youth justice team and provide a custom service for their local area in a way that other service managers do not have the luxury to do, again suggesting that this dual mastery leaves Welsh YOT managers in a unique and privileged position to be autonomous, this was a common theme among participants in the study. The final section will look at a lack of consistency in practice amongst Welsh YOTs.

5.2.3 Post Code Lottery: Lack of Consistency in Practice

The final subtheme of this section looks at the lack of consistency in practice. Considering YOT autonomy is the direct repercussion of that individual autonomy between YOTs. Pondering the extent to which the devolution settlement has enabled YOTs to develop bespoke and innovative approaches to YJ in Wales. A significant finding in this thesis is that a postcode lottery has been created in Welsh policy and practice provision for young people.

When all factors are considered, there is a contrary side to the 'positives' of YOT manager autonomy which was a central finding in this thesis. The points discussed above also have the potential and, in many cases, have already created a postcode lottery of service delivery across Wales. As in a lot of cases, YOTs are left to their own devices to shape and

create service delivery with a complete lack of consistency3 and accountability. As outlined in the CADA, 1998; the youth offending team may also include such other persons as the local authority thinks appropriate after consulting the persons and bodies mentioned in subsection 3 (CADA, 1998).

So, there is no surprise that a lack of consistency arises if anything it was promoted. Take for example this quote from a policy expert interviewed in this study when looking at concerns around consistency and sustainability in YJ:

'I think that it is true but again I worry about consistency and sustainability and I do think we do have a bit in Wales of what I have begun to describe as 'initiative itus' that we have in lots of lots of public policy people doing innovative stuff but then we find it works and why do we not upscale it so that everybody is doing it...'

(Policy Expert 4)

Clearly this '*initiative itus*' is leading to fractured practice between Welsh YOTs. Even though this may have been promoted via section 37 of CADA there are still clearly major issues with the way the system operates and how different public policy areas fight for funding pots by trying to be the most innovative in the area; this was a common trend among participants in the study.

To align this theoretically and criminologically with the wider debate about accountability is important to the rigour of this thesis in terms of accountability, authority and democracy there are some substantial considerations and a good starting point would be Jeremy Bentham's theory of accountability; '*The more strictly we are watched, the better we behave*' (Bentham, 1786) building on this as Nietzsche documented '*we give an account only when it is requested, and only when that request has been backed up by power*' (Butler, 2005:11).

Considering both of those factors, accountability and authority are closely aligned in this case in the face of power at a fundamental level one must consider who bears responsibility and to whose authority, with regards to YOTs that becomes difficult because in many cases the decision making process is passed between the YJB, YJB Cymru, Local Authority, the chief executive the YOT manager, the MOJ and ultimately Westminster Government with some

^{3 &#}x27;This consistency is different than other areas like probation for example, you cannot have full consistency between YOTs because they have a baseline for practice but not complete consistency. They were always meant to be different as outlined in CADA section 39 point 6, so it is no surprise that they are not consistent, however that still does not make lack of consistency a good thing, as will be debated throughout' (CADA, 1998).

links to the Welsh Government on non-reserved matters. The danger with a system built like this is the lack of central accountability as J.S.Mill argues:

'Responsibility is null and void when nobody knows who is responsible... there must be one person who receives the whole praise of what is done well, the whole blame of what is ill'

(Mill, 1861/1964: 332)

Many participants in the study talked about this 'passing the buck culture' which not only comes around when there is a financial decision on who pays for what but also when the question of who is accountable is asked because of the quasi-service delivery across the two governments to pinpoint blame or accountability is very complex as this practitioner who has lived experience of youth justice states:

'I feel like there is sometimes a pass-the-buck culture going on, like instead of just looking at an issue and trying to solve it within your service which you could do as there are loads of good people you kind of refer to this and refer to that and the person is almost left... there needs to be a switch in culture to be like right okay I will try and get this done and sort it for the young person rather than this pass-the-buck culture'.

(Practitioner, 3 South Wales)

The focus should always be on the young person when adhering to the children first philosophy this personifies the importance of not 'passing the buck' and taking responsibility for young people, this was a common trend among participants in the study.

There is a lack of clarity over who pays for what, and it allows for substantial gaps to open between services across Wales, so again depending on where you commit an offence will depend on the service you receive. That is not the youth justice system many from all stages of justice want, this was a common finding among participants in the study. As the quote signifies, there is a lack of clarity over who pays for what, which leads to a whole host of problems, particularly a lack of communication between services and a lack of accountability in the process which is particularly a problem for YOTs who in this case this YOT manager has not received their budget 6 weeks into the financial year: 'The Ministry of Justice have not given me my budget, or confirmed my budget from them yet...I am 6 weeks into the new year, the financial year and they haven't confirmed how much money I'm getting for this year what sort of finance planning is that... it is absolutely madness our finance officer is going 'how on earth do they get away with that' how does the Ministry of Justice and the YJB get away with that....'

(YOT Manager 1)

Clearly, there are issues with accountability in the decision-making process at the highest level, which is putting pressure on the YOT management team because they need to work out their budget for the financial year when a service is so pressured to hit their KPIs and then do not get the same response from those it does highlight a lack of consistency:

'Where on earth is the accountability the other way... it is completely two faced. So that is just one example. I am sure probation are not in this situation because probation have already confirmed their funding for me next year so they must have their budget'. (YOT Manager 2)

This is not an ideal situation for public services to run and further highlights the lack of consistency, government agencies should not be this disorganised. This was a common trend among YOT managers in the study.

A further point for consideration which ties into this argument around a lack of accountability was summarised in Estyn's 2018 report, which highlighted that:

'YOT management boards do not hold partners to account well enough for the quality of their work or for planning strategies to improve the opportunities available to prevent young people from offending or reoffending. They focus too narrowly on reporting against national performance indicators'.

(Estyn, 2018)

This highlights the risk of a lack of accountability in the process; in this case, YOT management boards do not hold partner agencies to account.

It is not just who finances YJ, it is about who understands what children's rights mean. Training youth workers, including YOT practitioners, to understand the trauma-informed practice model and get those in Wales working with young people to start thinking in this right's friendly manner; 'In regard to training (practitioners), 120 to date and 180 by the end of March youth workers through the trauma recovery model but the enhanced case management is very much a child-centred approach and maps the key points in a young person's life where the trauma occurred and gives a much better understanding to the practitioner on how to assist and help that young person'.

(Policy Expert 3)

If someone does not see it as their role, why are they going to know what or how to be 'rights friendly' this lack of understanding is problematic. Although the CADA, 1998 requires the local authority to assemble a YOT containing; an officer of a local probation board, a social worker of the local authority, a police officer, a person nominated by a clinical commissioning group and by the chief education officer (CADA, 1998). The local authority is assembling a team in this way because parliament requires it, so in this case, it is Wales that is pushing an agenda in its own right (Welsh Parliament, 2021).

The policy expert below reflects on that point, discussing how certain YOT managers assert their influence by deciding what they do and do not take on in terms of service provision. This assertion of influence was a common trend among participants in the study, in this case, the participant is referring to enhanced case management.

'Enhanced case management some YOTs have absolutely embraced it really buy into it, believe it that starts with the YOT manager saying this will be a really good thing to do let's try and embed it you will get other that are completely ambivalent to it one of them called it shit actually!! So, you know you do not get things implemented with the same degree of fidelity, so I think the YOT manager kind of determining the direction and culture of the team is really significant'.

(*Policy Expert 2*)

Reflecting on the above quote, it is obvious to see the power and influence that YOT managers have to decide how their YOT looks and what the direction of travel for that team is.

Consequently, because of the differences in implementation across Wales, there is a lack of consistency in provided services and approaches between YOTs across Wales, with differences between opportunities in North and South Wales (Upton, 2011).

This is highlighted in particular by how important the individuality of the YOT management style is and how that affects the service delivered by youth offending teams and associated services. This policy expert exposes the flaws in the current system looking at YOT

managers as 'being innovators' or 'champions of change' as opposed to some who are just sticking to the safety of the status quo; another trend within the data collected from participants in the study:

'Some YOT managers have been a champion of change, he was an innovator, I have seen some quite lazy YOT manager who are completely happy to just sort of tick along, they are not looking to do anything new to try and make things better they are just happy with the status quo...'.

(Policy Expert 2)

This approach is fundamentally detrimental to the services that YOTs provide, with some YOT managers exerting their autonomy to provide a tailor-made approach to serve the needs of young people in their local area. Whereas some YOT managers, this equals a system that is not consistent with better opportunities for young people in areas with leaders who are 'champions of change'.

This lack of consistency in practice between YOTs in Wales is dangerous. Because it makes certain areas likely to fall below the national standards as there is a lack of oversight, this signifies a common trend among participants in the research.

Wales has seen the fall out of a high-performing YOT, which fell apart after the amalgamation of youth justice services from three local authority areas was poorly implemented, and the organisation failed adequately to protect the children and young people and the wider public. As was found by Her Majesty's Inspectorate of Probation (HMIP, 2019). All stemming from changes in the management structure. The young people did not miraculously change, but the structure did, and consequently, it failed.

This lack of consistency can also make it difficult to know whether a service is actually performing and makes it difficult for locally run programmes and initiatives to be evaluated (CAYT, 2010). It is also difficult to see whether they do have an impact on reducing things like offending and anti-social behaviour because there is a lack of good quality baseline data to test against.

Linking back to Bentham's ideas of governance and accountability, he wanted an *open and accountable government*, in which the people watched, and commented upon, the actions of officials. A somewhat reverse panopticon (UCL, 2010).

A further example of this lack of consistent practice came out in the 2019 Annual inspection of youth offending services, which found in relation to knife crime responses and interventions, there were some significant differences in approach and practice:

'A few YOTs employed specialists, such as clinical psychologists, to work with those involved with knife crime... Two London YOTs had developed a trauma-informed approach to the issue involving specialist training for their staff in recognising trauma symptoms and resisting re- traumatisation'

(HMIP, 2019: 45).

As highlighted above clearly, YOTs take a different approach to the ways they carry out their practice. Although there is a need for autonomy in the decision-making process, there is a level of risk that comes with this lack of clarity.

Also, there are increasing chances of YOTs trying the same interventions and not realising because of this lack of evaluation and independent intervention planning, which is very rarely evidence tested. However, the most exasperating finding from the report was that less than a third of YOTs (29 per cent) had conducted formal evaluations of their interventions (HMIP, 2019: 45). This highlights the lack of rigorous testing on interventions arguably this shows some YOTs do and will continue to run interventions that are not formalised on evidence-based practice as the HMIP outline. '*Agencies must take care that their work is based upon sound evidence*' (HMIP, 2019: 45).

Linking back to the narrative surrounding YOTs developing innovative and bespoke approaches to YJ, the above quote is important because this lack of testing leads to an even further fractured youth justice system, which does not have a consistent approach to working with young people. Nor does it possess the ability to roll out best practices to other YOTs who face similar issues.

This links into data collected at stage two of this thesis, youth justice in Wales is very fragmented this is a clear distinction between the rest of the UK and, in some cases, that fragmentation makes it difficult for things to get done in the most effective way as this PCC demonstrates:

'To be honest I find it quite frustrating youth justice in Wales is pretty fragmented... when I came into office one of my manifesto intentions was to try to influence the devolution of youth justice because I worked in youth justice as a councillor in my previous role and was responsible for youth justice... and I can see how fragmented it was!'.

(*PCC 2*)

As this quote from a police crime commissioner outlines, there is a very much fragmented system in Wales which makes it difficult to ensure there is a level of consistency in the process.

Again, leading to the suggestion of a postcode lottery creation for service delivery which is a very intriguing finding, coming from a participant who works in a role which has a direct effect on youth justice.

However, there is a second point of concern when looking at YOT autonomy and that is the lack of information exchange about positive or best practices. The austerity agenda has created a 'rat race' amongst YOTs who are constantly trying to prove their self-worth and sustainability with innovative ideas and interventions to generate funding. There are fundamental flaws with how the system operates in terms of funding, this was a common trend among participants in the research:

'Austerity has played a part but I think there is a more fundamental issue going on here which is that funders tend to like funding new stuff... very rarely do you see the situation where somebody implements something new and then says right it works so let's just keep going and keep funding it'

(Welsh Policy Expert 2)

This form of governance and funding cares more about public relations and marketisation than it does about actually making a difference. Michael Gove recently proclaimed about the privilege of public services; '*that privilege comes from knowing that those of us in Government have the chance every day to make a difference*' (Gove, 2020) may be a stretch too far.

As highlighted above, even if something works, it is rarely continuously funded, as something newer and 'more exciting comes along'. Which may not even have any evidence to suggest it could prevent young people from conflicting with the law.

Linking back to the question, in Wales and with Welsh YOTs trying to create bespoke and innovative approaches to youth justice, many would expect YOT managers to continue doing their own thing, passing between the youth justice board and Welsh Government doing what is best for the local community. Certainly, a bonus of balancing this dual mastery for YOT managers. The next section of this chapter will discuss the practicality of youth justice in Wales.

5.3 The Practicality of Youth Justice in Wales.

This section will discuss the finding, which looks at resources in the YJ system. With particular attention paid to austerity and financial cuts, including their unintended or unforeseen consequences. This is a key area when referring to the question this thesis poses, especially because it directly links to how the role and influence of YOTs can differ depending on

resource allocation. In the complex devolution settlement, this has some significant ramifications, which will be critically discussed throughout.

One of the key messages from the findings in this thesis is that austerity has directly affected the quality-of-service delivery and access to support for young people especially those who are seen as the most vulnerable in society. This is exemplified in comments from the young people talking about the lack of youth clubs and help with personal growth these areas with poor socioeconomic conditions have the most basic levels of resources available to young people.

This thesis provides a new analysis of austerity and the state, regarding public policy. This research highlights findings from the broader literature that austerity is a political project. The outcome of austerity policies in Britain and elsewhere has become painfully clear, this includes increased child poverty, decaying public schools and public health and other public services (Mattei & Salour, 2019).

This data lends itself to the argument that austerity was actually a political choice (Tily, 2018). Consequently, austerity is claimed to be a political project, moving away from the narrative that austerity was an economic necessity (Mattei & Salour, 2019). An ideological project which has clearly failed (Eaton, 2018). This is even more dangerous considering the renewed discussion of further austerity and the management of public services announced in Chancellor Jeremy Hunt's new budget for the Conservative Government (Horowitz, 2022).

The youth justice system has picked up the slack from those youth service cuts, as David Lammy outlines;

'The youth justice system is picking up issues that are way downstream, young people have been excluded from school, failed in the care system, not getting the support in the health system and finding themselves in the justice system'

(Lammy, 2020).

This quote from Lammy really summarises the situation the youth justice system has found itself in, it is important to note that even though the youth justice system is also significantly underfunded. It is picking up the pieces from all avenues of public services, stretching the budget even further, whilst trying to be innovative.

A further example of this complex funding situation can be seen in other services, there is evidence to suggest that NHS, the police and the criminal justice system has continuously

been left to 'pick up the pieces' due to austerity, with damaging cuts to mental health services, drug and alcohol services, youth services, housing, and social services (UNISON, 2019).

This section will look at issues such as finance, because a significant amount of funding is needed to provide adequate support for young people to be properly diverted and transitioned out of offending because at the present time funding is either not adequate or is pulled before any real success can be equated and measured (YMC, 2019). This is also backed up by the young people's comments on having services that are 'practical'; '*no money for the actual practical things that will help me – we need actual funding for those things!*' as outlined by a (Young Person, Mid Wales).

The austerity and budget cuts 'cycle' has created a system of a Zero-sum game (Barron, 2008). '*no reward for innovation*', savings mean more cuts in the future in the majority of cases. There is a significant weakness in the Barnett formulae, especially when considering recovering 'savings' by services (Independent Commission on Funding & Finance for Wales, 2010).

Arguably, money is being misused spending on non-essential areas, such as further commissions and reports as well as bureaucracy, with hundreds of millions of pounds 'wasted' on 'bureaucratic processes' (ASCLC, 2019). In some cases, resources not being used effectively after their directive this would be in the case of seconded officers who are consequently forgotten about:

'Looking at the contribution of police officers in a youth offending team we discovered that there was some significant problems, one was that once they were seconded to the youth offending team they realised that they were basically forgotten about so there were people who had been left for 12 or 13 years'.

(PCC 4)

This is a shocking finding and really demonstrates the issues in the complex devolution settlement there is money being lost across the board, whether that is through missing practitioners as noted above or outdated bureaucratic processes, this was a common trend among participants in the study.

The Welsh Government fund a significant percentage of youth justice and related service in Wales, even though they have no legislative control over the system (MOJ, 2019). These messages will be critically discussed throughout this section. Building on those messages coming from the thesis is the impact of resources and resource allocation.

The system that has been created in Wales has left YOTs having to fight for their funding from several areas, this creates a yearly battle for security and financial safety for jobs and services that the YOT provides, with budgets being halved since 2010 (Brady, 2019). This in turn affects the likelihood of a young person building a consistent relationship with a practitioner which is detrimental to their chances of transition. The first part of this section will look at the central theme of austerity, which has become a significant struggle for public services in the 21st century.

5.3.1 Austerity: Managing public services in the 21st Century.

This section will discuss the impact of austerity on managing public services, considering the cuts to the sector over the last 20 years, reflecting on the impact those cuts have had on young people, service provision and policy under the umbrella of resource and resource allocation:

Public services are a lifeline for the most disadvantaged communities, and it is these communities that austerity has hit the hardest'.

(Unison, 2019).

The statement above really echoes a key finding in this research surrounding those areas and communities of relative deprivation who have been majorly impacted. This downfall was started in 2010 by the conservative government on their protracted campaign of budget cutting (Goodman, 2018). This delivered a monumental shift in British policy and politics which has directly affected the youth justice system. As the quote below from a PCC discusses, austerity has created a counterproductive system for the YJS in which, success following a budget cut does not lead to more funding to secure service provision but actually a tighter squeeze financially in the next budget:

'Especially since 2009 / 2010, because we have cut funding and support to youth justice since then, you know, more than we have cut anywhere else we've been victims of our own success because we've taken kids out of prison we have taken them away from court... you know, they'' say 'oh well the jobs done now we can cut the money' that's the thing with austerity you know it is a lose, lose the more successful you are with the little you have the more likely they'll cut that next year!!'

(YOT Manager 1)

The contradictory nature of austerity which came in during the 2009/2010 period has taken away any sense of benefit from saving money or being innovative with practice in the CJS; which was a common trend among participants in the research; and instead has changed the way the UK deal with public policy.

There is sufficient evidence to suggest that people have begun to struggle to pay for the necessities as highlighted by the Joseph Rowntree Foundation; more than one in three families in the UK today (which is over two million families) have an inadequate income (JRF, 2016).

This 'economic stagnation', including the rising cost of living, cuts to social security and public services, falling incomes, and rising unemployment have combined to create a deeply damaging situation in which '*millions are struggling to make ends meet*' (Haddad, 2012). Just one example among many is the unprecedented rise in the need for emergency food aid and support, with at least half a million people using food banks each year (Cooper & Dumpleton, 2013). These statistics have since risen significantly, with 823,145 emergency food parcels given to people in crisis by the Trussell trust network between just April and September 2019 (The Trussell trust, 2019).

As comprehended in the findings chapter, a young person looks at the diabolical reality of the UK with some young people not having access to food and clean water and a rise in the use of food banks. The Trussell Trust, which supports the largest network of food banks in the UK, had around 35 food bank centres in 2010/11, 650 in 2013/14 and nearly 1300 in 2019/20 (Sosenko et al., 2022), a significant increase. This reflection was a common trend in the data:

'All kids should get food and clean water like so many people I know have had to use food banks, and that just isn't right.'.

(Young Person 1, South Wales)

This is an important reflection by a young person on poverty and austerity because this change in policy rhetoric over the last ten years, has directly affected the quality of life for the people of Great Britain:

'A wave of austerity has yielded a country that has grown accustomed to living with less, even as many measures of social well-being — crime rates, opioid addiction, infant

mortality, childhood poverty and homelessness — point to a deteriorating quality of life.'

(Goodman, 2018)

This is a poignant quote as these austerity measures came in after the 'golden years' following devolution in the early 2000s. This expenditure in public services was high for the first ten years, and public spending increased in all four nations (Drakeford, 2010). However, since the squeeze on public spending that began in 2010, the devolved administrations have been forced to make difficult decisions under budget pressure from Westminster (Institute for Government, 2020) clearly now, the honeymoon period of devolution in Wales is over and there needs to be a move away from the status quo as outlined by Adam Price last year:

'The time for reckless delusions about the land of milk and honey is over. I urge you now to be honest with the people of Wales'

(Adam Price, 2019).

Despite the suddenness of the 2008 economic crash, the age of austerity did not come out of the blue in Wales. While the first decade of devolution may, in retrospect, appeared to be a period of 'milk and honey' in public expenditure, the rate of growth in that spending declined in each Assembly term (Drakeford, 2012) this alongside the outdated Barnett formulae in Wales has created a devolution with a lack of power in key areas to decide where and how resources are allocated, but at the same time a significant bill for services, with the WG picking up the pieces, time and time again. As outlined by a participant in the study; 'In many cases, the Welsh Government match what has been given by the YJB' (Research Participant).

This intensifies the financial worries for YOTs, they must fight for funding each year. Consequently, there is a lack of financial security for the YOT, including the security of the services they provide, this was a common trend among participants in the research:

'We get the promoting positive engagement grant which comes from Welsh Government that from April this year is going into the children and communities grant, and that amount of money matches really what the YJB happen to give us, so there is much worry around funding at the moment.'

(YOT Manager 2)

One must be critical of government policy from Westminster because of the clear repercussions they have had in Wales, take for example, the cuts to legal aid in the Legal Aid, Sentencing and Punishment of Offenders Act 2012 (LASPO), which withdrew aid from areas of law including family, welfare, housing, and debt. Legal aid was removed from many civil law cases to save £350 million a year (The Guardian, 2019). These cuts have led to serious problems for

the justice system. Baroness Hale, retired president of the Supreme Court, outlined that the cuts to legal aid in England and Wales have caused serious difficulty for the justice system (Hale, 2019).

Agencies of the criminal justice system do disproportionately target the types of deviance associated with poor, working-class, marginalised communities. Consequently, these individuals from those communities will be increasingly identified as 'offenders' (Spalek, 2008:19).

This is important when reflecting on Becker, 1963, and his crucial statement about labelling, deviancy is not a quality of the act a person commits, but rather a consequence of the application by others of rules and sanctions to an 'offender' (Becker, 1963). Evidently, deviant behaviour is behaviour that people label (Becker, 1963; Lemert, 1967).

This thesis looks at young people within those marginalised communities, who are labelled; this is why reflection on Becker, 1963 is fundamental. When these young people are given the label 'offender', it may and in many cases does lead to them internalising this label so that it becomes part of their identity and understanding of themselves, completing the self-fulfilling prophecy and, according to labelling theory, this means they are more likely to engage in deviant behaviour in the future (White & Haines, 2001).

It must be noted, in reflection on diversion, labelling theory is a central rationale for youth diversion and suggests that contact with the criminal justice system may lead to further offending ((Bramley et al., 2018). Consequently, by triggering changes in self-concept, processes of social exclusion and participation in deviant groups (Bramley et al., 2018).

What must be critically discussed is how those cuts and the austerity agenda have decimated post-industrial areas, as the next section will discuss.

As mentioned above, the cuts to legal aid and the rise in food banks give rise to arguments and further evidence of significant levels of urban decay in Wales, something that shone through the literature.

Often in Britain, there is a reference to urban growth; we drove our cities outwards to address poor conditions and growing populations. We built high-rise blocks in the mass housing era to reduce overcrowding, create more open space, and cope with green belt restrictions and objections to council housing in more conservative suburbs (Dunleavy, 1981).

By concentrating poverty within council estates, the U.K. combined high rise and high need (Power, 1987). This, coupled with a lack of adequate caretaking, guarding and funding by councils and government, led to a rapid decay of urban areas (Power & Mumford, 1999). This urban decay has been referred to in terms of death and disease by public service managers

in one report with terraced streets 'abandoned' and 'rejected' within inner-city neighbourhoods:

''they're finished, 'there's nothing more we can do, 'we can't save it, 'it's a cancer, 'it has to go, 'it's damaging nearby areas', 'the voids have bred'.'

(Power & Mumford, 1999:1).

This is an important point because there is widespread urban decay in Wales. With urban decay comes the aftermath of the broken windows thesis (Kelling & Coles, 1997). Lack of funding and opportunities in areas leave those areas 'looking broken' shops shut down, litter begins to gather, youth clubs close, and crime rises. It is a recipe for disaster and modern-day Britain:

'The plight of places such as Barnsley, Middlesbrough, Grimsby, Stoke-on-Trent and Mansfield might not feature in the dinner-table discussions of the Westminster Village. But former ports, market towns, coastal resorts and county towns are all wrestling with enormous economic and infrastructural challenges.'

(Donald & Werran, 2018)

It must be noted that the broken window thesis (Wilson, 1982) can be seen as problematic. Broken windows calls for mass expansions of police interventions in low-income communities. There is no evidence that policing disorder lowers crime or that the broken windows theory is faultless (Harcourt, 2001). However, for the purpose of this study, the theory is reflected in the context of urban decay. It does not address the social issues; it quite literally polices them (St. Martin, 2019), which arguably is the last thing the young people interviewed in this study would want or need.

This is not just a Wales-only issue. The South England-centric approach of Westminster in regard to funding distribution of wealth is shocking and gives further rise to the increased levels of urban decay. further examples are poor transport connectivity, low skill and education levels in the community and boarded-up high streets (Donald & Werran, 2018). These all may seem trivial. However, they are all consequences of funding cuts, austerity measures, and reinforcement of the broken window thesis, this type of urban decay has occurred in every city for centuries (Wilson & Kelling, 1982).

There is an apparent lack of funding going into youth clubs and extracurricular provisions for young people to get involved with; young people from those marginalised post-

industrial areas, there have been cuts, and these young people are actively asking for that help as shown below:

'More youth clubs and that to get people off the streets more stuff with music. I would like to get involved with something like that because it'll give me something to do and I would love to learn how to play an instrument... maybe learn some dancing'.

(Young person 2, South Wales)

This quote highlights a narrative between all the young people within the study. The young people saw those cuts; they feel those cuts to services and the aftermath of austerity; as this young person reflects, the government are constantly *'cutting'* services, talking about what Boris Johnson needs to do:

'He needs a haircut first and then needs to stop cutting things! They cut the youth clubs; they are cutting the NHS.'

(Young Person 1, South Wales)

Just like the small Welsh towns that this thesis has referred to, there is a growing belief that to resurrect some of the northern powerhouses, there must be a rebalancing of the economy and a move to close the productivity gap between Northern cities and London, to do there needs to be a radical reform of Britain's political economy, reducing London's dominance (Martin & Gardiner, 2017) consequently there must be an investment in people as well as infrastructure (Blond, 2018).

There has been a significant gentrification process in these urban inner cities, and urban decay in many areas has led to a displacement crisis with income equality at its heart (Chapple, 2016). What is widely viewed as a housing crisis in many areas is an income crisis, where people are consistently priced out of buying or even renting in the places they live, pushing people back into areas that lack opportunity and do not have the appropriate services.

Unfortunately, in Wales, that has led to a situation where many areas have been left with a lack of services and opportunities; in many cases, the most opportunity is in Cardiff. There are worries for people outside the thriving urban areas because there are large pockets of deeply rural areas that do not have access to services and training (Edwards, 2009:174). The areas that are left get forgotten and, in some cases, are left to rot. For example, areas of post-industrial South Wales, like Merthyr, where houses in an estate were closed to be demolished over a decade ago, have been 'rotting like a scene from 'post-apocalyptic film' (Norris, 2019). When there is such a high level of homeless in Wales and so much boarded-up accommodation, it does bear the question of why, in areas which were once seen as a 'tight-knit community', they are still boarded up, despite 1,290 people in the area desperately needing social housing (Norris, 2019).

As many criminologists long assumed, '*socio-economic conditions and social inequality* play an important role in why particular individuals become involved in criminal activity and in determining crime levels within societies (Newburn, 2016:322). This social inequality and poor socio-economic conditions bring stigma to areas which are labelled as 'bad' areas, lowering the self-worth of communities and reinforcing the stigma of (example, lazy, unskilled, no potential) for young working-class people; this self-fulfilling prophecy has led to employment stagnation in areas and (young people have less chance of success) this has been reinforced by recent statistics published by the House of Commons show the number of unemployed young people aged 16-24 increased by 21,000 in the last year (this is a pre-corona virus) (Foley, 2020).

Comparisons can be drawn between the UK's increasing income and social inequality and what has happened in many parts of America over the same period, there is significant evidence that the greater the gap between rich and poor, equals undermining of social cohesion, consequently *'inequality is bad for your health* (Share the Wealth, 1997:84) Scholars have referred to this inequality, which leads to greater criminality and lower educational attainment, a *'social cancer.'* (McKenzie, 2011). It could be argued that this is a class issue highlighting the substantial inequalities in the system, which is disastrous in Wales. This quote reflects on class issues and the wealth gap that affects access to services and support for the more vulnerable young people in Wales:

'It is a huge class issue if you have the money then you can afford to live in a nice area with better schools and or pay money for private school or extra tuition, sorry but most of the young people in these areas we work with don't have that luxury and it is a travesty that they get left behind'.

(Practitioner 2 North Wales)

This is poignant because some areas of Wales are seen as '*too far gone*', which was a common theme among the majority of participants at stage three; much like those in the USA where the

government has seen reparations in these areas as simply not worth it. That is why places like Flint, Michigan should instil fear in those looking at future governance in Wales; parts of Wales are not far off from what has happened in Flint as reflected in this quote; *'Male and living on the Gurnos? You'd be better off in Haiti'* (Wales Online, 2011). Inequalities in wealth have been highlighted previously after data revealed that developing nations like Haiti and Iraq have a higher life expectancy than men living in the Gurnos, Merthyr at 58.8, which is one of Wales' most deprived housing estates (Wales Online, 2011). With the figure only rising to 61.1 7 years later (Cwm Taf UHB, 2017:11). This widespread inequality and poor life quality draw several comparisons to areas like Flint, Michigan, in the state of Detroit.

'Detroit has failed, and its infrastructure is crumbling. But Detroit is not an isolated case. It is a paradigmatic example of increasing urban decay across the United States' (White, Sepe & Masconale, 2014:1).

As the quote above shows, there is a sizable evidence base that suggests the central government has, in many cases, abandoned the social contract and is too far removed to comprehend the job that needs to be done to resurrect these communities. This next section will look at that exact issue.

5.3.2 <u>Abandoning the social contract, is Westminster too far removed?</u>

This section will discuss whether Westminster has abandoned the social contract because there is evidence to suggest that in the modern era, we should still question politicians' moral and ethical considerations (Weale, 2020). Westminster is, for many, too far removed to comprehend the damage done to those communities (Finch, 2020). Interestingly, when reflecting on social contract theory, this lack of resources within the youth justice system shines a light on the theory of urban decay and the unforeseen circumstances of austerity measures; this article shows that the strength of the rule of law in a given country can be predicted by that government's ability (or inability) to provide public services, particularly, in a liveable urban environment.

'When urban decay sets in, individuals are led to believe that the government, and thus citizens as a collective, have abandoned their commitments to following the basic rules governing the social contract'.

(White, Sepe & Masconale, 2014:1).

There are significant grounds to suggest that when the government abandoned their social contract as they have done in many areas of post-industrial Britain and with many people at the lower margins of society with some, for example, blaming this breakdown of the social contract on the Tottenham Riots 'government's radical alteration of the social contract with its citizens, has left people at the lower margins of society feeling abandoned and powerless to the point where they lash out in fear (McKenzie, 2011). This is simply the aftermath of urban decay; when it sets in, it weakens the rule of law:

'This, in turn, (urban decay) reduces the incentives of individuals to engage in lawful behaviour. As a result, the rule of law is, like the city itself, left in shambles... urban decay weakens the rule of law'.

(White, Sepe & Masconale, 2014:1)

Negative labels of young people in the UK as 'hoodies' and 'pramface girls' destined for a life of exclusion reliant on benefits are rife in Britain (Russell, 2016). One example of this is the moral panic surrounding the 'hoodie'. A focus that David Cameron took after he took up his role as prime minister, the hoodie became a symbol of threatening behaviour by young people during the 2011 riots:

'Feared, derided, misunderstood and still resolutely un-hugged, the utilitarian, hugely popular sportswear garment, the hoodie, has staged a comeback against a backdrop of pyromania and rioting. Worn by millions every day: a generation's default wardrobe choice was transformed into an instant criminal cloak for London's looting youth. It may be more newsworthy now, but the hoodie and the folk devil it represents have been with us for a long time'.

(Braddock, 2011)

Leaders have long used these negative labels, such as the hoodie in the UK to create moral panic amongst the population that young people are the 'problem' many critics would argue this allows the Government to have the eyes of the public taken off their decisions and onto an easy target: young people, who do cannot vote and in many cases come from lower economic backgrounds in which politics is not only 'not in the conversation' it is unheard of. This is

because, in many instances *perceived lower rank in the social class hierarchy reflects an individual's relative lack of perceived social and economic worth in society* (Krauss, 2015:1). Comments post-2011 riots from then justice secretary Ken Clarke only fuel this fire. The justice secretary defended his view that the riots this summer were carried out by a 'feral underclass':

'Clarke said the civil unrest had laid bare an urgent need for penal reform to stop reoffending among 'a feral underclass, cut off from the mainstream in everything but its materialism'.

(Clarke, 2011).

However, these comments were made having not even met any of the rioters. Yet, he still backed up his 'feral underclass' remarks in a home affair select committee hearing, despite admitting he hadn't met any of the rioters (Tyler, 2013).

Further evidence of this disconnection from the Government on matters relating to young people was highlighted by the House of Commons Home Affairs Committee, which found that the government's response to the riots has shown they are out of touch (HAC, 2011). Comments from Justice Secretary Ken Clarke, that the rioters were a feral underclass demonstrate the general view that rioters were subhuman (HAC, 2011). Additional evidence of this detachment from reality was shown by Iain Duncan Smith recently when he discussed the need to tackle gang violence:

'Ian Duncan Smith failed to acknowledge the role his government's cuts had in drastically removing alternatives—youth centres etc—for young people'.

(House of Commons Home Affairs Committee, 2011:48)

Reflecting on the literature review and the aims of this thesis, especially the willingness to engage with young people who have 'lived experience' one must ask the question; why young people are not consulted on matters affecting them:

'What caused the riots? Over the past few weeks, politicians, radio presenters and journalists have all expressed their views, but what about young people? Clearly you would think that the very group blamed for the uprising would be consulted to avoid repeated rioting in the future'.

(House of Commons Home Affairs Committee, 2011:49)

The points made above by the HAC show yet again why young people must be consulted, furthermore in all cases those with 'lived experience; should be consulted, as they are experts. However, what must be considered when looking at this class divide and disconnect between governance and people, is those communities, it is important to look at situational reality as this YOT managers explains frustratedly:

'Local elected members are saying oooh there is gangs in 'x' place and I will say there are groups of kids having round in 'x' it is not a gang, if you say gang everybody thinks you have got an organised criminal gang walking around terrorising everybody, they are not a gang they are kids... hanging about being a nuisance if you came across a real gang they would shit themselves, the thing is this all gets get blown out of proportion, right? It is in the media all the time, folk devils, and moral panics...'

(YOT Manager 1)

This is the danger, locally elected members who in this case do not understand what is going on at the ground level, no consultation with local areas, this was a common trend among participants in the research. From a practical point of view, how can young people and communities get the resources they require when the people who hold the purse strings do not know the reality of youth justice.

The YOT manager goes onto explain the danger of creating those moral panics, labelling young people, because in many cases those young people will fulfil the label. With knife crime as an example *for their own protection*:

'Suddenly we are speaking to a kid from the local area who is carrying a knife, why you carrying a knife for? Well, everybody carriers a knife, have you not heard it on the television... no not everybody is carrying a knife; yeah they are, knife crime is rife – yeah in London it is rife in Birmingham it is rife it is not rife here'.

(YOT Manager 1).

This is the danger in the aftermath of comments and strategies that are based on archaic ideologies and media pressures, just like Ken Clarke and Ian Duncan Smith's comments, *out*

of date and misguided. It is vital to look at people in those post-industrial areas and what the future holds for the young people that have been labelled who live in them.

Austerity has directly affected the quality-of-service delivery and access to support for young people, especially those who are seen as the most vulnerable in society (Eaton, 2018). This is showcased in comments from the young people and from practitioners talking about a lack of youth clubs and help with personal growth these affected areas have a very basic level of resources, this was a common trend among participants in the research.

'There is such a need for youth clubs and youth workers loads of money will be chucked into things from the government and then when things start to look better, they take it away again (the funding)'

(Practitioner 2, South Wales)

A significant amount of funding is needed to replace those lost services and to provide adequate support for young people to be properly diverted and transitioned out of offending because at the present time funding is either not adequate or is pulled before any real success can be equated and measured. This is also backed up by the young people's comments on having services that are 'practical' with all young people in the study reflecting on that point.

'Money for the actual practical things that will help me – we need actual funding for those things'

(Young Person, 1 Mid Wales)

Therefore, consultation with young people is so important, echoing article 12 participation (UNCRC, 1989). In the youth justice system, in particular, YJB Cymru has accepted the reality that there is a shrinking cohort with increasingly complex needs, those that have been left in the system are those who are categorised as the most vulnerable in society (YJB Cymru, 2017). Their participation in the decision-making process is needed as a client of the YOT, the interface between the young person and the YOT should inform decision-making, after all, it is an area they are experts within, as highlighted above, those with the most complex needs have not left the system:

'Since 2007 there has been a 68% reduction in the number of young people entering the youth justice system in Wales. While there are now fewer young people in the youth justice system, those left are the most vulnerable with the most complex needs'. the bottom line is young people deserve to have that knowledge of rights and it is down to ministers and leaders in Wales to make sure that happens because at the moment it clearly does not to the standard it is argued. These young people have done wrong, they have offended, and they may offend again in the future but looking at what they want from their future it is clear they are not monsters, these quotes could be seen in an end-of-high school yearbook, whereas these are from young people in a YOT:

'I want to be an engineer and do things like architecture'.

'I want to be a mechanic as I like cars and working on things like that'. 'I like all the makeup and stuff so maybe doing beauty for people (flicks hair back and everyone laughs!!)'

'I can't wait to get started now!! Get my driving license and get ready to crack on!' 'Yeah, I think this time I am in a better place to get on with college and change things'. Surely this is not the feckless underclass that Clarke talked about?

So now, even more so than ever services should be targeted at those young people in hard-toreach areas with those complex needs who are still left in the system those are the young people who really need services because even though more young people are being diverted there is still a significant amount of young people left behind;

'As we see with the stats as things go through we are knocking children out of the system through diversion but the children are left in the system normally are the ones with the most complex needs, which we need to, you know improve the service provision for those young people, because they're the ones we need to take in and wrap services around'.

(Welsh Government Official)

This can be achieved but it starts with working together, there is great work all around the UK with young people who have these more complex needs, that need to be shared and explored. More needs to be done to work with those young people and that is not just a matter of funding there are clear differences in organisational boundaries and structures across public services in Wales, which means that not enough information about best practice is shared between services

handling data and young people transitioning between services and locations is common and multi-agency communication in Wales is strong

'I think they (multi agency communication) are a lot stronger in Wales than they are elsewhere...we are little bit more linked up here... let's be honest we are only a small country, 3 million people here... so if we can't be linked up here with a population the size of Birmingham something is drastically wrong...but there is still lots of room for improvement'

(Welsh Policy Expert 2)

There are clearly some positives in terms of localised communication in Wales as echoed above, which was a common trend among participants in the study; however, the handing over of information and best practices is far less common (Fenger & Bekkers, 2012).

There has also been a considerable amount of money spent on reports such as the most recent devolution report, the commission on Justice in Wales Report and as Davies (2013:17) outlined 'most people seem to be all commissioned out, to be honest with you. Arguably these decisions do not directly benefit the young people they are meant to serve, they do not consult with children and young people and are not based on rigorous empirical evidence.

There were no practitioners on the commission and no young people the commission contains 9 people including; 4 QCs (Now KCs at the time of writing the Queen has passed away), 2 professors and a solicitor as well as various ex-directors of services such as probation and NOMS (Welsh Gov, 2019) If there is not a change in the way Wales reports and commission research into key areas without that consultation of people with 'lived experiences' they will continue to serve those people who frankly are neither young nor vulnerable but in fact rather wealthy and powerful. That is why it was so important this research included the stories and views of those with lived experience. '*There is far too much bureaucracy in Wales'* (PCC).

As the Children's Commissioner recently outlined, further backing this argument that some of Wales' most vulnerable children are being 'lost in a maze of bureaucracy' (Children's Commissioner for Wales, 2020). As this research has identified especially with mental health services, CAHMS 'Children are waiting too long to access services... they're being passed

from pillar to post and often find themselves lost in a maze of bureaucracy' (Children's Commissioner for Wales, 2020).

This is a critique of modern politics not just in Wales because in the 21st century elected politicians who seek financial support for re-election campaigns to compete for interest groups' favour, and bureaucrats, seeking to expand their budgets, supply the regulation or intervention that these groups' demand (Tullock 1976). Therefore, how can one be completely impartial in the decision-making process when they are always looking to secure future funding, career politics is toxic, especially to break from the status quo, they make a living on the system as it is, retaining power over time;

'Middlemen have a characteristic that is essential in politics: They stick around. Because careerists and hacks make their living off the system, they have a stake in assembling durable coalitions, in retaining power over time, and in keeping the government in functioning order'

(Rauch, 2016)

As Tullock put in 1976 '*Bureaucrats are like other men*' (Tullock, 1976:26) and if we are to assume that they are ordinary men then they in the most part will make the most of their decisions in terms of what benefits them not society.

5.4 Concluding Discussion Points.

Reflecting on the findings, in response to the main question this thesis has posed, the following three unique and critical points are elucidated below:

 The current Welsh devolution settlement has led to a distinct youth justice system in Wales. There is Localised discretion in Wales, as shown within the data, it is visible if the YJB gives them localised power, YOT managers are the principal authority; there is a persuasive authority that may not be visible but is powerful.

- 2. Youth offending teams and YOT managers have a significant impact, and their roles and influences in terms of service delivery are vast. Consequently, a postcode lottery of service provision has been created in Wales.
- 3. In terms of the practicality of youth justice in Wales; austerity and financial cuts have had unintended or unforeseen consequences; in the complex devolution settlement, this has some significant ramifications for service delivery. austerity has directly affected the quality-of-service delivery and access to support for young people especially those who are seen as the most vulnerable in society.

Some of the findings within this thesis may almost be unwelcome in the Welsh setting; because YOT managers currently are in a unique constitutional position which may be threatened by devolution, hence why shining a light on this position may be undesirable.

This gives rise to a further debate within the wider youth justice sphere surrounding whether YOT managers would even want to have 'more' power and whether devolution could see them lose that autonomy. As outlined by Case and Haines some YOT managers are resistant to devolution because of the fear of drawing them closer to partnerships with children's services which in turn threatens their relative local autonomy in the decision-making process (Case and Haines, 2015). This is backed up by findings in this thesis from policy experts who believe YOT managers are actively fearful of becoming too closely aligned to different services, this was a common trend in the data and makes for an interesting reflection of the overall findings of this PhD thesis. The next chapter will conclude the thesis.

6. Conclusion:

The research which underpins this thesis has sought to explore how youth justice in Wales, post-devolution has evolved, is developing, and is understood by those who are part of or come into contact with the justice system. Engaging with a broad range of participants, interesting and challenging findings have been discerned which arguably make an important to knowledge, and to the academy.

This thesis has uncovered the significant level of autonomy that YOT managers possess in the decision-making process. Revealing the complexity of the current devolution settlement and illuminating how YOTs are able to develop bespoke and innovative approaches to youth justice in Wales, albeit a complex constitutional settlement.

This thesis enacted a unique methodology, one that is a triple-phased approach, which included all levels of youth justice stakeholders in Wales, including elite-level policymakers and policy influencers, front-line youth justice workers and young people in conflict with the law. The thesis has provided a comprehensive analysis of YOTs in Wales; this PhD told a story that has great implications for the future of public policy in Wales. Within the context of the PhD, this is the question this thesis posed:

"To understand the role and influence of youth offending teams in the context of predevolution youth justice in Wales."

To answer the question, as outlined in the introduction, this thesis pursued the following objectives:

- 1. Understanding whether the current Welsh devolution settlement has led to a distinct youth justice system in Wales.
- 2. Identifying the interplay and effects between youth justice-related devolved and reserved actors.
- Exploring how the interaction of devolved and reserved policy impacts youth justice in Wales, particularly regarding the role and influence of Youth Offending Teams

The role of YOTs is significant, and one of the major findings of this research is the role of localised discretion. The youth justice board gives YOTs localised power, within which YOT managers are the principal authority. This means that a persuasive authority exists in YOTs, which may not be visible but remains powerful. In Wales, there is undoubtedly something different happening with youth justice management structures. YOT managers are the party deciding the direction of travel and the culture of the team rather than the youth justice board which itself represents a soft form of devolution. Evidence of the significance of YOT manager autonomy, and further indication that their role enables youth offending teams to develop bespoke and innovative approaches to youth justice in Wales, is very strong. As described by one policy expert interviewed for this research:

"You do not get things implemented with the same degree of fidelity, so I think the YOT manager kind of determining the direction and culture of the team is really significant". (Policy Expert 3)

This statement suggests that in Wales there are key influential factors that are not always seen. Operational and strategic decisions are being made by YOT managers that influence the way youth justice operates. Although this authority is not reflected in the legislation, it is happening.

This research finds that the Welsh youth justice system is unique and distinct, which is exemplified by the complexity within the system between devolved and reserved actors. YOT managers fall directly in between the lines, which in turn puts them and YOTs in a unique constitutional position where the dual mastery by which they are bound creates an exclusive gap which presents opportunities for discretion and autonomy in the decision-making process.

6.1 <u>Contribution to Knowledge made by this study:</u>

This thesis makes an original contribution to knowledge through its engagement with the key actors most associated with planning, decision-making, practising and engaging with youth justice in Wales. The thesis provides an exhaustive analysis of YOTs in Wales, supported by a methodology that is unique in nature.

Although there is a plethora of research in the field of youth justice, there has not been a comprehensive study which encompasses all levels of the youth justice system, particularly highlighting the lived experiences and voices of practitioners and young people at the coal face; there has been a limited focus on this area within the existing youth justice-related literature.

This research offers a different perspective, which has not been done before, understanding the role and influence of YOT managers in pre-devolution youth justice. This thesis has uncovered the significant level of autonomy that YOT managers possess in the decision-making process. Revealing the complexity of the current devolution settlement, one which is mired by a postcode lottery of service provision and conflicting political systems.

From a theoretical point of view, this thesis provides a new contribution to knowledge in relation to the structure versus agency debate (Mills, 1959). The question of structure and organisation is particularly important to this thesis because, as Mills argues, society is concerned with the impersonal and remote aspects of social reality. That, in turn, shapes individual and collective experience, understanding and action (Mills, 1959). To do that, this thesis consequently argues that albeit the structures that exist in youth justice in Wales, the autonomy of the role and the influence of YOT managers must be considered to be significant, suggesting that in the case of 'Welsh' youth justice agency may be more important than the confined structures as discussed by Mills, 1959.

After all, do those social structures determine an individual's behaviour, in this case, the YOT manager's decision-making, or does the human agency have more influence on the decisions made by individuals? This question is fundamental to discussions in this area because individuals are often the victims of such societal circumstances without being able to grasp the structural problems in which they are trapped (Staubmann, 2021).

This study has shown the importance of engaging with participants whose voices are traditionally overlooked, particularly when seeking an understanding of formal and public systems' design, including operation and impact (Spencer et al., 2020; Creaney, 2018; Drake et al., 2014). Instead, reliance has been placed on the perspectives of policymakers, legislators, and senior managers, this research has embraced those voices. This is, therefore a new contribution to knowledge.

This is important because, within youth justice, it could be argued that there has been a type of metrification of this area of crucial public policy, with the emphasis being placed on the attainment of performance measures (or KPIs) at the expense of the experience and understanding of those affected by the activities of formal systems. Although the relationship between young people and practitioners is the centrepiece of youth justice provision, little research-based knowledge has accumulated on its minutiae (Drake et al., 2014). Hence the importance of this thesis in providing an updated knowledge base.

This metrification obfuscates attempts to understand the realities of youth justice as experienced by those who come into contact with the system and instead privileges the views of the powerful or elite; this thesis has enriched that process and places the appropriate emphasis on the voices and lived experiences of people, whose voices matter. The research has explored the impact that YOTs and YOT managers are having in Wales through the perspectives and experiences of key stakeholders in the youth justice system, something which has not been done before. Therefore, this thesis provides a unique contribution.

6.2 Key Messages from the literature review:

The literature review for this thesis identified several clear gaps within the existing research. These have informed the approach of the thesis and highlight the new and unique contribution it makes to the body of literature on youth justice in Wales.

The existing data is outdated. Therefore, this thesis makes a unique contribution by examining these issues in a modern context, this is the first gap identified. Adding to this, the study into 'children first, offender' second claimed that 'children's feedback was utilised' (Case & Haines, 2015:234). This is significant because although children were included, this was more of an add-on rather than a centralised part of the methodology. Thus, there is a significant gap in the field to study the views of children and young people in youth justice across Wales today as a whole country and not limited to just one area in South Wales.

It must also be recognised that because much of the literature is outdated; it fails to take into account the recent developments with devolution this is the second gap. This is therefore another unique element of this thesis.

The literature review considered how, although research has been undertaken about several youth justice policies and operational activities (Silk, 2011; Thomas, 2015; Thomas, 2019; MOJ, 2019; YJB, 2022). This has not gone far enough in the context of Welsh devolution, hence the need for further understanding in the area. As outlined by Evans et al., 2022, a second wave of research studies is needed (following on from the original focus of 'dragonisation' on Wales' role within the England and Wales jurisdiction can ensure that wider criminological research agendas reflect the fact that Welsh devolution has already radically modified an 'England and Wales' system once regarded as monolithic (Evans et al, 2022).

The third gap reflects another issue that is not addressed in the current literature and, therefore, another unique aspect of the thesis. Whilst there may be a significant degree of political consensus across the parties and layers of government that localism is, in fact, a good thing, there remains an argument over 'postcode lotteries', the media term used to describe different services in different areas (Graley, 2011). Exploration of whether this 'critique' can be a good thing and, in some ways, becomes a 'postcode choice' where the local public vote for the services they need has been illuminated in this thesis.

Although the local bodies and partnerships deal with the functions of setting up a YOT (CADA, 1998), YOTs were created by the Act. They were not made in isolation; local problem-solving and local decision-making this is what underpinned the Crime and Disorder Act. Although there is a discussion within the wider literature about this (Hansard, 2003). It is not stated but presumed. Therefore, this is a new contribution to the existing literature.

The final gap in the literature is the lack of exploration of the role of the YOT manager in the Welsh youth justice system. This is a pivotal question because the managers stand at the centre of a system that touches on education, probation, health, and community safety. As a result, has the power to influence the work of other agencies that otherwise sit outside of their given legislative authority (Smith, 2013)., Exploring the position of the YOT manager, unique to the devolved nature of the Welsh government, forms the main focus of this thesis. The examination of the true nature of this role, what power it possesses and how significant the influence of YOT managers is across policy and practice in Wales is the key focus of this thesis and makes a unique addition to the existing literature on youth justice.

Considering that the young people who encounter the youth justice system are predominately from lower socio-economic backgrounds (Taylor, 2016). With many of them living in post-industrial towns, there is clear evidence of a poverty/crime cycle (McAra & Mcvie, 2016). Reflecting on the concepts of stigma and labelling, this has put the social systems in Wales in a very unfortunate position.

As this thesis has explained, young people in these areas of relative deprivation are not given a fair opportunity in their lives this is down to many factors, one of which could be linked to the Barnett formulae and lack of funding in significant areas. Positive, progressive opportunities and role models are so important to shaping the lives of young people (Uviebinene, 2019) a lack of these opportunities and role models has negative effects on these areas.

Many have argued that there is second-class citizen rhetoric in Wales in terms of decisions made or vetoed by the central government on decisions around, health, education, language and transport (*Price, 2019; Burns, 2019; Hart, 2016; Jones, 2015*) it has been constantly reinforced and will not change unless there are real political amendments; with a report from the electoral reform society finding that there are missing voices in Wales (Electoral Reform Society, 2017). This thesis has illuminated some of these voices from the people who are on the coal face of justice, this is a new contribution to the literature. What must be considered is how there are many parts of Mid Wales and the Valleys which, like certain areas of England, do not have affluent areas to pay for a worthwhile service;

"...there is only going to be one set of winners in relation to that and that will be the affluent areas that can afford to pay it.... The Welsh valleys some areas in mid Wales, sadly as part of Europe we are one of the poorest regions in Western Europe and we

haven't necessarily got the tax base that is needed so that provides us with difficulties..."

(Welsh Government Official)

This message reinforces the knock-on effect of this policy rhetoric and austerity measures, which have led to the loss of meaningful and secure employment opportunities for young people and the seemingly disproportionate impact this had upon those living in poverty (Butterby, 2018; Mattei & Salour, 2019). This also points to findings in the data, which illuminate how austerity has directly affected the quality-of-service delivery and access to support for young people. Especially those who are seen as the most vulnerable in society.

This is exemplified in comments from the young people talking about the lack of youth clubs and help with personal growth these areas with poor socio-economic conditions have the most basic levels of resources available to young people. This is a new contribution to the literature. Which is thought-provoking, considering austerity was actually a political choice (Tily, 2018). Moreover, this has impacts on the wider literature, the degradation and humiliation of young people in the context of the violence of austerity (White & Cooper, 2017).

What is this really about? Disassembling the social protection statement, getting rid of the left hand of the state and the expense of making the more powerful hand stronger? (White & Cooper, 2017) The local authority had more cuts, and the social care function of the state has seen the biggest cuts (JRF, 2015); youth justice in Wales is quasi-care quasi-policing. Austerity is a political issue under the caveat of budget cuts. This is a new contribution to the literature as this has not been explored within the context of Wales and the constitutional setting.

In reflection of the question this thesis posed, a significant amount of discussion within the research has been dedicated to YOT manager autonomy. This area was visibly critical amongst the findings, where it is clear how important leadership roles are, as well as space within the decision-making process (a knock-on effect of the current settlement) and the individuality of YOTs. There is a lack of literature in this area, especially considering the triplephased methodology this research enacted. This is, therefore, a new contribution to the literature.

This is akin to the local services for local needs explored in the literature review, section 37 of the CADA, 1998 this is a substantial finding. This autonomous nature of the role YOT managers have is born out of the original legislation and intention of the CADA, 1998. A developmental culture of individuality and localism is what the data points to; this is the light

and dark the central point is that YOT managers hold an autonomous role. One allows them, under the guise of the local authority, YJB and the WDA, to make decisions for their local communities, even if it is not in the direct interests of the YJB, local authority and the WDA. This is a new and unique contribution to the literature.

YOT managers have the space to make decisions and formulate internal processes with independence and flexibility. Flowing from this point is that of Dragonisation, which arguably is not visible here; there is, however, a growing theme of the individuality of YOT managers, which is very much a part of the autonomous nature of the role; this is a unique and new contribution to the literature. The next reflection within the conclusion is the methodology this study implemented.

6.3 Methodological Reflections:

This section will reflect upon and explain the development of a robust research methodology. Ethical considerations and analysis, together with reflections upon limitations and challenges. The technical design of this research is steeped in real-world research. As Robson & McCartan outline, real-world research examines personal experiences, social life, and social systems, including policies and initiatives (Robson & McCartan, 2016). The aim is to understand the layers of the youth justice system through the first-hand experiences of stakeholders from all levels of the youth justice system

The unique aspect of this methodology is the triple-phased approach, which included all levels of youth justice stakeholders in Wales, including elite-level policymakers and policy influencers, front-line youth justice workers and young people in conflict with the law. This was an exploratory research study and therefore investigated the phenomena within the subject area, in this case, youth justice and the stakeholders within the related services within Wales. This methodology offers a new contribution to the literature, as a package like this has not been offered in the context of multi-level devolution.

An innovative sampling method was developed. A pragmatic analysis package was established using the analysis framework proposed by Braun and Clarke (2006:16-23) as a starting point. It takes six steps which are as follows: Patterns and meanings: familiarisation with the data set, creating the framework, searching for themes, reviewing themes, defining, and naming themes, and reporting the findings.

Because of the exploratory nature of this thesis, a tailored analysis framework was required. A comprehensive research approach was designed to capture the multiple experiences, voices and opinions and sought to construct research that allowed for comparison and blending. The 3-tier effect that this research utilised means that three different components came together to complete the data set. Each tier is tailored for a specific participant group – those who implement policy, those who manage and study policy implementation and those who deal with the policy at ground level each day.

The data generated in this research is qualitative, all transcribed from interviews and focus group sessions undertaken by the researcher. Where possible, all locations have been changed to neutral; in many cases 'Wales' or 'North', 'South' or 'Mid' Wales.

Reflecting on the methodology enacted by this thesis, this was a suitable methodology for the participants in the study, it is essential to understand that many of the challenges would have been prevented by a longer time scale, in particular reflecting on the proposed sample table in comparison to the final sample table. There are participants who may have added to this study, but due to the limited time scale and the scope of participants, this project hoped to reach this was not possible. However, the data gathered is more than significant and offers a unique, interesting insight into youth justice and the role and influence of YOTs in Wales. The conclusion will now outline the key findings in the following areas:

- The role and influence of YOT managers in Wales
- Autonomy in the decision-making process
- The future of devolution in Wales

This section will be supported by a review of the objectives the research has satisfied and questions this thesis has posed. This thesis pursued the following objectives:

The first objective was to understand whether the current Welsh devolution settlement has led to a distinct youth justice system in Wales. The data in this thesis has highlighted that there is a distinct youth justice system in Wales; a persuasive authority exists in YOTs that may not be visible but is powerful.

The second objective was to identify the interplay and effects between youth justice-related devolved and reserved actors. The data in this thesis has uncovered the complexities between devolved and reserved actors, and in terms of satisfying the third objective, the thesis has explored how the interactions between devolved and reserved policy impact the delivery of youth justice in Wales, particularly regarding the significant role and influence in the decision making process of youth offending teams and their managers. The next part of this section takes those objectives further and reveals the key findings of this thesis as well as policy recommendations.

6.4 Key Findings:

The Role and Influence of YOT managers in Wales

We are now twenty-four years post-devolution referendum; arguably, the role of YOTs has changed in that time. As the data within this thesis suggests, they now have a significant level of power in the decision-making process.

The Crime and Disorder Act, of 1998 opened the door for localised policy to be developed, not just in Wales but across all local authority areas. The data in this thesis suggests that Wales has taken advantage of that and formulated, over the last twenty-four years, a youth justice system that, although not bound by formal legislation, has adapted through localised policy and devolution. Wales has been able to negotiate informal power structures and formulise a strategy which is child-focused. Not without its pitfalls, there are still tremendous gaps in the system which best practice needs to mitigate; the evidence of a post-code lottery of service provision has been outlined by the data in this thesis and shows that still, in the modern day where a child is born can determine the service, they have available to them.

Autonomy in the decision-making process

The data in this thesis has highlighted the need for greater clarity in youth justice policy, and with that must come further accountability. YOT managers, in particular, hold a great level of autonomy in the decision-making process, and as evidenced by a Welsh YOT, this can be disastrous when a capable manager leaves; this has to change. It must be noted that if a good manager leaves and is replaced by a less capable one, it is always going to have a negative impact on an organisation. However, this is personified by the multi-level role of the YOT manager and the functions of a YOT.

As this thesis has exposed, the informal nature of this power structure means that the best practice is often not shared and the chances of local authorities developing a silo's nature is a knock-on effect of the competition for funding and job security from the government, which as revealed within the data in this thesis has created a niche market of initiative'itus in youth justice which

The future of Devolution in Wales

In terms of what the future holds for youth justice in Wales, the data within this thesis suggest that devolution seems a likely next step and only a matter of when not if. Although if history has highlighted anything, it is that practitioner discretion and relationship building are more important, some scholars maintain that the transition to a risk-based penal system has led to "deskilling," "scientification," and "erosion of professional discretion," or even to the elimination of criminal justice practitioners' use of professional discretion (Hannah-Moffat, Maurutto, & Turnbull, 2009).

Because questions must be raised around what an effective YOT truly looks like, in this system, with these constraints, it is one that cuts recidivism, one that, statistically speaking, is seen as a success. How could a fresh approach following devolution change that when the system itself is embedded in this rhetoric?

Devolution is lauded as the answer to all problems for the youth justice system; much of the literature talks about ideas of reform or potential to reform when the reality is that '*devolution is, in fact, a red herring*' as reflected by a police crime commissioner in the research.

The data within this thesis ponders whether devolution would really change the system, a radical reimagination of youth justice system in a new Wales does sound curious, but the likelihood is that the system would be the same but different.

In fact, in many ways, as the data in this thesis emphasises, Welsh youth justice may be in a more beneficial place in its current form because of the discretion YOT managers do have within a dual system. This chapter will explain how this thesis has satisfied the objectives and the questions posed, including outlining implications for policy and practice.

6.5 Recommendations for Policy Change:

The data within this thesis shows that although the discretion of YOT managers can be seen as good practice in certain areas, this level of autonomy comes with risks, that being a postcode lottery of service provision. Therefore, this thesis argues that greater accountability is needed

at the local level; this could be managed by YJB Cymru, but arguably this could not happen effectively until the devolution of justice happens. Youth justice in Wales needs a practical direction, which should come from the YJB Cymru, which should have oversight of youth justice in Wales. They are a body with influence and one that possesses the ability to manage and support YOTs in Wales.

Embedding the youth justice blueprint into Wales is key; what this thesis has discovered is that more practitioner-based discretion and emphasis on practitioners' understanding and embedding of children's rights are needed. This is because, too often, there are gaps between the top of the system and the coal face. Too often, what is discussed at the senior management level of youth justice by ministers and policymakers is piecemeal, taking due regard as an example, an excellent vision but not executed efficiently.

Concluding Comments:

What the structures have allowed to unfold is a system that is based on the autonomy of individuals, and managers who are fighting tooth and nail to lower recidivism. Drawing on factors that allow each YOT to be scored and assessed at all levels, this has led to the creation of a system which pushes pressure onto individuals and resources, risk, and progressive policy / innovative policy, which misses the point.

What is important are those voices that this thesis illustrates. Touching on some of the significant findings from this thesis around young people's views, an important point to note is the stark difference between perceptions of young people in conflict with the law and reality. These young people have done wrong, they have offended, and they may offend again in the future, but looking at what they want from their future, it is clear they are not monsters; these quotes, as discussed in the previous chapter, could be seen at the end of the high school yearbook, whereas these are from young people in a YOT:

"I want to be an engineer and do things like architecture".

"I want to be a mechanic as I like cars and working on things like that".

"I like all the makeup and stuff so maybe doing beauty for people (flicks hair back and everyone laughs!!)"

"I can't wait to get started now!! Get my driving license and get ready to crack on!" "Yeah, I think this time I am in a better place to get on with college and change things". Building upon the arguments made in this thesis, surely these are not the same young people who are mired by the mass media and politicians in the UK. The reality is that they are young people who, albeit the oppression and stigma of the state, have managed beyond all the obstacles in front of them to have hopes and dreams.

As this thesis has discovered, YOTs in Wales have played an influential part in quarrelling these measures, and YOT managers, in particular, have been pivotal in these attempts to do what is best locally for children and young people. Attempting to find local solutions to poverty and disorder in the wake of a decade of 'austerity', which has been stated as 'the deepest and most precipitate cuts ever made in social provision' in the history of the British state (Taylor-Gooby, 2013).

The autonomy of YOT managers as discussed throughout this thesis, is central to this as no other policy area has had the space and autonomy to manage in the way YOT managers have their nature and role are not only significant within the policy discourse, but it is revolutionary within such a complex quasi devolution policy setting.

With their individuality surrounding the role, there are several examples of best practice emerging. However, there is another side of this autonomous role which needs exploration, as with the wrong individual at the helm of a YOT, this autonomy could translate into a lack of objectivity, and lack of oversight, the risks of the postcode lottery of service provision could prevail without the supervision of the local authority and the YJB or in many cases YJB Cymru.

So now, even more so than ever, services should be targeted at those young people in hard-to-reach areas with the most complex needs who are still left in the system. Those are the young people who really need services because even though more young people are being diverted there is still a significant amount of young people left behind.

"The children who are left in the system normally are the ones with the most complex needs, which we need to, you know improve the service provision for those young people, because they're the ones we need to take in and wrap services around".

(Welsh Government Official)

With the right support and encouragement, even young people with the most complex needs can thrive. As this young person remarks, they want to give back to the system that helped them and now see where they went wrong and how they could help others to avoid the mistakes they have made, clearly empowered by the workers within this YOT:

"To be fair they really have (supported me) I am in a much better place! I would really like to be part of youth justice one day I would like to be a support worker, helping young children and people like me who have offended, they have given me so much support and I would like to do the same for other people, show them where I have gone wrong, I have a lot of experience of that!!"

(Young Person, 3 North Wales)

There is still light within these young people, even at the darkest of times, and this must not be forgotten.

7. Reference List:

Abrams, S.L. (2010) Sampling 'Hard to Reach' Populations in Qualitative Research: The Case of Incarcerated Youth. Qualitative Social Work. DOI: 10.1177/1473325010367821

AccountsCommittee.Availablefrom:https://www.audit.wales/system/files/publications/NHS_Governance_Memo_619A2014_Final English.pdf (accessed 29/04/2020).

Adams, R. & McIntyre, N. (2020) England A-level downgrades hit pupils from disadvantaged areas hardest. Available from: <u>https://www.theguardian.com/education/2020/aug/13/england-a-level-downgrades-hit-pupils-from-disadvantaged-areas-hardest</u> (last accessed 17/08/2020).

Adler, K., Salanterä, S., & Zumstein-Shaha, M. (2019). Focus Group Interviews in Child, Youth, and Parent Research: An Integrative Literature Review. International Journal of Qualitative Methods, 18. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/1609406919887274</u>

Agar, M.H (1996) The Professional Stranger: An Informal Introduction to Ethnography. San Diego: Academic Press.

Agassi, J. (1975) Science in Flux. D. Reidel: Dordrecht.

Ahranjani, M. & Ferguson, A.G. (2014) Youth Justice in America. Washington: CQ Press.

AlanCairns(2016)ThedevolutionofpowertoWales.https://www.gov.uk/government/speeches/the-devolution-of-power-to-wales

Allen, G. (2011) Early Intervention: The Next Steps, London: Cabinet Office

Amnesty (2016) The impact of legal aid cuts in England on access to justice. https://www.amnesty.org.uk/files/aiuk_legal_aid_report.pdf Antoniw, M. (2021) Written Statement: Update on the development of the justice system and the legal sector in Wales. Welsh Government. Available from: <u>https://gov.wales/written-statement-update-development-justice-system-and-legal-sector-wales</u> (Accessed: October 2022).

Armitage, V. & Kelly, L. (2015) Diverse Diversions: Youth Justice Reform, Localized Practices.

Arrighi, G. (1994) The Long Twentieth Century: Money, Power & The Origins of our Times, London: Verso.

Arthur, R. (2010) Young Offenders and the Law: How the Law Responds to Youth Offending, London: Routledge.

Arthur, R. (2012) The influence of neo-liberalism on the development of the English youth justice system under New Labour. Anthem Press: London.

Arthur, R. (2016) The Moral Foundations of the Youth Justice System: Understanding the Principles of the Youth Justice System. Oxon: Routledge.

ASCLC (2019) In Wightweck, A. (2019) The huge sums allocated for education in Wales that never get to schools. Available from; <u>https://www.walesonline.co.uk/news/education/huge-sums-allocated-education-wales-15827055 (Accessed: 19th June 2020).</u>

Ashworth, A. (2015) *Sentencing and Criminal Justice* (6th ed.) Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.

AskCardiff(2016)FactsandStats.http://formerly.cardiff.gov.uk/content.asp?nav=2872,3257,6571,6572&parent_directory_id=2865&id=949(Accessed 22nd May 2020).

Association of YOT Managers (2017) *YOTs – what are they?* <u>http://aym.org.uk/yots/</u> (Accessed 3rd May 2018).

Association of YOT Managers (2018) *About Us*, <u>http://aym.org.uk</u> (Accessed 12th Jun 2018). Association of YOT Managers (2019) What we do. <u>https://aym.org.uk/about-us/about-us-what-we-do/</u> (Accessed 12th Jun 2018).

Association of YOT managers (2022) YOTs. https://aym.org.uk/yots/

Attorney General and the Advocate General for Scotland (2021) United Nations Convention on the Rights of the Child (Incorporation) (Scotland) Bill. <u>https://www.supremecourt.uk/cases/uksc-2021-0079.html</u> (Accessed 3rd January 2022). AuditCommission(1998)MisspentYouth.http://webarchive.nationalarchives.gov.uk/20090415152538/http://www.audit-
commission.gov.uk/Products/NATIONAL-REPORT/7C38F5A0-C744-4362-A6C6-
90A12D52258D/archive_misyth98.pdf (Accessed 22nd August 2017).90A12D52258D/archive_misyth98.pdf (Accessed 22nd August 2017).Austin, J., & Krisberg, B. (1981). NCCD Research Review : Wider, Stronger, and Different

Nets: the Dialectics of Criminal Justice Reform. Journal of Research in Crime and Delinquency, 18(1), 165–196. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/002242788101800110.</u>

Awan-Scully R, 'Who do we trust?', blog referencing the 2011 Welsh Referendum Study, Cardiff University, http://blogs.cardiff.ac.uk/ electionsinwales/2014/07/28/who-do-we-trust (Accessed June 21st 2019).

Babbie, E. (2015) The Practice of Social Research, Cengage Learning: Boston.

Bache, I. & Flinders, M. (2004) *Multi-Level Governance: Essential Readings*. Oxford: Oxford University Press.

Bachman, D.R. & Schutt, R.K. (2016) Fundamentals of Research in Criminology and Criminal Justice. London: SAGE Publications.

Bachman, R. & Schutt, R.K. (2006) (3rd ed.) The Practice of Research in Criminology and Criminal Justice. Sage Publications.

Baddeley, A. (2013) *On applying cognitive psychology*. British Journal of Psychology. 104:4. 443-456. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/bjop.12049</u>

Bailey, D.K. (1994) (4th ed.) Methods of Social Research. The Free Press: New York.

Baker, K. (2004) 'Is Asset really an Asset? Risk assessment of young offenders', in R. Burnett and C. Roberts (eds) *What works in probation and youth justice: Developing Evidence – Based Practice*, Cullompton: Willan, pp. 70-87

Ballard, P.H. & Jones, E. (1975) (eds.) The Valleys Call, 43, 41

Bamber, J. (2014) *Developing the creative and innovative potential of young people through non-formal learning in ways that are relevant to employability*. Expert Group Report. European Commission. Available at: <u>https://ec.europa.eu/assets/eac/youth/news/2014/documents/report-creative-potential_en.pdf</u> (Accessed 22 April 2020).

Barro, E.N. (2008) Game Theory: An Introduction. New Jersey: Wiley

Barry, M. (2006) Youth offending in transition: the search for social recognition. London: Routledge

Barry, M. & McNeill, F. (2009) *Youth Offending and Youth Justice*. London: Jessica Kingsley Publishing

Bateman, T. (2017), "The State of Youth Justice 2017: An Overview of Trends and Developments" National Youth Association for Youth Justice.

Bateman, T. (2017). The state of youth justice. An overview of trends and developments. https://core.ac.uk/download/pdf/130975212.pdf

Bateman, T. (2019) The Fall in the Number of Children in the Youth Justice System in England and Wales Is Indicative of a 'Shift Towards a More Child-Centred Approach'. Youth Justice. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177%2F1473225419895404</u>

Bateman, T. (2020) The state of youth justice in 2020: An overview of trends and developments. NAYJ. <u>https://thenayj.org.uk/cmsAdmin/uploads/state-of-youth-justice-2020-final-sep20.pdf</u>

Bateman,T.& Hazel,N.(2014)BeyondYouthCustody;http://www.beyondyouthcustody.net/wp-content/uploads/youth-justice-timeline.pdf

Bateman, T. & Hazel, N. (2014) Beyond Youth Custody. http://www.beyondyouthcustody.net/policy/youth-justice-timeline/

BBC(2009)Llandarcy:DowntoTheLastDrop.http://news.bbc.co.uk/local/southwestwales/hi/people_and_places/history/newsid_8389000/8389503.stm(accessed 12/01/2020).

BBC (2010) The rise and fall of New Labour. <u>https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/uk-politics-10518842</u> (last accessed 14/01/2020).

BBC (2012) Asbo the end of an era. <u>https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/magazine-18164426</u> (accessed 12/01/2020).

BBC News (2013) What Powers does Scotland have? <u>http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/uk-scotland-scotland-politics-20314150</u>

BBC News (2014) The rise of national consciousness. https://www.bbc.co.uk/wales/history/sites/themes/guide/ch18_part3_rise_of_national_consci ousness.shtml

BBC News (2017) *The Welsh Assembly: How did devolution happen?* <u>http://www.bbc.co.uk/guides/z2wcxsg</u> (accessed 27/04/2017) BBC News (2019) Aberavon should be flattened by a bomb, councillor says. Available from; <u>https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/uk-wales-49592507</u> (last accessed 7/11/2020).

BBC News (2020) 'Pot Noodle mums' tweet lands Conservative chairman in hot water'. https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/uk-wales-55544659

BBCWales(2004)Theriseofdemocracy.https://www.bbc.co.uk/wales/history/sites/themes/guide/ch17_riseofdemocracy.shtml(lastaccessed 3/1/2020).

BBC Wales (2012) The Story of Wales: Life in Merthyr Tydfil's 19th Century 'Little Hell'. https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/uk-wales-17291650

Becker, H. S. (1963). Outsiders: Studies in the sociology of deviance. Free Press Glencoe.

Bell, K., Fahmy, E., & Gordon, D. (2016). Quantitative conversations: the importance of developing rapport in standardised interviewing. Quality & quantity, 50(1), 193–212. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11135-014-0144-2

Belzile, J. A., & Öberg, G. (2012). Where to begin? Grappling with how to use participant interaction in focus group design. Qualitative Research, 12(4), 459–472. https://doi.org/10.1177/1468794111433089

Bentham, J. (1786) Panopticon, or the Inspection-House. Dublin printed: London.

Bentham, J. (1789) An Introduction to the Principles of Morals and Legislation.

Berlino, M., Wansell, G. (1974) Caught in the Act, Harmondsworth: Penguin.

Bernard, H.R. (2013) (2nd ed.) *Social Research Methods: Qualitative and Quantitative Research Methods*. Sage: London.

Berry, G., Briggs, P., Erol, R., van Staden, L. (2011) The effectiveness of partnership working in a crime and disorder context. <u>https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data</u> /file/116549/horr52-report.pdf

 Berry,
 J.
 (2010)
 Reducing
 Bureaucracy
 in
 Policing.

 https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data
 /file/117162/reduce-bureaucracy-police.pdf
 /file/117162/reduce-bureaucracy-police.pdf

Bevan, A. (1948) in The Guardian Archive. Mr Bevans bitter attack on the Tories. <u>https://www.theguardian.com/news/1948/jul/05/leadersandreply.mainsection</u> (Accessed 21st October 2021).

Bird,N. & Phillips, D. (2018) Flaws in the Barnett Formula make it unsuitable for allocating funding to the devolved administrations after Brexit. Institute for fiscal studies.

Birrell, D & Gray, M. A. (2017) *Delivering Social Welfare: Governance and Service Provision in the UK*. Bristol: Policy Press

Birrell, D. (2012) Comparing Devolved Governance. Palgrave Macmillan.

Blackburn, R. (2015) 'Enacting a Written Constitution for the United Kingdom', Statute Law Review. Oxford University Press, pp.1-27.

Blackburn, S. (2008) 'Paternalism', The Oxford Dictionary of Philosophy, Oxford University Press, Oxford, p. 270.

Blair, T (1995) Leaders Speech, Brighton. <u>http://www.britishpoliticalspeech.org/speech-archive.htm?speech=201</u> (accessed 22/04/2017)

Blair, T. (2004) 'Foreword', in Confident Communities in a secure Britain: The Home Office Strategic Plan, 2004-08 London: HSMQ

Blake, A. (2014) So, which Secretary of State for Wales from the past has left us the greatest legacy? Wales Online accessed: <u>https://www.walesonline.co.uk/news/news-opinion/welsh-secretaries-legacies---whos-7457658</u> (accessed on 21/02/2020).

Blick, A. (2018) A United Kingdom Federation: The Prospects. <u>https://federalunion.org.uk/a-united-kingdom-federation-the-prospects/</u>

Blond, P. (2018) People not places: the real hope for a northern powerhouse. https://unherd.com/2018/06/people-not-places-real-hope-northern-powerhouse/

Bloodworth, J. (2019) How the Left lost Wales. <u>https://unherd.com/2019/08/how-the-left-lost-wales/</u> (Accessed 13th January 2020).

Bourdieu, Pierre. 1984 [1979]. Distinction: A Social Critique of the Judgment of Taste, translated by R. Nice. Harvard University Press.

Bowman, S.W.M (2018) The Kids are Alright: Making a Case for Abolition

Boyatzis, R. E. (1998). *Transforming qualitative information: Thematic analysis and code development*. Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.

Braddock, K. (2011) The power of the hoodie. The Guardian. 9 August. Available at: <u>http://www.theguardian.com/uk/2011/aug/09/power-of-the-hoodie</u> (accessed 28 June 2020).

Bradford, S., & Cullen, F. (2012). Research and research methods for youth practitioners. London: Routledge

Brady, D. (2019) Youth offending team funding 'halved'. Pubic Finance. Available from https://www.publicfinance.co.uk/news/2019/03/youth-offending-team-funding-halved

Brain, T. (2010) A History of Policing in England and Wales from 1974. Oxford: Oxford University Press

Bramley, R., Hall, M-A., Ely, C & Robin-D'Cruz, R (2018) Youth diversion evidence and practice briefing: minimising labelling. https://justiceinnovation.org/sites/default/files/media/documents/2019-09/minimising_labelling_final.pdf (accessed 21/11/2022).

Braun, V & Clarke, V. (2008) *Using thematic analysis in psychology*. Qualitative research in Psychology 77-101.

Braun, V. & Clarke, V. (2006) Using Thematic Analysis in Psychology. Qualitative Research in Psychology, 3 (2). pp 77-101.

Braun, V., Clarke, V. & Terry, T. (2015) 'Thematic Analysis' in Rohleder, P & Lyons, C.A.(eds); Qualitative Research in Clinical and Health Psychology. Hampshire: Palgrave Macmillan.

Bretton, H.L. (1980) The Power of Money, Albany: State University Press

Bridgeman, J., Keating, H. & Lind, C. (2016) (eds.) *Responsibility, Law and the Family*. London: Routledge

Bridgend County Council (2013). The 2011 Census, <u>http://www.bridgend.gov.uk/media-centre/about-bridgend-county-borough/census-2011.aspx</u>

Briggs, L. (2010) *Policy implementation through devolved government*. Australia pubic service commission: Canbera.

Brink, D.O. *Mill on Justice and Rights* in Macloed, C & Miller, D.E. (2017) A Companion to Mill. Wiley: Sussex

Bristol City Council (2015) Bristol Youth Offending Team. <u>https://www.bristol.gov.uk/crime-</u> emergencies/bristol-youth-offending-team (accessed 29/04/2017).

Bristow G. (2009) The Barnett Formula and its Consequences for Wales: A Literature Review Report on behalf of the Independent Commission on Funding and Finance for Wales

British Medical Association (2016) Cutting away at our children's futures: how austerity is affecting the health of children, young people and families. BMA: London

Brown, A. (2018) Expert Voice: Aaron Brown on youth diversion in Wales. https://justiceinnovation.org/qa-aaron-brown

Brown, A., & Charles, A. (2021). The Minimum Age of Criminal Responsibility: The Need for a Holistic Approach. Youth Justice, 21(2), 153–171. https://doi.org/10.1177/1473225419893782

Brown, A.P. (2004) Anti-Social Behaviour, Crime Control and Social Control. *The Howard Journal* 43 (2) 203-221.

Brown, G. (2016) "A revolt of the regions": Could Gordon Brown's federal UK plan become Labour Brexit policy? <u>https://www.newstatesman.com/politics/devolution/2016/11/revolt-regions-could-gordon-brown-s-federal-uk-plan-become-labour-brexit</u> (accessed 12/01/2020).

Browne, A. (2017) BBC News: How Welsh devolution has evolved over two decades. https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/uk-wales-politics-40947872

Brownill, S. & Bradley, Q. (2017) *Localism and Neighbourhood Planning: Power to the People*? Bristol: Policy Press

Brownlee, I. (1998) 'New Labour – New Penology? Punitive rhetoric and the limits of managerialism in criminal justice policy', *Journal of Law and Society*, vol.25, no.3, pp313-35.

Brownlee, I. (1998) New Labour – New Penology? Punitive Rhetoric and the Limits of Managerialism in Criminal Justice Policy, *Journal of Law and Society* 3:25 Pages.313–335

Bryman, A (2015) Social Research Methods, Oxford: Oxford University Press

Bryman, A. & Burgess, G.R. (1994) Analysing Qualitative Data. Routledge: Oxon.

Buchanan, J. (2003) Public Choice: Politics without Romance. https://www.cis.org.au/app/uploads/2015/04/images/stories/policy-magazine/2003spring/2003-19-3-james-m-buchanan.pdf

Burns, R (2019) Second class citizens – in Wales? Available from; <u>https://nhsreality.wordpress.com/2019/04/15/second-class-citizens-in-wales/</u> (last accessed 23/05/2020).

Burnton, S. (2015) Delivering Justice in an Age of Austerity. <u>https://files.justice.org.uk/wp-content/uploads/2015/04/06172133/JUSTICE-working-party-report-Delivering-Justice-in-an-Age-of-Austerity.pdf</u>

Bush, D. (2019) Labour has dominated Wales for a century. But Plaid Cymru's new leader has his rivals worried. Available from The New Statesman: https://www.newstatesman.com/politics/devolution/2019/04/labour-has-dominated-wales-century-plaid-cymru-s-new-leader-has-his (Last accessed 12/08/2020).

Bustikova L. (2014). Revenge of the radical right. Political Studies. 47:1738-65

Butler, J. (2005) Giving Account of Oneself. New York: Fordham University Press.

Butler, P. (2019) Welfare changes drive rising poverty and food bank use, study finds. <u>https://www.theguardian.com/society/2019/nov/05/welfare-changes-key-factor-rising-poverty-food-bank-use-study-finds</u> (accessed 14/01/2020).

Butterby, V. (2018) PhD Thesis; Nothing to lose? A constructed grounded theory of loss in the lives of young people who offend. University of Durham: Durham available from; http://etheses.dur.ac.uk/12972/1/Vicky_Butterby_(nee_Meaby)_Nothing_to_lose_-

<u>a Constructed Grounded Theory of loss in the lives of young people who offend.pdf</u> <u>?DDD34</u>+

CaerphillyCouncil.(2014)Youthoffendinghttp://www.caerphilly.gov.uk/Services/Children-and-families/Services-for-young-people/Youth-offending(Accessed 12th May 2019).

Cairny, P. (2014) What will devo-max mean? Part I. https://www.centreonconstitutionalchange.ac.uk/opinions/what-will-devo-max-mean-part-i

Calhoun, C. (2002) (ed.) Dictionary of Social Sciences. Oxford: Oxford University Press.

Cameron, D. (2006) "Thugs – Beyond redemption", Speech to the centre for social justice. http://www.centreforsocialjustice.org.uk/default.asp?pageRef=139

Cameron, D. (2006) Cameron softens crime image in 'hug a hoodie' call in (Hinsliff, G. 2006) The Guardian. <u>https://www.theguardian.com/politics/2006/jul/09/conservatives.ukcrime</u>

Cameron, D. in BBC News (2015). *David Cameron warns of 'legacy of debt'*. 12th January. Available at: <u>http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/uk-30773974</u>

Cameron, D., 2011a. HC Debs (2010-12) 531 col. 1051.

Campbell, S., Greenwood, M., Prior, S., Shearer, T., Walkem, K., Young, S., Bywaters, D., Canepari, Z. (2018) Faces of Flint: the story of a modern American city. <u>https://www.theguardian.com/cities/2018/aug/29/flint-michigan-story-modern-american-city-photo-essay-zackary-canepari</u>

Canney, C., and Byrne, A., (2006), 'Evaluating circle time as a support to social skills development: Reflections on a journey in school-based research', British Journal of Special Education, 33, (1), 19-24.

Caputo, K.R. (2014) Policy Analysis for Social Workers. Sage: London

Cardiff Council. (2015) Cardiff Youth Offending Service (YOS). <u>https://www.cardiff.gov.uk/ENG/resident/Health-and-social-care/Children/Cardiff-Youth-</u> <u>Offending-Service/Pages/Cardiff-youth-offending-service.aspx (Accessed 19th June 2019).</u>

CardiffUniversity(2018)Professor MikeMaguirehttps://www.cardiff.ac.uk/people/view/38132-maguire-mike(Accessed 21st May 2019).

Carey, A.M. & Asbury, J. (2016) Focus Group Research. Routledge: Oxon.

Carrabine, E. (2006) Youth Crime and Justice. London: Sage.

Carrabine, E. (2010) Youth Justice in the UK. London: Criminal Justice Studies

Case & Haines (2020) Abolishing Youth Justice Systems: Children First, Offenders Nowhere

Case S, Haines K (2016) Taking the risk out of youth justice. In: Trotter C, McIvor G, McNeill F (eds) Beyond the Risk Paradigm in Criminal Justice. London: Palgrave Macmillan, 61–75.

Case, S. (2006) Young People 'At Risk' of What? Challenging Risk-focused Early Intervention as Crime Prevention. *Youth Justice*. DOI: 10.1177/1473225406069491

Case, S. (2016) Positive Youth Justice: Solving the youth crime 'problem' with children first solutions. Centre for youth and criminal justice. <u>https://www.cycj.org.uk/positive-youth-justice-solving-the-youth-crime-problem-with-children-first-solutions/</u>

Case, S. (2021) Challenging the Reductionism of "Evidence-Based" Youth Justice. Youth Justice. Sustainability 2021, 13, 1735. https://doi.org/10.3390/ su13041735

Case, S. & Haines, K. (2008) The Rhetoric and Reality of the 'Risk Factor Prevention Paradigm' Approach to Preventing and Reducing Youth Offending. Youth Justice: Sage.

Case, S. & Haines, K. (2009) Understanding Youth Offending: Risk Factor Research, Policy and Practice: Policy, Practice and Research. Devon: Willan Publishing

Case, S. & Haines, K. (2012) Is the Scaled Approach a Failed Approach? Youth Justice. Sage: London

Case, S. & Haines, K. (2015) Children First, Offenders Second: The Centrality of Engagement in Positive Youth Justice. *The Howard Journal*. DOI: 10.1111/hojo.12099

Case, S. & Haines, K. (2020) Abolishing Youth Justice Systems: Children First, Offenders Nowhere. Youth Justice. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/1473225419898754</u>

Case, S. & Hampson, K. (2019) Youth Justice Pathways to Change: Drivers, Challenges and Opportunities. Youth Justice: Sage <u>https://doi.org/10.1177%2F1473225418822166</u>

Case, S., & Haines, K. (2021). Abolishing Youth Justice Systems: Children First, Offenders Nowhere. Youth Justice, 21(1), 3–17. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/1473225419898754</u>

Case, S., & Hampson, K. (2019). Youth Justice Pathways to Change: Drivers, Challenges and Opportunities. Youth Justice, 19(1), 25–41. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/1473225418822166</u>

Case, S., Creaney, S., Deakin, J., Haines, K. (2015) Youth Justice: Past, Present and Future.

Case, S., Drew, J. Hampson, K., Jones, G. & Kennedy, D. (2020). *Professional Perspectives* of Youth Justice Policy Implementation: Contextual and Coalface Challenges. The Howard Journal of Crime and Justice. Vol 00: 0. Pp 1-19

Case, S.P., and K.R. Haines. 2015a. Children First, Offenders Second: The centrality of engagement in positive youth justice. *The Howard Journal of Criminal Justice* 54 (2): 157–175

Case, S.P., Clutton, S. and Haines, K.R. (2005) 'Extending Entitlement: A Welsh Policy for Children', Wales Journal of Law and Policy 4(2): 187-202.

Cawson, P. (1985) *Intermediate Treatment*. Child Psychology and Psychiatry. Pergamon Press Ltd.

Centre for Analysis of Youth Transitions (2010) Prevention and Reduction: A review of strategies for intervening early to prevent or reduce youth crime and anti-social behaviour. Department of Education: London https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/182548/DFE-RR111.pdf

Centre for Economic and Business Research (2019) WHICH POSTCODE IS BEST? Available from: <u>https://cebr.com/reports/which-postcode-is-best/</u> (last accessed 21/07/2020).

Centre for Justice Innovation (2018). 18-25 Diversion Scheme. <u>https://justiceinnovation.org/project/18-25-diversion-</u> <u>scheme#:~:text=The%2018%2D25%20Diversion%20scheme,to%20prevent%20further%20r</u> <u>e%2Doffending</u>.

Centre for Youth & Criminal Justice. (2015) A Guide to Youth Justice in Scotland: Policy, Practice and Legislation. Available at: <u>http://www.cycj.org.uk/resource/youth-justice-in-scotlandguide/</u> [Accessed 14 June 2016]

Ceredigion County Council (2022) Youth Justice Service (YJS) – Ceredigion. https://www.ceredigion.gov.uk/resident/children-young-people-services/youth/yjs/

Chakrabarti, S. (2008) Children's rights 'not being met'. http://news.bbc.co.uk/1/hi/uk/7651184.stm

Chakrabortty, A. (2017) Our leaders have lost touch with reality – just like the banks did. https://www.theguardian.com/commentisfree/2017/jun/13/leaders-banks-political-classeconomic-failure-crisis

Chaney, P. and Fevre, R. (2001) 'Ron Davies and the cult of "inclusiveness": devolution and participation in Wales', Contemporary Wales, vol. 14, pp. 21–49.

Chapple, K. (2016) Income Inequality and Urban Displacement: The New Gentrification. New Labour Forum. Volume: 26 issue: 1, page(s): 84-93

Charles, A. & Haines, K. (2010) the Swansea Bureau: Children First, Offending Second http://embed.policyreview.tv/media/documents/LI291_EDDIS_ISLES.pdf

Chawla, L. (2007). 'Childhood Experiences Associated with Care for the Natural World. A Theoretical Framework for Empirical Results'. *Children Youth and Environments* 17 (4): 144-170.

Child Rights and You UK (2017) Child Rights Importance. http://uk.cry.org/knowus/importanceofchildrights.html

Children & Young People's Mental Health Coalition (2021) The Mental Health Act: What does it mean for children and young people? <u>https://cypmhc.org.uk/the-mental-health-act-what-does-it-mean-for-children-and-young-people/</u>

Children and Young Persons Act (1969)

Children in Wales (2014) *The Distinction between the Welsh Government and the National Assembly for Wales*. <u>http://www.childreninwales.org.uk/policy/guide-policy-making/policy-making-national-assembly-wales/the-distinction-between-the-welsh-government-and-the-national-assembly-for-wales/</u> (accessed 07/01/2020).

Children's Commissioner for Wales (2022) Annual Report 2021/22. https://www.childcomwales.org.uk/wp-content/uploads/2022/10/Annual-Report-and-Accounts-2021-22-v2.pdf

Children's Commissioner for Wales. (2020) No Wrong Door: bringing services together tomeetchildren'sneeds.Availablefrom:https://www.childcomwales.org.uk/categories/research-reports-and-other-publications/

Children's Legal Centre Wales (2022) A new Welsh Government plan for children: the devil is in the detail. <u>https://childrenslegalcentre.wales/a-new-welsh-government-plan-for-children-the-devil-is-in-the-detail/</u>

Choak, C. (2012). Asking questions: Interviews and evaluations. In S. Bradford, & F. Cullen, Research and research methods for youth practitioners (pp. 90–112). London: Routledge.

Christman, J & Anderson, J (eds.), 2005. Autonomy and the Challenges to Liberalism: New Essays, New York: Cambridge University Press.

City and County of Swansea (2017). Swansea's population increases to 244,500, http://www.swansea.gov.uk/article/7866/Swanseas-population-increases-to-242400 Civil Service (2017) Devolution Factsheet. Available from: <u>https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data</u> /file/770709/DevolutionFactsheet.pdf

Clarke, G. (2018) *BBC News: £1.3bn Swansea Bay tidal lagoon project thrown out*. Available at: <u>https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/uk-wales-south-west-wales-44589083</u> (accessed 21/02/2020).

Clarke, H.D., Marianne C. S. & Whiteley, F.P. (1998). New Models for New Labour: The Political Economy of Labour Party Support, January 1992-April 1997. The American Political Science Review Vol. 92, No. 3. <u>https://doi.org/10.2307/2585481</u>

Clarke, J., Gewirtz, S. & McLaughlin, E. (2000) *New Managerialism, New Welfare?* London: The Open University

Clarke, K. (2011) *Kenneth Clarke blames English riots on a 'broken penal system'*. The Guardian. 5 September. Available at: <u>https://www.theguardian.com/uk/2011/sep/05/kenneth-clarke-riots-penal-system</u> (accessed 20th May 2020).

Cohen, S. (1985) Visions of Social Control: Crime, Punishment, and Classification. Cambridge: Policy Press

Cohen, S. (2002) Folk Devils and Moral Panics. (3rd ed.) Routledge: London

Cohen, S. (2011) Folk Devils and Moral Panics. London: Routledge

Cole, A. & Stafford, I. (2014) Small Country Governance. <u>https://www.wcpp.org.uk/wp-</u> content/uploads/2019/06/Small-Country-Governance.pdf

Cole, A. & Stafford, I. (2015) Devolution and Governance: Wales Between Capacity and Constraint. Hampshire: Palgrave Macmillan

Colton, D. & Covert, R. W (2007) *Designing and Constructing Instruments for Social Research and Evaluation*, Wiley: London Commission for Social Care Inspection Estyn Report (2006) Report on: Newport Youth Offending Service. <u>http://217.35.77.12/archive/wales/papers/justice/pdfs/NewportYOS.pdf</u>

Commission on Justice in Wales (2019) JUSTICE IN WALES FOR THE PEOPLE OF WALES. Available from: <u>https://gov.wales/sites/default/files/publications/2019-10/Justice%20Commission%20ENG%20DIGITAL_2.pdf</u> (last accessed 17/08/2020).

Connelly, L.M. (2020) Understanding Research. Inclusion and Exclusion Criteria. MedSurg Nursing.29/20.<u>https://www.proquest.com/openview/46ad1457b17d5d5995f448f9133109fa/1</u> ?pq-origsite=gscholar&cbl=30764

Constitutional Reform Committee (2014) A new Magna Carta? - Political and Constitutional Reform Contents. <u>https://publications.parliament.uk/pa/cm201415/cmselect/cmpolcon/463/46308.htm</u>

Conwy County Borough Council (2016) Youth Justice Service: Children and young people who commit crime or on the verge of anti-social behaviour and crime. <u>http://www.conwy.gov.uk/en/Resident/Social-Care-and-Wellbeing/Children-and-families/Youth-Offending.aspx</u>

Cook-Sather, A. 2006. "Sound, Presence, and Power: "Student Voice" in Educational Research and Reform." Curriculum Inquiry 36 (4): 359–390. [Taylor & Francis Online].

Cooper, N. & Dumpleton, S. (2013) 'Walking the Breadline: The scandal of food poverty in 21st Century Britain', Oxfam and Church Action on Poverty: Oxford, http://policy-practice.oxfam.org.uk/publications/walking-the-breadline- the-scandal-of-food-poverty-in-21st-century-britain-292978.

Cooper, V. & Whyte, D (2017) The Violence of Austerity. Pluto Press: London.

Corwin, E. (1933) 'Congress's power to prohibit commerce: A crucial constitutional issue', *Cornell Law Quarterly*, 18:4, 477–506.

Corwin, E. (1950) 'The passing of dual federalism', Virginia Law Review, 36:1, 1-24.

Cotrim, H., Granja, C., Carvalho, A. S., Cotrim, C., & Martins, R. (2021). Children's Understanding of Informed Assents in Research Studies. Healthcare (Basel, Switzerland), 9(7), 871. <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/healthcare9070871</u>

Coutts, P. *Has devolution produced successful policy innovation and learning?* In Paun, A & Macrory, S. (2019) (Eds.) Has Devolution Worked? The first 20 years. Institute for Government. <u>https://www.instituteforgovernment.org.uk/sites/default/files/publications/has-devolution-worked-essay-collection-FINAL.pdf</u>

Coxall B., Robins L., Leach R. (2003) *The evolving British Constitution. In: Contemporary British Politics.* Palgrave, London. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/978-1-349-14821-9_11</u>

Coyne, I. (2010) Accessing children as research participants: examining the role of gatekeepers. Child: Care, Health and Development. Vol 36.4 p. 452-454. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2214.2009.01012.x

Crabb, S. (2014) 'Wales needs Welfare Reform'. https://www.gov.uk/government/speeches/wales-needs-welfare-reform

Crabb, S. (2017) Secretary of State for Wales sets out long-term vision on devolution. <u>https://www.gov.uk/government/speeches/secretary-of-state-stephen-crabb-sets-out-long-</u> <u>term-vision-on-devolution</u>

Cracknell, S. (2002) Anti-Social Behaviour Orders. *Journal of Social Welfare and Family Law* 22(1) 108:115

Crawford, A. (ed.) *Crime Prevention Policies in Comparative Perspective*. Cullompton: Willan Publishing pp. 62-85.

Crawford, A. (eds.) (2009) Crime Prevention Policies in Comparative Perspective. Routledge: Oxon.

Creswell, J. W., & Plano Clark, V. L. (2018). Designing and conducting mixed methods research. 3rd ed. Sage.

Creswell, J.W. & Plano Clark, V.L (2017) (3rd Ed) *Designing and Conducting Mixed Methods Research*. SAGE: USA.

Crime & Delinquency, 33(3), 358–378. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/0011128787033003003</u> Crime and disorder Act, 1998

Crofts, T. (1998). Rebutting the Presumption of Doli Incapax. The Journal of Criminal Law, 62(2), 185–193. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/002201839806200208</u>

Crotty, M. (2003): The Foundations of Social Research: Meaning and Perspectives in the Research Process, London: Sage Publications, 3rd edition, 10.

Crown Prosecution Service (2018a) Cymru-Wales. <u>https://www.cps.gov.uk/cymru-wales</u> (accessed 22/06/2018).

Crown Prosecution Service (2018b) Executive Team. <u>https://www.cps.gov.uk/cymru-wales</u> (accessed 22/06/2018).

Crown Prosecution Service (2018c) Executive Team <u>https://www.cps.gov.uk/cymru-wales</u> (accessed 22/06/2018).

Curtis, B. (2013). The SouthWales Miners: 1964-1985. University of Wales Press

Cuthbert,J.(2017)CriminalJusticePartnershttp://www.gwent.pcc.police.uk/engagement/partnerships/criminal-justice-partners/

Cutler, T. & Waine, B. (2002) Managerialism Reformed? New Labour and Public Sector Management. Social Policy Administration. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/1467-9515.00193</u>

Cwm Taf UHB (2018) Three Year Integrated Medium-term Plan 2017-2020. http://cwmtafmorgannwg.wales/Docs/Integrated%20Medium%20Term%20Plans/IMTP%202

<u>017-20/Book%20A1%20-%20IMTP%202017-20%20-</u> <u>%20Local%20Population%20Health%20-%20Final%20Draft.pdf</u> NHS: Wales

CYPNOW. (2018) Former children's commissioner for Wales among six new YJB board members, <u>https://www.cypnow.co.uk/cyp/news/2004731/former-childrens-commissioner-for-wales-among-six-new-yjb-board-members</u>

Daly, E.H. (1992) Allocation, distribution, and scale: towards an economics that is efficient, just, and sustainable. Amsterdam: Elsevier Science Publishers

Daly, J., Kellehear, A. & Gliksman, M. (1997). The public health researcher: A methodological approach. Melbourne, Australia: Oxford University Press.

Dannie, J. (2012) Sampling Essentials: Practical Guidelines for Making Sampling Choices. London: Sage Publications.

Dantzker, M.L., Hunter, D.R., Quinn, S.T. (2016) (4th ed.) Research Methods for Criminology and Criminal Justice. Burlington: Jones & Bartlett Learning.

David Wynn Morgan (2006) A cardiff judge sentenced a teenage thug who terrorised the judge's OWN neighbourhood to four years in custody. Available from: <u>https://www.walesonline.co.uk/news/wales-news/judge-locks-up-teen-who-2294735</u> (Accessed 21/05/2020).

Davidson, E (2017) *Saying It Like It Is? Power, Participation and Research Involving Young People*. Social Inclusion. Volume 5, Issue 3, Pages 228–239. DOI: 10.17645/si.v5i3.967

Davies, A.R. (2015) Wales Bill will 'clear murky waters' of devolution. https://www.conservatives.wales/news/wales-bill-will-'clear-murky-waters'-devolution

Davies, R. (1999) *the history of Welsh devolution*. <u>http://www.assembly.wales/en/abthome/role-of-assembly-how-it-works/Pages/history-welsh-</u> <u>devolution.aspx</u> (accessed 27/03/2017).

Davies, R.T. in *House of Commons: Political and Constitutional Reform Committee: Do we need a constitutional convention for the UK?* (2013) House of Commons: London.

Davis, A.Y. (2011) Are Prisons Obsolete? Seven Stories Press.

Davis, S.C. (2017) Focus Groups: Applying Communication Theory through Design, Facilitation and Analysis. Routledge: London.

Daw, C. (2020) 'A stain on national life': why are we locking up so many children? <u>https://www.theguardian.com/society/2020/jul/23/youth-justice-young-offender-institutions-</u> <u>locking-up-children</u> (Accessed 30th May 2021).

Day, A.-M. (2022). 'It's a Hard Balance to Find': The Perspectives of Youth Justice Practitioners in England on the Place of 'Risk' in an Emerging 'Child-First' World. Youth Justice, 0(0). <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/14732254221075205</u>

de Lange, S.L. (2012). New alliances: why mainstream parties govern with radical right-wing populist parties. Political Studies. 60:899–918

Deane, M. & Doran, S. (2002). Section 17 of the Crime and Disorder Act 1998: A practical guide for parish and town councils. NARCO. <u>https://www.ashover-pc.gov.uk/uploads/s17-crime-disorder-act-1998.pdf</u>

Deloitte(2015)YouthOffendingTeamStocktake.https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/445641/yot-stocktake-report.pdf

Demetriou, S (2015) *Replacing the ASBO With the IPNA*. <u>https://www.criminallawandjustice.co.uk/features/Replacing-ASBO-IPNA</u> (accessed 01/05/2017). Denney, D. (2009) Living in Dangerous Times: Fear, Insecurity, Risk and Social Policy, Sussex: Wiley Blackwell.

Denscombe, M. (2010) Ground Rules for Social Research: Guidelines for Good Practice. Berkshire: Open University Press.

Denzin, N. K., Lincoln, Y. S. (2005). Introduction: The discipline and practice of qualitative research. In Denzin, N., Lincoln, Y. (Eds.), The SAGE handbook of qualitative research (3rd ed., pp. 1-32). Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.

Department for Communities and Local Government (2010) The audit and inspection of local authorities. <u>https://glostext.gloucestershire.gov.uk/documents/s4562/AI%2010.pdf</u>

Department of Communities and Local Government (2011) *Localism Bill: Neighbourhood Plans equalities impact assessment*, London: Department of Communities and Local Government.

Department of Health and Social Security (1972). Intermediate treatment: a guide for the regional planning of new forms of treatment for children in trouble. London: HMSO.

Department of Health and Social Security (1973). Intermediate treatment project. London: HMSO.

Department of Health and Social Security (1977). Intermediate treatment: planning for action. London: Author.

Department of Justice. (2012) A Review of the Youth Justice System in Northern Ireland. https://www.restorativejustice.org.uk/sites/default/files/resources/files/Report%20of%20the% 20Youth%20Justice%20System%20in%20Northern%20Ireland.pdf

Donald, A. & Werran, J. (2018) *CAN WE REVIVE BRITAIN'S 'RUST BELT'*? https://www.battleofideas.org.uk/2018/session/can-we-revive-britains-rust-belt/ Donaldson, K. (2020) Hancock Blames Young People for 'Concerning' U.K. Covid Rise. Bloomberg. <u>https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2020-09-07/hancock-blames-young-people-for-concerning-u-k-covid-spike</u>

Dorling, D. & Thomas, B. (2016) *People and Places: A 21st-century atlas of the UK*. Policy Press: Bristol

Downes, D. and Morgan, R. (2012) Overtaking on the Left? The Politics of Law and Order in the 'Big Society. In: Maguire M, Morgan R and Reiner R (2012) The Oxford Handbook of Criminology 5th edn. Oxford: Oxford University Press.

Downes, D. and Morgan, R. (2012) Overtaking on the Left? The Politics of Law and Order in the 'Big Society'. In: Maguire M, Morgan R and Reiner R (2012) The Oxford Handbook of Criminology 5th edn. Oxford: Oxford University Press.

Drake, D, Fergusson, R, Briggs, D (2014) Hearing new voices: Re-viewing youth justice policy through practitioners' relationships with young people. Youth Justice 14(1): 22–39.

Drakeford, M. (2010) *Devolution and youth justice in Wales*. Criminology and Criminal Justice. 10(2) 137–154.

Drakeford, M. (2012) Wales in the age of austerity. Critical Social Policy. Sage: London https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/pdf/10.1177/0261018312444421

Drakeford, M. (2019) Reforming our union: shared governance in the UK. <u>https://gov.wales/reforming-our-union-shared-governance-in-the-uk-html#section-37030</u> (Accessed 21st October 2020).

Drakeford, M. (2021) Wales' First Minister welcomes a new report calling for reform of the UK's constitution on "radical federalist lines". <u>https://gov.wales/wales-first-minister-welcomes-new-report-calling-for-reform-of-the-uks-constitution-on-radical-federalist-lines</u> (Accessed 22nd October 2021).

Drakeford, M., 2010. Devolution and youth justice in Wales. Criminology and Criminal Justice 10 (2).

Dube, J.P. & Rossi, P.E. (2019) *Handbook of the Economics of Marketing vol 1*. North Holland Publishers.

Duclos, N. (2006) The 1997 devolution referendums in Scotland and Wales. French Journal of British Studies. <u>https://doi.org/10.4000/rfcb.1187</u>

Dunleavy, P. (1981) The Politics of Mass Housing in Britain 1945–75. Oxford: Clarendon Press.

Dunn, N.M. (2016) Public Policy Analysis. Routledge: Oxon

Dyfed Powys (2018) Chief Constable Mark Collins. <u>https://www.dyfed-powys.police.uk/en/about-us/who-we-are/whos-who/chief-constable/</u> (accessed 22/06/2018).

Easton, M (2009). The Politics of Proper Behaviour. https://www.bbc.co.uk/blogs/thereporters/markeaston/2009/09/the_politics_of_proper_behaviour. o.html (last accessed 03/01/2020).

Eaton, G. (2018) Austerity: how an ideological project failed on its own terms. <u>https://www.newstatesman.com/politics/uk-politics/2018/10/austerity-how-ideological-project-failed-its-own-terms</u>

Edwards, A & Hughes, G. (2009) The preventive turn and the promotion of safer communities in England and Wales: political inventiveness and governmental instabilities. In: Crawford, Adam ed. Crime Prevention Policies in Comparative Perspective, London: Willan publishing Ltd, pp. 62-85.

Edwards, A. (2009) Globalisation and Its Impact on Wales: Oral and written evidence (vol 2). House of Commons Welsh Affairs Committee: Wales Edwards, A. & Hughes, G. (2008) 'Resilient Fabians? Anti-Social Behaviour and Community Safety Work in Wales' in P. Squires (ed) *ASBO Nation: The Criminalisation of Nuisance*. Bristol: Policy Press pp.57-72.

Edwards, A. & Hughes, G. (2009) 'the Preventive Turn and the Promotion of Safer Communities in.

Electoral Reform Society (2017) Missing Voices: How do people across Wales feel about politics? Available from; <u>https://www.electoral-reform.org.uk/latest-news-and-research/publications/missing-voices/</u> (last accessed 23/05/2020).

Elliot, M. & Thomas, R. (2017) Public Law, Oxford: Oxford University Press

Ellul, J. (2009) *Money and Power*, Eugene: Wipf & Stock Publishers England and Wales: Political Inventiveness and Government Instabilities' in Entwistle, T., Downe, J., Guarneros-Meza, V. & Martin, S. (2015) *The Multi-Level Governance of Wales: Layer Cake or Marble Cake*? Volume 16, Issue 2, pages 310–325, May 2014

Estyn (2018) The quality of education and training for young people engaged with youth offending teams. <u>https://www.estyn.gov.wales/system/files/2021-08/The%2520quality%2520of%2520education%2520and%2520training%2520for%2520you ng%2520people%2520engaged%2520with%2520youth%2520offending%2520teams%2520-%2520en_0%281%29.pdf</u>

Etikan, I (2016) Comparison of Convenience Sampling and Purposive Sampling. American Journal of Theoretical and Applied Statistics. 2016; 5(1): 1-4.

Evans & Trystan, (1999). Evans G and Trystan D (1999) 'Why was 1997 different?' in Taylor B and Thomson K (eds), Scotland and Wales: Nations Again? Cardiff: University of Wales Press.

Evans, D. (2016) <u>Wales and the Brexit vote: a case of turkeys voting for Christmas?</u> <u>http://blogs.lse.ac.uk/politicsandpolicy/wales-and-the-brexit-vote/</u> (Accessed 22/08/2018). Evans, G. (2022) Back to the future? Reflections on three phases of education policy reform in Wales and their implications for teachers. J Educ Change 23, 371–396. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10833-021-09422-6

Evans, G. and Trystan, D. (1999) 'Why was 1997 different?' in Taylor, B., Thompson, K. (eds) Scotland and Wales: Nations Again?, Cardiff, University of Wales Press.

Evans, G.J. (2006) Devolution in Wales: Claims and Responses, 1937–1979. Cardiff: University of Wales Press

Evans, J., Jones, R., & Musgrove, N. (2022). 'Dragonisation' revisited: A progressive criminal justice policy in Wales? *Criminology & Criminal Justice*, 22(4), 636–653. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/1748895821990428</u>

Evans, J., Jones, R., & Musgrove, N. (2022). 'Dragonisation' revisited: A progressive criminal justice policy in Wales? Criminology & Criminal Justice, 22(4), 636–653. https://doi.org/10.1177/1748895821990428

Evans, K. (2005) Young People in the Media: a dangerous and anti-social obsession, 59:1 14 15, DOI: 10.1080/09627250508553047

Extending Entitlement

Fabian, A. (2010) The Value of Cultural Capital in Urban Development. Hungary: University of Sopron.

Family Information Service. (2015) Youth Justice Service (YJS) – Ceredigion. http://fis.ceredigion.gov.uk/prevention-services/

Farrell, C. M., & Law, J. (1998). Regional Policy Differences In the UK: Education in Wales.PublicPolicyandAdministration,13(2),54–69.https://doi.org/10.1177/095207679801300205

Farrell, G, Laycock, G and Tilley, N (2019) What caused the decline in child arrests in England and Wales: the Howard League's programme or something else? Crime Prevention and Community Safety, 21 (2). pp. 153-158. ISSN 1460-3780 Feinberg, J. (1986). Harm to Self. The Moral Limits of the Criminal Law (Volume 3), Oxford: Oxford University Press.

Fenger, M. & Bekkers, V. (2012) Beyond Fragmentation and Interconnectivity: Public Governance and the Search for Connective Capacity. IOS Press: Amsterdam.

Field, S. (2015) 'Developing Local Cultures in Criminal Justice Policy Making: The Case for Youth Justice in Wales' in Waski, M. & Santatzoglou, S. The Management of change in Criminal Justice: Who Knows Best? Palgrave Macmillan. 172

Field, S. (2015) *Developing Local Cultures in Criminal Justice Policy Making: The Case if Youth Justice in Wales* in Wasik, M. & Santatzoglu, S. (eds) Who Knows Best? The Management of Change in Criminal Justice. Palgrave Macmillan: Hampshire.

Fielding, N.G. (2012) Triangulation and Mixed Methods Designs, Data Integration With New Research Technologies.

Finch, D. (2020) Westminster does not understand us, says county council leader. Available from; <u>https://www.yellowad.co.uk/westminster-does-not-understand-us-says-county-council-leader/</u> (last accessed 28/06/2020).

Fionda, J. (1999) 'New Labour, old hat: youth justice and the Crime and Disorder Act 1998' *Criminal Law Review* 36-47.

Fisher, B.S. & Lab, P.S. (2010) *Encyclopaedia of Victimology and Crime Prevention* (Vol 1). Sage Publications: London.

Flick, U. W. E. (2009). An introduction to qualitative research. London: SAGE Publishing.Flint,C.(2011)HansardDebate:LocalismLocalismBill.https://hansard.parliament.uk/Commons/2011-01-17/debates/1101176000001/LocalismBill(accessed 04/10/2017)

Fol, S. (2012) 'Urban shrinkage and socio-spatial disparities: are the remedies worse than the disease?', Built Environment, 38 (2), pp. 259–275

Foley, N. (2020) Youth Unemployment Statistics. House of Commons Library: London

Forgrave, A. (2019) Welsh farmers treated as 'second class citizens' over broadband. <u>https://www.dailypost.co.uk/news/local-news/broadband-farming-wales-poor-mobile-</u> <u>15743151</u> (accessed 21/01/2020).

Foster, D. (2016) Austerity is making people physically sick. The Guardian 22nd March. Available at: <u>https://www.theguardian.com/society/commentisfree/2016/mar/22/austerity-physically-sick-economically-deprived</u> (accessed 21st Feb 2020).

Foucault, M (1979) Discipline and Punish: The Birth of the Prison, New York: Vintage

Foucault, M. (1979) Discipline and Punish; The Birth of the Prison (Harmondsworth, 1979)

Fouzer, M. in The Law Society Gazette (2019) Knife ASBOs a 'knee jerk reaction', criminal defence firm says. Available from: <u>https://www.lawgazette.co.uk/law/knife-asbos-a-kneejerk-reaction-criminal-defence-firm-says/5069338.article</u> (accessed 22/05/2020)

Fox, S. (2021) Political alienation and referendums: how political alienation was related to support for Brexit. British Politics 16, 16–35. <u>https://doi.org/10.1057/s41293-020-00134-8</u> Francis, H. (2015). UK's commitment to children's rights doesn't go far enough. <u>https://www.familylaw.co.uk/news_and_comment/uk-s-commitment-to-children-s-rights-doesn-t-go-far-enough</u>

Frauley, J. (2015). C. Wright Mills and the Criminological Imagination. 10.4324/9781315570709-1.

Furedi, F. (2010) 'Liberal paternalism gets public and private the wrong way around', The Great Debate UK, 4 November 2010. http://blogs.reuters.com/great-debate-uk/ 2010/11/04/ liberal-paternalism-gets-public-and- private-the-wrong-way-around/

Future Generations Commissioner (2015) Well-being of Future Generations (Wales) Act 2015. https://www.futuregenerations.wales/about-us/future-generations-act/ Gabriel, A.V. (2003) Management (3rd ed.) Pearson Longman: Singapore.

Gaffney, H., Farrington, D.P. & White, H. (2021) Pre-Court Diversion. Youth Endowment Fund. <u>https://youthendowmentfund.org.uk/wp-content/uploads/2021/06/Pre-Court-Diversion-technical-report-.pdf</u>

Galletta, A. (2013) Mastering the Semi-structured interview and beyond: from Research Design to Analysis and Publication. New York: New York University Press.

Garcia-Quiroga, M., & Agoglia, I. S. (2020). Too Vulnerable to Participate? Challenges for Meaningful Participation in Research With Children in Alternative Care and Adoption. International Journal of Qualitative Methods, 19. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/1609406920958965</u>

Garett, P.M. (2007) Making 'Anti-Social Behaviour': A Fragment on the Evolution of 'ASBO Politics' in Britain. The British Journal of Social Work , July 2007, Vol. 37, No. 5 (July 2007), pp.839-856

https://www.jstor.org/stable/pdf/23722535.pdf?refreqid=excelsior%3A1cfdb4590b5389d166 0be625593ca01a

Garland, D (2006) *The Culture of Control: Crime and Social Order in Contemporary Society*, Oxford: Oxford University Press.

Garland, D. (2001) *The Culture of Control: Crime and Social Order in Contemporary Society*. Oxford: Oxford University Press

Garside, R. (2014) House of Commons Justice Committee. Crime reduction policies: a coordinated approach? https://publications.parliament.uk/pa/cm201415/cmselect/cmjust/307/307.pdf

Gash, T. and Roos, T. (2012) Choice and competition in public services, London: Institute for Government.<u>https://www.instituteforgovernment.org.uk/sites/default/files/publications/Choic e%20and%20competion%20in%20public%20services_0.pdf</u>

Gash, T., Pachamia, N., Sims, S. & Hotson, L. (2015) Making public service markets work. London: Institute for Government. available from: <u>https://www.instituteforgovernment.org.uk/sites/default/files/publications/Making_public_ser</u> <u>vice_markets_work_final_0.pdf</u>

Gay, O. (1997) Wales and Devolution: Research Paper 97/60. House of Commons Library. https://researchbriefings.files.parliament.uk/documents/RP97-60/RP97-60.pdf

Gibbs, A. (1997) Social Research: Focus Groups. The University of Surrey. https://sru.soc.surrey.ac.uk/SRU19.html

Gilling, D. (1997) Crime Prevention: Theory, Policy, and Politics. Psychology Press.Given, L.M. (2008) The SAGE Encyclopaedia of Qualitative Research Methods. SagePublishers: London.

Given, L.M. (2012) Semi-Structured Interview. The SAGE Encyclopedia of Qualitative Research Methods. http://methods.sagepub.com/base/download/ReferenceEntry/sage-encyc-qualitative-research-methods/n420.xml (accessed 24/11/2017).

Glueck, S. and Glueck, E. (1930) Five Hundred Criminal Careers. New York: Knopf.

Goddard, T., & Myers, R. R. (2017). Against evidence-based oppression: Marginalized youth and the politics of risk-based assessment and intervention. Theoretical Criminology, 21(2), 151–167. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/1362480616645172</u>

Goffman, E (1963) Stigma: Notes on the management of spoiled identity. Simon & Schuster: London

Goffman, E. (1967) *Interaction ritual: essays on face-to-face behaviour*. Pantheon Books: New York

Golder, M. (2016) Far Right Parties in Europe. The Annual Review of Political Science. Available from: <u>https://www.annualreviews.org/doi/pdf/10.1146/annurev-polisci-042814-</u> 012441 (last accessed 21/07/2020). Goldson, B. (2007) Child criminalisation and the mistake of early intervention.
 <u>https://www.crimeandjustice.org.uk/publications/cjm/article/child-criminalisation-and-</u>
 <u>mistake-early-intervention</u> (Accessed 14th May 2020).
 Goldson, B. (2012) (ed.) Dictionary of Youth Justice. Oxon: Willan Publishing

Goldson, B. & Muncie, J. (2006) *Youth Crime and Justice*. London: SAGE Goodfellow, P. (2017) Involving young people is essential for the future of the youth justice system. <u>http://criminaljusticealliance.org/blog/involving-young-people-essential-future-youth-justice-system/</u> (accessed 07/09/2019).

Goodman, S.P. (2018) BRITAIN'S BIG SQUEEZE: In Britain, Austerity Is Changing Everything <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2018/05/28/world/europe/uk-austerity-poverty.html</u> (Accessed 21/03/2020).

Gov.UK (2017) Policy Area - Children and young people. https://www.gov.uk/government/topics/children-and-young-people (Accessed 12/10/2017) Gove, M. (2020) Speech: "The privilege of public service" given as the Ditchley Annual Lecture. Available from; <u>https://www.gov.uk/government/speeches/the-privilege-of-public-</u> service-given-as-the-ditchley-annual-lecture

Government of Wales Act (2006) Power to intervene in certain cases s.114. https://www.legislation.gov.uk/ukpga/2006/32/section/114

Graley, C.E., May, K.F. & McCoy, D.C. (2011) *Postcode Lotteries in Public Health - The NHS Health Checks Programme in Northwest London*. BMC Public Health 11, 738. <u>https://doi.org/10.1186/1471-2458-11-738</u>

Griffin, S.P. (2020) Remaking the British State: For the Many, Not the Few. Labour Party. https://www.scottishlabourleft.co.uk/uploads/6/4/8/1/6481256/remaking_the_british_state_fo r_the_many_not_the_few_final_report.pdf

Grodzins, M. (1966) *The American System: A View of Government in the United States* Chicago, IL: Rand McNally Guang Tian, R. Fan, J. Yin Wan, Y. (2016) Journal of China Marketing; Volume 6. Cambridge Scholars: Cambridge

Guardian Data. (2013) Youth unemployment March 2013 mapped, https://fusiontables.google.com/DataSource?docid=116F2m4G5Ow_NX1b2kCotrEbQR8bQu 7iuyOCxvw#rows:id=1

Gudgin, G. (1984). Fuelling Britain: The future of coal. *Marxism Today*, 28(6), 30–32.

Guest, G., MacQueen, M.K. & Namey, E.E. (2012) Applied Thematic Analysis. Sage: London

Gwartney, J. in Lee, R.D. (Ed.) (2013) *Public Choice, Past and Present*. Springer: London Gwent Police (2018) Chief Constable Julian Williams. <u>https://www.gwent.police.uk/about-us/gwent-police/our-chief-officers/the-chief-constable/</u> (accessed 22/06/2018).

Gwynedd Mon Youth Justice Service (2016) Youth Justice Service. <u>http://www.gwynedd-ni.org.uk/GwyneddNi/11-</u>

<u>16/gn_11_16_dogfen.asp?cat=6321&doc=23004&Language=1&p=1&c=1</u>

Haase, A., Hospers, G-J, Pekelsma, S.P. and Rink, D. (2012) Shrinking areas: front-runners in innovative citizen participation. The Hague: European Urban Knowledge Network.

Hafal (2020) National Assembly for Wales Children, Young People and Education Committee Inquiry into Children's Rights in Wales. CW18. Response from: Hafal. <u>https://business.senedd.wales/documents/s94621/CRW%2018%20Hafal.pdf</u>

Hain,P.(2005)BetterGovernanceforWales.https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/272153/6582.pdf(accessed 09/01/2020).

Haines, A., Golson, B., Haycox, A., Houten, R., Lane, S., McGuire, J., Nathan, T., Perkins, E.,Richards, S. & Wittington, R. (2012) Evaluation of the Youth Justice -Liaison and Diversion(YJLD) Pilot Scheme Final Report. Liverpool: University of Liverpool

Haines, K (2009) The dragonisation of youth justice. In: Taylor, W, Earle, R, Hester, R (eds) Youth Justice Handbook: Theory, Policy and Practice. Cullompton: Willan Publishing, pp. 158–167.

Haines, K (2009) The dragonisation of youth justice. In: Taylor, W, Earle, R, Hester, R (eds) Youth Justice Handbook: Theory, Policy and Practice. Cullompton: Willan Publishing, pp. 158–167.

Haines, K & Case, S. (2015) *Positive Youth Justice: Children First, Offender Second*. Bristol: Policy Press.

Haines, K. & Case, S. (2015) Positive Youth Justice: Children First Offender Second.

Haines, K. & Case, S. P (2018) Transatlantic 'Positive Youth Justice': a distinctive new model for responding to offending by children? Crime Prevention and Community Safety. 20, 208-222 (2018) Springer: London

Haines, K. Case, S. & Charles, A. (2013) The Swansea Bureau: A Model of Diversion from the Youth Justice System. International Journal of Law Crime and Justice 41(2):167-187. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.ijlcj.2013.04.002

Haines, K., & Case, S. (2004). Promoting Prevention: A Multi-agency Initiative to Prevent Youth Offending Through Consultation in Swansea Schools. Youth Justice, 4(2), 117–132. https://doi.org/10.1177/147322540400400204

Haines, K., & Case, S. (2012). Is the Scaled Approach a Failed Approach? Youth Justice, 12(3), 212–228. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/1473225412461212</u>

Haines, K., Case, S., Charles, A. & Davies, K. (2013) The Swansea Bureau: A model of diversion from the Youth Justice System. *International Journal of Law, Crime and Justice* Volume 41, Issue 2

Haines, K., Case, S., Davies, K. & Charles, A. (2013). The Swansea Bureau: A model of diversion from the youth justice system. International Journal of Law, Crime and Justice. 167-187.

Haines, K., Case, S., Davies, S. & Charles, A. (2013) The Swansea Bureau: A model of diversion from the Youth Justice System. International Journal of Law, Crime and Justice. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.ijlcj.2013.04.002</u>

Halcomb, J.E. (2016) Understanding the importance of collecting qualitative data creatively. University of Wollongong: Wollongong, Australia.

Hale, B in BBC News (2019) Legal aid: UK's top judge says cuts caused 'serious difficulty'. https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/uk-50923289

Hall, R. (2008) Applied Social Research – Planning, designing and conducting real world research, Palgrave Macmillan: Australia

Halpren, E. S. (1983). Auditing naturalistic inquiries: The development and application of a model (Unpublished doctoral dissertation). Indiana University, Bloomington.

Hansard (1998) Crime and Disorder Bill Hl. Volume 586: debated on Tuesday 3 March 1998. https://hansard.parliament.uk/lords/1998-03-03/debates/7b77732d-55e2-4b5f-acba-2d9ec3ecbc3c/CrimeAndDisorderBillHl

Hansard (2003). Youth Offending. Volume 409: debated on Monday 14 July 2003. https://hansard.parliament.uk/Commons/2003-07-14/debates/2fd936f3-ffe0-4572-87ba-38009531c3bd/YouthOffending

Harcourt, B.E. (2001) Illusion of Order: The False Promise of Broken-Windows Policing. Columbia Law School.

Hardie, J.K. (1907) Socialism and the Celt. In T. Stephens (ed.) Wales Today and Tomorrow pp 89-96.

Harrell, C.R., Gladwin, D.B. & Hoag, P.M. (2013) Mitigating the "Hawthorne effect" in simulation studies. Fulton College of Engineering and Technology: Provo, USA.

Harris, M. & Goodfellow, P. (2021) *The Youth Justice System's Response to the COVID-19 Pandemic.* <u>https://www.mmu.ac.uk/media/mmuacuk/content/documents/mcys/Impact-of-</u> <u>COVID---Literature-Review.pdf</u>

Hart, D. & Thompson, C. (2009) Young people's participation in the youth justice system. <u>http://www.participationworks.org.uk/files/webfm/files/resources/k-</u> <u>items/ncb/Participationinyouthjusticereport/index.pdf</u>

Hart, E. Fears Wales faces 'second class citizen' status if rail chiefs split services with England in Flint, R (2016) The Daily Post. available from; <u>https://www.dailypost.co.uk/news/north-wales-news/fears-wales-faces-second-class-10873233</u> (last accessed 21/04/2020.)

Hart, R. (1992). Children's Participation from Tokenism to Citizenship. Florence: UNICEF Innocent Research Centre, as cited in <u>www.freechild.org/ladder.htm</u>

Harvey, W.S. (2010) 'Methodological approaches for interviewing elites', Geography Compass 4(3): 193 205.

Harvey, W.S. (2011) 'Strategies for conducting elite interviews', Qualitative Research 4(3):431-441.

Hastings, A. et al. (2015) The cost of the cuts: the impact on local government and poorer communities. London: Joseph Rowntree Foundation.

Healthcare Commission and HMI Probation (2009). 'Actions Speak Louder, A Second Review of Healthcare in the Community for Young People who Offend' HMIP: London.Healy, K. (2014) Social Work Theories in Context: Creating Frameworks for Practice (2nd ed.) Hampshire: Palgrave Macmillan

Heary, C. M. & Hennessy, E. (2002) The use of focus group interviews in pediatric health care research. Journal of Paediatric Psychology, 27(1), 47-57.

Henn, M., Weinstein, M. & Foard, N. (2006) A short introduction to social research. London: SAGE

Hennessy, E. & Heary, C. (2005) 'Exploring Children's views through Focus Groups' in Greene, S. & Hogan, D. (eds.) Researching Children's Experience: Approaches and Methods. Sage: London.

Hill, T. (1989) "The Kantian Conception of Autonomy," in Christman (ed.), pp. 91–105.

Hinsliff, G. (2006) *Cameron softens crime image in 'hug a hoodie' call*. Available from: <u>https://www.theguardian.com/politics/2006/jul/09/conservatives.ukcrime</u>

HM Inspectorate of Probation (2009) Risk of Harm Inspection Report, HMIP: London

HM Treasury (2020) House of Lords Select Committee on the Barnett Formula. https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/228660/7772.pdf

HM Treasury (2021) Devolved administration funding and the Barnett formula. <u>https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/devolved-administration-funding-and-the-barnett-formula/devolved-administration-funding-and-the-barnett-formula</u>

HMIP (2017) Consultation on standards and ratings for inspecting youth offending services.HMIP: London.

HMIP (2017) The Work of Youth Offending Teams to Protect the Public. <u>https://www.justiceinspectorates.gov.uk/hmiprobation/wp-</u> <u>content/uploads/sites/5/2017/10/The-Work-of-Youth-Offending-Teams-to-Protect-the-</u> <u>Public_reportfinal.pdf</u>

HMIP (2018) Chief Inspector and Senior Management Team. https://www.justiceinspectorates.gov.uk/hmiprobation/about-hmi-probation/chief-inspectorsenior-management-team/ (accessed 27/06/2018).

HMIP (2019) An inspection of youth offending services in Western Bay. HMIP: Manchester

HMIP (2019) An Inspection of youth offending services in western bay. Available from: https://www.justiceinspectorates.gov.uk/hmiprobation/wp-

content/uploads/sites/5/2019/03/Western-Bay-YJS-inspection-report.pdf HMIP: London

HMIP (2019) Annual report: inspection of youth offending services (2018-2019) https://www.justiceinspectorates.gov.uk/hmiprobation/wp-

content/uploads/sites/5/2019/10/Youth-annual-report-inspection-of-youth-offending-services-2018-2019-1.pdf

HMIP (2019) Western Bay Youth Justice and Early Intervention Service - Poorly-managedmergermeanspublicnotprotected.https://www.justiceinspectorates.gov.uk/hmiprobation/media/press-releases/2019/03/westernbayyjeis/releases/2019/03/westernbayyjeis/

Hodgson, M. (2016) Northamptonshire Youth Offending Service. http://www.n-yos.org.uk/

Hoffman, S. (2019) Children, Young People and Education Committee - Fifth Senedd. https://record.assembly.wales/Committee/5683

Holland, S. (2016) *Joint Committee on Human Rights*, Committee Office, House of Commons: London

Hollander, R. & and Arklay, T. (2017) *REGIONALISM, FEDERALISM AND DEVOLUTION*. Centre for Governance and Public Policy: Brisbane.

Holleran,M.(2018)TheAbandonmentofFlint.https://newrepublic.com/article/150032/abandonment-flint(accessed 14/01/2020).

Hollingsworth, K. (2012) Youth Justice Reform in the Big Society. Journal of Social Welfare and Family Law · June 2012. DOI: 10.1080/09649069.2012.718538

Holton, G.J. (1973) Thematic Origins of Scientific Thought: Kepler to Einstein. Cambridge, MA: Harvard University Press.

Home Office (1968). Child in trouble {Cmnd 3601). London: HMSO.Home Office (1972). Local Government Act 1972.https://www.legislation.gov.uk/ukpga/1972/70/section/21

Home Office (1989), Criminal Statistics for England and Wales, London: The Stationery Office.

Home Office (1991) Morgan Report. London

Home Office (1998) Inter-departmental Circular on Establishing Youth Offending Teams. Home Office: London.

HomeOffice(2000)LearningandSkillsAct2000.http://www.legislation.gov.uk/ukpga/2000/21/contents (accessed 21/12/2019).

HomeOffice(2003)CriminalJusticeAct2003.http://www.legislation.gov.uk/ukpga/2003/44/contents

HomeOffice(2004)ChildrenAct2014.http://www.legislation.gov.uk/ukpga/2004/31/pdfs/ukpga_20040031_en.pdf

HomeOffice(2006)GovernmentofWalesAct.http://www.legislation.gov.uk/ukpga/2006/32/contents (accessed 12/07/2018).

Home Office (2008) *Second Reform Act* 1867. <u>https://www.parliament.uk/about/living-heritage/evolutionofparliament/houseofcommons/reformacts/overview/furtherreformacts/</u> (last accessed 3/01/2020).

Home Office (2011) *Rights of Children and Young Persons (Wales) Measure* <u>http://www.legislation.gov.uk/mwa/2011/2</u> (last accessed 12/01/2020).

Home Office (2011) Rights of Children and Young Persons (Wales) Measure <u>http://www.legislation.gov.uk/mwa/2011/2/contents</u> (accessed 11/10/2017).

Home Office (2013) *Devolution settlement: Wales*. <u>https://www.gov.uk/guidance/devolution-</u> settlement-wales (accessed 27/04/2017)

Home Office (2016) Speech - Home Secretary Theresa May launches the modern crime prevention strategy. <u>https://www.gov.uk/government/speeches/home-secretary-theresa-may-launches-the-modern-crime-prevention-strategy</u>

Home Office (2017) https://www.gov.uk/youth-offending-team

HomeOffice(2017)TheWalesAct.https://www.legislation.gov.uk/ukpga/2017/4/notes/division/2/index.htm#:~:text=The%20reserved%20powers%20model%20set,reserved%20to%20the%20UK%20Parliament..

Home Office (2018) Data Protection: The Data Protection Act. <u>https://www.gov.uk/data-protection</u> (accessed 22/08/2018).

Home Office (2018) *Devolution settlement: Wales*. <u>https://www.gov.uk/guidance/devolution-settlement-wales</u>

Home Office (2022) Youth offending teams. https://www.gov.uk/youth-offending-team

Home Office. (2011) *Rights of Children and Young Persons Measure*. http://www.legislation.gov.uk/mwa/2011/2/contents

Home Office. (2017) *Youth Crime Prevention Programmes*. <u>https://www.gov.uk/youth-crime-prevention-programmes</u> (accessed 03/05/2017).

Hooghe, L. and Marks, G. (2003) 'Unraveling the central state, but how? Types of multi-level governance', American Political Science Review, 97:2, 233–243

Hopkins-Burke, R. (2016) Young People, Crime and Justice. Oxon: Routledge

Horner, S.D. (2000) Using focus group methods with middle school children. Research in Nursing & Health, 23, 510-5 17.

Horowitz, J. (2022) Britain is bringing back austerity. Here's why. https://edition.cnn.com/2022/11/16/economy/uk-budget-austerity-brexit/index.html

Hough, M. (1996) *Drugs misuse and the criminal justice system: a review of the literature.* Home Office: London

House of Commons (2013) Seventh Report of Session 2012–13. London: The Stationary Office Limited

House of Commons (2021) Coronavirus: lessons learned to date. Health and Social Care, andScienceandTechnologyCommittees.https://committees.parliament.uk/publications/7496/documents/78687/default/

House of Commons Home Affairs Committee (2011) Policing Large Scale Disorder: LessonsfromthedisturbancesofAugust2011.Availableat:https://publications.parliament.uk/pa/cm201012/cmselect/cmhaff/1456/1456vw.pdf(accessed1st May 2020).

House of Commons Justice Committee (2017). The treatment of young adults in the criminal justice system. <u>https://publications.parliament.uk/pa/cm201617/cmselect/cmjust/169/169.pdf</u>

HouseofLords(2002)Constitution-SecondReport.https://publications.parliament.uk/pa/ld200203/ldselect/ldconst/28/2801.htm(accessed12/01/2020).

Housego, E., and Burns, C., (1994), 'Are you sitting too comfortably? A critical look at 'Circle time' in primary classrooms', English Education, 28, (2), 23-29. how has Wales changed? <u>https://senedd.wales/media/qy1d5xk1/20-years-as-a-devolved-nation-how-has-wales-changed.pdf</u>

How health and justice services can respond to children with mental health problems and learning disabilities who offend. Available from: <u>http://www.prisonreformtrust.org.uk/Portals/0/Documents/turningyounglivesaroundFINAL.p</u> <u>df</u> (Accessed 03/05/2020).

Howard League (2008) *Commission on English Prisons Today – Localism: A Consultation Paper.* <u>http://howardleague.org/wp-content/uploads/2016/04/Commission-Localism-</u> <u>Paper.pdf</u> (accessed 03/10/2017)

Howard League (2016). Young people and the police: Can the police and crime commissioners lead the way for change? <u>https://howardleague.org/wp-content/uploads/2016/05/On-our-Side-FULL-document.pdf</u>

Howard League for Penal Reform (2020) Howard League for Penal Reform submission to the Commission on Race and Ethnic Disparities. <u>https://howardleague.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/12/HL_Ethnic-disparities-and-inequalities-response.pdf</u>

Howe, D. (1991) *Knowledge, power and the shape of social work practice*. The sociology of social work, London: Routledge, 202-220

Howell, D. (1997). "The Best and the Worst of Times": Rise of New Labour. Economic and Political Weekly, 32(28), 1697–1704. <u>http://www.jstor.org/stable/4405618</u>

Hsieh, C.C. and Pugh, M.D. (1993) *Poverty, income inequality and violent crime: A metaanalysis of recent aggregate data studies*, Criminal Justice Review, 18, 2, 182-202 <u>http://commissioner.south-wales.police.uk/en/us/police-crime-reduction-plan-2018-2021-</u> <u>and-executive-summary/</u>

Hudson, B., Hunter, D. & Peckham, S. (2019) Policy failure and the policy-implementation gap: can policy support programs help? Policy Design and Practice, 2:1, 1-14, DOI: 10.1080/25741292.2018.1540378

Human Rights Watch (2020) *Hungary Ends Legal Recognition for Transgender and Intersex People*. Available from: <u>https://www.hrw.org/news/2020/05/21/hungary-ends-legal-</u> <u>recognition-transgender-and-intersex-people</u> (last accessed 13/08/2020).

Hunleth, J.M., Spray, J.S., Meehan, C. et al. What is the state of children's participation in qualitative research on health interventions?: a scoping study. BMC Pediatr 22, 328 (2022). https://doi.org/10.1186/s12887-022-03391-2 Independent Commission on Funding & Finance for Wales (2010) Fairness and accountability: a new funding settlement for Wales. Available from: <u>https://gov.wales/sites/default/files/publications/2018-10/fairness-and-accountability.pdf</u> (accessed 21/05/2020).

Industry. Oxon: Routledge.

Innes, A. (2020) Farewell Whitehall, hello Red Square? On Gove and the 'privilege of public service'. Available from; <u>https://blogs.lse.ac.uk/politicsandpolicy/gove-ditchley-lecture/</u>

Innes, M. (2003) Understanding Social Control: Crime and Social Order in Late Modernity. Maidenhead: Open University Press

 Innes, M. (2003) Understanding Social Control. Open University Press.

 Inquiry
 into
 Children's
 rights
 in
 Wales.

 https://business.senedd.wales/documents/s94640/CRW%2003%20Youth%20Justice%20Boar

 d.pdf

Institute for Fiscal Studies (2020). Learning during the lockdown: real-time data on children's experiences during home learning. <u>https://ifs.org.uk/publications/14848</u>

Institute for Government (2019) *Scottish and Welsh ministers feel ignored by Westminster*. <u>https://www.instituteforgovernment.org.uk/news/latest/scottish-and-welsh-ministers-feel-</u> <u>ignored-westminster</u> (last accessed 21/04/2020).

InstituteforGovernment(2020)Barnettformula.https://www.instituteforgovernment.org.uk/explainers/barnett-formula

Institute for Government (2020) Criminal justice and devolution. Available from <u>https://www.instituteforgovernment.org.uk/explainers/criminal-justice-devolution</u> (last accessed 06/08/2020).

Institute for Government (2020) *Public spending and taxation*. <u>https://www.instituteforgovernment.org.uk/publication/devolution-at-20/public-spending-and-taxation</u> (accessed 21/02/2020).

Institute for Government (2021) Devolution and the NHS. https://www.instituteforgovernment.org.uk/explainers/devolution-nhs

InstituteforGovernment(2022)Sewelconvention.https://www.instituteforgovernment.org.uk/explainers/sewel-convention

It seems there is a big red button marked "ASB" at Labour HQ. The sign next to it reads: "In case of electoral emergency, press here". (Easton, 2009).

J.F. Kennedy (1963). *United States Committee for UNICEF*. Presidential Papers. White House Central Files.

Jameson, H. (2013) What is Localism? https://www.localgov.co.uk/What-is-Localism/35189

Jamieson, J. (2005) New Labour, Youth Justice and the Question of 'Respect'. Youth Justice 5(3):180-193. DOI:10.1177/147322540500500304

Jeffery, C. (2009). Devolution in the United Kingdom: Problems of a Piecemeal Approach to Constitutional Change. *Publius*, *39*(2), 289–313. <u>http://www.jstor.org/stable/40272210</u>

Jerrom, C. (2007) *Youth Justice and the Youth Justice Board*. <u>http://www.communitycare.co.uk/2007/06/04/youth-justice-and-the-youth-justice-board/</u> (accessed 06/10/2017).

Johnes, M. (2013) Margaret Thatcher: An unlikely architect of Welsh devolution. https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/uk-wales-politics-16315966 (accessed 02/09/2018).

Johnes, M. (2019) *Wales: England's colony*. Parthian books: Cardigan Joint Committee on Human Rights (2008) A Bill of Rights for the UK? <u>https://publications.parliament.uk/pa/jt200708/jtselect/jtrights/165/165i.pdf</u> Joint Committee on Human Rights (2014) The UK's compliance with the UN Convention on the Rights of the Child. <u>https://publications.parliament.uk/pa/jt201415/jtselect/jtrights/144/144.pdf</u>

Jones, A. (2017) *WE NEED TO TAKE CONTROL OF YOUTH JUSTICE, SAYS POLICE BOSS.* <u>http://www.northwales-pcc.gov.uk/en/News/News/2018/We-need-to-take-control-of-youth-justice-says-police-boss.aspx</u>

Jones, C. (2004) The Gregygnog Papers: The Future of Welsh Labour. Cardiff: Institute of Welsh Affairs

Jones, C. (2015) Devolution reform bill 'treats Welsh as second-class citizens' <u>https://www.theguardian.com/politics/2015/oct/20/devolution-reform-bill-treats-welsh-as-</u> <u>second-class-citizens</u> (accessed 14/01/2020).

Jones, C. (2015) Devolution reform bill 'treats Welsh as second-class citizens'. The Guardian, Available from; <u>https://www.theguardian.com/politics/2015/oct/20/devolution-reform-bill-</u> <u>treats-welsh-as-second-class-citizens</u> (last accessed 23/05/2020)

Jones, D. (2013) Speech: Wales in the continuing union. Available from: <u>https://www.gov.uk/government/speeches/welsh-secretary-delivers-wales-in-the-continuing-union-speech--2</u> (last accessed 12/08/2020).

Jones, R. & Jones, R.W. (2022) The Welsh Criminal Justice System. University of Wales Press. Jones, R. & Wyn Jones, R. (2019) Justice at the Jagged Edge in Wales. Wales Governance Centre. <u>https://www.cardiff.ac.uk/_____data/assets/pdf__file/0006/1699215/Justice-at-the-Jagged-</u> Edge.pdf

Jones, R., Harrison, M. & Jones, T. (2022) *Policing and devolution in the UK: The 'special' case of Wales, Policing*: Journal of Policy and Practice, 2022. <u>https://doi.org/10.1093/police/paac063</u>

Jones, S. (2017) Criminology (6th ed). Oxford: Oxford University Press

Jones, W.R., Scully, R. & Trystan, D. (2007) Why do the conservatives always do (even) worse in Wales? In British Elections and Parties Review. 12:1, 229-245.

Joseph Rowntree Foundation (2016) Life on a low income in the UK today. https://www.jrf.org.uk/life-low-income-uk-today (accessed 20/01/2020).

Journal of British Studies. Vol. 11, No. 1 (Nov., 1971), pp. 92-112 (21 pages)

JRF (2016) Uneven growth: tackling city decline. York: JRF

JRF (2018) UK Poverty 2018. <u>https://www.jrf.org.uk/report/uk-poverty-2018</u> (accessed 13/01/2020).

Jupp, V. (2006) Exploratory Research: The SAGE Dictionary of Social Research Methods. SAGE: London.

Justice Committee (2011). Written evidence from YOT Managers Cymru. https://publications.parliament.uk/pa/cm201012/cmselect/cmjust/1547/1547we06.htm

Justice Innovation (2016). Valuing youth diversion: A toolkit for practitioners. <u>https://justiceinnovation.org/sites/default/files/media/documents/2019-02/valuing-youth-</u> <u>diversion-a-toolkit-1.pdf</u>

Justice Lieven (2020) GAVIN WILLIAMSON ACTED UNLAWFULLY OVER CHILDREN'S SOCIAL CARE EXEMPTIONS, COURT OF APPEAL RULES. <u>https://www.cypnow.co.uk/news/article/gavin-williamson-acted-unlawfully-over-children-s-</u> <u>social-care-exemptions-court-of-appeal-rules</u>

K.E. Howell (2013) An Introduction to the Philosophy of Methodology. Sage: London

K.S.Hopkins (1974) A letter to the secretary of state for Wales in Hopkins (eds.) Rhondda, 269.

Kallio, H., Pietilä, A., Johnson, M., & Kangasniemi, M. (2016). Systematic methodological review: Developing a framework for a qualitative semi-structured interview guide. Journal of Advanced Nursing, 72(12), 2954–2965. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/jan.13031</u>

Kane, M. & Trochim, W.M. (2009) 'Concept Mapping for Applied Social Research' in Bickman, L. &

Kant, I. (1785/1983). *Grounding for the Metaphysics of Morals*, in I. Kant, *Ethical Philosophy*, James W. Ellington, trans., Indianapolis, IA: Hackett Publishing Co.

Kanter, R. M. (1984). The change masters: Innovation and entrepreneurship in the American corporation. New York: Simon & Schuster.

Keating, M. (2014) A federal future for the UK. https://www.centreonconstitutionalchange.ac.uk/opinions/federal-future-uk

Kellam, J. (2018) The Wales Act: a new dawn for Welsh devolution? Institute for Government. https://www.instituteforgovernment.org.uk/blog/wales-act-new-dawn-welsh-devolution

Kellet, M. (2011) Engaging with children and young people. <u>https://childhub.org/sites/default/files/library/attachments/fulltext.pdf</u>

Kelling, L.G. & Coles, M.C. (1997) Fixing Broken Windows: Restoring Order and Reducing Crime in our Communities. Simon & Schuster: New York

Kelly, P. & Kamp, A. (2014) A Critical Youth Studies for the 21st Century. Brill: Boston. Kennedy, D. (2014) *Youth justice should be devolved to Wales, says Keith Towler*, <u>http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/uk-wales-27873588</u>

King, N. (2004). Using templates in the thematic analysis of text. In Cassell, C., Symon, G. (Eds.), Essential guide to qualitative methods in organizational research (pp. 257–270). London, UK: Sage.

Kitzinger, C. & Wilmott, J. (2002) "The thief of womanhood": women's experience of polycystic ovarian syndrome. Soc Sci Med 54:349-361, 2002

Knox, B.A. (1971) The Rise of Colonial Federation as an Object of British Policy, 1850-1870. Korsgaard, Christine M., 2014. "The Normative Constitution of Agency," in Manuel Vargas and Gideon Yaffe (eds.), Rational and Social Agency: The Philosophy of Michael Bratman, New York: Oxford University Press, pp. 190–214.

Krauss, W.M. (2015). "The Inequality of Politics: Social Class Rank and Political Participation". IRLE Working Paper No. 120-15. <u>http://irle.berkeley.edu/workingpapers/120-15.pdf</u>

Kumarappan, L., McKay, S. & Moore, S. (2012) *The Impact of Austerity on UNISON Members*. UNISON: London

Kushner, B. in Goodman, S.P. (2018) *Britain's Big Squeeze*. The New York Times <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2018/05/28/world/europe/uk-austerity-poverty.html</u> (Accessed 02/02/2020).

Lammy, D. (2020) Time to get it right (speech). Youth Court Report Launch. For the Centre for Justice innovation.

Latessa, J.E. & Lowenkamp, T.C. (2005). *What are criminogenic needs and why are they important?* Community Corrections: Research and Best Practices.

Lavrakas, P. J. (2008) Conversational Interviewing. Encyclopaedia of Survey Research Methods. Sage Research Methods. <u>https://dx.doi.org/10.4135/9781412963947.n107</u>

Law Wales (2006) Government of Wales Act 2006. <u>https://law.gov.wales/constitution-government/devolution/gowa-06/?lang=en#/constitution-government/devolution/gowa-06/?tab=overview&lang=en</u> (accessed 08/01/2020).

Law Wales (2016) How power is exercised in Wales. <u>https://law.gov.wales/constitution-government/intro-to-constitution/how-power-exercised-in-Wales/?lang=en#/constitution-government/intro-to-constitution/how-power-exercised-in-Wales/?tab=overview&lang=en</u>

Law Wales (2017) Government of Wales Act 1998. <u>https://law.gov.wales/constitution-government/devolution/gowa-98/?lang=en#/constitution-government/devolution/gowa-98/?tab=overview&lang=en</u>

Leach, M., MacGregor, H., Scoones, I. and Wilkinson, A. (2020) 'Post-Pandemic Transformations: How and Why Covid-19 Requires us to Rethink Development', World Development 138: 105233, DOI: 10.1016/j.worlddev.2020.105233.

Lees, L. & Phillips, M. (2018 (eds.) Handbook of Gentrification Studies. Edward Elgar Publishing: Cheltenham

Lemert, E. (1967) Human Deviance, Social Problems, and Social Control. Prentice-Hall.

Lewis-Beck, M., Bryman, A. & Futing Liao, T. (2004) The SAGE Encyclopaedia of Social Science Research Methods, Volume 3. SAGE: London

Leyland, P. (2011) The multifaceted constitutional dynamics of U.K. devolution. InternationalJournalofConstitutionalLaw.Availablefrom:https://academic.oup.com/icon/article/9/1/251/902278 (last accessed 21/07/2020).

Lieber, E. (2009). Mixing qualitative and quantitative methods: Insights into design and analysis issues. Journal of Ethnographic & Qualitative Research, 3, 218-227.

Liggings, C. in The Law Society Gazette (2019) Knife ASBOs a 'knee jerk reaction', criminal defence firm says. Available from: <u>https://www.lawgazette.co.uk/law/knife-asbos-a-kneejerk-reaction-criminal-defence-firm-says/5069338.article</u> (accessed 22/05/2020)

Lincoln, YS. & Guba, EG. (1985). Naturalistic Inquiry. Newbury Park, CA: Sage Publication.

Little, R. (2020) *Foreword* in the state of youth justice in 2020. An overview of trends and developments. NAYJ. <u>https://thenayj.org.uk/cmsAdmin/uploads/state-of-youth-justice-2020-final-sep20.pdf</u>

Liu, X. (2018). Interviewing Elites: Methodological Issues Confronting a Novice. International Journal of Qualitative Methods. 17. 160940691877032. 10.1177/1609406918770323.

Lloyd George (1999) in Robin Page Arnot (1973) "THE YEARS OF ORDEAL: SOUTH WALES MINERS 1914-1926" <u>https://cymru1914.org/en/view/sound/aaaab00000034</u> (accessed 12/01/2020).

Lloyd, D. (2017) 'Significant roll-back of powers' represents clear failure to respect Wales'. http://www2.partyof.wales/plaidrejectswalesbill

Lloyd, T. (2017) *New dawn for justice in Greater Manchester*. <u>https://www.gmpcc.org.uk/news/new-dawn-for-justice-in-greater-manchester/</u> (accessed 07/05/2017).

Llywelyn, D. (2018) *Role of the Police & Crime Commissioner*. <u>http://www.dyfedpowys-pcc.org.uk/en/the-commissioner/role-of-the-police-crime-commissioner/</u>

Lord Bassam in Hansard (2000) Youth Justice Board for England and Wales Order 2000. Available from; <u>https://api.parliament.uk/historic-hansard/lords/2000/apr/13/youth-justice-board-for-england-and (last accessed 21/05/2020).</u>

Lord Cope in Hansard (2000) Youth Justice Board for England and Wales Order 2000. Available from; <u>https://api.parliament.uk/historic-hansard/lords/2000/apr/13/youth-justice-board-for-england-and</u> (last accessed 21/05/2020).

Lord McNally (2015) *Foreword* in Youth offending teams: making the difference for children and young people, victims and communities: Final Report. <u>https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data</u> /file/445271/Board_Visits_Final_Report.pdf

Lord McNally. (2015) *Restorative justice in youth offending team*. England: Restorative Justice Council

Lord Thomas (2022) Delivering justice for Wales: Summary and Work Programme. Available from: <u>https://gov.wales/delivering-justice-for-wales-summary-and-work-programme-html</u>

LoughboroughUni(2018)SocialScienceshttp://www.lboro.ac.uk/departments/socialsciences/staff/stephen-case/(accessed 28/07/2018).

Lowe, S. (2006) Children's rights officers and advocates put into action the views of young people. <u>https://www.communitycare.co.uk/2006/07/27/childrens-rights-officers-and-advocates-put-into-action-the-views-of-young-people/</u>

Lown, J., (2002), 'Circle time: The perceptions of teachers and pupils', Educational

Lyddon, D. (2008) *A Chronology of Trade Union Law 1979-2008*. Centre for Industrial Relations, Keele University.

M. Haddad (2012) 'The Perfect Storm: Economic stagnation, the rising cost of living, public spending cuts, and the impact on UK poverty', Oxfam: Oxford, http://policy-practice.oxfam.org.uk/publications/the-perfect-storm-economic- stagnation-the-rising-cost-of-living-public-spending-228591

M.M, Bergman (2008) Advances in Mixed Methods Research: Theories and Applications. SAGE: London

MAC (2019) Services. https://mediaacademycymru.wales/services-overview

Macdonald, R. and Marsh, J. (2005) Disconnected youth? Growing up in Britain's poor neighbourhoods. Basingstoke: Palgrave Macmillan.

MacWhiter, I. (2007) Devolution, Australia style. <u>https://iainmacwhirter.wordpress.com/2007/11/26/devolution-australian-style/</u> (accessed 04/01/2020).

Maddox, B. (2020) After Boris Johnson's "disaster" remark, here's how to judge devolution. https://www.instituteforgovernment.org.uk/blog/boris-johnson-remark-devolution Malterud, K. (2001). Qualitative research: Standards, challenges, and guidelines. The Lancet, 358, 483–488. doi:10.1016/S0140-6736(01)05627-6

Manzi, T. & Jacobs, K. (2012) New Localism, Old Retrenchment: The "Big Society", Housing Policy and the Politics of Welfare Reform. *Housing Theory and Justice vol 30*. Oxon: Routledge

Marcuse, H. (1960). Reason and Revolution. Boston: Beacon Press

Margo, J. (2010) Asbos helped make Britain look broken. The Guardian. https://www.theguardian.com/global/2010/jul/29/asbo-made-broken-britain

Marshall, B., Duffy, B., Thompson, J., Castell, S. & Hall, S. (2007) *Blair's Britain: the social* & *cultural legacy*. IPSOS Mori: Social Research Institute <u>https://www.ipsos.com/sites/default/files/2017-</u> 04/sri_blairs_britain_the_social_and_cultural_legacy_2008.pdf

Marshall, C. (1984). Elites, Bureaucrats, Ostriches, and Pussycats: Managing Research in Policy Settings. *Anthropology & Education Quarterly*, *15*(3), 235–251. <u>http://www.jstor.org/stable/3216539</u>

Marshall, D. J. (2013). *Practitioners in the youth justice system: a case study of the youth offending service* (doctoral thesis).

Martin, R. (2019) Wales and Labour: 21st-Century Socialism? http://blogs.cardiff.ac.uk/brexit/2019/01/21/wales-and-labour-21st-century-socialism/

Martin, R. & Gardiner, B. *Reviving the 'Northern Powerhouse' and Spatially Rebalancing the British Economy: The Scale of the Challenge* in C. Berry and A, Giovannini (2017)(Eds): *The Political Economy of the Northern Powerhouse*. Palgrave: London

Mason, J. & Danby, S. (2011) Children as Experts in their Lives: Child Inclusive Research. Child Indicators Research. Vol 4:2 pp185-189. Mason, P. (2017) in Mortram, J. Small Town Inertia. Liverpool: Bluecoat Press, 2017.

Mason, T., de Silva, N., Sharma, N., Brown, D. and Harper, G. (2007) *Local Variation in Sentencing in England and Wales*, London: Ministry of Justice

Matejic, P. (2020) Poverty in Wales 2020. https://www.jrf.org.uk/report/poverty-wales-2020

Mattei, C. & Salour, S. (2019) Austerity is a political choice, not an economic necessity. <u>https://www.theguardian.com/commentisfree/2019/sep/02/austerity-is-a-political-choice-not-an-economic-necessity</u>

McAra, L. and McVie, S. (2016) Understanding youth violence: the mediating effects of gender, poverty and vulnerability. Journal of Criminal Justice. DOI: 10.1016

McCarthy, D. (2013) Revisiting revolutions in youth justice. Centre for crime and justice studies. Available from: <u>https://www.crimeandjustice.org.uk/sites/crimeandjustice.org.uk/files/09627251.2014.95051</u> 7_0.pdf

McEnhill, L. (2012) David Cameron and welfare: a change of rhetoric should not be mistaken for a change of ideology. <u>https://blogs.lse.ac.uk/politicsandpolicy/david-cameron-and-welfare-mcenhill/</u>

McFadye, J. & Rankin, J. (2016) The Role of Gatekeepers in Research: Learning from Reflexivity and Reflection. <u>http://dl6.globalstf.org/index.php/jnhc/article/view/1745</u>

McKenzie, K. in CBC, UK's broken social contract blamed for riots (2011) https://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/u-k-s-broken-social-contract-blamed-for-riots-1.1013952

McKenzie, L. (2015) We don't exist to them, do we?': why working-class people voted for Brexit. <u>https://blogs.lse.ac.uk/brexit/2018/01/15/we-dont-exist-to-them-do-we-why-working-class-people-voted-for-brexit/</u>

McLaughlin, E. & Muncie, J. (2001) Controlling Crime. Sage Publications: London

McLaughlin, E. & Muncie, J. (2006) *The SAGE Dictionary of Criminology*, London: SAGE Publications

McLean, I. (2005) The Fiscal Crisis of the United Kingdom. Palgrave Macmillan.

McMahon, M (1990). '*NET-WIDENING': Vagaries in the Use of a Concept.* The British Journal of Criminology. Oxford University Press.

McNeill, F. (2006) 'Community supervision: context and relationships matter', in Goldson, B. and Muncie, J. (eds.) Youth Crime and Justice, pp.125–138. London: Sage.

McNeill, F. and Batchelor, S. (2002) 'Chaos, Containment and change', *Youth Justice*, vol 2, no 1, pp 27-43

Media Academy Cardiff. (2017) TRIAGE 10-17. http://www.mediaacademycardiff.org/triage/

Media Academy Cardiff. (2017) TRIAGE 18-25. <u>http://www.mediaacademycardiff.org/triage-18-25-2/</u>

Merrill, T. & Kitson, L. (2017) The End of Coal Mining in South Wales: Lessons learned from industrial transformation. GSI REPORT. International Institute for Sustainable Development: Canada

Mertens, D.M. & Hesse-Biber, S. (2012) Triangulation and Mixed Methods Research: Provocative Positions. Journal of Mixed Methods Research 6(2) 75–79

Michael Sieff Foundation: Working together for children's welfare.

Michael, A. (2018) Crime Reduction Plan,

Middlesbrough Council (2016) South Tees Youth Offending Service. <u>https://www.middlesbrough.gov.uk/social-care-and-wellbeing/safeguarding/safeguarding-</u> <u>children-and-young-people/south-tees-youth-offending-service</u> (accessed 02/05/2017). Mikecz, R. (2012) Interviewing elites: Addressing Methodological Issues, Vol 18:6, pp: 482-493

Miles, J. & Roberts, I. (2022) £4.85m for Food and Fun this summer. <u>https://gov.wales/485m-food-and-fun-summer</u>

Miles, M. B., & Huberman, A. M. (1994). *Qualitative data analysis: An expanded sourcebook* (2nd ed.). Sage Publications, Inc.

Mill, J. S. (1861/1964) Considerations on Representative Government. Indianapolis: Bobbs-Merri

Millie, A. (2008) Anti-Social Behaviour. London: Open University Press

Mills, C. W. (1959.) The Sociological Imagination. New York: Oxford University Press.

Ministry of Justice (2010) Youth Crime: Young people aged 10-17 receiving their first reprimand, warning or conviction, 2000-01 to 2009-10. https://www.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/217972/youth-crime-10-17.pdf

Ministry of Justice (2019) Standards for children in the youth justice system. Youth Justice Board.

https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data /file/957697/Standards_for_children_in_youth_justice_services_2019.doc.pdf

Ministry of Justice. (2014) Transforming Youth Custody: Putting education at the heart of detention. <u>https://consult.justice.gov.uk/digital-communications/transforming-youth-custody/</u>

MOJ (2019) Youth Justice Blueprint for Wales. Available from https://gov.wales/sites/default/files/publications/2019-05/youth-justice-blueprint_0.pdf

Monaghan, G. (2008) Supervision Orders in Goldson (ed) Dictionary of Youth Justice, Cullompton: Willan.

Montari, L. (2015) Reflectivity in Research Practice: An Overview of Different Perspectives. International Journal of Qualitative Methods.

Montford, K.S. & Taylor, C. (2021) Building Abolition: Decarceration and Social Justice. Taylor and Francis.

Moon, D. S. (2013). Rhetoric and policy learning: On Rhodri Morgan's 'Clear Red Water' and 'Made in Wales' health policies. Public Policy and Administration, 28(3), 306-323. https://doi.org/10.1177/0952076712455821

Moon, D.S & Evans, T. (2017) How not to do devolution: Wales and the problem of legislative competence. <u>https://blogs.lse.ac.uk/politicsandpolicy/wales-and-the-problem-of-legislative-competence/</u>

Morgan D.L. and Kreuger R.A. (1993) 'When to use focus groups and why' in Morgan D.L. (Ed.) Successful Focus Groups. London: Sage.

Morgan, O. K. (1988) *Wales '1880–1914'* Welsh History and its Sources. <u>https://www.open.edu/openlearncreate/mod/oucontent/view.php?id=55160&printable=1</u>

Morgan, R. (2002) Clear Red Water. Rhodhri Morgan's speech to the National Centre for Public Policy Swansea. <u>https://www.sochealth.co.uk/the-socialist-health-association/sha-</u> <u>country-and-branch-organisation/sha-wales/clear-red-water/</u>

Morgan, R. (2007) 'ROOT AND BRANCH REVIEW OF YOUTH JUSTICE SYSTEM'. The

Morgan. L.D. (1997) Focus Groups as Qualitative Research (Qualitative Research Methods) SAGE: London.

Morris, R. (2015) "Youth Justice Practice is Just Messy" Youth Offending Team Practitioners: Culture and Identity. *The British Journal of Community Justice*. <u>https://mmuperu.co.uk/bjcj/articles/youth-justice-practice-is-just-messy-youth-offending-team-practitioners-culture-and-identity</u> Morris, R. (2015) "Youth Justice Practice is Just Messy" Youth Offending Team Practitioners: Culture and Identity. British Journal of Criminal Justice.

Mortimer, J. (2021). Electoral Reform Society. <u>https://www.electoral-reform.org.uk/new-polling-reveals-just-how-powerless-people-feel-over-westminster/</u>

Mosely, J. (2009) Circle Time and Socio-emotional Competence in Children and Young People. In Cefal, C & Cooper, P (eds.) Promoting Emotional Education: Engaging Children and Young People with Social, Emotional and Behavioural Difficulties. Jessica Kinglsey Publishers: London.

Mosely, J. & Tew, M. (2013) Quality Circle Time in the Secondary School. A Handbook of Good Practice. Taylor & Francis.

Moss, K. & Stephens, M (2006) Crime Reduction and the Law. Routledge: London. Moyser, G. and Wagstaffe, M. (eds) (1987) Research Methods for elite studies, Allen and Unwin: London

Mulholland, H. (2006) Cameron calls for welfare 'revolution'. https://www.theguardian.com/society/2006/dec/14/publicservices.conservativeparty

Muncie, J. (2004) (2nd ed.) Youth and Crime. London: Sage Publications Ltd.

Muncie, J. (2004) Youth Crime: A Critical Introduction. (2nd ed.) London: SAGE Publications

Muncie, J. and Hughes, G. (2002) 'Modes of youth governance: political rationalities, criminalisation and resistance' in Muncie, J., Hughes, G. and McLaughlin, E. (eds) Youth Justice: Critical Readings, London, Sage.

Muncie, J. and Hughes, G. (2002) 'Modes of youth governance: political rationalities, criminalisation and resistance' in Muncie, J., Hughes, G. and McLaughlin, E. (eds) Youth Justice: Critical Readings, London, Sage.

Murray, C. (2009) '*Stigma Makes Generosity Feasible*.' AEIdeas: A Public Policy Blog from AEI (blog), 30 November 2009. http://www.aei.org/publication/ stigma-makes-generosity-feasible/ (Accessed 17th June 2020).

N.K, Denzin (1996) Post-Pragmatism. Society for the study of symbolic interaction.

NACRO Cymru (2005) Written evidence from Nacro Cymru. https://publications.parliament.uk/pa/cm200405/cmselect/cmwelaf/46/46we19.htm

NAFW (2010) Key Statistics for Merthyr Tydfil and Rhymney. Available from <u>https://senedd.wales/NAfW%20Documents/10-035.pdf%20-%2014052010/10-035-</u> English.pdf (last accessed 21/07/2020).

Nason, S. (2019). The 'New Administrative Law' of Wales. Public Law, 2019, 703-723. Nation Cymru (2017) Top 5 ways Westminster shafted Wales in 2017. Available at: <u>https://nation.cymru/opinion/top-5-ways-westminster-shafted-wales-in-2017/</u> (accessed 20/02/2020)

National Archives (2014) *Commission on Devolution in Wales*. https://webarchive.nationalarchives.gov.uk/20140605075122/http://commissionondevolutioni nwales.independent.gov.uk/

National Assembly for Wales (2000) Local Government of Wales Act. https://gov.wales/sites/default/files/publications/2019-07/CBCGuidance2006e.pdf National Assembly for Wales (2008) Key Statistics for Neath Port Talbot. http://www.npt.gov.uk/PDF/Key%20Statistics%20for%20Neath%20Port%20Talbot.pdf

National Assembly for Wales (2010) Children and Families (Wales) Measure. https://www.legislation.gov.uk/mwa/2010/1/contents

National Assembly for Wales (2011) Rights of Children and Young Persons (Wales) Measure 2011. <u>https://www.assembly.wales/en/bus-home/bus-third-assembly/bus-legislation-third-assembly/bus-leg-measures/business-legislation-measures-rightsofchildren/Pages/business-legislation-measures-rightsofchildren.aspx (accessed 12/01/2020).</u> National Assembly for Wales (2017) Governance of Wales: Who is responsible for what? <u>http://www.assembly.wales/en/abthome/role-of-assembly-how-it-works/Pages/governance-of-wales.aspx</u> (accessed 26/04/2017)

National Assembly for Wales (2018) *Your assembly members*, <u>http://senedd.assembly.wales/mgMemberIndex.aspx</u> (accessed 11/06/2018).

National Assembly for Wales (2019) Children, Young People and Education Committee

National Assembly for Wales (2019). 20 years as a devolved nation -

National Assembly Research Service (2011) *Welsh Budget Figures in Real Terms*. Cardiff: National Assembly for Wales.

National Children's Bureau (2012) Beyond the Cuts: Children's Charities Adapting to Austerity. National Children's Bureau: London.

National Children's Bureau (2018). *Storing up trouble - a postcode lottery of children's social care*. Available from: <u>https://www.ncb.org.uk/resources/all-resources/filter/social-care/storing-trouble-postcode-lottery-childrens-social-care</u>

National Coal Museum. (2009). *Pickets, police and politics*. Retrieved from https://www. peoplescollection.wales/sites/pcw/files/documents/strike-en.pdf

Neagal, L. (2019) Children, Young People and Education Committee - Fifth Senedd. https://record.assembly.wales/Committee/5683

Neath Port Talbot Council (2019) *Coping with £64m funding gap will not be easy*. Available from; <u>https://www.npt.gov.uk/16652</u> (last accessed 21/05/2020).

Neather, A. (2004) 'Fears haunting New Labour', Evening Standard (5th April 2004).

Newburn, T. (2007) "Tough on Crime": Penal Policy in England and Wales. Crime and Justice 36 (1).

Newburn, T. *Social disadvantage, crime, and punishment*. in: Dean, Hartley and Platt, Lucinda, (2016) (eds.) Social Advantage and Disadvantage. Oxford, UK : Oxford University Press, 2016, pp. 322-340

NewportCityCouncil.(2017)YouthOffendingService.http://www.newport.gov.uk/en/Council-Democracy/Council-jobs/Children-and-Family-http://www.newport.gov.uk/en/Council-Democracy/Council-jobs/Children-and-Family-http://www.newport.gov.uk/en/Council-Democracy/Council-jobs/Children-and-Family-http://www.newport.gov.uk/en/Youth-Offending-Service.aspx

Newport Council (2001) Newport Statistics: 2001 Population census. available from : <u>http://www.newport.gov.uk/_dc/index.cfm?fuseaction=population.populationstats&titleid=12</u> (last accessed 21/07/2020).

Nijhawan, L. P., Janodia, M. D., Muddukrishna, B. S., Bhat, K. M., Bairy, K. L., Udupa, N., & Musmade, P. B. (2013). Informed consent: Issues and challenges. Journal of advanced pharmaceutical technology & research, 4(3), 134–140. <u>https://doi.org/10.4103/2231-4040.116779</u>

Niskanen, W.A. (1998) Policy Analysis and Public Choice. The Locke Institute. Edward Elgar Publishing.

Norris, S. (2019) Inside derelict housing estate rotting like scene from 'post-apocalyptic film'. https://www.mirror.co.uk/news/uk-news/inside-derelict-housing-estate-rotting-16182116

North Wales Police (2018) Chief Constable. <u>https://www.north-wales.police.uk/about-us/chief-officers/chief-constable</u> (accessed 22/06/2018).

Northern Ireland Direct Government Services. (2017) Youth justice. https://www.nidirect.gov.uk/articles/youth-justice

Nowell, L.S., Norris, J.M., White, D.E. & Moules, N.J. (2017) Thematic Analysis: Striving to Meet the Trustworthiness Criteria. International Journal of Qualitative Research Methods. https://doi.org/10.1177%2F1609406917733847 NSPCC (2018) Research with children: ethics, safety and avoiding harm; <u>https://www.nspcc.org.uk/services-and-resources/impact-evidence-evaluation-child-</u> <u>protection/conducting-safe-and-ethical-research/</u> (accessed 22/07/2018).

Nutley, S.M., & Davies, H.T.O. (2000) Making a reality of evidence-based practice in H.T.O. Davies, S.M. Nutley & P.C. Smith (eds.) What works? Evidence based policy and practice in public services. Bristol: Policy Press

Nyamu-Musembi, C., & Cornwall, A. (2014) *What is the Rights Based Approach all about? Perspectives from International Development Agencies*. Brighton: Institute of Development Studies.

O'Hagan, M. E. (2017) It's time for Wales to start talking about independence. <u>https://www.theguardian.com/commentisfree/2017/mar/14/wales-independence-leave-uk-</u> <u>scotland</u> (accessed 21/01/2020).

O'Reilly, M. & Dogra, N. (2017) Interviewing Children and Young People for Research. SAGE: London.

O'Mahony, P. (2009) The Risk Factors Prevention Paradigm and the Causes of Youth Crime: A Deceptively Useful Analysis? Sage: London

O'Malley, P. (1992) 'Power, risk and crime prevention', *Economy and Society*, 21 (3) pp. 251-268

of the Juvenile Justice System. http://users.soc.umn.edu/~uggen/Bowman_CC_18.pdf

Office for National Statistics (2018a) Wales population mid-year estimate. https://www.ons.gov.uk/peoplepopulationandcommunity/populationandmigration/population estimates/bulletins/annualmidyearpopulationestimates/mid2017 (accessed 8/09/2018)

Office for National Statistics (2018b) Population estimates for the UK, England and Wales,ScotlandandNorthernIreland:mid-2017.

https://www.ons.gov.uk/peoplepopulationandcommunity/populationandmigration/population estimates/bulletins/annualmidyearpopulationestimates/mid2017 (accessed 8/09/2018). Official Journal of the European Union (2007) EU Charter of Fundamental Rights. https://fra.europa.eu/en/eu-charter/article/24-rights-child

Olsen, W. (2011) Data Collection: Key Debates and Methods in Social Research., Sage: London.

Oltmann, S.M. (2016) Qualitative Interviews: A Methodological Discussion of the InterviewerandRespondentresearch.net/index.php/fqs/article/view/2551/3998

Oswald, D., Sherratt, F. & Smith, S. (2014) Handling the Hawthorne effect: The challenges surrounding a participant observer. Review of Social Sciences (ROSS) 1:1. <u>http://www.rossjournal.co.uk/wp-content/uploads/2016/12/RoSS-Vol1-No1-Oswald-et-al-53-73.pdf</u>

Ottewell, D. (2016) How many people are on benefits where you live? https://www.walesonline.co.uk/news/wales-news/how-many-people-benefits-you-11210175 (accessed 08/09/2018).

Oxfam (2013). The True Cost of Austerity and Inequality: UK Case Study. <u>https://www-cdn.oxfam.org/s3fs-public/file_attachments/cs-true-cost-austerity-inequality-uk-120913-en_0.pdf</u>

Padgett, D. (2012) Qualitative and Mixed Methods in Public Health. Sage Publications: London

Palinkas, L.A., Horwitz, S.M., Green, C.A., Wisdom, J.P., Duan, N. & Hoagwood, K. (2016). *Purposeful sampling for qualitative data collection and analysis in mixed method implementation research*. Policy Mental Health. <u>https://dx.doi.org/10.1007%2Fs10488-013-0528-y</u>

Pampaka, M., Williams, J. & Homer, M. (2016) Is the educational 'what works' agenda working? Critical methodological developments, International Journal of Research & Method in Education, 39:3, 231-236, DOI: 10.1080/1743727X.2016.1170476

Papamichael, D. (2019) Can trauma informed practice transform the criminal justice system? Accessible from; <u>http://rocketsciencelab.co.uk/2019/07/22/can-trauma-informed-practice-transform-the-criminal-justice-system/</u> (last accessed 11/08/2020).

Parker, C., Scott, S. & Geddes, A. (2019) Snowball Sampling. Research Methods. http://dx.doi.org/10.4135/9781526421036831710

Parker, J. (2011) an exploration of children and young people's involvement in decisionmaking and of the skills linked to high-level participation. https://etheses.whiterose.ac.uk/15004/1/574529.pdf

Parliament (2003) Select Committee on Welsh Affairs Fourth Report; THE PRIMARYLEGISLATIVEPROCESSASITAFFECTSWALES.https://publications.parliament.uk/pa/cm200203/cmselect/cmwelaf/79/7904.htm(accessed09/01/2020).

Parliament (2014) THE ARGUMENTS FOR AND AGAINST A WRITTEN CONSTITUTIONFORTHEUNITEDKINGDOM.https://publications.parliament.uk/pa/cm201415/cmselect/cmpolcon/463/46308.htm(lastaccessed 2/01/2020).

Parliament (2015) Cross-border health arrangements between England and Wales - WelshAffairsContents.Availablefrom:https://publications.parliament.uk/pa/cm201415/cmselect/cmwelaf/404/40406.htm(accessed24/04/2020).

Pautz, H. (2017) Think tanks, Tories and the austerity discourse coalition. *Policy and Society*, 37:2, 155-169, DOI: <u>10.1080/14494035.2017.1397395</u>

Pawson, R. & Tilley, N. (1997) Realist Evaluation. Sage: London.

Payne, G. & Payne, J. (2004) The Hawthorne Effect. Key concepts in social research. https://methods.sagepub.com/book/key-concepts-in-social-research/n22.xml

Pearson, G. (1994), 'Youth, Crime and Society', in Maguire, M., Morgan, R. and Reiner, R. (eds) The Oxford Handbook of Criminology, Oxford: Clarendon Press.

Peeters, R. (2015). The price of prevention: The preventative turn in crime policy and its consequences for the role of the state. Punishment & Society, 17(2), 163–183. https://doi.org/10.1177/1462474514560392

Pemberton, S. (2017) Community-based planning and localism in the devolved UK. In Brownhill, S. & Bradley, Q. (Eds.) *Localism and Neighbourhood Planning: Power to the People?*. <u>https://core.ac.uk/download/pdf/159157688.pdf</u>

Pembrokeshire County Council (2016) Youth Offending and Prevention Service. http://www.pembrokeshire.gov.uk/content.asp?nav=1210,1211,1230

Pembrokeshire Youth Offending Team (2003) *What is the Youth Offending Team?* Pembrokeshire: Pembrokeshire Council.

Phillips, J. (2016). *The Miners' Strike in Britain, 1984-85*. Retrieved from https://www.foe.co.uk/sites/ default/files/downloads/campaigning-change-lessons-from-history-miners-strike-101820.pdf

Pierce, R. (2008) Research Methods in Politics. Sage: London

Pink S, Dainty A and Tutt D (2013) Ethnographic Research in the Construction

Pitts, J. (1988) 'The Politics of Juvenile Crime', London: Sage Publications Ltd.

Pitts, J. (2000) 'The New Youth Justice and the Politics of Electoral Anxiety' in B. Goldson (ed.) *The New Youth Justice*, Lyme Regis: Russell House

Policy Unit, National Assembly for Wales (2000) Extending Entitlement (2000)

Polk, K. (1987). When Less Means More: An Analysis of Destructuring in Criminal Justice.

Pope, C., Ziebland, S., Mays, N. (2000). Analysing qualitative data. British Medical Journal, 320, 114–116.

Popper, Karl. 2002. The Logic of Scientific Inquiry. London: Routledge

Portes, J. (2018) Austerity really has hit poor people hardest – the figures prove it. Availble from The Guardian; <u>https://www.theguardian.com/commentisfree/2018/mar/14/austerity-poor-disability-george-osborne-tories</u> (last accessed 21/04/2020).

Power, A. & Mumford, K. (1999) *The slow death of great cities? Urban abandonment or urban renaissance.* York Publishing Services: York

Power, A., Plöger, J. and Winkler, A. (2010) Phoenix cities: the fall and rise of great industrial cities. Bristol: Policy Press

PowysCouncil(2022)PowysYouthJusticeService.https://en.powys.gov.uk/article/1319/Powys-Youth-Justice-Service

Powys Council. (2017) Youth Justice. <u>http://www.powys.gov.uk/en/childrens-services/find-support-and-advice-for-my-family/youth-justice/</u>

Price, A (2019) Promise that you will not inflict the catastrophe of a no-deal Brexit on Wales. <u>https://www.walesonline.co.uk/news/news-opinion/promise-you-not-inflict-catastrophe-</u> <u>16636375</u>

Price, A. (2019) Today's Senedd Roundup: Welsh-speakers "treated like second-class citizens". Available from; <u>https://nation.cymru/news/todays-senedd-roundup-welsh-speakers-treated-like-second-class-citizens/</u> (last accessed 21/04/2020).

Prison Reform Trust (2014) Turning young lives around:

Psychology in Practice, 18, (2), 93-102.

Raab, D. (2021) Record courts backlog 'will take time' to resolve. https://www.college.police.uk/article/record-courts-backlog-will-take-time-resolve

Raab, D. (2022) £300 million to cut youth crime and make streets safer. https://www.gov.uk/government/news/300-million-to-cut-youth-crime-and-make-streetssafer

Rabionet, S.E. (2011) How I Learned to Design and Conduct Semi-Structured Interviews: An Ongoing and Continuous Journey. *The Qualitative Report* Volume 16 Number 2 March 2011 563-566

Ralls, Deborah (2020) Beyond the rainbows: the missing voices of children and young people in this pandemic. LSE Covid 19 Blog (10 Jul 2020)

Randall, V. (2011) Changes in Diversionary Strategies within the Youth Justice System of England and Wales. (1908-2010). University of Bedfordshire.

Rauch, J. (2016) How American Politics Went Insane. Available from: <u>https://www.theatlantic.com/magazine/archive/2016/07/how-american-politics-went-insane/485570/</u> (last accessed 14/07/2020).

Rawlings, R. (2003) Delineating Wales. Cardiff: University of Wales Press.

Rawlings, R. (2018) The Strange Reconstitution of Wales. Public Law, pp. 62-83.

Raynor, J. in Wales Online (2019) Swansea will have its own youth offending service again. Available online form; <u>https://www.walesonline.co.uk/swansea-youth-offending-service-again-16166243</u> (last accessed 21/08/2020).

Raynor, P (2004) 'Rehabilitative and reintegrative approaches', in Bottoms, A., Rex, S., and Robinson, G. (eds.) Alternatives to Prison: Options for an Insecure Society. Cullompton: Willan. Reay, D. (2017) 'Working-class children get less of everything in education - including respect (Interview) Available from: <u>https://www.theguardian.com/education/2017/nov/21/english-</u> <u>class-system-shaped-in-schools</u> (last accessed 17/08/2020).

Reiter, B. (2013) The Epistemology and Methodology of Exploratory Social Science Research: Crossing Popper with Marcuse. Florida: University of Florida.

Reiter, B. (2017) *Theory and Methodology of Exploratory Social Science Research*. International Journal of Science and Research Methodology. Human Journals. Vol 5:4. *Review*. <u>https://www.childrenscommissioner.gov.uk/wp-content/uploads/2019/11/cco-uk-childrens-commissioners-uncrc-mid-term-review.pdf</u>

Revolving Door Agency (2016) Why we're here: An end to the revolving door. http://www.revolving-doors.org.uk/why-were-here

Rhondda Cynon Taf Council. (2016) Youth Offending Service. http://www.rctcbc.gov.uk/EN/Resident/ChildrenandFamilies/YouthOffendingService/Youth OffendingService.aspx

Rice, P., & Ezzy, D. (1999). Qualitative research methods: A health focus. Melbourne: Oxford University Press.

Richards Commission (2004) Commission on the Powers and Electoral Arrangements of theNationalAssemblyforWales.https://webarchive.nationalarchives.gov.uk/20100404200945/http://www.richardcommission.gov.uk/content/finalreport/report-e.pdf (accessed 10/01/2020).

Ripstein, A. (1999). Equality, Responsibility, and the Law, Cambridge University Press.

Roberts, C., Baker, K., Merrington, S. and Jones, S. (2001) *Validity and Reliability of ASSET: Interim report to the Youth Justice Board*, Oxford: Centre for Criminological Research.

Roberts, R. (2019) *North Wales is being left behind by the Cardiff Bay establishment*. In Centre for Welsh Studies, available from; <u>https://centrefor.wales/2019/12/10/north-wales-is-being-left-behind-by-the-cardiff-bay-establishment/</u> (last accessed 21/03/2020).

Robson, C. & McMartan, K. (2016) (4th ed.) Real World Research. John Wiley & Sons Ltd.

Rocque, M. (2012) Understanding The Relationship Between Maturation And DesistanceFromCrime:ALife-CourseDevelopmentalApproachhttps://repository.library.northeastern.edu/files/neu:1026/fulltext.pdf(accessed 12/08/2019).

 Rocque, M. (2017) Desistance from Crime: New Advances in Theory and Research. Palgrave

 Macmillan: London

 Roderick,
 V.

 (1997)
 Welsh

 Devolution.

 http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/special/politics97/devolution/wales/briefing/79.shtml
 (accessed

 12/01/2020).

Rog, M.S. D, The SAGE Handbook of Applied Social Research Methods. SAGE: London

Rogers, E. M., Dearing, J. W., & Chang, S. (1991). AIDS in the 1980s: The agenda-setting process of a public issue. Journalism Monographs, 126(April), 1–47.

Roosevelt, E. (1958) IN YOUR HANDS: A Guide for Community Action for the Tenth Anniversary of the Universal Declaration of Human Rights." New York: United Nations

Rothkirch, A. V. (2000). Devolution: A Project for a New Welsh National and Cultural Identity. In Harris, T. (Ed.), (Re)Mapping the centres Membership and State. Presses universitaires François-Rabelais. doi:10.4000/books.pufr.4356

Rubin, H., & Rubin, I. (2005). Qualitative interviewing: The art of hearing data. London: SAGE Publishing.

Russell, L. (2016) The realities of being young, unemployed and poor in post-industrial Britain. *Power and Education*. Sage: London 160-175

Ryan, G.W & Bernard, R.H. (2003) Techniques to Identify Themes, *Field Methods* 15(1): 85–109.

Ryrie, N. (2006) Working with a Youth Offending Team. Educational & Child Psychology Vol 23 No 2.

Saarijärvi, S. & Bratt, E.L. (2021) When face-to-face interviews are not possible: tips and tricks for video, telephone, online chat, and email interviews in qualitative research, European Journal of Cardiovascular Nursing, Volume 20, Issue 4, April 2021, Pages 392–396,

Sargeant, C. in North Wales Live (2011) 'Complacent, bureaucratic and under-performing'. Available from: <u>https://www.dailypost.co.uk/news/local-news/complacent-bureaucratic-and-under-performing-2696120</u>

Sarre, R. (1999) Destructuring and Criminal Justice Reforms: Rescuing Diversionary Ideas from the Waste-paper Basket, Current Issues in Criminal Justice, 10:3, 259-272, DOI: 10.1080/10345329.1999.12036135.

Saunders, M., Lewis, P. & Thornhill, A. (2012) (6th ed.) *Research Methods for Business Students*, Pearson Education Limited: London

Saville Roberts, L. (2017) Inadequate Wales Bill has failed its only purpose. <u>http://www2.partyof.wales/inadequate_mesurcymru</u> (accessed 04/05/2017).

Sawyer, K.R. (2001) Emergence in Sociology: Contemporary Philosophy of Mind and Some Implications for Sociological Theory. The University of Chicago.

Schofield, E. (2014) Independent Wales? The Impact of Devolution on Welsh Fiction inEnglish.CardiffUniversity.https://orca.cf.ac.uk/71581/1/Emma%20Schofield%20PhD%20Thesis%20FINAL.pdf

Scottish Alliance for Children's Rights (2020). COVID-19: Impact on children's human rights across the world. <u>https://www.togetherscotland.org.uk/news-and-events/news/2020/04/covid-19-impact-on-children-s-human-rights-across-the-world/</u>

Scottish Government (2015) What Works to Reduce Reoffending: A Summary of the Evidence. <u>https://www.gov.scot/publications/works-reduce-reoffending-summary-evidence/</u>

Scottish Government (2020) Policy: Human Rights, Children's Rights. https://www.gov.scot/policies/human-rights/childrens-rights/ Scottish Government. (2016) Preventing Offending by Children and Young People. http://www.gov.scot/Topics/Justice/policies/young-offending.

Sean Creaney (2020) Children's Voices—are we Listening? Progressing Peer Mentoring in the Youth Justice System, Child Care in Practice, 26:1, 22-37, DOI: 10.1080/13575279.2018.1521381

Select Committee on Welsh Affairs (2015). Examination of Witnesses (Questions 540-557). <u>https://publications.parliament.uk/pa/cm200405/cmselect/cmwelaf/46/5011205.htm</u> Senedd (2021) Vote 16. <u>https://senedd.wales/visit/education-and-youth-engagement/vote-16/</u>

Shakespeare, W. (1611) Winter's Tale, act 3, scene 3. (Published)

Shapland, J., Robinson, G. & Sorsby, A. (2011) Restorative Justice in Practice: Evaluating What Works for Victims and Offenders. Oxon: Routledge

Share the Wealth (1997) *Income Inequality: Bad for your health* in Nash, A. (eds) (2006) *Through the Lens of Social Justice: Using the Change Agent in Adult Education*. New England Literacy Resource Centre: Boston

Shaw, C. R. & H.D. McKay. (1942). Juvenile delinquency and urban areas; A study of rates of delinquents in relation to differential characteristics of local communities in American cities. Chicago: University of Chicago Press.

Shaw, J.S. (2002) The Concise Encyclopaedia of Economics: Public Choice Theory. https://www.econlib.org/library/Enc1/PublicChoiceTheory.html

Sherman, L. W., Gottfedson, D. C., MacKenzie, D.L., Eck, J., Reuter, P. & Bushway, S.D. (1998) *What Works, What Doesn't, What's Promising*. Washington: US Department of Justice

Shildrick, T. and MacDonald, R. (2008) 'Understanding youth exclusion: critical moments, social networks and social capital', Youth and Policy, 99(1), pp. 46–64.

Shuy, Roger W. (2002). In-person versus telephone interviewing. In Jaber F. Gubrium & James A. Holstein (Eds.), Handbook of interview research: Context and method (pp.537-555). Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.

Silk, P. (2014) *Empowerment and Responsibility: Legislative Powers to Strengthen Wales*. Cardiff Bay: Commission on devolution in Wales.

Simon, J (2007) *Governing through Crime: How the War on Crime Transformed American Democracy and Created a Culture of Fear*, Oxford: Oxford University Press.

Simpson, S.S. (2002) Corporate Crime, Law, and Social Control. Cambridge University Press. Sitter, N. & Eliassen, K.A. (2008) Understanding Public Management: Liberalising and Modernising Public Services. Sage: London.

Smith,D.W.(2013)StanfordEncyclopediaofPhilosophy.https://plato.stanford.edu/entries/phenomenology/ (accessed 22/11/2017).

Smith, M (2018). It's high time the Welsh governing class got behind Wales' Brexit. https://brexitcentral.com/high-time-welsh-governing-class-got-behind-wales-brexit/ (accessed 22/08/2018).

Smith, R. (2005) Welfare Based Justice – Again! Youth Justice 5 (1) 3-16. DOI:10.1177/147322540500500102

Smith, R. (2005) Welfare versus Justice - Again! Youth Justice pp3-16

Smith, R. (2011) 'Where now for youth justice ?', British journal of community justice., 9 (1/2). pp. 69-80.

Smith, R. (2013) Youth Justice: Ideas, Policy, Practice. Taylor and Francis.

Smith, R. (2014) Youth Justice: Ideas, Policy, Practice. Oxon: Routledge

Smith, R. & Gray, P. (2018) *The changing shape of youth justice: Models of practice*. Criminology & Criminal Justice Journal. Sage: London

Smith, R., & Gray, P. (2019). The changing shape of youth justice: Models of practice. Criminology & Criminal Justice, 19(5), 554–571. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/1748895818781199</u>

Smith, R., & Gray, P. (2019). The changing shape of youth justice: Models of practice. Criminology & Criminal Justice, 19(5), 554–571. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/1748895818781199</u>

Smith, R., Stirling, T. & Williams, P. (2000) *Housing in Wales: The Policy Agenda in an Era of Devolution*. Chartered Institute of Housing: UK.

Solomen, E. & Garside, R. (2008) Ten years of Labour's youth justice reforms: an independentaudit,London:CentreforCrimeandJusticeStudieshttps://www.crimeandjustice.org.uk/sites/crimeandjustice.org.uk/sites/crimeandjustice.org.uk/files/youthjusticeaudit.pdf

Solomon, E., Eades, C., Garside, R. & Rutherford, M. (2007) Ten years of criminal justice under Labour: An independent audit. Centre for criminal justice studies. Available from. <u>https://www.crimeandjustice.org.uk/sites/crimeandjustice.org.uk/files/ten-years-of-labour-</u> 2007.pdf

Sosenko, F., Bramley, G. & Bhattacharjee, A. (2022) Understanding the post-2010 increase in food bank use in England: new quasi-experimental analysis of the role of welfare policy.

BMC Public Health 22, 1363. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12889-022-13738-0

Souhami, A. (2012) Transforming Youth Justice. Taylor and Francis.

Souhami, A. (2014) Transforming Youth Justice. London: Routledge.

South Wales Police (2018) Matt Jukes Chief Constable. <u>https://www.south-</u> wales.police.uk/en/chief-senior/matt-jukes-deputy-chief-constable/ (accessed 22/06/2018).

Spalek, B. (2008) Communities, Identities and Crime. The Policy Press: Bristol

Spencer, G., Fairbrother, H., & Thompson, J. (2020). Privileges of Power: Authenticity, Representation and the "Problem" of Children's Voices in Qualitative Health Research. International Journal of Qualitative Methods. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/1609406920958597</u>

Spice. (2016) SPICe Briefing Children and the Scottish Criminal Justice System. <u>http://www.parliament.scot/ResearchBriefingsAndFactsheets/S5/SB_16-</u> 54_Children_and_the_Scottish_Criminal_Justice_System.pdf.

Spradley, J. (1979) The Ethnographic Interview. Wadsworth Group. St Martin, G. (2019) Do More Broken Windows Mean More Crime? <u>https://news.northeastern.edu/2019/05/15/northeastern-university-researchers-find-little-</u> <u>evidence-for-broken-windows-theory-say-neighborhood-disorder-doesnt-cause-crime/</u>

Stafford, I., & Cole, A. (2015) *Devolution and Governance: Wales between Capacity and Constraint*. Wales and the Challenges of Multi-level Governance. Palgrave Pivot: London. https://doi.org/10.1057/9781137436719_4

Stalker, K., Carpenter, J., Connors, C. & Phillips, R. (2004) Ethical issues in social research: difficulties encountered gaining access to children in hospital for research. Child: care, health and development, 30, 377–383.

Starks, H., Trinidad, S. B. (2007). Choose your method: A comparison of phenomenology, discourse analysis, and grounded theory. Qualitative Health Research, 17, 1372–1380.

Stats Wales (2019) Population estimates by local authority and year. Available from: https://statswales.gov.wales/Catalogue/Population-and-

Migration/Population/Estimates/Local-Authority/populationestimates-by-localauthority-year (last accessed 23/07/2020).

Staubmann, H. (2021) C. Wright Mills' The Sociological Imagination and the Construction of Talcott Parsons as a Conservative Grand Theorist. Am Soc 52, 178–193. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12108-020-09463-z

Stebbins, R.A. (2001) Exploratory research in the Social Sciences. Sage: London

STEM4 (2019) Another year in decline. Available from: <u>https://4123n13bqnypihxzs1aprwwe-wpengine.netdna-ssl.com/wp-content/uploads/2020/01/The-Failure-of-Childrens-Mental-Health-Services-2019-FINAL-31-12-19-1.pdf</u> (last accessed 21/05/2020).

STEM4 (2019) The Failure of Children and Young People's Mental Health Services

Steven Harkins & Jairo Lugo-Ocando (2016) How Malthusian ideology crept into the newsroom: British tabloids and the coverage of the 'underclass', Critical Discourse Studies, 13:1, 78-93, DOI: 10.1080/17405904.2015.1074594

Stevenson, A. (2010) Oxford Dictionary of English, Oxford: Oxford University Press

Straw,J(1996)Thecriminaljusticecrisis.https://www.crimeandjustice.org.uk/sites/crimeandjustice.org.uk/files/09627259608553346.pdf

Sturge,G.(2022)UKPrisonPopulationStatistics.https://researchbriefings.files.parliament.uk/documents/SN04334/SN04334.pdf

Sturges, J.E. and Hanrahan, K.J. (2004) 'Comparing Telephone and Face to Face Qualitative Interviewing: A Research Note', *Qualitative Research* 4(1): 107 18

Sumner, M. (2006). Attrition. In V. Jupp (Ed.), The SAGE dictionary of social research methods (pp. 13-13). SAGE Publications, Ltd, https://dx.doi.org/10.4135/9780857020116.n9

Supreme Court (2021) REFERENCE by the Attorney General and the Advocate General for Scotland – United Nations Convention on the Rights of the Child (Incorporation) (Scotland) Bill. <u>https://www.supremecourt.uk/cases/uksc-2021-0079.html</u>

Surrey YJ Partnership (2015) Youth Justice Strategic Plan 2015-2020. Available from https://mycouncil.surreycc.gov.uk/documents/s29599/SCSB%20-%2012%20May%202016%20-%20Appendix%20A%20-%20YJPB%20Strategy%202015-2020-refresh.pdf (last accessed 23/07/2020). Sutton, C., Utting, D. and Farrington, D. (2004), Support from the Start: Working with Young Children and their Families to Reduce the Risks of Crime and Anti-Social Behaviour, Research Brief 524, March, London: Department for Education and Skills.

Swales, J. D. (1988). A View From The Coal Face. *British Medical Journal (Clinical Research Edition)*, 296(6633), 1378–1381. <u>http://www.jstor.org/stable/29530729</u>

Swansea Council. (2017) Youth Justice & Early Intervention Service. http://www.swansea.gov.uk/youthjusticeandearlyintervention

Swansea Youth Offending Service (2012) Youth Justice Plan Cymru – 2012/14. Swansea YOS.

Swedberg, R. (2008) On the uses of Exploratory Research and Exploratory Studies in SocialScience.Availablehttp://people.soc.cornell.edu/swedberg/On%20the%20Uses%20of%20Exploratory%20Research%20and%20Exploratory%20Studies%20in%20Social%20Science.pdf(last accessed08/08/2020).

Tashakkori & Teddlie (2011). Mixed Methods Research: Contemporary Issues in an Emerging Field In N.K. Denzin and Y.S. Lincoln (eds) The SAGE Handbook of Qualitative Research. Sage

Tashakkori, A. & Teddlie, C. (1998). Mixed Methodology: Combining Qualitative and Quantitative Approaches. Applied Social Research Methods Series, 46; Thousand Oaks: Sage Publications.

Tate, S. & O'Loan, C. (2009) Northern Ireland youth reoffending: results from the 2006 cohort, Belfast: Northern Ireland Office

Taylor-Gooby, P. (2013) The Double Crisis of the Welfare State and What We Can Do about It. Basingstoke: Palgrave Macmillan.

Taylor, Anthea (2002). "I'll call you back on my mobile": A critique of the telephone interview with adolescent boys. Westminister Studies in Education, 25(1), 19-34.

Taylor, C (2016) *Review of the Youth Justice System in England and Wales*. MOJ: <u>https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data</u>/file/577103/youth-justice-review-final-report.pdf

Taylor, C. (2016) Review of the Youth Justice System in England and Wales. London: Williams Lea Group.

Taylor, P. & Knipe, P. (2022) Introduction: Pandemic Perspectives – Doing ResearchDifferentlyDuringCovid-19.InstituteofDevelopmentStudies.https://bulletin.ids.ac.uk/index.php/idsbo/article/view/3166/3227#N2

Taylor, P.J. & O'Driscoll, P.M. (1995) *Structured Employment Interviewing*. Gower Publishing Limited: Hampshire.

Taylor, W., Earle, R. & Hester, R. (2013) Youth Justice Handbook: Theory, Policy and Practice, Oxon: Routledge

Terry, G., Hayfield, N., Clarke, V & Braun, V. (2017) in Willig, C. & Stainton-Rogers, W. (eds.) Thane, P. (2019) How poverty in modern Britain echoes the past. <u>https://www.thebritishacademy.ac.uk/blog/how-poverty-modern-britain-echoes-past</u> (accessed 14/01/2020).

Tetlow, G. & Pope, T. (2020) Brexit and coronavirus: Economic impacts and policy response. <u>https://www.instituteforgovernment.org.uk/sites/default/files/publications/brexit-coronavirus-</u> <u>economic-impact.pdf</u>

The Commission on Justice in Wales (2019)

The Future Commissioner of Wales (2022) *Well-being of Future Generations (Wales) Act* 2015. <u>https://www.futuregenerations.wales/about-us/future-generations-act/</u>

The Guardian (2006) Cameron softens crime image in 'hug a hoodie' call. https://www.theguardian.com/politics/2006/jul/09/conservatives.ukcrime The Guardian (2010) Legal aid spending cuts to total £350m. https://www.theguardian.com/law/2010/nov/15/legail-aid-clarke-spending-cuts

TheGuardian.(2009)'CrimeandDisorderAct1998'.https://www.theguardian.com/commentisfree/libertycentral/2009/jan/13/crime-disorder-act(accessed 08/04/2017)

The Howard League for Penal Reform (2016) Youth Justice in Wales: Thinking beyond the prison bars. Available from: <u>https://howardleague.org/wp-content/uploads/2016/05/Wales-youth-justice.pdf</u> (last accessed 22/07/2020).

The Independent (2018) Child arrests of UK minors falls in England and Wales.https://www.independent.co.uk/news/uk/crime/child-arrests-uk-minors-fall-england-wales-vulnerable-victims-criminals-exploitation-howard-league-a8529976.html(accessed12/01/2019).

The SAGE handbook of Qualitative Research in Psychology. Sage: London The Young Foundation (2017) *The real price of austerity*. Available from; <u>https://www.youngfoundation.org/research/real-price-austerity/</u> (Last accessed 4th June)

The Youth Justice Blueprint for Wales (2020).

Thomas, M. & Buckmaster, L. (2010) Paternalism in social policy when is it justifiable?

Thomas, R. (2017) *First Minister establishes a Commission on Justice in Wales* <u>http://gov.wales/newsroom/firstminister/2017/170918-first-minister-establishes-commission-on-justice-in-wales/?lang=en</u>

Thomas, S. (2015) CHILDREN FIRST, OFFENDERS SECOND: An aspiration or a reality for youth justice in Wales. University of Bedfordshire.

Thorne, S. (2000). Data analysis in qualitative research. Evidence Based Nursing, 3, 68–70. doi:10.1136/ebn.3.3.68

Thorpe, D.H, Smith, D., Green, C.J, & Paley, J.H (1980) *Out of Care: The Community Support of Juvenile Offenders,* London: Allen and Unwin

Thorpe, D.H., Smith, D., Green, C.J. & Paley, J.H. (1980) Out of Care: The Community Support of Juvenile Offenders. London: Allen & Unwin Ltd.

Thorsborne, M & Vinegrad, D. (2017) *Restorative Practices in Schools*. Taylor and Francis. Tily, G. (2018) The Chancellor finally admits austerity was a political choice. <u>https://www.tuc.org.uk/blogs/chancellor-finally-admits-austerity-was-political-choice</u>

Timmons, M. & Johnson, R. (2015) (eds.), *Reason, Value, and Respect: Kantian Themes from the Philosophy of Thomas E Hill*, Jr., New York: Oxford University Press, 232–55.

Tinbergen, J. (1952) The Theory of Economic Policy. Amsterdam: North Holland Press.

Tongco, C.D. (2007) Purposive Sampling as a Tool for Informant Selection: Ethnobotanical Research Applications Journal. i15 -147:158.

Tonybee, P. (2020) Young people face a jobless future – unless ministers learn from the past. <u>https://www.theguardian.com/commentisfree/2020/may/01/young-people-jobless-future-</u> <u>labour-employment-schemes</u>

Torfaen County Borough. (2017) Monmouthshire and Torfaen Youth Offending Team. http://www.torfaen.gov.uk/en/CrimeEmergencies/Youth-Offending/Youth-Offending.aspx

 Towler, K. (2017) Keith Towler - Radical action required: the future of youth services in

 Wales.
 https://www.ewc.wales/site/index.php/en/about/staff-room/son-archive/43

 english/about/blog-archive/113-keith-towler-radical-action-required-the-future-of-youth

 services-in-wales

Trier-Bieniek, Adrienne (2012). Framing the telephone interview as a participant-centred tool for qualitative research: A methodological discussion. Qualitative Research, 12(6), 630-644. Trussel Trust (2020). End of Year Stats. https://www.trusselltrust.org/news-and-blog/latest-stats/end-year-stats/

Trussell Trust (2019) State of Hunger: A study of poverty and food insecurity in the UK. <u>https://www.stateofhunger.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/11/State-of-Hunger-Report-</u> <u>November2019-Digital.pdf</u> (accessed 15/01/2020).

Tuckett, A. G. (2005). Applying thematic analysis theory to practice: A researcher's experience. *Contemporary Nurse*, *19*(1-2), 75-87.

Tullock, G. (1976) The vote motive. Gordon Pro-Print co ltd: Sussex

Turley, R.L., Morgan, F. & Morgan, H.M (2011) Children and Young People's Wellbeing Monitor for

Tyler, I. (2013) The Riots of the Underclass?: Stigmatisation, Mediation and the Government of Poverty and Disadvantage in Neoliberal Britain. 18:4. <u>https://doi.org/10.5153/sro.3157</u>

Tyrell, K., Bond, E., Manning, M. & Dogaru, C. (2017) Diversion, Prevention and YouthJustice: a model of integrated decision making. An evaluation of the Suffolk Youth OffendingServiceDiversionhttps://www.uos.ac.uk/sites/default/files/Diversion%20Evalution%20Report%202017.pdf

UCL (2010) The Bentham Project. <u>https://www.ucl.ac.uk/drupal/site_bentham-project/sites/bentham-project/files/benthampanopticon.pdf</u> (accesses 2/01/2020).

UCLE (2010) The Government of Wales Act 2006: the challenges for legal education. <u>https://ials.sas.ac.uk/ukcle/78.158.56.101/archive/law/resources/nations/wales/wales/index.ht</u> <u>ml</u>

UK Children's Commissioners' (2019) UK Children's Commissioners' UNCRC mid-term

UKCMG (2021) United Kingdom Constitution Monitoring Group – written evidence (FGU0031). <u>https://committees.parliament.uk/writtenevidence/26914/pdf/</u>

UNCRC (1989). The United Nations Convention on the Rights of the Child https://downloads.unicef.org.uk/wp-

<u>content/uploads/2010/05/UNCRC united nations convention on the rights of the child.p</u> <u>df?_ga=2.105550467.1413465859.1508170512-1437164216.1508170512</u> (Accessed 12/10/2017)

UNICEF (2018) Youth Justice in the UK. A rights-based analysis. https://www.unicef.org.uk/youth-justice-in-the-uk-a-rights-based-analysis/

Unison (2019). Austerity and Public Safety. Available from: <u>https://www.unison.org.uk/motions/2019/national-delegate-conference/austerity-and-public-safety/</u>

United Nation (2019) General comment No. 24 (2019) on children's rights in the child justice system.<u>https://www.ohchr.org/en/documents/general-comments-and-</u> recommendations/general-comment-no-24-2019-childrens-rights-child

United Nations (2016) CRC - Convention on the Rights of the Child. Committee on the RightsoftheChild.https://documents-dds-ny.un.org/doc/UNDOC/GEN/G15/258/54/PDF/G1525854.pdf?OpenElement

University of Trinidad and Tobago (2018) Faculty – Professor Kevin Haines. https://utt.edu.tt/index.php?wk=24&staff=1&staff_key=2817 (accessed 28/07/2018).

Upton, S. (2011). Engaging Wales' Disengaged Youth. Institute for Welsh Affairs.

Uviebinene, E. (2019) The importance of role models in shaping a young professionals in The Financial Times, available from; <u>https://www.ft.com/content/80718674-ef38-11e9-a55a-30afa498db1b</u> (last accessed 21/04/2020).

Vale of Glamorgan Council (2017) A profile of the vale of Glamorgan. Available from: https://www.valeofglamorgan.gov.uk/Documents/Our%20Council/Achieving%20our%20visi on/Public-Services-Board/Well-being-Assessment/FINAL-ENGLISH-VERSIONS/Vale-of-Glamorgan-Profile-Final-Version-at-March-2017.pdf (last accessed 22/07/2020). Vale of Glamorgan Council. (2015) Children and Family Services - Youth Offending. Barry: VOG Council.

van der Riet, M., & Boettiger, M. (2009). Shifting Research Dynamics: Addressing Power and Maximising Participation through Participatory Research Techniques in Participatory Research. South African Journal of Psychology, 39(1), 1–18. https://doi.org/10.1177/008124630903900101

Van Teijlingen, E. & Hundley, V. (2002) The Importance of Pilot Studies. Nursing Standard 1925;16(40):33-6.

Verd, J.M. (2022) Using a hybrid data collection tool: Analysis of youth labour market trajectories integrating quantitative, qualitative, and social network data. International Journal of Social Welfare. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/ijsw.12528</u>

Vigoda-Gadot, E. (2003). Managing collaboration in public administration: Governance, businesses, and citizens in the service of modern society. Westport, CT: Praeger.

Vogt, W. P. (1999). Dictionary of Statistics and Methodology: A Non-Technical Guide for the Social Sciences (2nd ed.). London: Sage Publications.

Wainwright, O. (2016) Gentrification is a global problem. It's time we found a better solution. <u>https://www.theguardian.com/cities/2016/sep/29/gentrification-global-problem-better-</u> <u>solution-oliver-wainwright</u> (accessed 12/01/2020).

Wakefield, A. & Fleming, J. (2009) The SAGE Dictionary of Policing. Sage: London

Wales Audit Office (2015) Governance in the NHS in Wales Memorandum for the Public

Wales Governance Centre (2016). Justice in Wales: Principles, Progress and Next Steps. https://www.cardiff.ac.uk/__data/assets/pdf_file/0008/1288511/Justice-in-Wales-Sept-2016.pdf

Wales Office & HM Government (2013) Draft Wales Bill. London: The Stationary Office

Wales Online (2011) Male and living on the Gurnos? You'd be better off in Haiti. https://www.walesonline.co.uk/news/wales-news/male-living-gurnos-youd-better-1852032

Wales Online (2013) Welsh History Month: Merthyr Tydfil, <u>http://www.walesonline.co.uk/news/wales-news/welsh-history-month-merthyr-tydfil-</u> 2047282

Wales Online (2016) *Plaid argues that if Manchester can have police powers, so should Wales.* <u>http://www.walesonline.co.uk/news/politics/plaid-argues-manchester-can-police-11063159</u>

Wales Online (2017) The Wales Bill is now law - here's what it means. <u>http://www.walesonline.co.uk/news/politics/wales-bill-now-law-heres-12532956</u> (accessed 29/04/2017).

Wales: Evidence Review. Welsh Assembly Government.

Walker, K. (2020) Purposive Sampling: Complex or Simple? Research Case Examples. Journal of Research in Nursing. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177%2F1744987120927206</u>

Walker, R. (1985) Applied Qualitative Research, New York: Gower Publication Company

Watkins, M. & Johnson, D. (2010) Youth Justice and the Youth Court: An Introduction. Hampshire: Waterside Press

Weale, A. (2020) Modern Social Contract Theory. Oxford: Oxford University Press

Weale, S. (2020) *Children in care at risk since coronavirus crisis, say campaigners*. The Guardian. <u>https://www.theguardian.com/society/2020/apr/28/children-in-care-at-risk-since-coronavirus-crisis-say-campaigners</u>.

Weatherby, N.L., Needle, R.H., Cesari, H., Booth, R., McCoy, C., Watters, J.K., Williams, M. & Chitwood, D. (1994). Validity of self-reported drug use among injection drug users and crack cocaine users recruited through street outreach. Evaluating and Program Planning, 17, 347-355.

Welsh Assembly (2018) Voter registration opens for new Welsh Youth Parliament. <u>http://www.assembly.wales/en/newhome/pages/newsitem.aspx?itemid=1865</u> (accessed 26/06/2018)

Welsh Assembly Government (2004) Children and Young People: Rights to Action. Wales.Welsh Assembly Government (2004) National Service Framework for Children, Young PeopleandMaternityServicesinWales.http://www.wales.nhs.uk/sites3/documents/441/479811stsetENGLISHPGS.pdf

WelshGovernment(2002)ExtendingEntitlementhttps://gov.wales/sites/default/files/publications/2018-02/direction-and-guidance-extending-entitlement-support-for-11-to-25-year-olds-in-wales.pdf(accessed 03/07/2019).

Welsh Government (2004) All Wales Youth Offending Strategy. http://gov.wales/dsjlg/publications/communitysafety/youthoffendingstrategy/strategye?lang =en

Welsh Government (2014) Children and Young People First. https://www.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/374572/Youth _Justice_Strategy_English.PDF

WelshGovernment(2014)Children'sRightsScheme.http://gov.wales/docs/dsjlg/publications/cyp/140501-childrens-rights-scheme-2014-en.pdf

Welsh Government (2014) Policy Implementation Guidance: Addressing Mental Health Problems of Children and Young People in the Youth Justice System. Available from: <u>https://gov.wales/sites/default/files/publications/2019-05/addressing-mental-health-</u> <u>problems-of-children-and-young-people-in-the-youth-justice-system.pdf</u> (last accessed 21/04/2020).

Welsh Government (2015) Using the Pupil Deprivation Grant in support of arts and culturalactivity:Guidanceforpractitioners.Availablefrom:

https://gov.wales/sites/default/files/publications/2018-11/using-the-pupil-deprivation-grantin-support-of-arts-and-cultural-activity.pdf (last accessed 21/07/2020).

Welsh Government (2015) Well-being of Future Generations (Wales) Act 2015. https://www.futuregenerations.wales/wp-content/uploads/2017/02/150623-guide-to-the-fgact-en.pdf

Welsh Government (2017) A Framework to support positive change for those at risk of offending in Wales. All Wales Criminal Justice Board. https://gov.wales/sites/default/files/publications/2019-03/framework-to-support-positive-change-for-those-at-risk-of-offending.pdf.

Welsh Government (2017) First Minister establishes a Commission on Justice in Wales. <u>http://gov.wales/newsroom/firstminister/2017/170918-first-minister-establishes-commission-on-justice-in-wales/?lang=en</u>

WelshGovernment(2017b)Education inWales:Our national mission2017-21.https://gov.wales/topics/educationandskills/allsectorpolicies/education-in-wales/?lang=en(accessed26/06/2018).26/06/2018).

WelshGovernment(2017c)KirstyWilliamsAM.https://gov.wales/about/cabinet/cabinetm/kirsty-williams?lang=en(accessed 26/06/2018).

Welsh Government (2018) Commission on Justice in Wales: Supplementary evidence of the Welsh Government to the Commission on Justice in Wales. <u>https://gov.wales/sites/default/files/publications/2018-08/supplementary-evidence-welsh-government-commission-justice-in-wales-law-and-constitution.pdf</u>

WelshGovernment(2018)SocialisminWelshPolitics.https://www.gwleidyddiaeth.cymru/socialism-and-communism/socialism-in-welsh-politics/(accessed 02/04/2020).(accessed 02/04/2020).

Welsh Government (2018a) Young people not in education, employment or training (NEET) <u>https://gov.wales/statistics-and-research/young-people-not-education-employment-</u> <u>training/?lang=en</u> (accessed 27/06/2018).

Welsh Government (2019) Keeping Learners Safe: The role of local authorities, governing bodies and proprietors of independent schools under the Education Act 2002. https://gov.wales/sites/default/files/consultations/2019-10/191009-draft-keeping-learners-safe-guidance.pdf

Welsh Government (2019) POLICY AND STRATEGY: Children's rights in Wales. https://gov.wales/childrens-rights-in-wales.

Welsh Government (2019) *The Commission on Justice in Wales: What we do: Key People*. Available from: <u>https://gov.wales/commission-justice-wales</u> (accessed 21/01/2020).

WelshGovernment (2019)WalesAct2017.https://law.gov.wales/constitution-government/devolution/leg-dev-2007-present/?lang=en#/constitution-government/devolution/leg-dev-2007-present/?tab=overview&lang=en(accessed11/01/2020).11/01/2020).

Welsh Government (2019) *Youth Justice Blueprint for Wales*. Available from; <u>https://gov.wales/sites/default/files/publications/2019-05/youth-justice-blueprint_0.pdf</u> (last accessed 23/07/2020).

Welsh Government (2020) *Curriculum for Wales*. <u>https://hwb.gov.wales/storage/afca43eb-5c50-4846-9c2d-0d56fbffba09/curriculum-for-wales-guidance-120320.pdf</u>

Welsh Government (2021) *Members of Constitutional Commission appointed*. <u>https://gov.wales/members-of-constitutional-commission-appointed</u>

Welsh Government (2022) *Children's rights in Wales*. <u>https://gov.wales/childrens-rights-in-wales#:~:text=The%20measure%20places%20a%20duty,to%20the%20decision%20in%20question</u>.

Welsh Government. (2016) *Draft Government and Laws in Wales Bill*. <u>http://gov.wales/about/organisationexplained/devolution/?lang=en</u> (accessed 21/04/2017).

Welsh Language Commissioner (2011) The Welsh Language (Wales) Measure 2011. <u>http://www.comisiynyddygymraeg.cymru/English/Commissioner/history/The%20Welsh%20</u> <u>Language%20%28Wales%29%20Measure%202011/Pages/The-Welsh-Language-</u> %28Wales%29-Measure-2011.aspx (accessed 15/01/2020)

Welsh Local Government Association (2018) *About Us*. <u>http://wlga.wales/about-us</u> (accessed 11/06/2018).

Welsh Parliament (2021). From principle to practice: making sure Wales delivers on human rights promises. <u>https://research.senedd.wales/research-articles/from-principle-to-practice-making-sure-wales-delivers-on-human-rights-promises/</u>

Welsh Parliament: Children, Young People and Education Committee (2020) *Children's Rights in Wales*. <u>https://senedd.wales/laid%20documents/cr-ld13405-r/cr-ld13405-r-e.pdf</u>

Welsh Youth Parliament (2018) *About Us.* <u>https://www.youthparliament.wales/about</u> (accessed 26/06/2018)

West, D. and Farrington, D. (1973) Who becomes Delinquent? London: Heinemann.

Wheeldon, J. & Ahlberg, M.K. (2012) Visualizing Social Science Research: Maps, Methods,& Meaning. SAGE: London

White, B.T., Sepe, S. & Masconale, S. (2014) *Urban Decay, Austerity, and the Rule of Law*. Arizona Legal Studied: Arizona

White, D. & Cooper, V. (2017) The violence of austerity. Pluto books.

White, R. & Haines, F. (2012) *Crime and Criminology* (5th ed.) Oxford: Oxford University Press

White, R.D. & Perrone, S. (1997) *Crime and social control: an introduction*. Oxford University Press.

Wickham-Jones, M. (2005) *Signalling Credibility: Electoral Strategy and New Labour in Britain. Political Science Quarterly.* Vol. 120, No. 4. <u>https://www.jstor.org/stable/20202603</u>

Wilkinson, A., Gollan, P.J., Kalfa, S. (2018) Voices unheard: employee voice in the new century. *The International Journal of Human Resource Management*, 29 (5). pp. 711-724. ISSN 0958-5192.

Wilkinson, S. (2004). Focus groups: A feminist method. In S.n. Hesse-Biber & M.L. Yaiser (eds.), *Feminist perspectives on social research* (pp. 271–295). New York: Oxford university Press.

Williams, A. (1998) (2nd Ed.) *UK Government & Politics*. Heinemann Educational Publishers: Oxford

Williams, G. '*The Dragon finds a Tongue: Devolution and Government in Wales since 1997*' in Evans, G. & Fulton, H. (2019) *The Cambridge History of Welsh Literature*. Cambridge University Press: Cambridge

Williams, G. (2013) The Merthyr Rising. Croom Helm: London.

Williams, J. (2017) "Implications for Administrative Justice of Wales' Unique Child Rights Law" in Nason, S. (Ed) Administrative Justice in Wales and Comparative Perspectives (Cardiff, UWP, 2019:33).

Williams, K. (2013) Wales needs real powers over economy. <u>https://www.iwa.wales/click/2013/09/wales-needs-real-powers-over-economy/</u> (last accessed 21/01/2020).

Williams, P. (1999) The Welsh Budget. Y Lolfa Cyf.

Willig, C. & Stainton. R. S. (2017) The SAGE Handbook of Qualitative Research in Psychology. Sage: London

Wilson, Q. J. & Kelling, L.G (1982) Broken Windows: The police and neighbourhood safety. The Atlantic: 35

WIMD (2019) Welsh Index of Multiple Deprivation: Results report. Available from: <u>https://gov.wales/sites/default/files/statistics-and-research/2019-11/welsh-index-multiple-</u> <u>deprivation-2019-results-report-024.pdf</u> (last accessed 22/07/2020).

WJEC (2015) Austerity, Affluence and Discontent in the United Kingdom, .1951-1979 http://resource.download.wjec.co.uk.s3.amazonaws.com/vtc/2013-14/History/Austerity/part6.pdf (Accessed 20/08/2018).

Wolff, Robert Paul, 1970. In Defense of Anarchism, New York: Harper & Row.

WrexhamCouncil.(2017)WrexhamYouthJusticeService.http://www.wrexham.gov.uk/English/education/youth_justice_service/index.htm

Wrexham County Council (2011) 2011 Census - Key Statistics – People. http://www.wrexham.gov.uk/english/statistics/wrexham_statistics/census_people.htm

Wright, J. (2019). Improving the life chances of children in deprived areas. UK Medical Research Council. <u>https://mrc.ukri.org/news/blog/improving-life-chances-of-children-in-deprived-areas/</u>

Wyn Jones, R. & Scully, R. (2006) *Devolution and Electoral Politics in Scotland and Wales*. Publius. Vol. 36, No. 1 pp. 115-134.

Yates, S. (1994) Rights Versus Entitlements. A Government Which Knows Its Place Will Shun Entitlements. <u>https://fee.org/articles/rights-versus-entitlements/</u>

Yin, R.K. (1994) Discovering the Future of the Case Study. Method in Evaluation Research. American Journal of Evaluation. 15:3. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/109821409401500309</u>

320

YJB (2014) Asset Plus: Assessment and planning in the youth justice system. https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/assetplus-assessment-and-planning-in-theyouth-justice-system/assetplus-assessment-and-planning-in-the-youth-justice-system

YJB (2015) Youth offending teams: making the difference for children and young people, victims and communities. https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data /file/445271/Board_Visits_Final_Report.pdf

YJB (2017) Youth Justice Research Hub. <u>https://yjresourcehub.uk/effective-practice/practice-examples/item/395-cardiff-triage.html</u>.

YJB Cymru (2007) Enhanced Case Management Developing our approach to complex cases in youth offending teams. Available from; <u>https://wccsj.ac.uk/hwb-</u> <u>doeth/images/documents/ECM/ECMa.pdf (last accessed 21/06/2020).</u>

YJB. (2013) Swansea Bureau: Children First, Offenders Second. <u>https://yjresourcehub.uk/effective-practice/library-of-effective-approaches/item/320-swansea-</u> <u>bureau-children-first-offenders-second.html</u>.

YJB/Welsh Gov (2004). All Wales Youth Offending Strategy. Welsh Government.

YOT Managers Cymru (2019) YOT Managers Cymru (YMC) response to Commission on Justice in Wales - call for evidence. https://gov.wales/sites/default/files/publications/2018-06/Submission-yot-managers-cymru.pdf.

Youle, R. in Wales Online (2019) *Swansea will have its own youth offending service again*. Available from; <u>https://www.walesonline.co.uk/swansea-youth-offending-service-again-16166243</u> (last accessed 21/06/2020)

Youth Justice Board (2004) *All Wales Youth Offending Strategy*. <u>http://gov.wales/dsjlg/publications/communitysafety/youthoffendingstrategy/strategye?lang</u> <u>=en</u> (accessed 12/10/2017). Youth Justice Board (2004) Sustaining the Success. YJB: London

Youth Justice Board (2013) Modern Youth Offending Partnerships: Guidance on effective youth offending team governance in England. MOJ: London.

Youth Justice Board (2015) Youth offending teams: making the difference for children and
young people, victims and communities.https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/445271/Board_Visits_Final_Report.pdf

Youth Justice Board (2016) *The YJB's approach to Effective Practice*. <u>https://yjresourcehub.uk/our-community/resources-for-sharing/item/189-the-yjb-s-approach-to-effective-practice.html</u>

Youth Justice Board (2022) Youth justice plans: guidance for youth justice services. <u>https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/youth-justice-plans-guidance-for-youth-justice-services</u>

Youth Work Wales (2005) Extending Entitlement: Working Together to Provide YoungPeople'sEntitlements.http://www.youthworkwales.org.uk/wp-content/uploads/2017/11/working-together-e-1.pdf (accessed 1/12/19).

Zalta, N. E., Nodelman, U. & Allen, C. (2003) *Stanford Encyclopaedia of Philosophy*. Stanford University: Stanford.

Zuckerman, H.A. (1972) 'Interviewing an ultra-elite', The Public Opinion Quarterly 36: 159 75.

8. Appendices

Appendix Title	Appendix Order:
Research Gatekeeper Consent Checklist (YOT):	1
Information and consent form – Adults	2
Information and consent form – (Parents and Carers)	3
Information and consent form – (Young People)	4
Letter to public body – Stage 3 – YOT	5
Information sheet for adult participants – Frequently asked questions	6
Information sheet for child participants – Frequently asked questions	7
De-briefing Form	8
Letter to public body / school	9
Questions Stage 1	10
Questions Stage 2	11
Questions Stage 3	12
Chronology of Devolution, Youth Justice, and Children's Rights.	13

Appendix 1: Research Gatekeeper Consent Checklist (YOT):

In order to assist the HRC School of Law and Criminology's Ethics Committee at Swansea University to approve the ethical approval application submitted by Joe Janes.

Would you please consider and indicate whether you are happy with the following information regarding the proposed research project, contact points within your agency, and a breakdown of research gatekeeper roles and responsibilities.

Information regarding the research:

Title of Research:

To what extent does the existing Welsh devolution settlement enable youth offending teams to develop bespoke and innovative approaches to youth justice in Wales?

Researcher from Swansea University:

Mr. Joe Janes

Academic Supervisor Swansea University:

Dr. Anthony Charles

Gatekeeper / Contact points for research:

- Key Contact: – Operational Contact:

Researcher Responsibilities:

- It has been agreed that whilst the researcher will speak with several staff and the manager of (YOT), the identity of the organisation will be kept anonymous. This is in order to protect the reputation of the organisation, this is exploratory research, so although the aim of this research is not to compare or contrast the work or performance of the organisation, this is a politically sensitive issue, so all comments will be anonymous and kept confidential the organisation will only be referred to in the research as Welsh YOT 1 for example, also to secure authentic engagement with staff.
- It has been agreed that a 'challenge and clarification process' will also be incorporated into the research. This will consist of regular engagement with the senior management team. This is to ensure that findings and outcomes stemming from the research have their contexts clarified.
- No personally identifiable data will be collected during the interviews, and pseudonyms will be used to protect the confidentiality of all participants.

Research gatekeeper roles and responsibilities:

Access to staff and young people:

Working with your officers, a sample will be generated regarding, and contact will be arranged with:

Members of staff (to interview regarding the role and influence of youth offending teams in the pre-devolution context).

Staff will include:

- Project workers; social workers; youth justice officers; referral orders officers; and Bureau officers (or similar capacity roles).
- Young People (to explore their views on youth justice and the youth offending service, generally including discussion surrounding rights and devolution in a one-on-one semi-structured interview format).
- Key Partner Agency Staff working within the organisation to explore their views on the role and influence of youth offending teams in the pre-devolution context.

In terms of accessing and engaging with the potential participants listed above, the researcher will be able to visit your offices across the Cardiff area.

Information Sharing:

Due to this research being exploratory in nature, no specific statistical information will be required from the organisation. Only the opinions and viewpoints of staff and young people engaged in the research will be required. Although, the researcher will require key points of information regarding the young people being interviewed. For example, what offence they may have committed. This information will be securely stored and anonymised immediately post-interview.

Consent:

Whilst (the YOT) will gate-keep access to research participants, this will be conditional upon – in addition to in loco parentis consent via the service –informed consent from young people, parents/carers and partner agency staff. Informed consent will be requested from each participant and securely stored and recorded.

Safeguarding:

If any safeguarding concerns are disclosed, (The YOT) will provide the name of an officer to whom these should be reported. Any concerns will be reported to the researcher supervisor so that the relevant legislative and policy requirements concerning safeguarding can be adequately met.

Personal Safety:

When the research is being undertaken at your offices, staff will let the researcher know what to do to ensure that he is safe, for example, what action he should take if when undertaking an interview, a young person becomes upset or distressed.

Prior to any young person being interviewed, if information suggesting that they may pose a risk is located within ASSET, Childview or any screening tools the organisation uses, the researcher will be made aware of this.

If you are happy with the above, the HRC School of Law and Criminology should be grateful if you could please enter your name below, and date this, please.

Name:.....

Date:....

Should you not be happy with any aspect of what is written above, please, in the first instance, let the researcher know. They will respond to any queries or concerns that you may have. The researcher will also let their supervisor know, and they will too do their best to assist with any queries or concerns you may have.

Thank you.

Appendix 2: Information and consent form – Stage 3 (YOT Practitioners).



Information and consent form – Stage 3 (YOT Practitioners).

Dear (.....).

My name is Joe Janes, and I am a researcher from Swansea University. I would like to invite you to take part in a PhD research study. The overarching theme of this study looks at Youth Justice in Wales. Specifically, the Role and Influence of Welsh Youth Offending Teams in the Context of Pre-devolution Youth Justice

This research aims to:

- 1. Understand whether the current Welsh Devolution settlement has led to a distinct youth justice system in Wales
- 2. Identify the processional interplay and effects between youth justice-related devolved and reserved actors
- 3. Explore how the interaction of devolved and reserved policy is impacting on youth justice in Wales, particularly regarding the role of youth offending teams.

This study will be completed in stages, this is stage 3. It will consist of a face-to-face semistructured interview.

You are under absolutely no obligation to stay or complete this interview and you will not be subject to any consequences for opting out or not participating.

Your name will not be used in the study and no personally identifiable data will be collected. Pseudonyms will be given to participants as well as a working title to ensure integrity. <u>Participant agreement:</u>

I have read, and fully understood the information provided to me. I understand that my participation is voluntary, and that I can withdraw at any time without any penalty. I am happy for the interview to be recorded. I understand that my data will be held securely. Name:

Signed:

Date:

Appendix 3: Information and consent form – (Parents and Carers).



Dear (.....).

My name is Joe Janes and I am a researcher from Swansea University. I am studying for a PhD in criminology and feel that the child in your care is in an ideal place to be a part of this study. The overarching theme of this study looks at Youth Justice in Wales. Specifically, the Role and Influence of Welsh Youth Offending Teams in the Context of Pre-devolution Youth Justice.

This research aims to:

- 1. Understand whether current Welsh Devolution settlement has led to a distinct youth justice system in Wales
- 2. Identify the processional interplay and effects between youth justice related devolved and reserved actors
- 3. Explore how the interaction of devolved and reserved policy is impacting on youth justice in Wales particularly regarding the role of youth offending teams.

Please understand that this is just the first of 3 levels of consent required for your child do participate in the study, they will also be asked personally and the school will be asked to give permission, only once we have all three layers of consent can the study take place.

It will be made explicitly clear to the young person that they do not need to participate and there will be no adverse consequences for them if they refuse to do so'

It will also be made clear to the young person that refusal to participate will not adversely affect any sentence or action plan they are working towards.

I believe it is important to speak with children about the issues that they face your child is in an ideal position to offer their thoughts on this topic, which directly relates to children and young people in Wales, where you and they live.

This study will be completed in stages, this is stage 3. It will consist of a focus group where they will sit with several other children and offer views on a range of questions relating to youth justice or they will take part in a semi-structured face to face interview which is one on one. There will be a teacher/practitioner or parent/carer present at all times during the interview/focus group.

Your child does not have to take part in this study. If they would like to opt out at any point that is fine, they can withdraw at any time without any penalty (They will be reminded of their right to leave the interview throughout). Their name will not be used in the study and no information which could match them to their answers will be collected. Pseudonyms will be given to participants rather that their real name to help protect their identity (for example Billy aged 13).

Parent / Carer informed consent agreement:

I have read, and fully understood the information provided to me. I understand that my child's participation is voluntary, and they can withdraw at any time without any penalty. I am happy for the interview to be recorded. I understand that data will be held securely. I consent for my child (.....) to take part in this study. Your Name:

Signed:

Date:

If you would like any more information before your child takes part or at any time during the study please contact myself or my supervisor Dr.Charles:

Joe Janes: All the best, PhD. Researcher, Joe Janes Dr Anthony Charles: a.d.charles@swansea.ac.uk

Appendix 4: Information and consent form – (Young People).

Dear (.....).



My name is Joe Janes and I am a researcher from Swansea University. I would like to invite you to take part in a PhD research study. This study looks at Youth Justice in Wales.

Your (Parent, Carer) has given permission for you to take part in this study but we would also like to give you the opportunity to decide whether you would like to take part.

I believe it is important to speak with children about the issues that you face and therefore you are in an ideal position to offer your thoughts on this topic, which directly relates to children and young people in Wales, where you live.

This study will be completed in stages, this is stage 3. It will consist of a focus group where you will sit with several other children and offer your views on a range of questions relating to youth justice or a semi-structured face to face interview which is one on one. There will be a teacher/practitioner or parent/carer present at all times during your interview/focus group.

It must be made clear, you do not need to participate and there will be no adverse consequences for you if you refuse to participate, also refusal will not adversely affect any sentence/action plan that you are working towards. You will not be asked any questions about previous convictions or why you are working with the YOT now.

You do not have to take part in this study. If you would like to opt out at any point that is fine you can withdraw at any time without any penalty. Your name will not be used in the study and no information which could match you to your answers. Pseudonyms will be given to participants rather that your real name to help protect your identity (for example Billy aged 13).

Participant agreement:

I have read, and fully understood the information provided to me. I understand that my participation is voluntary, and that I can withdraw at any time without any penalty. I am happy for the interview to be recorded. I understand that my data will be held securely.

Name:

Signed:

Date:

If you would like any more information before you take part or at any time during the study please contact myself or my supervisor Dr.Charles:

Joe Janes: Dr Anthony Charles: a.d.charles@swansea.ac.uk
All the best, PhD. Researcher

Appendix 5: Letter to public body – Stage 3 – YOT



Dear (.....),

My name is Joe Janes and I am a researcher from Swansea University. I am studying for a PhD in criminology and feel that the child you are responsible for is in an ideal place to be a part of this study.

The overarching theme of this study looks at Youth Justice in Wales. Specifically, the Role and Influence of Welsh Youth Offending Teams in the Context of Pre-devolution Youth Justice This research aims to:

- 1. Understand whether current Welsh Devolution settlement has led to a distinct youth justice system in Wales
- 2. Identify the processional interplay and effects between youth justice related devolved and reserved actors
- 3. Explore how the interaction of devolved and reserved policy is impacting on youth justice in Wales particularly regarding the role of youth offending teams.

I believe it is important to speak with children about the issues that they face your child is in an ideal position to offer their thoughts on this topic, which directly relates to children and young people in Wales, where you and they live.

This study will be completed in stages, this is stage 3. It will consist of a focus group where they will sit with several other children and offer views on a range of questions relating to youth justice or they will take part in a semi-structured face to face interview which is one on one. There will be a teacher/practitioner or parent/carer present at all times during the interview/focus group.

They do not have to take part in this study. If they would like to opt out at any point that is fine they can withdraw at any time without any penalty (They will be reminded of their right to opt out throughout). Their name will not be used in the study and no information which could match them to their answers will be collected. Pseudonyms will be given to participants rather that their real name to help protect their identity (for example Billy aged 13).

As per the gatekeeper checklist you must ensure to make it explicitly clear to the young person that they do not need to participate and there will be no adverse consequences for them if they refuse to do so. It will also be made clear to the young person that refusal to participate will not adversely affect any sentence or action plan they are working towards.

YOT worker or other adult responsible for children consent agreement:

I have read, and fully understood the information provided to me. I understand that the child in my cares participation is voluntary, and they can withdraw at any time without any penalty. I am happy for the interview to be recorded. I understand that data will be held securely. I consent for...... to take part in this study.

Your Name:	Childs Name:
Signed:	Date:
If you would like any more information before your chi	ld takes part or at any time during the study

please contact myself or my supervisor Dr.Charles: Joe Janes: Dr Anthony Charles: a.d.charles@swansea.ac.uk

All the best, PhD. Researcher, Joe Janes



<u>Appendix 6: Information sheet for adult participants – Frequently asked questions.</u>

Who is the researcher?

My name is Joe Janes and I am a PhD researcher from Swansea University, based in South

Wales.

What is this research about?

This research is about Youth Justice in Wales. Specifically, the Role and Influence of Welsh Youth Offending Teams in the Context of Pre-devolution Youth Justice

What am I required to do?

You are being asked to take part in a semi-structured interview that will last approximately

30-45 minutes about your opinions and experiences within youth justice.

What if I don't want to participate?

No problem! This study is completely voluntary, but if you do have something to say, we will be happy to talk to you.

Are there any benefits of taking part?

It is hoped that this research will lead to changes in government policy relating to youth

justice and devolution. So your thoughts and ideas could very well be reflected in future

government policy.

Are there any risks with taking part?

I do not believe that there are any risks with taking part in this study.

Is this anonymous?

Yes, no personally identifiable information will be collected and as mentioned previously you can withdraw at any point and if needed with no penalty.

What if I have any questions or concerns?

Then please contact me on

Thank you for reading and I hope that you enjoy the research process.

Joe Janes



Hillary Rodham Clinton College of Law and Criminology, Swansea University, Richard

Price Building, Singleton Park, Swansea, SA2 8PP



<u>Appendix 7: Information sheet for child participants – Frequently asked questions.</u> Who is the researcher?

My name is Joe Janes and I am a PhD researcher from Swansea University, based in South

Wales.

What is this research about?

This research is about Youth Justice in Wales.

What am I required to do?

You are being asked to take part in a focus group or one on one semi-structured interview

that will last approximately 30-45 minutes about your opinions on the youth justice system

and services relating to young people.

What if I don't want to participate?

No problem! This study is completely voluntary, but if you do have something to say, we will be happy to talk to you.

Are there any benefits of taking part?

It is hoped that this research will lead to changes in government policy relating to youth

justice and devolution. So your thoughts and ideas could very well be reflected in future

government policy and will hopefully help children like you in the future.

Are there any risks with taking part?

I do not believe that there are any risks with taking part in this study.

Is this anonymous?

Yes, no personally identifiable information will be collected and as mentioned previously you can withdraw at any point and if needed with no penalty.

What if I have any questions or concerns?

Then please contact me directly on **I** will be more than happy to

explain anything to you, your parent/carer/guardian.

Thank you for reading and I hope that you enjoy the research process.

Joe Janes



Hillary Rodham Clinton College of Law and Criminology, Swansea University, Richard Price Building, Singleton Park, Swansea, SA2 8PP

Appendix 8: De-Briefing Form



Thank you for participating in this research project. Your input is greatly appreciated. I sincerely hope that your views and experiences will help inform the future direction of policy in regard to youth justice and in particular devolution. If you would like any further information or would like to ask any questions about the research project or process, please don't hesitate to get in touch with myself or my research supervisor Dr Anthony Charles.

Joe Janes: Dr Anthony Charles: a.d.charles@swansea.ac.uk

What next?

- If you would like to request a summary of the key findings when available, please send me an email and I will happily send you the information.
- Once the research is completed the findings will be written up as part of a PhD thesis, which will later be published.
- Following the completion of my PhD I will invite all participants to dissemination events where I will explain the key findings of the research.

All the best,

PhD. Researcher, Joe Janes

Hillary Rodham Clinton College of Law and Criminology, Swansea University, Richard Price Building, Singleton Park, Swansea, SA2 8PP



Appendix 9: Letter to public body / school

Dear (whomever it may concern),

I am writing to you today in regard to the children and young people you represent.

My name is Joe Janes and I am a researcher from Swansea University. I am studying for a PhD in criminology and feel that the children and young people you represent are in an ideal place to be a part of this study. The objective of this study is to contextualise youth justice in Wales from the view point of the key stakeholders in youth justice taking into account the evolving devolution settlement.

This will be done by addressing the following factors identified in the literature:

- 1. Understanding whether a distinct form of 'Justice' has been developed in Wales
- 2. Identifying which policies have had the greatest impact on devolution so far, as well as the conflicts that have or are arising; including structures of governance.
- 3. Exploring the potential outcomes for devolution, what impacts the key decisions will have on the future of justice, what youth justice in Wales could look like in the future. The potential impacts that youth offending teams are having in Wales, whether policy is flowing through them or whether it is the Welsh Government that is having the biggest impact.

This study will be completed in stages, this is stage 3. It will consist of a short semi-structured interview.

Because of recent GDPR changes this research is opt in. Therefore, in order for the children to participate I will require a signed letter of consent. You will find a blank consent form for each child in this information pack.

Joe Janes: Dr Anthony Charles: <u>a.d.charles@swansea.ac.uk</u>

All the best, PhD. Researcher, Joe Janes

Appendix 10: Interview Questions Stage 1

Hi, I am Joe Janes, a PhD researcher from Swansea University and today I will be conducting an interview with you.

As you have been informed in the consent form your name and job role and consequent quotes / comments will be disclosed in my PhD thesis. I will send you a copy of the transcription once complete so that you can remove anything that you wish to. You can walk away from this study at any point. Can I confirm on record that you understand the requirements and fully consent to taking part in the research?

Could you please state your name and job role?

The interview will now proceed.

- 1. Can I ask you to reflect on youth justice pre 1998? (Before the creation of the YJB, Youth Offending Teams and the start of devolution in Wales).
- 2. Following on from question one, do you think that youth justice in Wales has changed post 1998 to present and if so, what are the most significant changes? (In terms of approach, management and structures for example).
- 3. What would you change (if anything) about the current youth justice system in Wales?

Either way, Why?

4. Considering that youth justice is a non-devolved area of policy do you think that there is a distinct form of justice in Wales?

(If Yes, why is it distinctive?). (If No, why not?).

5. Do you think there is scope for the devolution of youth justice to Wales in the future?

If Yes, why & how would this look? Also if yes, what are the road blocks to this, what would need to change or be addressed. I No, why not?

6. Which policies or legislative changes in your opinion have had the greatest impact on devolution in Wales so far?

(Depending on answer... expand on legislation/policy impacts, questions on why a particular policy has had a great impact).

7. Can you identify any conflicts in the legislation or in the policy making process between Wales and Westminster at a local or national level?

(Depending on answer... expand on points of conflict whether it is locally or nationally).

8. In your opinion, how much impact does the work of youth offending teams in Wales have on youth justice policy?

If none, or very little – then where does policy come from? If yes, then can you give any examples of where or how this has impacted

Appendix 11: Interview questions Stage 2:

1. How long have you worked in your current role? (please circle)

Less than one year 1-2 years 3-4 years 5-6 years More than 6 years Don't know/Not sure

- 2. Has youth justice in Wales changed since you started your current job? (If 'yes' then please state the changes).
- 3. What part of your job gives you the biggest sense of pride? (and why)

4. Do you think that the work you do informs government policy? (circle an answer)

Yes No Don't Know (Please can you expand on your answer below?)

- 5. What would you change (if anything) about the current youth justice system in Wales? (and why)
- 6. Do you think that there is a distinct form of justice in Wales in comparison to England? (Circle an answer)

Yes No Don't Know (Please can you expand on your answer below?)

7. Do you think there is scope for the devolution of youth justice to Wales in the future? (Circle an answer)

Yes No Don't Know (Please can you expand on your answer below?)

Appendix 12: Interview Questions Stage 3.

Hi,

I am Joe Janes, a PhD researcher from Swansea University and today I will be conducting an interview with you. As you have been informed in the consent form you will only be referred to in the research as YOT manager 1,2,3 or 4. There will be no unique identifier for you other than the reference to you as a YOT manager, the location of your YOT will not be named in the study it will only be referred to as YOT 1,2,3 or 4. However because some of the details you may discuss may only be relevant to your geographic area there is a slim chance you could be linked to this research project. I will send you a copy of the transcription once complete so that you can remove anything that you wish to. You can walk away from this study at any point. Can I confirm on record that you understand the requirements and fully consent to taking part in the research?

- 1. Could I ask you to reflect on youth justice pre 1998? (Before the creation of the YJB, Youth Offending Teams and the start of devolution in Wales).
- 2. Following on from question one, do you think that youth justice in Wales has changed post 1998 to present and if so, what are the most significant changes? (In terms of approach, management and structures for example).
- **3.** What would you change (if anything) about the current youth justice system in Wales? *Either way, Why?*
- 4. Considering that youth justice is a non-devolved area of policy do you think that there is a distinct form of justice in Wales?

(If Yes, why is it distinctive?). (If No, why not?).

- 5. Do you think there is scope for the devolution of youth justice to Wales in the future? If Yes, why & how would this look? Also if yes, what are the road blocks to this, what would need to change or be addressed. I No, why not?
- 6. Can you identify any conflicts in the legislation or in the policy making process between Wales and Westminster at a local or national level? (Depending on answer... expand on points of conflict whether it is locally or nationally).
- 7. In your opinion, how much impact does the work of youth offending teams in Wales have on youth

justice policy? If none, or very little – then where does policy come from? If yes, then can you give any examples of where or how this has impacted?

8. In your opinion do you believe that YOTs have autonomy? *If yes, examples?*

The second part of the interview will contain a reflective stage dependant on the outcomes of stage 1 and 2

9. The following themes have been identified through the course of this research project... could you please give your reflections on:

Topic 1 Topic 2 Topic 3

10. Of the above which is the most prominent issue/conflict/change? Or do you feel that there is an issue more prominent than those listed?

Appendix 13: Chronology of Devolution, Youth Justice, and Children's Rights.

